The role of diabetes in the pathophysiology and prognosis of ischemic stroke

Edited by Yongjun Jiang, Gelin Xu, Jinchong Xu and Juehua Zhu

Published in Frontiers in Endocrinology Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine Frontiers in Public Health





FRONTIERS EBOOK COPYRIGHT STATEMENT

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this ebook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this ebook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this ebook, and the ebook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this ebook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or ebook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source

acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-8325-2454-1 DOI 10.3389/978-2-8325-2454-1

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers journal series

The Frontiers journal series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of openaccess, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the *Frontiers journal series* operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews. Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the *Frontiers journals series*: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area.

Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers editorial office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

The role of diabetes in the pathophysiology and prognosis of ischemic stroke

Topic editors

Yongjun Jiang — The Second Affiliated Hospital of Guangzhou Medical University, China

Gelin Xu — Shenzhen Second People's Hospital, China

Jinchong Xu — Johns Hopkins University, United States

Juehua Zhu — The First Affiliated Hospital of Soochow University, China

Citation

Jiang, Y., Xu, G., Xu, J., Zhu, J., eds. (2023). *The role of diabetes in the pathophysiology and prognosis of ischemic stroke*. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-8325-2454-1

🐉 frontiers | Research Topics

Table of contents

- 05 Editorial: the role of diabetes in the pathophysiology and prognosis of ischemic stroke Juehua Zhu and Yongiun Jiang
- 08 Triglyceride-glucose index and stroke recurrence in elderly patients with ischemic stroke Fang Wang, Jinjing Wang, Yunfei Han, Xuan Shi, Xiaohui Xu, Chao Hou, Jie Gao, Shuanggen Zhu and Xinfeng Liu
- 17 Effects of perioperative glycemic indicators on outcomes of endovascular treatment for vertebrobasilar artery occlusion Mengmeng Gu, Jin Fan, Pengfei Xu, Lulu Xiao, Jinjing Wang, Min Li, Chaolai Liu, Genpei Luo, Qiankun Cai, Dezhi Liu, Lichao Ye, Junshan Zhou and Wen Sun on behalf of PERSIST Investigators
- 27 Identification of distinct circulating microRNAs in acute ischemic stroke patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus Salman M. Toor, Eman K. Aldous, Aijaz Parray, Naveed Akhtar, Yasser Al-Sarraj, Essam M. Abdelalim, Abdelilah Arredouani, Omar El-Agnaf, Paul J. Thornalley, Sajitha V. Pananchikkal, Ghulam Jeelani Pir, Raheem Ayadathil Thazhhe Kuni, Ashfaq Shuaib, Nehad M. Alajez and Omar M. E. Albagha
- 39 Relationship between triglyceride–glucose index and carotid plaques in a high-stroke-risk population in southeast china: A population-based cross-sectional survey Xiang Tang, Lulu Zhang, Yidan Li, Yun Zhou, Xiuying Cai, Ye Yao and Qi Fang
- 51 Change of serum uric acid and progression of cardiometabolic multimorbidity among middle aged and older adults: A prospective cohort study Duanhui Li, Danyang Wang, Xiaochen Dai, Yujie Ni and Xiaolin Xu

60 The impact of socioeconomic deprivation on the risk of atrial fibrillation in patients with diabetes mellitus: A nationwide population-based study

Minju Han, So-Ryoung Lee, Eue-Keun Choi, Sang-Hyeon Park, HuiJin Lee, Jaewook Chung, JungMin Choi, Kyung-Do Han, Seil Oh and Gregory Y. H. Lip

70 Relationship of the metabolic score for insulin resistance and the risk of stroke in patients with hypertension: A cohort study

Xintian Cai, Junli Hu, Qing Zhu, Mengru Wang, Shasha Liu, Yujie Dang, Jing Hong and Nanfang Li

81 Insulin resistance in ischemic stroke: Mechanisms and therapeutic approaches

Peng-Fei Ding, Hua-Sheng Zhang, Jie Wang, Yong-Yue Gao, Jian-Nan Mao, Chun-Hua Hang and Wei Li

96 Double-edged sword of diabetes mellitus for abdominal aortic aneurysm

Zijia Huang, Huiling Su, Tiejun Zhang and Yuwen Li

106 Impacts of stress hyperglycemia ratio on early neurological deterioration and functional outcome after endovascular treatment in patients with acute ischemic stroke Zheng Dai, Haiming Cao, Feng Wang, Lei Li, Hongquan Guo,

Xiaohao Zhang, Haichang Jiang, Juehua Zhu, Yongjun Jiang, Dezhi Liu and Gelin Xu

113 Blood glucose level affects prognosis of patients who received intravenous thrombolysis after acute ischemic stroke? A meta-analysis

Yue Wang, Guannan Jiang, Jie Zhang, Jingfeng Wang, Wanchun You and Juehua Zhu

122 Relationship between plasma glutamate and cardiovascular disease risk in Chinese patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus by gender

Ru-Tao Li, Yang Li, Bo-Wen Wang, Xiao-Qian Gao, Jing-Xi Zhang, Fan Li, Xiang-Yu Zhang and Zhong-Ze Fang

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED AND REVIEWED BY Åke Sjöholm, Gävle Hospital, Sweden

*CORRESPONDENCE Yongjun Jiang Mjiangyjnju@gmail.com

RECEIVED 17 April 2023 ACCEPTED 21 April 2023 PUBLISHED 04 May 2023

CITATION

Zhu J and Jiang Y (2023) Editorial: the role of diabetes in the pathophysiology and prognosis of ischemic stroke. *Front. Endocrinol.* 14:1207537. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2023.1207537

COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Zhu and Jiang. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Editorial: the role of diabetes in the pathophysiology and prognosis of ischemic stroke

Juehua Zhu¹ and Yongjun Jiang ^{2*}

¹Department of Neurology, The First Affiliated Hospital of Soochow University, Suzhou, China, ²Department of Neurology, The Second Affiliated Hospital of Guangzhou Medical University, Guangzhou, China

KEYWORDS

ischemic stroke, diabetes mellitus, insulin resistance, TyG index, reperfusion therapy

Editorial on the Research Topic

The role of diabetes in the pathophysiology and prognosis of ischemic stroke

Diabetes mellitus is a disease of abnormal carbohydrate metabolism characterized by hyperglycemia. It is associated with a relative or absolute impairment in insulin secretion, along with varying degrees of peripheral resistance to the action of insulin. Diabetes is estimated to affect 537 million adults worldwide, with a global prevalence of 10.5% among adults aged 20 to 79 years (1). Diabetes is one of the most serious and common chronic diseases of our times, causing life threatening disabling complications. Among these complications, stroke is most well-recognized and most common. Stroke is a disease with high prevalence, high disability, high mortality, and high recurrence rate. The lifetime risk of stroke for adult men and women is approximately 25% (2). Worldwide, stroke is the second most common cause of mortality and the second most common cause of disability (3). Diabetes affects 33% of patients with ischemic stroke, and 26% of those with hemorrhagic stroke (4). The Emerging Risk Factors Collaboration meta-analysis of 102 prospective studies with 8.5 million person-years of follow-up demonstrated that diabetes increased ischemic stroke 2.27-fold (5). Diabetes not only affects the onset of stroke, but also is related to the prognosis of stroke outcome. Diabetes double the risk of stroke recurrence, and increases the risk of death or disability post ischemic stroke (6). Diabetic individuals after stroke have a 25% induction in favorable outcome, such as being able to function independently in activities of daily life (7). Furthermore, diabetes has been reported to be associated with increased risk of developing cognitive impairment and dementia after stroke by 2.56-fold (8). Diabetes itself increases the production of reactive oxygen species, promotes the proinflammatory processes. These are the considered mechanisms of accelerated arthrosclerosis and increased risk of thrombus formation which finally lead the onset of ischemic stroke (7, 9). Therefore, in this special issue 'The role of diabetes in pathophysiology and prognosis of ischemic stroke' in Frontiers in Endocrinology, we focused on the roles of etiology, pathology, treatment, prognosis of stroke.

Ding et al. explored the association between insulin resistance (IR) and the mechanisms of brain injury after ischemic stroke, which revealed that IR was not a feature of diabetes, but also was essential in the development and progression of ischemic stroke. On one hand,

IR added to the risk of embolism by causing endothelial dysfunction and platelet hyperactivation. On the other hand, IR promoted atherosclerosis through inflammatory process, vascular smooth muscle cells proliferation, dyslipidemia, and hypertension. In the clinical practice, there were several well-recognized criteria for evaluating IR, such as homeostasis model assessment of IR (HOMA-IR), oral glucose tolerance tests (OGTT), C-peptide release test, triglyceride glucose (TyG) index, and metabolic score for insulin resistance (METS-IR). And each of them has their own merits and demerits. In recent years, TyG index has been studied as a novel and convenient tool for evaluating atherosclerosis of cardiovascular diseases. In a retrospective observational cohort study of 5593134 persons older than 40 years during a follow-up of 8.2 years, higher TyG was proved to increase the risk of stroke and myocardial infarction by 1.1259- and 1.282-fold (10). In the current issue, Tang et al. demonstrated in a cross-sectional study in southeast China which included 4499 participants aged ≥40 years, that higher TyG index was an independent predictor of the presence of plaque in the carotid artery among the high-stroke-risk population. But there was no correlation between TyG and increased intima-media thickness or carotid artery stenosis. METS-IR is a novel score to screen of evaluate cardiometabolic risk and could be used to screen for early IR as relative to other markers (11). Cai et al. reported that in a retrospective cohort study which included 14032 hospitalized patients, METS-IR was associated with risk of stroke (HR, 1.80; 95CI%, 1.50-2.17) and ischemic stroke (HR, 1.96; 95% CI, 1.60-2.42). Furthermore, circulating microRNAs (miRNAs) have emerged as potential biomarkers in stroke. The downregulation of miRNAs might promote expression of its target genes and their corresponding protein-associated pathways. And miRNA upregulation inhibits expression and the function of target genes and their encoded proteins. Toor et al. specifically emphasized the circulating miRNA profiling of ischemic stroke patients with or without type 2 diabetes. They discovered that Has-miR-361 -3p and -664a-5p were downregulated, whereas miR-423-3p, -140-5p, and -17-3p were upregulated.

Apart from the association of diabetes and incidence of stroke, diabetes is closely correlated to the outcome of stroke. Reperfusion therapy including thrombolysis with intravenous alteplase Tenecteplase, or mechanical thrombectomy for major artery occlusion significantly improves the prognosis of stroke patients (12, 13). Stress hyperglycemia ratio (SHR) defined as defined as the stress fasting glycemia/HbA1c ratio, is a quantitative tool for stress hyperglycemia. Previous studies suggested that high SHR was associated with early neurological deterioration (END) and poor outcome in patients treated with intravenous thrombolysis (14) and increased the risk of symptomatic intracranial hemorrhage and mortality after endovascular thrombectomy (15). In the current issue, Dai et al. demonstrated that SHR increased the incidence of END (OR, 5.77; 95%CI, 1.878-17.742) and decreased the likelihood of favorable outcome (OR, 1.96, 95%CI, 0.077-0.502) in stroke patients with endovascular thrombectomy. Gu et al. from the

PostErior circulation iSchemIc Stroke (PERSIST) registry revealed that, for patients with vertebral artery occlusion receiving endovascular treatment, not only SHR, but also admission hyperglycemia, fasting blood glucose (FBG) are predictive risk factor for symptomatic intracranial hemorrhage, poor functional outcomes at 90 days and at 1 year. The effect of these perioperative glycemic indicators was significant in both the general population and the non-diabetic subgroup, but not in the diabetic subgroup. In 955 patients from Nanjing Stroke Registry Program, Wang et al. suggested that elevated TyG index was associated with stroke recurrence within 1 year follow-up (HR, 2.077; 95% CI, 1.158-3.711).

Together, in the Research Topic, we reveal that the status of hyperglycemia, or insulin resistance, increases the risk of atherosclerosis and ischemic stroke, and leads to worse outcome for stroke patients even though reperfusion therapy is applied.

Author contributions

JZ for manuscript preparation, YJ for revising and final approval.

Funding

This study was financially supported by the National Science Foundation of China (81471181 and 81870933), Guangdong Basic and Applied Basic Research Foundation (2021A1515011351), Guangzhou Science and Technology Project (202102010127), and the Opening Lab Program of Guangzhou Medical University (0506308) to YJ; National Natural Science Foundation of China (No. 82171282), Suzhou Mingsheng Science Technology Project (No. 2020101), Scientific Research Project of Jiangsu Provincial Health and Wellness Committee (No. M2020064), and Health Youth Backbone Project of Suzhou City (Qngg2021003) to JZ.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

References

1. Sun H, Saeedi P, Karuranga S, Pinkepank M, Ogurtsova K, Duncan BB, et al. IDF diabetes atlas: global, regional and country-level diabetes prevalence estimates for 2021 and projections for 2045. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract* (2022) 183:109119. doi: 10.1016/j.diabres.2021.109119

2. G.B.D.L.R.o.S. Collaborators, Feigin VL, Nguyen G, Cercy K, Johnson CO, Alam T, et al. Global, regional, and country-specific lifetime risks of stroke, 1990 and 2016. *New Engl J Med* (2018) 379:2429–37. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1804492

3. G.B.D.N. Collaborators. Global, regional, and national burden of neurological disorders, 1990-2016: a systematic analysis for the global burden of disease study 2016. *Lancet Neurol* (2019) 18:459–80. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(18)30499-X

4. Lau LH, Lew J, Borschmann K, Thijs V, Ekinci EI. Prevalence of diabetes and its effects on stroke outcomes: a meta-analysis and literature review. *J Diabetes Investig* (2019) 10:780–92. doi: 10.1111/jdi.12932

5. C. Emerging Risk Factors, Sarwar N, Gao P, Seshasai SR, Gobin R, Kaptoge S, et al. Diabetes mellitus, fasting blood glucose concentration, and risk of vascular disease: a collaborative meta-analysis of 102 prospective studies. *Lancet* (2010) 375:2215–22. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)60484-9

6. Hankey GJ. Population impact of potentially modifiable risk factors for stroke. *Stroke* (2020) 51:719–28. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.119.024154

7. Pikula A, Howard BV, Seshadri SStroke and Diabetes. *Diabetes in America*. Cowie CC, Casagrande SS, Menke A, Cissell MA, Eberhardt MS, Meigs JB, Gregg EW, Knowler WC, Barrett-Connor E, Becker DJ, Brancati FL, Boyko EJ, Herman WH, Howard BV, Narayan KMV, Rewers M, Fradkin JE, editors. Bethesda (MD) (2018).

8. Shang Y, Fratiglioni L, Marseglia A, Plym A, Welmer AK, Wang HX, et al. Association of diabetes with stroke and post-stroke dementia: a population-based cohort study. *Alzheimers Dement* (2020) 16:1003–12. doi: 10.1002/alz.12101

9. Beckman JA, Creager MA, Libby P. Diabetes and atherosclerosis: epidemiology, pathophysiology, and management. *JAMA: J Am Med Assoc* (2002) 287:2570–81. doi: 10.1001/jama.287.19.2570

10. Hong S, Han K, Park CY. The triglyceride glucose index is a simple and low-cost marker associated with atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease: a population-based study. *BMC Med* (2020) 18:361. doi: 10.1186/s12916-020-01824-2

11. Bello-Chavolla OY, Almeda-Valdes P, Gomez-Velasco D, Viveros-Ruiz T, Cruz-Bautista I, Romo-Romo A, et al. METS-IR, a novel score to evaluate insulin sensitivity, is predictive of visceral adiposity and incident type 2 diabetes. *Eur J Endocrinol* (2018) 178:533–44. doi: 10.1530/EJE-17-0883

12. Powers WJ, Rabinstein AA, Ackerson T, Adeoye OM, Bambakidis NC, Becker K, et al. Guidelines for the early management of patients with acute ischemic stroke: 2019 update to the 2018 guidelines for the early management of acute ischemic stroke: a guideline for healthcare professionals from the American heart Association/American stroke association. *Stroke* (2019) 50(12):e344-e418. doi: 10.1161/STR.00000000000211

13. Berge E, Whiteley W, Audebert H, De Marchis GM, Fonseca AC, Padiglioni C, et al. European Stroke organisation (ESO) guidelines on intravenous thrombolysis for acute ischaemic stroke. *Eur Stroke J* (2021) 6(1):I–LXII. doi: 10.1177/ 2396987321989865

14. Wang L, Cheng Q, Hu T, Wang N, Wei X, Wu T, et al. Impact of stress hyperglycemia on early neurological deterioration in acute ischemic stroke patients treated with intravenous thrombolysis. *Front Neurol* (2022) 13:870872. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2022.870872

15. Merlino G, Pez S, Gigli GL, Sponza M, Lorenzut S, Surcinelli A, et al. Stress hyperglycemia in patients with acute ischemic stroke due to Large vessel occlusion undergoing mechanical thrombectomy. *Front Neurol* (2021) 12:725002. doi: 10.3389/ fneur.2021.725002

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Yongjun Jiang, The Second Affiliated Hospital of Guangzhou Medical University, China

REVIEWED BY Qiankun Cai

The Second Affiliated Hospital of Fujian Medical University, China Yun Zhang, Mianyang Central Hospital, China Alberto Aimo, Sant'Anna School of Advanced Studies, Italy

*CORRESPONDENCE Shuanggen Zhu 45353502@qq.com Xinfeng Liu xfliu2@vip.163.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Clinical Diabetes, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

RECEIVED 28 July 2022 ACCEPTED 11 August 2022 PUBLISHED 29 August 2022

CITATION

Wang F, Wang J, Han Y, Shi X, Xu X, Hou C, Gao J, Zhu S and Liu X (2022) Triglyceride-glucose index and stroke recurrence in elderly patients with ischemic stroke. *Front. Endocrinol.* 13:1005614. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2022.1005614

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Wang, Wang, Han, Shi, Xu, Hou, Gao, Zhu and Liu. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Triglyceride-glucose index and stroke recurrence in elderly patients with ischemic stroke

Fang Wang^{1†}, Jinjing Wang^{1†}, Yunfei Han¹, Xuan Shi¹, Xiaohui Xu¹, Chao Hou¹, Jie Gao¹, Shuanggen Zhu^{2,3*} and Xinfeng Liu^{1*}

¹Department of Neurology, Affiliated Jinling Hospital, Medical School of Nanjing University, Nanjing, China, ²Department of Neurology, The Affiliated Central Hospital of Shenzhen Longhua District, Guangdong Medical University, Shenzhen, China, ³Department of Neurology, People's Hospital of Longhua, Shenzhen, China

Background and purpose: This study aimed to explore the association between triglyceride–glucose (TyG) index and stroke recurrence in elderly patients with ischemic stroke in China.

Methods: We enrolled ischemic stroke patients aged \geq 65 years from the Nanjing Stroke Registry Program. The primary endpoint was defined as recurrent stroke within one year after the index stroke. We used multivariable Cox proportional hazards regression models to investigate the association between TyG index and stroke recurrence. We assessed the discriminative ability of TyG index with the receiver operative characteristic and the area under the curve.

Results: A total of 955 patients (median age, 70.0 [67.0, 75.0]; male sex, 67.2%) from the Nanjing Stroke Registry Program were enrolled. During one year follow-up, 97 (10.2%) elderly patients experienced stroke recurrence. In multivariable analyses, the association between TyG index and stroke recurrence remained significant after adjusting for confounders (quartile 4 versus quartile 1; hazard ratio, 2.073, 95% confidence interval, 1.158-3.711; P = 0.014). The restricted cubic spline showed an increasing trend for TyG index and stroke recurrence (*P* for non-linearity = 0.072). The area under the curve to predict stroke recurrence with TyG index was 0.719 (95% confidence interval, 0.666-0.772). Besides, TyG index slightly improved the prediction for stroke recurrence.

Conclusion: Elevated TyG index was associated with stroke recurrence in elderly patients with ischemic stroke. Further studies are warranted to assess the role of TyG index in the development of stroke recurrence in the elderly.

KEYWORDS

TyG index, ischemic, stroke, elderly, recurrence

Introduction

Stroke is a leading course of mortality and disability worldwide (1). Due to multiple risk factors, ischemic stroke increases with advancing age and is associated with poor prognosis in elderly patients (2). Prior studies reported that over 75% of strokes occurred in the elderly and added a heavy economic burden (3). Furthermore, elderly patients have an increased risk of vascular events compared with younger adults (4). With a life expectancy of a least five years ahead, it is warranted to identify elderly patients with higher risk of stroke recurrence (5).

Insulin resistance (IR) is a pathological state caused by increased insulin sensitivity and the precursor of diabetes mellitus (6). Previous studies revealed that IR promotes stroke progression and is associated with poor prognoses (7–9). The golden standard measurement for IR, hyperinsulinemiceuglycemic clamp, is not commonly used in clinical practice due to the cost and complexity (10). Notably, triglyceride– glucose (TyG) index, which is derived from fasting blood glucose and triglyceride, is a convenient surrogate marker of IR (11). Prior studies suggested that TyG index is associated with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (12), acute coronary syndrome (13), and hyperuricemia (14) in elderly patients. However, few studies have investigated the association between TyG index and the risk of stroke recurrence in elderly patients with ischemic stroke.

Hence, we conducted this study to explore the potential role of TyG index in elderly patients with ischemic stroke.

Methods

The data that support the findings of this study are available from the corresponding author on reasonable request.

Participants

From January 1 2013 to October 31, 2016, patients with ischemic stroke were continuously enrolled from the Nanjing Stroke Registry Program (15). This study was approved by the ethics review board of Jinling Hospital. All procedures performed in studies involving human participants were in accordance with the ethical standards of the 1964 Helsinki declaration and its later amendments or comparable ethical standards. Due to the retrospective nature of this study, patient consent was waived.

Patients were included according to the following criterion: (1) diagnosed as ischemic stroke within 14 days of onset, (2) aged ≥ 65 years old, (3) examined with a brain computed tomography or magnetic resonance imaging right before or

during admission, (4) finished at least one year follow up or deceased before then. Patients were excluded if they (1) had recurrent events within the first 21days, (2) had missing fasting blood glucose and triglyceride values.

Baseline characteristics

Demographic data, medical history, laboratory data, imaging data, and medications at discharge were all recorded. Stroke severity was assessed with the National Institute of Health Stroke Scale score (16). Stroke subtypes were classified according to the trial of ORG 10172 in Acute Stroke Treatment classification as large-artery atherosclerosis, cardio-embolism, small vessel occlusion, and others (stroke of other determined etiology and stroke of undetermined etiology) (17). Annual family incomes (1 USD = 7.18 RMB; RMB, Chinese currency) and educational years were acquired with the face-to-face questionnaire. Smoking status was classified as non-smokers, former smokers, and current smokers according to the consumption of cigarettes (18). Fasting blood samples were collected within 24 hours after admission. TyG index was calculated as ln [triglyceride (mg/dL) × fasting blood glucose (mg/dL)/2] (19).

Follow-up and endpoints

The follow-up schedule for each patient was three, six, and twelve months and annually after the discharge. Stroke recurrence was defined as a new neurological deficit or a sudden deterioration of a previous deficit that fits the criterion of ischemic or hemorrhagic stroke, which was confirmed by clinical manifestation, neuroimaging results, death certificates, or other available data at each follow-up. The endpoint was defined as fatal or nonfatal recurrent stroke within one year of the index stroke (15).

Statistical analysis

Continuous parameters presented as mean \pm SD or median (interquartile range) were compared using Student t test or Mann-Whitney U test as appropriate. Categorized parameters presented as n (%) were compared with $\chi 2$ test or Fisher exact test. Comparison of multiple values between subgroups was compared with trend tests, one-way analysis of variance, or Kruskal-Wallis H test as appropriate. Multiple imputation method with chain equations was performed to deal with missing values.

We performed univariable Cox proportional hazards regression models to explore the association between baseline characteristics and the risk of stroke recurrence. To assess the association between TyG index and stroke recurrence, we adjusted model 1 with age and sex. Model 2 was further adjusted for hypertension, diabetes mellitus, smoking status, drinking, coronary heart disease, atrial fibrillation, antiplatelet drug, anticoagulant, statin, antihypertensive drug and hypoglycemic agent. Model 3 was adjusted for variables with the significance level of P < 0.1 in the univariable analysis with the back-ward selection method except for fasting blood glucose and triglyceride which were included in TyG index. We found no violations of the proportional-hazards assumption with the Schoenfeld residuals test. We also performed the competing risk analysis by accounting for the competing risk of death with the Fine and Gray method.

We explored the pattern of the association between TyG index and stroke recurrence risk with the restricted cubic spline with four knots (at 5th, 35th, 65th, and 95th percentiles) adjusted for the variables finally included in the model 3 (20). The discriminative ability of TyG index was assessed with the receiver operative characteristic and the corresponding area under the curve. Besides, we used the net improvement index (NRI) and integrated discrimination improvement (IDI) to assess the improvement of the model performance after adding TyG index into models (21).

All statistical tests were conducted with R statistical software version 4.1.0. (R Foundation, Vienna, Austria) and a two-sided P value < 0.05 was considered to be statistically significant.

Results

Baseline characteristics

A total of 955 elderly patients (median age, 70.0 [67.0, 75.0]; male sex, 67.2%) with ischemic stroke were included in the present study after excluding 63 patients without fasting blood glucose and triglyceride values and 37 patients without follow-up information or experienced recurrence within first 21 days. Patients with stroke recurrence had lower levels of high density lipoprotein (P = 0.005), higher levels of homocysteine (P = 0.002), fasting blood glucose (P < 0.002) 0.001), systolic blood pressure (P = 0.015), and TyG index (P =0.006), higher proportions of large-artery atherosclerosis and cardio-embolism (P = 0.029), lower annal family income (P =0.039, Table 1. Across different quartiles of TyG index, patients with higher TyG index had higher levels of body mass index (P < 0.001), fasting blood glucose (P < 0.001) and blood urea nitrogen (P =0.044), higher proportions of hypertension (P = 0.001), antihypertensive drug (P < 0.001), diabetes mellitus (P < 0.001), hypoglycemic agent (P = 0.016), dyslipidemia (P < 0.001), smoking (P = 0.001) and stroke recurrence (P = 0.017, Supplementary)Table 1; P = 0.036, Figure 1), and lower proportion of male sex (P < 0.001,Supplementary Table 1).

Association between TyG index and stroke recurrence

During one year follow-up, 97 (10.2%) patients experienced stroke recurrence, which included 79 (81.4%) ischemic and 18 (18.6%) hemorrhagic recurrent stroke, and 164 (17.1%) patients died. Univariable analysis revealed that age (hazard ratio [HR], 1.041; 95% confidence interval [CI], 1.004-1.078; P = 0.029), triglyceride (HR, 1.263; 95% CI, 1.133-1.408, P < 0.001), high density lipoprotein (HR, 0.306; 95% CI, 0.129-0.724, P = 0.007), homocysteine (HR, 1.024; 95% CI, 1.014-1.035, P < 0.001), fasting blood glucose (HR, 1.133; 95% CI, 1.0067-1.203, P < 0.001), creatine (HR, 1.003; 95% CI, 1.000-1.007, P = 0.041), TyG index (HR, 1.861; 95% CI, 1.400-2.475, P < 0.001), TOAST (small-vessel occlusion versus large-artery atherosclerosis; HR, 0.302; 95% CI, 0.121-0.758, P = 0.011) and annual family income (>15021 versus 1-1502; HR, 0.259; 95% CI, 0.078-0.866, P = 0.028; Supplementary Table 2).

The ability of the TyG index to predict stroke recurrence

In multivariable analyses, the association between TyG index and stroke recurrence remained significant after adjusting for confounders in model 1 (quartile 4 versus quartile 1; HR, 2.220, 95% CI, 1.251-3.940; P = 0.006), model 2 (quartile 4 versus quartile 1; HR, 2.229, 95% CI, 1.153-4.309; *P* = 0.017), and model 3 (quartile 4 versus quartile 1; HR, 2.073, 95% CI, 1.158-3.711; P = 0.014; Figure 2). The restricted cubic spline showed an increasing trend for TyG index and stroke recurrence (P for nonlinearity = 0.072, Supplementary Figure 1) after adjusting for covariables in the model 3. The area under the curve to predict stroke recurrence with TyG index was 0.719 (95% CI, 0.666-0.772, Figure 3). The association remained significant in the competing risk analysis accounting for the risk of death (Supplementary Table 3). Furthermore, adding TyG index into model 3 slightly improved the prediction of stroke recurrence (NRI (continuous), 0.142; 95% CI, 0.026-0.264, P = 0.020; NRI (categorical) 0.142; 95% CI, -0.032-0.260; *P* = 0.056; IDI, 0.028; 95% CI, 0.010-0.045; *P* = 0.002; Table 2).

Discussion

In this study, we found that TyG index was associated with stroke recurrence in elderly patients with ischemic stroke. Besides, TyG index slightly improved the prediction for stroke recurrence. These results indicated that TyG index was a surrogate marker and might help identify patients with an increased risk of stroke recurrence in the elderly. TABLE 1 Baseline Characteristics between Patients with or without Stroke Recurrence in the Elderly.

Characteristics	Without recurrence $(N = 858)$	Recurrence $(N = 97)$	P value
Age, years	70 [67, 75]	71 [67, 77]	0.17
Male, n (%)	576 (67.1)	66 (68.0)	0.947
BMI, kg/m (2)	24.2 [22.3, 26.3]	24.8 [22.2, 26.4]	0.517
Systolic blood pressure, mmHg	143 [130, 160]	149 [134, 170]	0.015
Diastolic blood pressure, mmHg	83 [76, 90]	87 [79, 90]	0.103
Hypertension, n (%)	683 (79.6)	81 (83.5)	0.437
Diabetes mellitus, n (%)	287 (33.4)	37 (38.1)	0.417
Dyslipidemia, n (%)	201 (23.4)	28 (28.9)	0.287
Atrial fibrillation, n (%)	120 (14.0)	15 (15.5)	0.809
Coronary heart disease, n (%)	107 (12.5)	11 (11.3)	0.874
Drinking, n (%)	158 (18.4)	15 (15.5)	0.564
Smoking, n (%)			0.804
Nonsmokers	413 (48.1)	44 (45.4)	
Former smokers	112 (13.1)	12 (12.4)	
Current smokers	333 (38.8)	41 (42.3)	
NIHSS, score	3 [1, 7]	4 [2, 8]	0.086
Laboratory results			
Total cholesterol (mmol/L)	4.1 [3.5, 4.8]	4.3 [3.4, 5.0]	0.399
Triglyceride (mmol/L)	1.3 [1.0, 1.7]	1.4 [1.0, 1.9]	0.054
Low density lipoprotein (mmol/L)	2.5 [1.9, 3.0]	2.6 [1.8, 3.1]	0.677
High density lipoprotein (mmol/L)	1.0 [0.9, 1.2]	1.0 [0.8, 1.1]	0.005
Homocysteine (mmol/L)	14.7 [10.7, 19.2]	16.8 [12.6, 20.4]	0.002
Fasting blood glucose (mmol/L)	5.2 [4.6, 6.3]	5.6 [5.0, 7.7]	< 0.001
Creatine (µmmol/L)	67.0 [56.0, 80.0]	70.0 [57.0, 86.0]	0.102
Blood urea nitrogen (mmol/L)	5.3 [4.5, 6.6]	5.6 [4.8, 6.8]	0.115
Uric acid, µmol/L	326 [259, 393]	331 [277, 402]	0.577
TyG	8.6 [8.3, 9.0]	8.8 [8.3, 9.3]	0.006
TOAST, n (%)			0.029
LAA	401 (46.7)	50 (51.5)	
CE	100 (11.7)	16 (16.5)	
SVD	137 (16.0)	5 (5.2)	
Others	220 (25.6)	26 (26.8)	
Education, years, n (%)		()	0.869
0-6	361 (42.1)	41 (42.3)	01007
06-9	298 (34.7)	31 (32.0)	
09-12	114 (13.3)	13 (13.4)	
>12	85 (9.9)	12 (12.4)	
Annual family Income, \$, n (%)		()	0.039
1-1502	153 (17.8)	22 (22.7)	01007
1502-4506	160 (18.6)	22 (22.7)	
4506-7510	218 (25.4)	31 (32.0)	
7510-15021	241 (28.1)	19 (19.6)	
>15021	86 (10.0)	3 (3.1)	
Medication at discharge, n (%)		0 (011)	
Antiplatelet drug	790 (92.1)	94 (96.9)	0.13
Anticoagulant	53 (6.2)	1 (1.0)	0.065
Statin	814 (94.9)	90 (92.8)	0.529
Antihypertensive drug	462 (53.8)	53 (54.6)	0.967
Hypoglycemic agent	256 (29.8)	36 (37.1)	0.174

BMI, body mass index; CE, cardio-embolism; LAA, large-artery atherosclerosis; NIHSS, National Institute of Health Stroke Scale; SAA, small-vessel occlusion; TyG, triglyceride-glucose index.



Stroke recurrence is common and could cause cumulative disability and cognitive impairment (22). Despite the promotion of secondary preventive drugs and the decreasing trend of the recurrence incidence, approximately 11% of patients still experience recurrence in the early stage after the index stroke (4, 23). Age is the risk factor for stroke recurrence. The incidence of stroke recurrence in the elderly varies from 7.7% to 13.1% due to different exclusion criterion (24, 25). The cumulative incidence in our study (10.2%) was similar to previous reports. Prior studies indicated that elderly patients had markedly higher risks of stroke recurrence than other age groups (23, 26). Besides, elderly patients might have less-effective treatment and poorer outcomes than younger adults (3). Accurate identification of

patients at high risk of stroke recurrence in elderly patients is important to deliver effective secondary prevention and reduce the recurrence risk.

IR is a syndrome linked to metabolic disorders, such as diabetes mellitus, hypertension, obesity, and lipid disorder (27). Subsequently, these disorders are important risk factors for stroke recurrence (28). Previous studies reported that IR played an important role in the development of coronary heart disease, stroke, and cognitive dysfunction, few studies had explored the potential role of IR in the prognosis of ischemic stroke in the elderly (29). TyG index is the combination of fasting glucose and triglyceride and a reliable surrogate marker of IR. In recent years, TyG index has been suggested to assess IR in clinical



FIGURE 2

Risk of stroke recurrence in elderly patients for TyG index. CI, confidence interval, TyG, triglyceride-glucose index. Model 1: adjusted for age and sex. Model 2: adjusted for age, sex, hypertension, diabetes mellitus, smoking status, drinking, coronary heart disease, atrial fibrillation, antiplatelet drug, anticoagulant, statin, antihypertensive drug and hypoglycemic agent. Model 3: adjusted for variables included in the back-ward selection method: age, high density lipoprotein, homocysteine, annual family income, anticoagulants and stroke subtypes.



practice rather than the golden standard measurement, the hyperinsulinaemic-euglycaemic clamp test, due to the convenience and reliability (19).

Prior studies showed that TyG index was associated with ischemic stroke. A community-based cohort showed that elevated levels of TyG index could independently predict ischemic stroke during an 11-year follow-up in the general population regardless of the sampling time (9). Guo et al. explored the relationship between TyG index and platelet reactivity in patients with acute ischemic stroke and found that elevated TyG index could enhance platelet reactivity. Nam et al. found that TyG index was associated with early recurrent ischemic lesions in a small sample of patients with acute ischemic stroke (30). Unfortunately, studies focusing on the elderly population were limited. A longitudinal study performed among the elderly showed that TyG index had a superior discriminative ability for the occurrence of hypertension over lipid parameters (31). The Northern Shanghai Study revealed that TyG index was associated with macro- and microvascular damage in elderly individuals (32). In our study, we found that TyG index was associated with stroke recurrence and traditional risk factors

such as hypertension and diabetes mellitus in the elderly. TyG index might help identify high risk patients who might benefit from interventions for IR including weight control, physical activity and healthy diets.

The mechanism underlying the association between TyG index and stroke recurrence might be explained as follows. First, IR could affect platelet adhesion, aggregation, and activation and was associated with artery stenosis and occlusion (33, 34). Second, IR might result in chronic inflammation (35), endothelium dysfunction (36), and the formation of foam cells (37). Previous studies suggested that TyG index was related to arterial stiffness in the elderly and thus might contribute to stroke recurrence (38). Third, beyond the specific setting of diabetes, TyG index was also associated with subclinical atherosclerosis (39), coronary atherosclerosis in the general population (40), and carotid plaque stability in nondiabetic adults (41), which were important predictors of ischemic events (42). Fourth, IR might coexist with a cluster of traditional risk factors, such as hypertension, obesity, and diabetes mellitus (9), and contribute to stroke recurrence development.

TABLE 2	Reclassification	Indexes for	or Regression	Models.
---------	------------------	-------------	---------------	---------

Indexes	Estimate (95% CI)	P value
NRI (continuous)	0.142 (0.026-0.264)	0.02
NRI (categorical)	0.142 (-0.032-0.260)	0.056
IDI	0.028 (0.010-0.045)	0.002

CI, confidence interval; IDI, integrated discrimination improvement; NRI, net reclassification improvement.

Besides, we found that homocysteine, stroke subtypes, and family income were associated with stroke recurrence in the elderly. Zhang et al. performed a prospective cohort and found that elevated homocysteine can predict stroke recurrence and mortality in patients with stroke (43). Shi et al. found that homocysteine was associated with stroke recurrence in patients with large-vessel atherosclerosis (44). Large-vessel atherosclerosis is the most common subtype in the Chinese population (45). Lange et al. found that patients with atherosclerosis in the internal carotid artery, intracranial and posterior circulation had an increased risk of stroke recurrence (46). Besides, Flach et al. reported that cardio-embolic stroke also had a higher risk of recurrence (47). Socioeconomic status was also associated with stroke recurrence. Chen et al. suggested that patients with lower socioeconomic status might have less access to acute interventions and were more disobedient to the secondary prevention treatments (48). Our results were in agreement with these previous findings.

However, our study had several limitations. First, this was a retrospective analysis of a prospective database that included patients aged \geq 65 years, which might generate sampling bias. Second, socioeconomic status information was collected by questionnaires, which might generate information bias. Third, we selected stroke recurrence within one year as the endpoint because of the higher recurrence rate within one year and the lower rate of patients without follow-up (49), however, longterm follow-up information was still warranted in the future. Forth, limited by the study design, the time-varying change of TyG index after discharge was not provided, which might provide more information. Fifth, we lacked information about transient ischemic attacks and the patterns of adherence or persistence of medication after discharge, however, we provided medication at discharge instead. Finally, although TyG index was validated to be correlated with the hyperinsulinaemic-euglycaemic clamp test, we were unable to compare the performance of the hyperinsulinaemiceuglycaemic clamp test in our study because of the retrospective nature.

In conclusion, the results of our study showed that elevated TyG index was associated with stroke recurrence in elderly patients with ischemic stroke. Further studies are warranted to assess the role of TyG index in the development of stroke recurrence in the elderly.

Data availability statement

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

Ethics statement

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the ethics review board of Jinling Hospital. Written informed consent for participation was not required for this study in accordance with the national legislation and the institutional requirements.

Author contributions

FW, JW, and YH contributed to conception and design of the study. FW, XS, and CH organized the database. FW and XX performed the statistical analysis. FW wrote the first draft of the manuscript. SZ and JG wrote sections of the manuscript. All authors contributed to manuscript revision, read, and approved the submitted version.

Funding

The project was supported by National Natural Science Foundation of China (NO. U20A20357, 81901248, 81870946, and 81530038), High Level Project of Medicine in Longhua, ShenZhen (HLPM201907020102), and Construction Funds of Key Medical Disciplines in Longhua District, ShenZhen (MKD202007090208).

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/ fendo.2022.1005614/full#supplementary-material

References

1. Go AS, Mozaffarian D, Roger VL, Benjamin EJ, Berry JD, Blaha MJ, et al. Heart disease and stroke statistics–2014 update: a report from the American heart association. *Circulation* (2014) 129:e28–292. doi: 10.1161/01.cir.0000441139.02102.80

2. Guo Y, Wang H, Tian Y, Wang Y, Lip GY. Multiple risk factors and ischaemic stroke in the elderly Asian population with and without atrial fibrillation. an analysis of 425,600 Chinese individuals without prior stroke. *Thromb Haemost* (2016) 115:184–92. doi: 10.1160/TH15-07-0577

3. Chen R-L, Balami JS, Esiri MM, Chen L-K, Buchan AM. Ischemic stroke in the elderly: an overview of evidence. *Nat Rev Neurology* (2010) 6:256–65. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2010.36

4. Castilla-Guerra L, Fernández-Moreno M del C, Alvarez-Suero J. Secondary stroke prevention in the elderly: new evidence in hypertension and hyperlipidemia. *Eur J Intern Med* (2009) 20:586–90. doi: 10.1016/j.ejim.2009.06.005

5. Kaplan RC, Tirschwell DL, Longstreth WT Jr., Manolio TA, Heckbert SR, Lefkowitz D, et al. Vascular events, mortality, and preventive therapy following ischemic stroke in the elderly. *Neurology* (2005) 65:835–42. doi: 10.1212/01.wnl.0000176058.09848.bb

6. Gray SM, Meijer RI, Barrett EJ. Insulin regulates brain function, but how does it get there? *Diabetes* (2014) 63:3992-7. doi: 10.2337/db14-034

7. Pan Y, Jing J, Chen W, Zheng H, Jia Q, Mi D, et al. Post-glucose load measures of insulin resistance and prognosis of nondiabetic patients with ischemic stroke. *J Am Heart Assoc* (2017) 6:e004990. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.116.004990

8. Kernan WN, Inzucchi SE, Viscoli CM, Brass LM, Bravata DM, Horwitz RI. Insulin resistance and risk for stroke. *Neurology* (2002) 59:809–15. doi: 10.1212/ WNL.59.6.809

9. Wang A, Wang G, Liu Q, Zuo Y, Chen S, Tao B, et al. Triglyceride-glucose index and the risk of stroke and its subtypes in the general population: an 11-year follow-up. *Cardiovasc Diabetol* (2021) 20:46. doi: 10.1186/s12933-021-01238-1

10. Yusuf S, Hawken S, Ounpuu S, Bautista L, Franzosi MG, Commerford P, et al. Obesity and the risk of myocardial infarction in 27,000 participants from 52 countries: a case-control study. *Lancet* (2005) 366:1640–9. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736 (05)67663-5

11. Sánchez-García A, Rodríguez-Gutiérrez R, Mancillas-Adame L, González-Nava V, Díaz González-Colmenero A, Solis RC, et al. Diagnostic accuracy of the triglyceride and glucose index for insulin resistance: A systematic review. *Int J Endocrinol* (2020) 2020:4678526. doi: 10.1155/2020/4678526

12. Huanan C, Sangsang L, Amoah AN, Yacong B, Xuejiao C, Zhan S, et al. Relationship between triglyceride glucose index and the incidence of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in the elderly: a retrospective cohort study in China. *BMJ Open* (2020) 10:e039804. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2020-039804

13. Jiao Y, Su Y, Shen J, Hou X, Li Y, Wang J, et al. Evaluation of the long-term prognostic ability of triglyceride-glucose index for elderly acute coronary syndrome patients: a cohort study. *Cardiovasc Diabetol* (2022) 21:3. doi: 10.1186/s12933-021-01443-v

14. Dong J, Yang H, Zhang Y, Hu Q. Triglyceride-glucose index is a predictive index of hyperuricemia events in elderly patients with hypertension: a cross-sectional study. *Clin Exp Hypertens* (2022) 44:34–9. doi: 10.1080/10641963.2021.1984499

15. Liu X, Xu G, Wu W, Zhang R, Yin Q, Zhu W. Subtypes and one-year survival of first-ever stroke in Chinese patients: The nanjing stroke registry. *Cerebrovasc Dis* (2006) 22:130–6. doi: 10.1159/000093241

16. Brott T, Adams HPJr, Olinger CP, Marler JR, Barsan WG, Biller J, et al. Measurements of acute cerebral infarction: a clinical examination scale. *Stroke* (1989) 20:864–70. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.20.7.864

17. Adams HPJr, Bendixen BH, Kappelle LJ, Biller J, Love BB, Gordon DL, et al. Classification of subtype of acute ischemic stroke. definitions for use in a multicenter clinical trial. TOAST. trial of org 10172 in acute stroke treatment. *Stroke* (1993) 24:35–41. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.24.1.35

18. Ramanujam R, Hedstrom AK, Manouchehrinia A, Alfredsson L, Olsson T, Bottai M, et al. Effect of smoking cessation on multiple sclerosis prognosis. *JAMA Neurol* (2015) 72:1117–23. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2015.1788

19. Simental-Mendía LE, Rodríguez-Morán M, Guerrero-Romero F. The product of fasting glucose and triglycerides as surrogate for identifying insulin resistance in apparently healthy subjects. *Metab Syndr Relat Disord* (2008) 6:299–304. doi: 10.1089/met.2008.0034

20. Durrleman S, Simon R. Flexible regression models with cubic splines. Stat Med (1989) 8:551–61. doi: 10.1002/sim.4780080504

21. Pencina MJ, D'Agostino RBSr, D'Agostino RBJr, Vasan RS. Evaluating the added predictive ability of a new marker: from area under the ROC curve to reclassification and beyond. *Stat Med* (2008) 27:157–72. doi: 10.1002/sim.2929

22. Kiyohara Y, Kubo M, Kato I, Tanizaki Y, Tanaka K, Okubo K, et al. Ten-year prognosis of stroke and risk factors for death in a Japanese community: the hisayama study. *Stroke* (2003) 34:2343-7. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.0000091845.14833.43

23. Bergström L, Irewall A-L, Söderström L, Ögren J, Laurell K, Mooe T. Oneyear incidence, time trends, and predictors of recurrent ischemic stroke in Sweden from 1998 to 2010: An observational study. *Stroke* (2017) 48:2046–51. doi: 10.1161/ STROKEAHA.117.016815

24. Mohan KM, Wolfe CD, Rudd AG, Heuschmann PU, Kolominsky-Rabas PL, Grieve AP. Risk and cumulative risk of stroke recurrence: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Stroke*. (2011) 42:1489–94. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.110.602615

25. Dhamoon MS, Sciacca RR, Rundek T, Sacco RL, Elkind MSV. Recurrent stroke and cardiac risks after first ischemic stroke: the northern Manhattan study. *Neurology* (2006) 66:641–6. doi: 10.1212/01.wnl.0000201253.93811.f6

26. Giang KW, Björck L, Ståhl CH, Nielsen S, Sandström TZ, Jern C, et al. Trends in risk of recurrence after the first ischemic stroke in adults younger than 55 years of age in Sweden. *Int J Stroke* (2016) 11:52–61. doi: 10.1177/1747493015607519

27. DeFronzo RA, Ferrannini E. Insulin resistance. a multifaceted syndrome responsible for NIDDM, obesity, hypertension, dyslipidemia, and atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease. *Diabetes Care* (1991) 14:173–94. doi: 10.2337/diacare.14.3.173

28. Kernan WN, Ovbiagele B, Black HR, Bravata DM, Chimowitz MI, Ezekowitz MD, et al. Guidelines for the prevention of stroke in patients with stroke and transient ischemic attack: a guideline for healthcare professionals from the American heart Association/American stroke association. *Stroke* (2014) 45:2160–236. doi: 10.1161/STR.00000000000024

29. Bas DF, Ozdemir AO, Colak E, Kebapci N. Higher insulin resistance level is associated with worse clinical response in acute ischemic stroke patients treated with intravenous thrombolysis. *Transl Stroke Res* (2016) 7:167–71. doi: 10.1007/s12975-016-0453-y

30. Nam K-W, Kwon H-M, Lee Y-S. High triglyceride-glucose index is associated with early recurrent ischemic lesion in acute ischemic stroke. *Sci Rep* (2021) 11:15335. doi: 10.1038/s41598-021-94631-5

31. Zhu B, Wang J, Chen K, Yan W, Wang A, Wang W, et al. A high triglyceride glucose index is more closely associated with hypertension than lipid or glycemic parameters in elderly individuals: a cross-sectional survey from the reaction study. *Cardiovasc Diabetol* (2020) 19:112. doi: 10.1186/s12933-020-01077-6

32. Zhao S, Yu S, Chi C, Fan X, Tang J, Ji H, et al. Association between macroand microvascular damage and the triglyceride glucose index in communitydwelling elderly individuals: the northern shanghai study. *Cardiovasc Diabetol* (2019) 18:95. doi: 10.1186/s12933-019-0898-x

33. Moore SF, Williams CM, Brown E, Blair TA, Harper MT, Coward RJ, et al. Loss of the insulin receptor in murine megakaryocytes/platelets causes thrombocytosis and alterations in IGF signalling. *Cardiovasc Res* (2015) 107:9– 19. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvv132

34. Randriamboavonjy V, Fleming I. Insulin, insulin resistance, and platelet signaling in diabetes. *Diabetes Care* (2009) 32:528–30. doi: 10.2337/dc08-1942

35. Shoelson SE, Lee J, Goldfine AB. Inflammation and insulin resistance. J Clin Invest (2006) 116:1793–801. doi: 10.1172/JCI29069

36. Lteif AA, Han K, Mather KJ. Obesity, insulin resistance, and the metabolic syndrome: determinants of endothelial dysfunction in whites and blacks. *Circulation* (2005) 112:32–8. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.104.520130

37. Oh J, Riek AE, Darwech I, Funai K, Shao J, Chin K, et al. Deletion of macrophage vitamin d receptor promotes insulin resistance and monocyte cholesterol transport to accelerate atherosclerosis in mice. *Cell Rep* (2015) 10:1872–86. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2015.02.043

38. Su Y, Wang S, Sun J, Zhang Y, Ma S, Li M, et al. Triglyceride glucose index associated with arterial stiffness in Chinese community-dwelling elderly. *Front Cardiovasc Med* (2021) 8:737899. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.737899

39. Baydar O, Kilic A, Okcuoglu J, Apaydin Z, Can MM. The triglycerideglucose index, a predictor of insulin resistance, is associated with subclinical atherosclerosis. *Angiology* (2021) 72:994–1000. doi: 10.1177/00033197211007719 40. Aimo A, Chiappino S, Clemente A, Della Latta D, Martini N, Georgiopoulos G, et al. The triglyceride/HDL cholesterol ratio and TyG index predict coronary atherosclerosis and outcome in the general population. *Eur J Prev Cardiol* (2022) 29 (5):e203–4. doi: 10.1093/eurjpc/zwab164

41. Wang A, Tian X, Zuo Y, Zhang X, Wu S, Zhao X. Association between the triglyceride-glucose index and carotid plaque stability in nondiabetic adults. *Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis* (2021) 31:2921–8. doi: 10.1016/j.numecd.2021.06.019

42. Rosińska J, Ambrosius W, Maciejewska J, Narożny R, Kozubski W, Łukasik M. Association of platelet-derived microvesicles and their phenotypes with carotid atherosclerosis and recurrent vascular events in patients after ischemic stroke. *Thromb Res* (2019) 176:18–26. doi: 10.1016/j.thromres.2019.01.014

43. Zhang W, Sun K, Chen J, Liao Y, Qin Q, Ma A, et al. High plasma homocysteine levels contribute to the risk of stroke recurrence and all-cause mortality in a large prospective stroke population. *Clin Sci (Lond)* (2009) 118:187–94. doi: 10.1042/CS20090142

44. Shi Z, Liu S, Guan Y, Zhang M, Lu H, Yue W, et al. Changes in total homocysteine levels after acute stroke and recurrence of stroke. *Sci Rep* (2018) 8:6993. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-25398-5

45. Ornello R, Degan D, Tiseo C, Di Carmine C, Perciballi L, Pistoia F, et al. Distribution and temporal trends from 1993 to 2015 of ischemic stroke subtypes: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Stroke* (2018) 49:814–9. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.117.020031

46. Lange MC, Ribas G, Scavasine V, Ducci RD-P, Mendes DC, Zétola V de HF, et al. Stroke recurrence in the different subtypes of ischemic stroke. the importance of the intracranial disease. *Arq Neuropsiquiatr* (2018) 76:649–53. doi: 10.1590/0004-282x20180095

47. Flach C, Muruet W, Wolfe CDA, Bhalla A, Douiri A. Risk and secondary prevention of stroke recurrence: A population-base cohort study. *Stroke* (2020) 51:2435–44. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.120.028992

48. Chen J, Zhao N, Ruan Y, Zheng K, Xu P, Xia Y, et al. Socioeconomic status and the risk of stroke recurrence in Chinese patients. *Neuroepidemiology* (2019) 53 (3-4):180-6. doi: 10.1159/000501276

49. Fitzek S, Leistritz L, Witte OW, Heuschmann PU, Fitzek C. The Essen stroke risk score in one-year follow-up acute ischemic stroke patients. *Cerebrovasc Dis* (2011) 31:400–7. doi: 10.1159/000323226

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Yongjun Jiang, The Second Affiliated Hospital of Guangzhou Medical University, China

REVIEWED BY Chunheng Mo, Sichuan University, China Yuli Huang, Southern Medical University, China Xiaocen Kong, Nanjing Medical University, China

*CORRESPONDENCE Junshan Zhou zhjsh333@126.com Wen Sun sunwen_medneuro@163.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Clinical Diabetes, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

RECEIVED 21 July 2022 ACCEPTED 15 September 2022 PUBLISHED 05 October 2022

CITATION

Gu M, Fan J, Xu P, Xiao L, Wang J, Li M, Liu C, Luo G, Cai Q, Liu D, Ye L, Zhou J and Sun W (2022) Effects of perioperative glycemic indicators on outcomes of endovascular treatment for vertebrobasilar artery occlusion. *Front. Endocrinol.* 13:1000030. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2022.1000030

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Gu, Fan, Xu, Xiao, Wang, Li, Liu, Luo, Cai, Liu, Ye, Zhou and Sun. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Effects of perioperative glycemic indicators on outcomes of endovascular treatment for vertebrobasilar artery occlusion

Mengmeng Gu¹⁺, Jin Fan²⁺, Pengfei Xu³, Lulu Xiao⁴, Jinjing Wang⁴, Min Li⁵, Chaolai Liu⁶, Genpei Luo⁷, Qiankun Cai⁸, Dezhi Liu⁹, Lichao Ye⁸, Junshan Zhou¹⁺, Wen Sun³⁺, on behalf of the PERSIST Investigators

¹Department of Neurology, Nanjing First Hospital, Nanjing Medical University, Nanjing, China, ²Department of Neurology, the General Hospital of Western Theater Command, Chengdu, China, ³Stroke Center & Department of Neurology, the First Affiliated Hospital of University of Science and Technology of China, (USTC), Division of Life Sciences and Medicine, University of Science and Technology of China, Hefei, China, ⁴Department of Neurology, Affiliated Jinling Hospital, Medical School of Nanjing University, Nanjing, China, ⁵Department of Neurology, Jiangsu Province Hospital of Chinese Medicine, Affiliated Hospital of Nanjing University of Chinese Medicine, Nanjing, China, ⁶Department of Neurology, The First People's Hospital of Jining, Jining, China, ⁷Department of Neurology, Dongguan People's Hospital, Dongguan, China, ⁸Department of Neurology, Affiliated Hospital of Fujian Medical University, Quanzhou, China, ⁹Department of Neurology, Shuguang Hospital Affiliated to Shanghai University of Traditional Chinese Medicine, Shanghai, China

Objective: Endovascular treatment (EVT) is, to date, the most promising treatment of vertebrobasilar artery occlusion (VBAO). The study aimed to determine the influence of perioperative glucose levels on clinical outcomes in patients with acute VBAO treated with EVT.

Methods: We retrospectively collected consecutive VBAO patients received EVT in 21 stroke centers in China. The associations between perioperative glycemic indicators (including fasting blood glucose[FBG], admission hyperglycemia, stress hyperglycemia ratio [SHR] and short-term glycemic variability [GV]) and various clinical outcomes were analyzed in all patients and subgroups stratified by diabetes mellitus (DM).

Results: A total of 569 patients were enrolled. Admission hyperglycemia significantly correlated with increased risk of symptomatic intracranial hemorrhage (sICH) (odds ratio [OR] 3.24, 95% confidence interval [CI]: 1.40-7.46), poor functional outcomes at 90 days (OR 1.91, 95%CI: 1.15-3.18) and 1 year (OR 1.96, 95%CI: 1.20-3.22). Similar significant correlations exist between FBG, SHR, GV and all the adverse outcomes except higher levels GV was not associated with increased risk of sICH (OR 1.04, 95% CI: 0.97-1.12). Subgroup analyses showed that admission hyperglycemia, FBG and SHR were significantly associated with adverse outcomes in non-diabetic patients, but

not in DM patients. While, GV was associated with poor functional outcomes regardless of diabetes history.

Conclusions: Admission hyperglycemia, FBG, SHR and short-term GV in VBAO patients treated with EVT were associated with adverse outcomes. The results suggested that comprehensive evaluation and appropriate management of perioperative glucose might be important for patients with VBAO and treatment with EVT.

KEYWORDS

admission blood glucose, stress hyperglycemia, glycemic variability, endovascular treatment, vertebrobasilar artery occlusions, prognosis

Introduction

Vertebrobasilar artery occlusion (VBAO) accounts for 10% to 20% of all large vessel occlusions (1). It could be devastating, resulting in severe disability and death in almost 80% of patients (2). Endovascular treatment (EVT) is currently the most effective method for recanalization of occluded large vessels. However, even if EVT treatment increased the rate of successful recanalization, the prognosis of VBAO patients has not been significantly improved (2, 3).

Many glycemic indicators, such as admission blood glucose (4), fasting blood glucose (FBG) (5) and stress hyperglycemia (6), have inconsistently been reported to be associated with adverse outcomes in patients with anterior circulation stroke (ACS) treated with EVT (7). Furthermore, the postoperative period can be extremely dangerous for patients, especially as the glycemic variability (GV) is associated with adverse clinical outcomes (8). Previous studies have suggested that admission blood glucose of patients with posterior circulation stroke (PCS) is higher than that of patients with ACS (9, 10). Considering that hyperglycemia may aggravate the oxidative stress injury induced by cerebral ischemic reperfusion injury and lead to greater neurological impairment (11, 12), we hypothesized that the prognosis of patients with PCS treated with EVT is more likely to be affected by blood glucose levels.

Using the acute PostErior ciRculation iSchemIc Stroke regisTry (PERSIST, ChiCTR2000033211) data, we aimed to investigate the comprehensive perspective of the relationships between perioperative glycemic indicators and outcomes of patients with PCS treated with EVT, and whether the impact of blood glucose on the incidence of outcomes differed between diabetic subgroups.

Methods

Patients

The PERSIST is a retrospective registered trial conducted in 21 stroke centers in China from December 2015 to December 2018, which consecutively collected patients with acute VBAO received EVT treatment. Inclusion and exclusion criteria have been described in detail in previous studies (13, 14). The inclusion criteria were as follows: 1) aged 18 years or older; 2) with acute symptomatic VBAO confirmed by imaging examination (including computed tomography angiography, magnetic resonance angiography or digital subtraction angiography); 3) treated with EVT within 24 hours (estimated occlusion to groin puncture time). The exclusion criteria were: 1) combined with anterior circulation stroke; 2) accompanied by aneurysm or arteriovenous malformation; 3) with mRS score >2 before stroke; 4) participated in any clinical trials; 4) pregnant or breastfeeding; and 5) with incomplete critical baseline data. In this analysis, we further excluded patients who had hemoglobin disorders (i.e. thalassemia), recent blood transfusion, severe hepatic disease and other factors that affected hemoglobin A1c (HbA1c) measurements.

The study was approved by the ethics committee of the First Affiliated Hospital of University of Science and Technology of China (approval number: 2020KY-40). Due to its retrospective nature, patient consent was waived.

Baseline characteristics

Baseline demographics, medical histories, stroke severity evaluated by the National Institutes of Health Stroke Scale (NIHSS) score, Glasgow Coma Scale (GCS) score, stroke etiology classified according to the Trial of Org 10172 in Acute Stroke Treatment (TOAST) criteria, onset patterns, treatment with intravenous thrombolysis (IVT), estimated occlusion to groin puncture time, puncture to reperfusion time and treatment profiles of EVT were retrospectively obtained by reviewing medical records. Two neuroradiologists, who were unaware of the clinical data and outcomes, retrospectively evaluated all neuroimaging data, including the posterior circulation-Alberta Stroke Program Early CT Score (pc-ASPECTS) (15), the Basilar Artery on Computed Tomography Angiography (BATMAN) score (16), and the American Society of Interventional and Therapeutic Neuroradiology/Society of Interventional Radiology (ASITN/SIR) collateral score (17). Successful recanalization was defined as modified Thrombolysis in Cerebral Infarction (mTICI) score 2b or 3.

Perioperative glucose levels and short-term GV

We collected available admission blood glucose, fasting blood glucose (FBG) within 24 hours of EVT and first-measured HbA1c. Previous diabetes mellitus (DM) was defined as a known history of DM on admission or the presence of background hyperglycemia (HbA1c \geq 6.5% [48 mmol/mol]) (18). According to the previous studies (4), admission hyperglycemia was defined as admission blood glucose \geq 7.8 mmol/L, regardless of the diabetic status. We calculated stress hyperglycemia ratio (SHR) with the following formula: FBG (mmol/L)/HbA1c-derived estimated average glucose, where HbA1c-derived estimated average glucose (mmol/L) = (1.59×HbA1c)-2.59 (19).

Besides, we also collected available capillary blood glucose levels during the first 36 hours after EVT. Considering the different frequency of measurement in each center, we mainly collected three specific times of each day: fasting (\geq 8 hours), postprandial (2 hours after the meal) and nighttime. During the monitoring period, various parameters of capillary glucose level were used to analyze the short-term GV: mean glucose level, standard deviation (SD) of the mean and coefficient of variation (CV) (8). The CV for glucose was calculated as [SD/mean glucose] \times 100% (20).

Outcome assessment

Safety outcomes included symptomatic intracranial hemorrhage (sICH) and in-hospital mortality. Intracranial

hemorrhage was classified according to the Heidelberg Bleeding Classification within 48 hours after EVT. SICH was defined as a new intracranial hemorrhage detected by brain imaging, which was associated with an increase by \geq 4 points of total NIHSS, or an increase by \geq 2 points of a NIHSS subcategory, or neurological deterioration leading to major medical/surgical intervention (21).

Functional outcomes were assessed by the mRS score at 90 days and 1 year after stroke through routine telephone interview or face-to-face visit with patients or their relatives. Poor functional outcome was defined as mRS scores of 4-6.

Statistical analysis

All statistical analyses were conducted with Stata 14.1, and a two-sided P value <0.05 was considered to be statistically significant.

Baseline characteristics, treatment profiles and outcomes were compared between patients with admission hyperglycemia and without admission hyperglycemia. Categorical variables were reported as number (percentages), and continuous variables were presented as mean \pm standard deviation (SD) or median (interquartile range [IQR]) according to normality. The percentages of categorical variables were compared using the Pearson's χ^2 tests, and continuous variables were compared using the Student's *t*-tests or the Wilcoxon rank sum test, as appropriate.

When studying the correlation between admission hyperglycemia, FBG and SHR and outcomes, we imputed 25 complete datasets with multivariate imputation by chained equations incorporating all analysis related variable. The imputation model contained 5 missing variables (GCS score, puncture to reperfusion time, admission hyperglycemia, FBG and HbA1c), of which the missing values of 3 variables are less than 10%, one variable is 10.9%, and one variable is 23.7%. We imputed continuous variables with linear regression and categorical variables with logistic regression. All estimates were obtained by averaging results across the 25 imputed datasets with inferences under multiple imputation obtained with Rubin's rules. We also performed a sensitivity analysis on patients with complete data. Considering that only some patients had capillary blood glucose monitoring and the ratio of missing value was high, we used complete data to analyze the correlation between GV and outcomes.

To ascertain the independent contribution of admission hyperglycemia, FBG and SHR to outcomes (sICH and mRS), multivariable logistic regression analyses were performed and the prespecified covariates were adjusted: age, sex, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, baseline NIHSS, GCS, TOAST classification, baseline pc-ASPECT score, collateral status, BATMAN score, treatment with IVT, time from estimated occlusion to groin puncture, time from puncture to reperfusion, mTICI and previous DM. In exploring the association between GV and outcomes, we further adjusted for the use of tube feeding in patients.

Subgroup analyses were carried out to explore whether there are differences in the influence of blood glucose on the incidence of outcomes between diabetic subgroups. Interactions were examined by adding product terms to the logistic regression model to assess whether previous DM modified the association between glucose (admission hyperglycemia, FBG, SHR and GV) and outcomes.

In addition to the quantitative relationships, we used restricted cubic splines with 4 knots (at the 5th, 35th, 65th and 95th percentiles) to explore the nonlinear relationships between FBG, SHR and functional outcomes.

Results

Out of a total 609 consecutive VBAO patients treated with EVT, we identified 569 eligible patients (Figure I in the Data Supplement). After one year follow up, 22 patients were lost. Details on the missing data can be found in Figure II in the Data Supplement. Baseline characteristics based on the presence of admission hyperglycemia are summarized in Table 1. Compared with patients without admission hyperglycemia, patients with admission hyperglycemia were more likely to have a higher prevalence of DM (p < 0.001) and lower BATMAN score (p = 0.040). No difference in the rates of successful recanalization (mTICI score 2b or 3) was detected between the two groups (85.5% vs. 84.7%, p = 0.806). Patients with admission hyperglycemia also had higher rates of sICH (11.4% vs. 3.8%, p = 0.001), in-hospital mortality (29.1% vs. 19.2%, p = 0.009) and poor functional outcomes at 90 days (68.2% vs. 56.8%, p = 0.009) and 1 year (67.6% vs. 53.2%, p = 0.001, Table 1). The distribution of mRS scores at 90 days and 1 year in patients with and without admission hyperglycemia was displayed in Figure 1.

Perioperative glucose levels and outcomes

After adjustment for potential confounders, patients with admission hyperglycemia were more likely to have higher risk of sICH (odds ratio [OR] 3.24, 95% confidence interval [CI]: 1.40-7.46, p = 0.006, Table 2). Admission hyperglycemia was also independently associated with poor functional outcomes at 90 days and 1 year (OR 1.91, 95% CI: 1.15-3.18 for 90 days; OR 1.96, 95% CI: 1.20-3.22 for 1 year; Table 2). Multivariable analyses showed that increased FBG and SHR levels were significantly associated with worse outcomes, including sICH (OR 1.16, 95% CI: 1.05-1.30 for FBG; OR 3.53, 95% CI: 1.35-9.18 for SHR), poor functional outcomes at 90 days (OR 1.10, 95% CI:

1.02-1.20 for FBG; OR 3.06, 95% CI: 1.44-6.51 for SHR) and 1 year (OR 1.10, 95% CI: 1.02-1.19 for FBG; OR 3.04, 95% CI: 1.45-6.38 for SHR). Besides, the relationship between FBG levels and in-hospital mortality was also statistically significant (OR 1.08, 95% CI: 1.00-1.17, p = 0.037, Table 2).

In subgroup analysis, the correlation between perioperative glucose levels and outcomes in non-diabetic patients was similar to that in the entire patients. Nevertheless, in patients with previous DM, no significant association was observed between admission hyperglycemia, FBG, SHR levels and outcomes (Figure 2 and Figure III in the Data Supplement).

For outcome variables, such as sICH (p for interaction = 0.039), poor functional outcomes at 90 days (p for interaction = 0.008) and 1 year (p for interaction = 0.004), the interaction effect between previous DM and FBG was significant, indicating that the influence of FBG levels on these adverse outcomes in non-diabetic patients is greater than that in DM patients (Figure 2 and Figure III in the Data Supplement). No evidence of interaction effects between admission hyperglycemia or SHR and previous DM was found regardless of the outcome variables. The same results were obtained by sensitivity analyses of patients with complete data (Table I in the Data Supplement).

We observed a J-shaped association between SHR and the risk of poor functional outcomes at 90 days in multipleadjusted restricted cubic spline regression, with the lowest point of SHR of 0.90, although not statistically significant (p for nonlinearity = 0.103, Figure 3A). There was also a nonlinear correlation between SHR and poor functional outcome at 1 year (p for nonlinearity = 0.010), showing a similar J-shaped curve (Figure 3B). That is, with the increase of SHR, the risk of poor functional outcome at 1 year first decreased and then increased. Although it can be observed that the risk of poor functional outcome increases with the increase of FBG, there is no nonlinear relationship between FBG and 90-day (p for nonlinearity = 0.056) or 1-year (p for nonlinearity = 0.132) poor functional outcomes (Figure IV in the Data Supplement).

Short-term GV and outcomes

We obtained available capillary blood glucose levels of 266 patients within 36 hours after EVT (median number of measurements 9, IQR 8-11). The median CV of all patients was 18.25% (IQR 13.23-23.16). Patients with sICH had higher CV levels than those without sICH (19.58 [18.41-21.65] vs. 17.62 [13.05-23.23], p = 0.048). However, after adjusting for confounding factors, there was no significant correlation between CV and sICH (OR 1.04, 95% CI: 0.97-1.12, p = 0.275). While, the results of multivariable analysis showed that CV was independently associated with poor functional outcomes at 90 days (OR 1.23, 95% CI: 1.14-1.33, p < 0.001) and 1 year (OR 1.25, 95% CI: 1.15-1.37, p < 0.001).

TABLE 1 Baseline characteristics (n=507).

	Admission Hyperglycemia (n = 220)	No Admission Hyperglycemia (n = 287)	Р	
Age, mean ± SD, y	63.4 ± 12.1	64.0 ± 13.6	0.576	
Male, n (%)	164 (74.5)	203 (70.7)	0.341	
Hypertension, n (%)	158 (71.8)	183 (63.8)	0.055	
Diabetes mellitus, n (%)	131 (59.5)	37 (12.9)	< 0.001	
Hyperlipidemia, n (%)	92 (41.8)	97 (33.8)	0.064	
Previous stroke/TIA, n (%)	39 (17.7)	59 (20.6)	0.424	
Coronary artery disease, n (%)	20 (9.1)	28 (9.8)	0.800	
Smoking, n (%)	65 (29.5)	96 (33.4)	0.349	
Baseline NIHSS, median (IQR)	22.0 (14.0-28.0)	23.0 (14.0-31.0)	0.459	
Glasgow Coma Score, median (IQR), (n=506)	8 (6-11)	7 (6-12)	0.831	
TOAST classification, n (%)			0.005	
Large artery atherosclerosis	161 (73.2)	171 (59.2)		
Cardioembolism	35 (15.9)	67 (23.3)		
Others	24 (10.9)	50 (17.4)		
Baseline pc-ASPECT score, median (IQR)	9 (7-10)	9 (8-10)	0.163	
Collateral status, n (%)			0.062	
ASITN/SIR grade 0-1	173 (78.6)	214 (74.6)		
ASITN/SIR grade 2	36 (16.4)	42 (14.6)		
ASITN/SIR grade 3-4	11 (5.0)	31 (10.8)		
BATMAN score, median (IQR)	4 (3-6)	5 (3-7)	0.040	
Onset patterns, n (%), (n=506)			0.139	
Maximum neurological deficit from onset	97 (44.1)	143 (50.0)		
Progressive stroke	105 (47.7)	112 (39.2)		
Others	18 (8.2)	31 (10.8)		
Treatment with intravenous thrombolysis, n (%)	37 (16.8)	55 (19.2)	0.497	
Time from estimated occlusion to groin puncture, median (IQR), min	332.5 (236.0-523.8)	330.0 (216.0-494.0)	0.280	
Time from puncture to reperfusion, median (IQR), min, (n=476)	105.0 (76.0-165.0)	110.0 (70.0-150.0)	0.618	
Type of initial application, n (%)			0.703	
Stent retriever	176 (80.0)	232 (80.8)		
Aspiration	17 (7.7)	17 (5.9)		
Others	27 (12.3)	38 (13.2)		
mTICI score 2b or 3	188 (85.5)	243 (84.7)	0.806	
sICH	25 (11.4)	11 (3.8)	0.001	
In-hospital mortality	64 (29.1)	55 (19.2)	0.009	
Poor functional outcome (mRS 4-6) at 90 days	150 (68.2)	163 (56.8)	0.009	
Poor functional outcome (mRS 4-6) at 1 year (n=488)	142 (67.6)	148 (53.2)	0.001	

SD, standard deviation; TIA, transient ischemic attack; NIHSS, National Institutes of Health Stroke Scale; IQR, interquartile range; TOAST, Trial of Org 10172 in Acute Stroke Treatment; pc-ASPECT score, posterior circulation-Alberta Stroke Program Early CT Score; ASITN/SIR, American Society of Interventional and Therapeutic Neuroradiology/Society of Interventional Radiology; BATMAN, Basilar Artery on Computed Tomography Angiography; mTICI, modified Thrombolysis in Cerebral Infarction; sICH, symptomatic intracranial hemorrhage; mRS, modified Rankin Scale.

The results of the subgroup analyses showed that whether in patients with or without previous DM, CV was always significantly associated with poor functional outcomes at 90 days and 1 year (Table 3). For 1-year poor functional outcome, the interaction effect between previous DM and CV was significant (p for interaction = 0.042), suggesting that CV levels had a greater impact on non-diabetic patients than DM patients.

Discussion

In this study of patients with VBAO treated with EVT, we observed the predictive significance of admission hyperglycemia, FBG and stress hyperglycemia on sICH, poor functional outcomes at 90 days and at 1 year. Furthermore, FBG was also associated with in-hospital mortality. The predictive significance



admission hyperglycemia.

still exists in non-diabetic patients, but not in DM patients. In addition, there was a significant interaction between FBG and previous DM, indicating that FBG had a greater impact on sICH and poor functional outcomes (90 days and 1 year) of nondiabetic patients than those with previous DM. Further analysis showed that SHR was J-shaped associated with the risk of poor functional outcome at 1 year in VBAO patients treated with EVT. Our results also suggested that short-term GV after EVT was independently associated with poor functional outcomes at 90 days and 1 year, whether in patients with or without previous DM.

In our study, the median admission glucose was 7.6 mmol/L (interquartile range, 6.7-9.3), which was higher than that of patients with ACS received EVT (6.6 [5.7-7.7] mmol/L) reported in previous studies (22). In addition, the probability of previous DM (34.1% vs. 16.1%) and admission hyperglycemia (43.3% vs.

TABLE 2 The associations between perioperative glucose levels and outcomes.

Outcomes	Unadjusted 1	nodel	Adjusted model*		
		OR (95%CI)	Р	OR (95%CI)	Р
sICH	Admission hyperglycemia	2.86 (1.39-5.88)	0.004	3.24 (1.40-7.46)	0.006
	FBG	1.12 (1.03-1.21)	0.006	1.16 (1.05-1.30)	0.006
	SHR	3.47 (1.42-8.51)	0.007	3.53 (1.35-9.18)	0.010
In-hospital mortality	Admission hyperglycemia	1.67 (1.11-2.51)	0.014	1.55 (0.93-2.60)	0.092
	FBG	1.10 (1.04-1.16)	0.001	1.08 (1.00-1.17)	0.037
	SHR	1.84 (0.97-3.49)	0.063	1.70 (0.87-3.32)	0.118
Poor functional outcome (mRS 4-6) at 90 days	Admission hyperglycemia	1.71 (1.19-2.45)	0.004	1.91 (1.15-3.18)	0.012
	FBG	1.11 (1.05-1.18)	0.001	1.10 (1.02-1.20)	0.018
	SHR	3.37 (1.85-6.13)	< 0.001	3.06 (1.44-6.51)	0.004
Poor functional outcome (mRS 4-6) at 1 year (n=547)	Admission hyperglycemia	1.78 (1.24-2.55)	0.002	1.96 (1.20-3.22)	0.008
	FBG	1.11 (1.05-1.18)	0.001	1.10 (1.02-1.19)	0.016
	SHR	3.21 (1.75-5.87)	< 0.001	3.04 (1.45-6.38)	0.003

*Adjusted for age, sex, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, baseline NIHSS, Glasgow Coma Score, TOAST classification, Baseline pc-ASPECT score, Collateral status, BATMAN score, treatment with intravenous thrombolysis, time from estimated occlusion to groin puncture, time from puncture to reperfusion, mTICI and DM.

OR, odds ratio; CI, confidence interval; sICH, symptomatic intracranial hemorrhage; FBG, fasting blood glucose; SHR, stress hyperglycemia ratio; mRS, modified Rankin Scale.



30.3%) were also higher (4). These findings are consistent with previous studies in which patients with PCS are more likely to have previous DM and higher admission blood glucose levels than patients with ACS (9, 10).

Hyperglycemia was considered to impair the efficacy of IVT by lowering recanalization rates (23). However, previous studies showed no significant correlation between admission hyperglycemia and successful reperfusion after EVT in ACS (4, 22). Consistent with this, in our study, there was also no significant difference in the rate of successful reperfusion after EVT between patients with and without hyperglycemia (85.3% vs. 84.9%), suggesting that the worse outcomes in patients with hyperglycemia after EVT may not be the consequence of reduced recanalization rate, no matter in anterior or in posterior circulation stroke.

Our results are in agreement with the findings of previous studies conducted in patients with ACS treated with EVT, showing that increased admission glucose was associated with higher risk of sICH (24), increased in-hospital mortality and worse functional outcomes at 90 days (4, 7). EVT is currently the most effective way of recanalization of the occluded vessels, which can promote oxygen re-entry into the ischemic brain (22).



FIGURE 3

The nonlinear relationship between stress hyperglycemia ratio and adjusted odds ratios of poor functional outcomes at (A) 90 days and (B) 1 year. The nonlinear relationship was modeled by restricted cubic splines. The dashed lines indicate the 95% confidence intervals of the nonlinear solid line.

Outcomes	Subgroups	Unadjusted 1	model	Adjusted model*		Interaction	
		OR (95%CI)	Р	OR (95%CI)	Р		
sICH		1.04 (0.98-1.10)	0.175	1.04 (0.97-1.12)	0.275	0.567	
	DM	1.05 (0.97-1.15)	0.210	1.10 (0.97-1.25)	0.140		
	Non-DM	1.03 (0.94-1.13)	0.553	1.03 (0.90-1.18)	0.678		
Poor functional outcome (mRS 4-6) at 90 days		1.16 (1.11-1.22)	< 0.001	1.23 (1.14-1.33)	< 0.001	0.323	
	DM	1.17 (1.09-1.26)	< 0.001	1.18 (1.08-1.30)	< 0.001		
	Non-DM	1.23 (1.12-1.36)	< 0.001	1.57 (1.20-2.05)	0.001		
Poor functional outcome (mRS 4-6) at 1 year		1.16 (1.11-1.22)	< 0.001	1.25 (1.15-1.37)	< 0.001	0.042	
	DM	1.14 (1.07-1.22)	< 0.001	1.16 (1.06-1.28)	0.002		
	Non-DM	1.30 (1.16-1.46)	< 0.001	1.89 (1.30-2.74)	0.001		

TABLE 3 The associations between short-term GV and outcomes.

*Adjusted for age, sex, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, baseline NIHSS, Glasgow Coma Score, TOAST classification, Baseline pc-ASPECT score, Collateral status, BATMAN score, treatment with intravenous thrombolysis, time from estimated occlusion to groin puncture, time from puncture to reperfusion, mTICI, DM and tube feeding.

GV, glycemic variability; OR, odds ratio; CI, confidence interval; sICH, symptomatic intracranial hemorrhage; DM, diabetes mellitus; mRS, modified Rankin Scale.

Because oxygen promotes the formation of free radicals together with glucose, patients receiving EVT may have a greater exposure to redox-mediated effects related to admission blood glucose levels (12). Hyperglycemia could increase oxidative stress, exacerbate blood-brain barrier permeability after cerebral ischemia/reperfusion injury, and increase the risk of brain edema and hemorrhage transformation (25), resulting in increased infarct volume and greater neurological deficit (26).

Stress hyperglycemia has not been specifically defined and is usually restricted to patients without previous DM (27). We used SHR as a quantitative indicator of stress hyperglycemia, because relative hyperglycemia has been proved to be a better biomarker for critical illness than absolute hyperglycemia (19). A J-shaped association between SHR and the risk of poor functional outcome at 1 year was found in our study, which means that moderate stress is beneficial. Previous studies have demonstrated a J-shaped association between serum glucose and functional outcome in patients with ischemic stroke (28). Also, in patients with ACS treated with EVT, the probability of poor functional outcome was first decreased and then increased along with the increasing of the admission blood glucose (4). Although the nonlinear relationship between SHR and poor functional prognosis has not been reported in patients treated with EVT, some studies have shown that both relative hyperglycemia and hypoglycemia are associated with higher mortality at 90 days (29), which may indicate the existence of a J-shaped correlation.

Our results suggested that elevated short-term GV was independently associated with poor functional outcomes in patients with PCS undergoing EVT, but not with increased risk of sICH. In a recent study, consistent with the results of our study, no significant correlation between CV after successful recanalization with EVT and increased risk of sICH was found (8). Besides, there was also no significant association between CV and poor functional outcomes. Considering that most of the patients enrolled in that study are patients with anterior circulation occlusion (85.7%), it can be speculated that the effect of GV on the prognosis of patients with anterior and posterior circulation may be different.

Subgroup analyses showed that hyperglycemia was significantly associated with adverse outcomes in non-diabetic patients, but not in DM patients. A possible explanation is that DM patients may be more tolerant to blood glucose variability. When blood glucose levels fluctuate in a high range, nondiabetic patients are more likely to suffer from impaired immune defense and microvascular environment disorder (6, 30). Another possible explanation is that DM patients are more likely to receive glucose-lowering therapy, which may reduce the amount of glucose diffused into the brain, thereby reducing harmful metabolic changes in the brain (31). Therefore, highquality studies on larger samples are needed to verify the results of this study.

Besides the typical limitations inherent in retrospective analysis, our study has additional limitations. First, some patients with diseases (such as hemoglobin disorders and severe hepatic disease) that may affect HbA1c measurements were excluded from all the analyses, so our results cannot be extrapolated to these patient populations. Second, information on antidiabetic medications, course of treatment and long-term blood glucose control for DM patients before the endovascular treatment was mostly incomplete, and the impact of these factors on outcomes cannot be fully evaluated despite we used SHR to quantify stress hyperglycemia to adjust blood glucose control over the past 8-12 weeks (32). Finally, because this was a retrospective registration trial, standard meals were not used, which may have affected the accuracy of CV calculations. Only a part of patients completed GV measurement, and the measurement duration is limited to a short time, so the interpretation of the results needs to be cautious.

Conclusions

In summary, our findings indicate that admission hyperglycemia, FBG and stress hyperglycemia in VBAO patients treated with EVT were associated with adverse poststroke outcomes both in the general population and in the nondiabetic subgroup, but not in the DM subgroup. The result also suggested that GV could be an appropriate clinical target to reduce the adverse effect of glucose fluctuation on prognosis. Since this is a retrospective observational study, our results should be interpreted with caution.

Data availability statement

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

Ethics statement

The study was reviewed and approved by the ethics committee of the First Affiliated Hospital of University of Science and Technology of China. Written informed consent for participation was not required for this study in accordance with the national legislation and the institutional requirements.

Author contributions

MG, JF, JZ, and WS conceived and designed the study. JF, PX, LX, JW, ML, CL, GL, QC, DL, and LY acquired the data. MG, LX and JW analyzed the data. MG drafted the manuscript. JZ and WS revised the manuscript and approved the final version of the manuscript. All authors reviewed and approved the final manuscript.

References

1. Boeckh-Behrens T, Pree D, Lummel N, Friedrich B, Maegerlein C, Kreiser K, et al. Vertebral artery patency and thrombectomy in basilar artery occlusions. *Stroke* (2019) 50(2):389–95. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.118.022466

2. Schonewille WJ, Wijman CA, Michel P, Rueckert CM, Weimar C, Mattle HP, et al. Treatment and outcomes of acute basilar artery occlusion in the basilar artery international cooperation study (BASICS): a prospective registry study. *Lancet Neurol* (2009) 8(8):724–30. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(09)70173-5

3. Liu X, Dai Q, Ye R, Zi W, Liu Y, Wang H, et al. Endovascular treatment versus standard medical treatment for vertebrobasilar artery occlusion (BEST): an open-label, randomised controlled trial. *Lancet Neurol* (2020) 19(2):115–22. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(19)30395-3

4. Rinkel LA, Nguyen TTM, Guglielmi V, Groot AE, Posthuma L, Roos Y, et al. High admission glucose is associated with poor outcome after endovascular treatment for ischemic stroke. *Stroke* (2020) 51(11):3215–23. doi: 10.1161/ STROKEAHA.120.029944

Funding

This study was supported in part by Anhui Provincial Natural Science Foundation (No. 2008085QH368), Fundamental Research Funds for the Central Universities (WK9110000056) and High-level Talents Innovation and Entrepreneurship Project of Quanzhou Science and Technology Bureau (No.2018C049R).

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The reviewer XK declared a shared affiliation with the authors MG, JZ to the handling editor at the time of review.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/ fendo.2022.1000030/full#supplementary-material

 Chen X, Liu Z, Miao J, Zheng W, Yang Q, Ye X, et al. High stress hyperglycemia ratio predicts poor outcome after mechanical thrombectomy for ischemic stroke. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis (2019) 28(6):1668–73. doi: 10.1016/ j.strokecerebrovasdis.2019.02.022

7. Kim JT, Jahan R, Saver JL, Investigators S. Impact of glucose on outcomes in patients treated with mechanical thrombectomy: A *Post hoc* analysis of the solitaire flow restoration with the intention for thrombectomy study. *Stroke* (2016) 47 (1):120–7. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.115.010753

8. Kim TJ, Lee JS, Park SH, Ko SB. Short-term glycemic variability and hemorrhagic transformation after successful endovascular thrombectomy. *Transl Stroke Res* (2021) 12(6):968-75. doi: 10.1007/s12975-021-00895-4

^{5.} Zi W, Wang H, Yang D, Hao Y, Zhang M, Geng Y, et al. Clinical effectiveness and safety outcomes of endovascular treatment for acute anterior circulation ischemic stroke in China. *Cerebrovasc Dis* (2017) 44(5-6):248–58. doi: 10.1159/ 000478667

9. Kim JS, Nah HW, Park SM, Kim SK, Cho KH, Lee J, et al. Risk factors and stroke mechanisms in atherosclerotic stroke: intracranial compared with extracranial and anterior compared with posterior circulation disease. *Stroke* (2012) 43(12):3313–8. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.112.658500

10. Dornak T, Kral M, Hazlinger M, Herzig R, Veverka T, Burval S, et al. Posterior vs. anterior circulation infarction: demography, outcomes, and frequency of hemorrhage after thrombolysis. *Int J Stroke* (2015) 10(8):1224–8. doi: 10.1111/ijs.12626

11. Prakash R, Li W, Qu Z, Johnson MA, Fagan SC, Ergul A. Vascularization pattern after ischemic stroke is different in control versus diabetic rats: relevance to stroke recovery. *Stroke* (2013) 44(10):2875-82. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.113.001660

12. Johnston KC, Bruno A, Pauls Q, Hall CE, Barrett KM, Barsan W, et al. Intensive vs standard treatment of hyperglycemia and functional outcome in patients with acute ischemic stroke: The SHINE randomized clinical trial. *JAMA* (2019) 322(4):326–35. doi: 10.1001/jama.2019.9346

13. Xiao I, Gu M, Lu Y, Xu P, Wang J, Lan W, et al. Influence of renal impairment on clinical outcomes after endovascular recanalization in vertebrobasilar artery occlusions. *J neurointerv Surg* (2021). neurintsurg-2021-018003 doi: 10.1136/neurintsurg-2021-018003

14. Wang J, Zhu S, Xu P, Huang X, Liu C, Liu D, et al. Initial symptoms of vertebrobasilar artery occlusions and the outcomes after endovascular treatment. *J Neurol* (2022) 269(10):5561–70. doi: 10.1007/s00415-022-11218-4

15. Puetz V, Sylaja PN, Coutts SB, Hill MD, Dzialowski I, Mueller P, et al. Extent of hypoattenuation on CT angiography source images predicts functional outcome in patients with basilar artery occlusion. *Stroke* (2008) 39(9):2485–90. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.107.511162

16. Alemseged F, Shah DG, Diomedi M, Sallustio F, Bivard A, Sharma G, et al. The basilar artery on computed tomography angiography prognostic score for basilar artery occlusion. *Stroke* (2017) 48(3):631-7. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.116.015492

17. Singer OC, Berkefeld J, Nolte CH, Bohner G, Haring HP, Trenkler J, et al. Mechanical recanalization in basilar artery occlusion: the ENDOSTROKE study. *Ann Neurol* (2015) 77(3):415–24. doi: 10.1002/ana.24336

18. American Diabetes A. 2. classification and diagnosis of diabetes: Standards of medical care in diabetes-2020. *Diabetes Care* (2020) 43(Suppl 1):S14–31. doi: 10.2337/dc20-S002

19. Roberts GW, Quinn SJ, Valentine N, Alhawassi T, O'Dea H, Stranks SN, et al. Relative hyperglycemia, a marker of critical illness: Introducing the stress hyperglycemia ratio. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (2015) 100(12):4490–7. doi: 10.1210/jc.2015-2660

20. Ceriello A, Monnier L, Owens D. Glycaemic variability in diabetes: clinical and therapeutic implications. *Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol* (2019) 7(3):221–30. doi: 10.1016/S2213-8587(18)30136-0

21. von Kummer R, Broderick JP, Campbell BC, Demchuk A, Goyal M, Hill MD, et al. The Heidelberg bleeding classification: Classification of bleeding events after ischemic stroke and reperfusion therapy. *Stroke* (2015) 46(10):2981–6. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.115.010049

22. Chamorro A, Brown S, Amaro S, Hill MD, Muir KW, Dippel DWJ, et al. Glucose modifies the effect of endovascular thrombectomy in patients with acute stroke. *Stroke* (2019) 50(3):690–6. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.118.023769

 Saqqur M, Shuaib A, Alexandrov AV, Sebastian J, Khan K, Uchino K. The correlation between admission blood glucose and intravenous rt-PA-induced arterial recanalization in acute ischemic stroke: a multi-centre TCD study. *Int J Stroke* (2015) 10(7):1087–92. doi: 10.1111/jis.12517

24. Sugiura Y, Yamagami H, Sakai N, Yoshimura S. Committee of recovery by endovascular salvage for cerebral ultra-acute embolism -Japan study g. predictors of symptomatic intracranial hemorrhage after endovascular therapy in acute ischemic stroke with Large vessel occlusion. *J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis* (2017) 26 (4):766–71. doi: 10.1016/j.jstrokecerebrovasdis.2016.10.015

25. Desilles JP, Syvannarath V, Ollivier V, Journe C, Delbosc S, Ducroux C, et al. Exacerbation of thromboinflammation by hyperglycemia precipitates cerebral infarct growth and hemorrhagic transformation. *Stroke* (2017) 48(7):1932–40. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.117.017080

26. Huang J, Liu B, Yang C, Chen H, Eunice D, Yuan Z. Acute hyperglycemia worsens ischemic stroke-induced brain damage *via* high mobility group box-1 in rats. *Brain Res* (2013) 1535:148–55. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2013.08.057

27. Dungan KM, Braithwaite SS, Preiser JC. Stress hyperglycaemia. Lancet (2009) 373(9677):1798-807. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(09)60553-5

28. Ntaios G, Egli M, Faouzi M, Michel P. J-Shaped association between serum glucose and functional outcome in acute ischemic stroke. *Stroke* (2010) 41 (10):2366–70. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.110.592170

29. Wang L, Zhou Z, Tian X, Wang H, Yang D, Hao Y, et al. Impact of relative blood glucose changes on mortality risk of patient with acute ischemic stroke and treated with mechanical thrombectomy. *J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis* (2019) 28(1):213–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jstrokecerebrovasdis.2018.09.036

30. Chang MW, Huang CY, Liu HT, Chen YC, Hsieh CH. Stress-induced and diabetic hyperglycemia associated with higher mortality among intensive care unit trauma patients: Cross-sectional analysis of the propensity score-matched population. Int J Environ Res Public Health (2018) 15(5):992. doi: 10.3390/jerph15050992

31. Capes SE, Hunt D, Malmberg K, Pathak P, Gerstein HC. Stress hyperglycemia and prognosis of stroke in nondiabetic and diabetic patients: a systematic overview. *Stroke* (2001) 32(10):2426-32. doi: 10.1161/hs1001.096194

32. Coelho S. What is the role of HbA1c in diabetic hemodialysis patients? Semin Dial (2016) 29(1):19-23. doi: 10.1111/sdi.12408

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Yongjun Jiang, The Second Affiliated Hospital of Guangzhou Medical University, China

REVIEWED BY

Dipayan Roy, All India Institute of Medical Sciences, Patna, India Adenilson Leão Pereira, Universidade Federal do Pará, Brazil

*CORRESPONDENCE Omar M. E. Albagha oalbagha@hbku.edu.ga

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Atherosclerosis and Vascular Medicine, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

RECEIVED 22 August 2022 ACCEPTED 13 September 2022 PUBLISHED 06 October 2022

CITATION

Toor SM, Aldous EK, Parray A, Akhtar N, Al-Sarraj Y, Abdelalim EM, Arredouani A, El-Agnaf O, Thornalley PJ, Pananchikkal SV, Pir GJ, Kuni RAT, Shuaib A, Alajez NM and Albagha OME (2022) Identification of distinct circulating microRNAs in acute ischemic stroke patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Front. Cardiovasc. Med.* 9:1024790. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2022.1024790

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Toor, Aldous, Parray, Akhtar, Al-Sarraj, Abdelalim, Arredouani, El-Agnaf, Thornalley, Pananchikkal, Pir, Kuni, Shuaib, Alajez and Albagha. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY).

The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Identification of distinct circulating microRNAs in acute ischemic stroke patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus

Salman M. Toor^{1†}, Eman K. Aldous^{1,2†}, Aijaz Parray³, Naveed Akhtar³, Yasser Al-Sarraj^{1,4}, Essam M. Abdelalim^{1,2}, Abdelilah Arredouani^{1,2}, Omar El-Agnaf⁵, Paul J. Thornalley², Sajitha V. Pananchikkal³, Ghulam Jeelani Pir³, Raheem Ayadathil Thazhhe Kuni³, Ashfaq Shuaib^{6,7}, Nehad M. Alajez^{1,8} and Omar M. E. Albagha^{1,9*}

¹College of Health and Life Sciences (CHLS), Hamad Bin Khalifa University (HBKU), Qatar Foundation (QF), Doha, Qatar, ²Diabetes Research Center, Qatar Biomedical Research Institute (QBRI), Hamad Bin Khalifa University (HBKU), Qatar Foundation (QF), Doha, Qatar, ³The Neuroscience Institute, Academic Health System, Hamad Medical Corporation (HMC), Doha, Qatar, ⁴Qatar Genome Program, Qatar Foundation Research, Development and Innovation, Qatar Foundation (QF), Doha, Qatar, ⁵Neurological Disorders Research Center, Qatar Biomedical Research Institute (QBRI), Hamad Bin Khalifa University (HBKU), Qatar Foundation (QF), Doha, Qatar, ⁶Division of Neurology, Department of Medicine, University of Alberta, Edmonton, AB, Canada, ⁷Department of Neurology, Hamad Medical Corporation (HMC), Doha, Qatar, ⁸Translational Cancer and Immunity Center, Qatar Biomedical Research Institute (QBRI), Doha, Qatar, ⁹Rheumatology and Bone Disease Unit, Centre for Genomic and Experimental Medicine, Institute of Genetics and Cancer, University of Edinburgh, Edinburgh, United Kingdom

Stroke is the second leading cause of global mortality and continued efforts aim to identify predictive, diagnostic, or prognostic biomarkers to reduce the disease burden. Circulating microRNAs (miRNAs) have emerged as potential biomarkers in stroke. We performed comprehensive circulating miRNA profiling of ischemic stroke patients with or without type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM), an important risk factor associated with worse clinical outcomes in stroke. Serum samples were collected within 24 h of acute stroke diagnosis and circulating miRNAs profiled using RNA-Seq were compared between stroke patients with T2DM (SWDM; n = 92) and those without T2DM (SWODM; n = 98). Our analysis workflow involved random allocation of study cohorts into discovery (n = 96) and validation (n = 94) datasets. Five miRNAs were found to be differentially regulated in SWDM compared to SWoDM patients. Hsa-miR-361-3p and -664a-5p were downregulated, whereas miR-423-3p, -140-5p, and -17-3p were upregulated. We also explored the gene targets of these miRNAs and investigated the downstream pathways associated with

them to decipher the potential pathways impacted in stroke with diabetes as comorbidity. Overall, our novel findings provide important insights into the differentially regulated miRNAs, their associated pathways and potential utilization for clinical benefits in ischemic stroke patients with diabetes.

KEYWORDS

microRNA, miRNA, ischemic, stroke, diabetes mellitus, T2DM

Introduction

Based on data gathered from 204 countries and territories between 1990 and 2019 (1), stroke remains the second leading cause of global mortality and has shown staggering increases in overall incidence, prevalence and death. These surges have been predominantly observed in younger populations belonging to low-income countries. At the same time, elevated blood pressure (BP), high body mass index (BMI), elevated fasting glucose levels, ambient particulate matter and smoking are considered the leading risk factors for stroke (1). In contrast, the incidence of ischemic strokes has been shown to steadily decline between 1993 and 2015 in studies conducted in the USA, with evidence of increased risk among Black and Hispanic females (\geq 70 years) in follow-up studies till 2019, while adults with treated BP also showed a significant reduction (42%) in stroke risk (2).

Stroke refers to a neurological deficit caused by acute focal injury of the central nervous system (CNS) due to a vascular cause (3). It is broadly classified into ischemic and hemorrhagic strokes, with the former caused by arterial occlusions, constituting most of stroke cases (4). Ischemic strokes are further divided into small-vessel occlusions, largeartery atherosclerosis, cardioembolism, or strokes of other determined or undermined etiologies (5). Treatment options for ischemic strokes are dependent on the duration from stroke onset, the extent of neurologic deficit and observations recorded by neuroimaging (3), while the clinical outcomes are widely assessed by the modified Rankin scale (mRS), which is also utilized as a robust tool for assessing the efficacy of treatment (6). Importantly, while diabetes is a known important risk factor for stroke (7), evidence has shown that it is also associated with worse clinical outcomes and fatal ischemic strokes (8, 9).

Diabetes is strongly associated with vascular diseases (10) and uncontrolled hyperglycemia can lead to ischemic or hemorrhagic strokes (11). In a 20-year follow-up data of more than 13,000 subjects, the risk of stroke was two-to threefold higher in type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) patients, independently of other known risk factors (12). A meta-analysis covering \sim 360,000 individuals showed that around one third of all stroke patients had diabetes and the presence of hyperglycemia/diabetes were associated with poor stroke outcomes (13). Notably, hyperglycemia included

both pre-existing diabetes as comorbidity and post-stroke surges in fasting-blood glucose levels in stroke patients (13). Similarly, newly diagnosed diabetes cases were associated with more severe strokes, poorer outcomes, and increased mortality than pre-existing diabetes (14). In addition, the impact of pre-existing diabetes, acute hyperglycemic events during a stroke and post-reperfusion outcomes in stroke patients with diabetes can also have significant implications on stroke management (15). Fasting hyperglycemia recorded a day after mechanical thrombectomy in acute ischemic stroke patients was associated with worse clinical outcomes (16). Consequently, the associations between administration of anti-diabetic drugs and stroke risk have been thoroughly explored and evidence shows that selective anti-diabetic therapies such as metformin can have favorable effects on reducing stroke risk, while others may increase or pose no effect on the risk of ischemic strokes (17, 18). Additionally, investigations on the effects of cholesterollowering statins for reducing stroke risk showed elevated risk for diabetes due to statin use. However, cardiovascular events and clinical outcomes were favorable and exceeded the risk-tobenefit ratio for diabetes in favor of cardiovascular and mortality benefits of statin therapy (19, 20).

A stroke results in molecular imbalances due to the pathological and physiological events that take place. MicroRNAs (miRNAs) are small non-coding RNAs that form a regulatory network by affecting gene expression and are altered in various pathological conditions (21). Performing next-generation sequencing (NGS) on peripheral blood samples is a robust approach to decipher the global miRNA expression profiles (miRnome) and is increasingly utilized to improve understanding of various clinical pathologies including aneurysmal subarachnoid hemorrhages (22) and chronic kidney disease (23). Notably, miRNAs are consistently being explored as predictive, diagnostic, prognostic, and therapeutic markers in stroke (24). Accumulating evidence has shown the differential gradients in the expression levels of various miRNAs incurred transiently during ischemic strokes or with long-term alterations in peripheral blood samples from stroke patients (25-34). Likewise, the miRNA regulatory network affected in diabetes and its complications has been extensively explored and has led to the identification of various candidate miRNAs with potential



Study cohort and analysis workflow. (A) The study comprised acute ischemic stroke patients with and without type 2 diabetes mellitus (SWDM; n = 92, SWoDM; n = 98). Patients were randomly divided into discovery and validation cohorts with comparable distribution of covariates (age, gender, diabetes and statin treatment). Statistically significant parameters (P < 0.05) between SWDM and SWoDM patients are marked with an asterisk (*). (B) Serum samples were collected within 24 h of clinical diagnosis of acute ischemic stroke from SWDM and SWoDM patients. Differentially regulated and statistically significant miRNAs detected in the discovery dataset generated from miRNA transcripts by RNA-Seq were investigated in the validation dataset. Combined analysis was then performed to identify FDR-significant miRNAs presented as validated differentially regulated miRNAs in SWDM compared to SWoDM patients.

diagnostic and prognostic ability (35, 36). However, very few studies have explored and linked the aberrant expression of miRNAs in diabetes and stroke (37–40). Importantly, these studies have exclusively utilized targeted approaches using real-time quantitative PCR. Combined, the impact of diabetes on stroke and the associated fluctuations in the miRNA regulatory network warrant comprehensive investigations for their potential to further improve our understanding of the molecular pathways involved in diabetes-associated stroke.

In the present study, the circulating miRNAs in serum samples from acute ischemic stroke patients with or without clinically diagnosed T2DM were profiled using RNA-Seq and thoroughly investigated. We used a rigorous analysis approach for the robust identification of differentially expressed miRNAs. Using a similar approach, we have recently reported a panel of 10 differentially regulated miRNAs with remarkably high discriminatory performance between acute ischemic stroke patients and healthy controls (41). In the present study we focused our investigations on T2DM, a critical factor associated with stroke outcomes. We identified a panel of five differentially regulated miRNAs between stroke patients with T2DM (SWDM) and stroke patients without T2DM (SWoDM). We also probed the previously experimentally validated gene targets and potential pathways affected by these miRNAs. Our findings warrant further functional investigations and validations for their ultimate clinical translation.

Materials and methods

Patient samples

This study was approved by the Institutional Review Boards of Qatar Biomedical Research Institute (Approval no. 2019-013) and Hamad Medical Corporation (Approval no. 15304/15), Doha, Qatar. Written informed consents were taken from all participating individuals prior to sample collection. The study population (n = 190) comprised clinically diagnosed patients with acute ischemic stroke admitted to Hamad General Hospital (Doha, Qatar). Fresh serum samples were collected (within 24 h of stroke onset) and stored at -80° C for downstream analysis. Patients were divided into two groups based on clinical diagnosis of T2DM; SWDM (n = 92) and SWoDM (n = 98). Patients' clinical records covering information on prior treatments administered for T2DM or cholesterol-lowering drugs (statins) were also retrieved from hospital records. The characteristic features of study population are presented in Figure 1A.

Study design and analysis workflow

The overall study cohort comprised acute ischemic stroke patients with and without T2DM. The study cohort was randomly divided into discovery and validation cohorts with



Identifying differentially regulated miRNAs in SWDM compared to SWoDM patients. Volcano plots show the number of differentially regulated miRNAs in SWDM versus SWoDM patients: red dots depict statistically significant (P < 0.05) and gray dots depict unsignificant miRNAs, while bar plots show the number of statistically significant miRNAs: downregulated in teal and upregulated presented in crimson color in (A) discovery and (B) validation datasets.

TABLE 1	Differentially	regulated	miRNAs in	SWDM	compared [*]	to SWoDM p	atients.
---------	----------------	-----------	-----------	------	-----------------------	------------	----------

miRNA	Di	scovery	Va	Validation Combined		
	FC*	P-value	FC	P-value	FC	P-value**
hsa-miR-361-3p	-1.28	2.95×10^{-2}	-1.39	4.67×10^{-3}	-1.34	1.57×10^{-4}
hsa-miR-423-3p	1.45	1.34×10^{-2}	1.40	4.76×10^{-3}	1.37	$5.53 imes 10^{-4}$
hsa-miR-664a-5p	-1.38	7.43×10^{-3}	-1.35	1.85×10^{-2}	-1.29	3.44×10^{-3}
hsa-miR-140-5p	1.39	1.57×10^{-2}	1.40	1.88×10^{-3}	1.24	5.20×10^{-3}
hsa-miR-17-3p	1.60	$4.35 imes 10^{-2}$	1.61	1.67×10^{-2}	1.45	$5.23 imes 10^{-3}$

*Fold change, **FDR < 0.05.

comparable distribution of covariates (number, gender, age, and treatment for T2DM and statin administration), and analyzed by RNA-Seq (n = 190) (Figure 1A). Briefly, the miRNA profiles of SWDM patients were first compared with SWoDM patients in the discovery cohort. The panel of differentially regulated and statistically significant (P < 0.05) miRNAs identified in the discovery dataset was validated in the validation cohort (Figure 1B). Combined analysis was then performed using more stringent analysis criteria (false discovery rate; FDR < 0.05) to identify robust differentially regulated miRNAs. This panel of miRNAs represented the differentially regulated miRNAs in SWDM compared to SWoDM and further downstream analyses were performed to explore the potential pathways affected by their targets.

MicroRNA purification and sequencing

RNA-Seq was performed on collected samples as previously described (41). Briefly, circulating miRNA from serum samples (200 μ l) were extracted using miRNeasy Serum/Plasma Advanced Kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) and RNA concentrations were measured by Qubit RNA Broad

Range Assay Kit (Invitrogen, CA, USA). Library preparation was carried out using QIAseq miRNA NGS Library Kit (Qiagen) and indexing was done using QIAseq miRNA NGS 96 Index IL kit (Qiagen). The quality control measures for generated libraries were performed using Qubit dsDNA HS assay kit (Invitrogen) and Agilent 2100 Bioanalyzer DNA1000 chip (Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, CA, USA). The pooled libraries were clustered using TruSeq PE Cluster Kit v3-cBot-HS (illumina, San Diego, CA, USA). Sequencing was performed on illumina HiSeq 4000 system (10 million reads per sample) using HiSeq 3000/4000 SBS kit (illumina).

Data processing

The NGS data generated as single reads (at 75 cycles) were aligned to the human miRbase v22 reference genome in CLC Genomics Workbench (v.21.0.5, Qiagen). The expression levels of miRNA transcripts were presented as counts per million (CPM) of the total count of mapped miRNA reads. Calibration for RNA spike-in (RNA transcript of known sequence and quantity) was also performed. The differential miRNA expression analyses were carried out on RStudio

(version 4.1.1; RStudio, MA, USA) utilizing the DSEq2 method (V. 1.32.0) (42), while adjusting for covariates (age, gender, diabetes, and statin treatment). Statistical analyses and data visualization were performed using GraphPad Prism 9.1.2 (GraphPad Software, MD, USA).

MicroRNA target and pathway analysis

The miRNA targets were identified from the miRTargetLink 2.0 (43). The gene enrichment and functional protein association network analysis of the target gene panel was performed by STRING (44), while functional pathway analyses were performed using QIAGEN Ingenuity Pathway Analysis (IPA) software (QIAGEN Inc.¹) (45).

Results

Identification of differentially regulated microRNAs in stroke patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus

Our study cohort comprised clinically diagnosed stroke patients with or without T2DM as a comorbidity (**Figure 1A**). The study population was predominantly comprised of males, while SWDM patients were also significantly older than SWoDM patients. In addition, T2DM and statin therapies were administered to significantly higher proportions of SWDM compared to SWoDM patients, as expected. Considering these differences in characteristics of study cohorts, we corrected for these covariates in our analysis model and workflow, which involved random allocation of SWDM and SWoDM patients into discovery and validation datasets for the identification of replicated and statistically significant (FDR < 0.05) differentially regulated miRNAs (**Figure 1B**).

We first compared the circulating miRNA profiles of SWDM patients with SWoDM patients in the discovery cohort datasets (Figure 2A). We found that 51 miRNAs were differentially regulated between the two groups (P < 0.05) and showed varying degrees of fold change (FC) (Supplementary Table 1). We then tested these miRNAs in the validation cohort (Figure 2B) and out of the 51 miRNAs, 10 miRNAs showed significant dysregulation in the validation dataset (P < 0.05). Next, we performed combined analysis and five miRNAs remained statistically significant at FDR < 0.05 for the expression levels of the identified miRNA panel between SWDM and SWoDM patients with consistent direction of effect as shown in Table 1.

Differentially regulated microRNAs validated in stroke patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus

Five miRNAs; hsa-miR-361-3p, hsa-miR-423-3p, hsa-miR-664a-5p, hsa-miR-140-5p, and hsa-miR-17-3p were dysregulated between SWDM and SWoDM patients (Figure 3A). Out of these, two showed downregulation, while the remaining showed upregulation in SWDM versus SWoDM patients. Although these miRNAs showed moderate dysregulation in terms of FC, they showed high statistical significance (FDR < 0.05). Hsa-miR-361-3p was the most significant differentially regulated miRNA (Figure 3A). In addition, we also compared the CPM values of the five validated miRNAs, which also revealed significant differences between SWDM and SWoDM patients (Figure 3B).

Identifying potential microRNA-mediated pathways affected in stroke patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus

To explore the potential pathways affected by the panel of the statistically dysregulated five miRNAs in SWDM compared to SWoDM, we retrieved the experimentally validated molecular targets of these miRNAs in the miRTargetLink 2.0 database with strong experimental evidence. We compiled a list of 47 gene targets (Table 2). We first performed proteinprotein interaction (PPI) and functional enrichment analysis of the proteins encoded by the 47 genes using STRING (Figure 4). The generated PPI network showed high statistical significance ($P = 1.0 \times 10^{-16}$) of the protein associations with strong involvement of VEGFA, STAT1, CDKN1A, and PTEN, among others (Figure 4A). Moreover, Gene Ontology (GO), biological process (BP), and molecular function (MF), and Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes (KEGG) pathway gene enrichment analysis predominantly showed vasculaturerelated pathways and the involvement of molecular pathways associated with disrupted homeostasis also observed in cancer (Figure 4B).

Next, investigating the clinical pathologies associated with these gene targets showed marked associations with cardiac anomaly-, hepatic-, and renal damage-related annotations (**Figure 5A**). In addition, the Ingenuity pathway and network analysis for the genes affected by dysregulated miRNAs in SWDM patients showed significant enrichment for two major pathways; histone H3 variants and *TP53* canonical pathways. Gene networks related to histone H3 highlighted enrichment in gastric development and function, neurological disease and organismal injury and abnormalities, which include edema, hemorrhage and lesions (**Figure 5B**). Additionally,

¹ https://digitalinsights.qiagen.com/IPA



cancer, hematological and immunological disease-related pathways, mediated by *TP53* gene network, were also annotated with interactions between miRNA panel gene targets (Figure 5C).

Discussion

In this study, we identified five differentially regulated circulating miRNA in SWDM compared to SWoDM patients. While some of the miRNAs have been previously explored in relation to stroke or T2DM separately, their contribution to the impact of T2DM on stroke remains largely unexplored. SWDM patients have been previously reported to show worse

TABLE 2 The experimentally validated miRNA targets of the identified panel of differentially regulated miRNAs in SWDM compared to SWoDM patients.

miRNA	Target
hsa-miR-361-3p	SH2B1
hsa-miR-423-3p	TCEAL1, CDKN1A, PA2G4, BCL2L11
hsa-miR-664a-5p	*
hsa-miR-140-5p	ALDH1A1, DNMT1, DNPEP, SOX2, HDAC4, VEGFA, PDGFRA, OSTM1, FGF9, TGFBR1, SOX9, FZD6, SEPT2, IGF1R, RALA, MMD, PAX6, HDAC7, LAMC1, ADA, SNORD12C, STAT1, PIN1, MEG3, GALC, GALNT16, SOX4, HMGN5, FGFRL1, SMURF1
hsa-miR-17-3p	ICAM1, KDR, VIM, SOD2, GPX2, TXNRD2, GALNT7, TIMP3, ITGA5, ITGB3, NCOA3, PTEN

*No experimentally validated gene target.

disease outcomes, high recurrence and mortality compared to SWoDM patients (46). Deciphering the changes in the miRNA regulatory network in SWDM patients has, therefore, a potential therapeutic and prognostic significance.

Our data showed significant downregulation of miR-361-3p in SWDM compared to SWoDM. The downregulation of hsamiR-361-3p has been previously reported in a cerebral artery occlusion-induced ischemic stroke murine model and presented as a potential therapeutic target following cerebral ischemic reperfusion injury (47). miR-361-3p has also been previously linked with vascular hemostasis. Upregulation of miR-361-3p was observed in patients with hereditary hemorrhagic telangiectasia (HHT) (48). Moreover, Huang et al., showed the involvement of miR-361-3p in inhibiting high-glucose induced vascular endothelial injury (49). Notably, the sole experimentally validated gene target of hsa-miR-361-3p, SH2B1 is identified as a crucial protein involved in regulating energy balance, body weight, insulin sensitivity and glucose metabolism/homeostasis (50, 51). SH2B1 is also associated with myocardial infarction in diabetic patients (52) while, Genome-Wide Association Studies (GWAS) have associated variants in SH2B1 with BMI (53, 54). The dysregulation of miR-361-3p in SWDM patients indicates the impact on glucose metabolism but further studies are required to investigate this relation. Similarly, miR-664a-5p has been shown to promote neuronal differentiation (55) and its downregulation in SWDM patients indicates the suppression of neuroprotective machinery. Of note, dysregulation of miR-664a-5p has also been associated with the senescence of vascular smooth muscle cells and it has been proposed as a potential diagnostic marker and therapeutic



protein–protein interaction (PPI) network generated for the 47 gene targets of dysregulated miRNAs in SWDM Versus SWDDM patients. (A) The protein–protein interaction (PPI) network generated for the 47 gene targets of the identified miRNA panel is shown. Network nodes represent proteins, while edges depict protein–protein associations. The key network statistics are also presented. (B) The top functional enrichment annotations from Gene Ontology (GO), biological process (BP)/molecular function (MF), and Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes (KEGG) pathways are listed.

target for cardiovascular diseases (56, 57). Moreover, Kim et al., reported upregulation of exosomal miR-664a-5p in obese T2DM patients compared to healthy controls (58). The dysregulation of miR-664a-5p could be associated with disease complications in SWDM patients but further investigations are required to confirm this association and also to experimentally validate its gene targets.

The downregulation of hsa-miR-423-3p has been previously reported as a biomarker for acute ischemic stroke patients (30) and has been associated with worse overall survival in patients with heart failure (59). However, its upregulation has been linked with onset and severity of Type 1 diabetes (60, 61) and it also showed high predictive potential in identifying T2DM remission after sleeve gastrectomy (62). We found that miR-423-3p was upregulated in SWDM patients compared to SWoDM patients, which suggests its association with diabetes. Importantly, upregulation of *CDKN1A*, an experimentally validated gene target of mir-423-3p, is presented as a specific marker of ischemic brain (63). GWAS also showed that variants in *CDKN1A* are associated with ischemic strokes (64), atrial fibrillation and cardioembolic stroke (65), while variants in other experimentally validated gene targets of mir-423-3p;

PA2G4 are associated with BMI (66) and *BCL2L11* with T2DM and cholesterol levels (67).

Ortega et al., reported upregulation of hsa-miR-140-5p in T2DM patients compared to healthy controls and showed its high discriminant capacity for T2DM (68). miR-140-5p was also upregulated in a blood stasis syndrome (BSS) model with diabetes compared to diabetes without BSS (69). Notably, it was reported that miR-140-5p could nullify the high glucose-induced inflammation and apoptosis in renal tubular cells (70) and mediate neuroprotection in ischemic strokes via exploitation of TLR4/NF-KB pathway (71). Of note, miR-140-5p has been also presented as an early biomarker for late-onset post-stroke depression (72). Our data showed upregulation of miR-140-5p in SWDM patients, which is in agreement with the findings of Ortega et al. (68) and suggests its involvement in diabetes-related pathways. Elevated activity of the experimentally validated gene target of mir-140-5p, ALDH1A1 was associated with severity of T2DM (73). Among other experimentally validated miR-140-5p gene targets, DNMT1, HDAC4, and HDAC7 are involved in epigenetic machinery. The associations between DNA methylation patterns and increased risk of various pathologies including diabetes, cancer, hypertension and atherosclerosis are



well documented (74). The miRNA modulation of these gene targets coupled with modulation of additional gene targets associated with vasculature such as *VEGFA* and *MMD* by miR-140-5p indicates the potential involvement of another mechanism responsible for worse disease outcomes in SWDM patients *via* atherosclerotic vascular diseases or *via* epigenetic mechanisms (75). Additionally, GWAS have associated single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) in miR-140-5p gene targets such as *SEPT2* (*SEPTIN2*) with T1DM (76), *DNMT1* with CVD (77) and *HDAC4* with increased susceptibility to myocardial infarction following coronary artery bypass surgery (78).

The upregulation of hsa-miR-17-3p was previously identified as a diagnostic and potential biomarker for acute ischemic strokes in two independent studies but it was not replicated in the validation cohorts (31, 79). Herein, we validated that miR-17-3p is upregulated in SWDM patients. miR-17-3p has been also associated with diabetic retinopathy (80, 81), coronary artery disease, cardiac ischemia (82–84) and

has been previously presented as a circulating biomarker for T1DM (85, 86). Importantly, the experimentally validated gene target of miR-17-3p, ICAM1 is strongly associated with poor prognosis in acute ischemic strokes (87). Changes in ICAM-1 serum concentration were reported in ischemic stroke patients with cerebral microbleeds and were associated with increased risk of hypertension and diabetes (88). Additionally, variants in ICAM1 and serum ICAM-1 levels are also associated with the development of diabetes and diabetic nephropathy (89). However, targeting ICAM-1 in ischemic stroke patients is not a viable therapeutic strategy as using anti-ICAM-1 antibody led to worse clinical outcomes in a clinical trial of 625 ischemic stroke patients (90). Among other gene targets of miR-17-3p, VIM has been associated with total/LDL-cholesterol measurement (91) and PTEN with T2DM (92) in GWAS. Combined, these data reflect the potential significance of miR-17-3p in ischemic strokes with T2DM and highlights pathways related to diabetic complications such as diabetic retinopathy.

To understand the potential clinical implication of the dysregulation in our miRNA panel in SWDM patients, we performed protein interaction network, functional gene enrichment and disease annotation and pathway analysis. The integration of functional annotations and disease mapping is widely followed and provides crucial understanding related to genes involved. miRNAs primarily regulate gene expression *via* repression during translation or degradation of target mRNA. The downregulation of miRNAs can promote expression of its target genes and consequently their protein-associated pathways. Conversely, miRNA upregulation can impede expression and function of target genes and their encoded proteins. However, since gene expression is influenced by various factors, functional validation of the effects of miRNAs on their targets is essential for confirmation.

Investigating the predicted interactions between proteins encoded by the gene targets of differentially regulated miRNAs in SWDM patients showed strong interaction enrichment. These interactions predominantly corresponded to vascular processes, mediated by VEGFA. Atherosclerosis is a known factor for impaired life expectancy, while diabetic nephropathy and retinopathy lead to renal diseases and blindness in diabetic patients (93). However, the disease complications observed in diabetic patients are multifaceted and involve modulation of multiple homeostasis-associated processes, also observed in various human malignancies. For instance, FoxO signaling regulates multiple processes such as cell cycle, apoptosis and metabolism, and is dysregulated in both cancer and diabetes (94). Of note, T2DM patients are at a higher risk of developing certain cancers including pancreatic and kidney cancer (95), potentially attributed to metabolic imbalances or genetic susceptibility. Our findings indicate the influence of diabetes-related complications and imbalances/exploitation of cancer-related pathways in SWDM patients.

Linking gene enrichment with disease and function annotations revealed associations with cardiac-, hepatic-, and renal-related pathologies, which are strongly associated with the clinical complications of diabetes. Physiological changes in cardiac and hepatorenal functions are also associated with stroke and imbalances in hematological indicators are commonly observed in diabetes and stroke patients. Moreover, the Ingenuity pathway analysis of the gene targets of dysregulated miRNAs in SWDM patients revealed gastric-, neurological-, and organismal injury-related pathways and cancer-, hematological-, and immunological disease-related pathways in SWDM patients. These networks encompass gastrointestinal disturbances, neurological deficits, inflammatory and immune imbalances in wound healing, atherosclerosis and vascular anomalies and reiterate the significance of underlying pathways, which are potentially exploited in SWDM patients and affect disease outcomes. Importantly, we identified several gene/protein targets which may be explored in future studies.

Investigating the delineation of the miRNA profiles of the ischemic brain from the healthy brain can potentially disclose critical pathways affected in stroke. However, the difficult accessibility to brain tissue renders investigating circulating miRNAs as the most feasible approach for use as disease biomarkers. Our findings provide insights into the differentially expressed miRNAs and their potential effects in SWDM compared to SWoDM patients. Importantly, our panel of differentially regulated miRNAs highlights the critical pathways potentially involved in the neuronal, cardiac, and diabetesrelated complications observed in stroke patients with diabetes comorbidity and worse clinical outcomes. However, functional studies are warranted to investigate the biological significance of the identified dysregulated miRNAs and their associated pathways. Additionally, the relatively modest sample size of our study requires validation in a larger sample size in an external dataset. Of note, females represented a small proportion of our overall study cohort and repeating the analysis by excluding females generated essentially the same results. Overall, the gene targets of the panel of differentially expressed miRNAs and protein interactions uncovered in our study can be explored further for their clinical utilization for therapeutic benefits.

Data availability statement

The datasets presented in this study can be found in online repositories. The names of the repository/repositories and accession number(s) can be found below: NCBI SRA, accession no. PRJNA879740 (https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/bioproject/PRJNA879740/).

Ethics statement

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Qatar Biomedical Research Institute and Hamad Medical Corporation, Doha, Qatar. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

Author contributions

ST: formal analysis, visualization, and writing—original draft. EKA: data curation, formal analysis, and investigation. AP and NA: resources, investigation, and sample preparation. YA-S: investigation. EMA, AA, OE-A, and PT: resources. SP, GP, and RK: investigation and sample preparation. AS: resources, investigation, and writing—review and editing. NMA: formal analysis and writing—review and editing. OMEA: conceptualization, funding acquisition, project administration,
resources, investigation, supervision, and writing—review and editing. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Funding

This study was funded by the Interdisciplinary Research Project (IDRP) grant from Qatar Biomedical Research Institute, Hamad Bin Khalifa University, Qatar Foundation. OMEA is funded by a grant from the Qatar National Research Fund (QNRF) (NPRP11C-0115-180010). Patients were recruited through a grant awarded to NA from Hamad Medical Corporation, Qatar (15304/15). The funder was not involved in the study design, collection, analysis, interpretation of data, the writing of this article or the decision to submit it for publication.

Acknowledgments

We would like to thank the Genomics Core Facility at Qatar Biomedical Research Institute for performing RNA-Sequencing and all participants for donation of their samples.

References

1. GBD 2019 Stroke Collaborators. Global, regional, and national burden of stroke and its risk factors, 1990-2019: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2019. *Lancet Neurol.* (2021) 20:795–820.

2. Tsao CW, Aday AW, Almarzooq ZI, Alonso A, Beaton AZ, Bittencourt MS, et al. Heart disease and stroke statistics-2022 update: a report from the American Heart Association. *Circulation*. (2022) 145:e153–639.

3. Sacco RL, Kasner SE, Broderick JP, Caplan LR, Connors JJ, Culebras A, et al. An updated definition of stroke for the 21st century: a statement for healthcare professionals from the American Heart Association/American Stroke Association. *Stroke.* (2013) 44:2064–89. doi: 10.1161/STR.0b013e31829 Gaeca

 Gbd 2016 Lifetime Risk of Stroke Collaborators, Feigin VL, Nguyen G, Cercy K, Johnson CO, Alam T, et al. Global, regional, and country-specific lifetime risks of stroke, 1990 and 2016. N Engl J Med. (2018) 379:2429–37. doi: 10.1056/ NEJMoa1804492

5. Adams HP Jr., Bendixen BH, Kappelle LJ, Biller J, Love BB, Gordon DL, et al. Classification of subtype of acute ischemic stroke. Definitions for use in a multicenter clinical trial. TOAST. Trial of Org 10172 in Acute Stroke Treatment. *Stroke*. (1993) 24:35–41. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.24.1.35

6. Banks JL, Marotta CA. Outcomes validity and reliability of the modified Rankin scale: implications for stroke clinical trials: a literature review and synthesis. *Stroke.* (2007) 38:1091-6. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.0000258355.238 10.c6

7. Chukwuma C Sr., Tuomilehto J. Diabetes and the risk of stroke. J Diabetes Complicat. (1993) 7:250–62. doi: 10.1016/S0002-9610(05)80253-3

8. Kaarisalo MM, Raiha I, Sivenius J, Immonen-Raiha P, Lehtonen A, Sarti C, et al. Diabetes worsens the outcome of acute ischemic stroke. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract.* (2005) 69:293–8. doi: 10.1016/j.diabres.2005.02.001

9. Haheim LL, Holme I, Hjermann I, Leren P. Nonfasting serum glucose and the risk of fatal stroke in diabetic and nondiabetic subjects. 18-year follow-up of the Oslo Study. *Stroke*. (1995) 26:774–7. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.26.5.774

10. Paneni F, Beckman JA, Creager MA, Cosentino F. Diabetes and vascular disease: pathophysiology, clinical consequences, and medical therapy: part I. *Eur Heart J.* (2013) 34:2436–43. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/eht149

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/ fcvm.2022.1024790/full#supplementary-material

11. Chen R, Ovbiagele B, Feng W. Diabetes and stroke: epidemiology, pathophysiology, pharmaceuticals and outcomes. *Am J Med Sci.* (2016) 351:380–6. doi: 10.1016/j.amjms.2016.01.011

12. Almdal T, Scharling H, Jensen JS, Vestergaard H. The independent effect of type 2 diabetes mellitus on ischemic heart disease, stroke, and death: a populationbased study of 13,000 men and women with 20 years of follow-up. *Arch Intern Med.* (2004) 164:1422–6. doi: 10.1001/archinte.164.13.1422

13. Lau LH, Lew J, Borschmann K, Thijs V, Ekinci EI. Prevalence of diabetes and its effects on stroke outcomes: a meta-analysis and literature review. *J Diabetes Investig.* (2019) 10:780–92. doi: 10.1111/jdi.12932

14. Mapoure YN, Ba H, Ayeah CM, Kenmegne C, Luma HN, Njamnshi AK. Acute stroke patients with newly diagnosed diabetes mellitus have poorer outcomes than those with previously diagnosed diabetes mellitus. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. (2018) 27:2327–35. doi: 10.1016/j.jstrokecerebrovasdis.2018.04.017

15. Bradley SA, Spring KJ, Beran RG, Chatzis D, Killingsworth MC, Bhaskar SMM. Role of diabetes in stroke: Recent advances in pathophysiology and clinical management. *Diabetes Metab Res Rev.* (2022) 38:e3495. doi: 10.1002/dmrr.3495

16. Wnuk M, Popiela T, Drabik L, Brzegowy P, Lasocha B, Wloch-Kopec D, et al. Fasting hyperglycemia and long-term outcome in patients with acute ischemic stroke treated with mechanical thrombectomy. *J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis.* (2020) 29:104774. doi: 10.1016/j.jstrokecerebrovasdis.2020.104774

17. Castilla-Guerra L, Fernandez-Moreno MDC, Leon-Jimenez D, Carmona-Nimo E. Antidiabetic drugs and stroke risk. Current evidence. *Eur J Intern Med.* (2018) 48:1–5. doi: 10.1016/j.ejim.2017.09.019

 Bonnet F, Scheen AJ. Impact of glucose-lowering therapies on risk of stroke in type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Metab.* (2017) 43:299–313. doi: 10.1016/j.diabet.2017. 04.004

19. Ridker PM, Pradhan A, MacFadyen JG, Libby P, Glynn RJ. Cardiovascular benefits and diabetes risks of statin therapy in primary prevention: an analysis from the JUPITER trial. *Lancet.* (2012) 380:565–71. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(12)61 190-8

20. Wang KL, Liu CJ, Chao TF, Huang CM, Wu CH, Chen SJ, et al. Statins, risk of diabetes, and implications on outcomes in the general population. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* (2012) 60:1231–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2012.05.019

21. O'Brien J, Hayder H, Zayed Y, Peng C. Overview of MicroRNA biogenesis, mechanisms of actions, and circulation. *Front Endocrinol.* (2018) 9:402. doi: 10. 3389/fendo.2018.00402

22. Lopes KP, Vinasco-Sandoval T, Vialle RA, Paschoal FM Jr., Bastos V, Bor-Seng-Shu E, et al. Global miRNA expression profile reveals novel molecular players in aneurysmal subarachnoid haemorrhage. *Sci Rep.* (2018) 8:8786. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-27078-w

23. Liu X, Wang W, Bai Y, Zhang H, Zhang S, He L, et al. Identification of a genome-wide serum microRNA expression profile as potential noninvasive biomarkers for chronic kidney disease using next-generation sequencing. *J Int Med Res.* (2020) 48:300060520969481. doi: 10.1177/0300060520969481

24. Bulygin KV, Beeraka NM, Saitgareeva AR, Nikolenko VN, Gareev I, Beylerli O, et al. Can miRNAs Be considered as diagnostic and therapeutic molecules in ischemic stroke pathogenesis?-Current status. *Int J Mol Sci* (2020) 21:6728. doi: 10.3390/ijms21186728

25. Chen Z, Wang K, Huang J, Zheng G, Lv Y, Luo N, et al. Upregulated serum MiR-146b serves as a biomarker for acute ischemic stroke. *Cell Physiol Biochem.* (2018) 45:397–405. doi: 10.1159/000486916

26. He XW, Shi YH, Liu YS, Li GF, Zhao R, Hu Y, et al. Increased plasma levels of miR-124-3p, miR-125b-5p and miR-192-5p are associated with outcomes in acute ischaemic stroke patients receiving thrombolysis. *Atherosclerosis*. (2019) 289:36–43. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2019.08.002

27. Jickling GC, Ander BP, Zhan X, Noblett D, Stamova B, Liu D. microRNA expression in peripheral blood cells following acute ischemic stroke and their predicted gene targets. *PLoS One.* (2014) 9:e99283. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0099283

28. Li P, Teng F, Gao F, Zhang M, Wu J, Zhang C. Identification of circulating microRNAs as potential biomarkers for detecting acute ischemic stroke. *Cell Mol Neurobiol.* (2015) 35:433–47. doi: 10.1007/s10571-014-0139-5

29. Mick E, Shah R, Tanriverdi K, Murthy V, Gerstein M, Rozowsky J, et al. Stroke and circulating extracellular RNAs. *Stroke*. (2017) 48:828–34. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.116.015140

30. Sepramaniam S, Tan JR, Tan KS, DeSilva DA, Tavintharan S, Woon FP, et al. Circulating microRNAs as biomarkers of acute stroke. *Int J Mol Sci.* (2014) 15:1418–32. doi: 10.3390/ijms15011418

 Tiedt S, Prestel M, Malik R, Schieferdecker N, Duering M, Kautzky V, et al. RNA-seq identifies circulating miR-125a-5p, miR-125b-5p, and miR-143-3p as potential biomarkers for acute ischemic stroke. *Circ Res.* (2017) 121:970–80. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.117.311572

32. Wang X, Suofu Y, Akpinar B, Baranov SV, Kim J, Carlisle DL, et al. Systemic antimiR-337-3p delivery inhibits cerebral ischemia-mediated injury. *Neurobiol Dis.* (2017) 105:156–63. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2017.04.018

33. Yang ZB, Li TB, Zhang Z, Ren KD, Zheng ZF, Peng J, et al. The diagnostic value of circulating brain-specific MicroRNAs for ischemic stroke. *Intern Med.* (2016) 55:1279–86. doi: 10.2169/internalmedicine.55.5925

34. Yoo H, Kim J, Lee AR, Lee JM, Kim OJ, Kim JK, et al. Alteration of microRNA 340-5p and arginase-1 expression in peripheral blood cells during acute ischemic stroke. *Mol Neurobiol.* (2019) 56:3211–21. doi: 10.1007/s12035-018-1 295-2

35. McClelland AD, Kantharidis P. microRNA in the development of diabetic complications. *Clin Sci.* (2014) 126:95–110. doi: 10.1042/CS20130079

36. Tang X, Tang G, Ozcan S. Role of microRNAs in diabetes. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. (2008) 1779:697–701. doi: 10.1016/j.bbagrm.2008.06.010

37. Giordano, M, Trotta MC, Ciarambino T, D'Amico M, Galdiero M, Schettini F, et al. Circulating MiRNA-195-5p and -451a in diabetic patients with transient and acute ischemic stroke in the emergency department. *Int J Mol Sci.* (2020) 21:7615. doi: 10.3390/ijms21207615

38. Sheikhbahaei S, Manizheh D, Mohammad S, Hasan TM, Saman N, Laleh R, et al. Can MiR-503 be used as a marker in diabetic patients with ischemic stroke? *BMC Endocr Disord.* (2019) 19:42. doi: 10.1186/s12902-019-0371-6

39. Tonyan ZN, Nasykhova YA, Danilova MM, Glotov AS. Genetics of macrovascular complications in type 2 diabetes. *World J Diabetes*. (2021) 12:1200–19. doi: 10.4239/wjd.v12.i8.1200

40. Yang S, Zhao J, Chen Y, Lei M. Biomarkers associated with ischemic stroke in diabetes mellitus patients. *Cardiovasc Toxicol.* (2016) 16:213–22. doi: 10.1007/s12012-015-9329-8

41. Aldous EK, Toor SM, Parray A, Al-Sarraj Y, Diboun I, Abdelalim EM, et al. Identification of novel circulating miRNAs in patients with acute ischemic stroke. *Int J Mol Sci.* (2022) 23:3387. doi: 10.3390/ijms23063387

42. Love MI, Huber W, Anders S. Moderated estimation of fold change and dispersion for RNA-seq data with DESeq2. *Genome Biol.* (2014) 15:550. doi: 10. 1186/s13059-014-0550-8

43. Kern F, Aparicio-Puerta E, Li Y, Fehlmann T, Kehl T, Wagner V, et al. miRTargetLink 2.0-interactive miRNA target gene and target pathway networks. *Nucleic Acids Res.* (2021) 49:W409–16. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkab297

44. Szklarczyk D, Gable AL, Nastou KC, Lyon D, Kirsch R, Pyysalo S, et al. The STRING database in 2021: customizable protein-protein networks, and functional characterization of user-uploaded gene/measurement sets. *Nucleic Acids Res.* (2021) 49:D605–12. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkaa1074

45. Kramer A, Green J, Pollard J Jr., Tugendreich S. Causal analysis approaches in ingenuity pathway analysis. *Bioinformatics*. (2014) 30:523–30. doi: 10.1093/ bioinformatics/btt703

46. Akhtar N, Kamran S, Singh R, Malik RA, Deleu D, Bourke PJ, et al. The impact of diabetes on outcomes after acute ischemic stroke: a prospective observational study. *J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis.* (2019) 28:619–26. doi: 10.1016/j. jstrokecerebrovasdis.2018.11.003

47. Ye X, Song H, Hu H, Zhou C, Chen Q, Hong L, et al. MiR-361-3p alleviates cerebral ischemia-reperfusion injury by targeting NACC1 through the PINK1/Parkin pathway. *J Mol Histol.* (2022) 53:357–67. doi: 10.1007/s10735-021-10049-3

48. Cannavicci A, Zhang Q, Dai SC, Faughnan ME, Kutryk MJB. Decreased levels of miR-28-5p and miR-361-3p and increased levels of insulin-like growth factor 1 mRNA in mononuclear cells from patients with hereditary hemorrhagic telangiectasia (1). *Can J Physiol Pharmacol.* (2019) 97:562–9. doi: 10.1139/cjpp-2018-0508

49. Huang K, Yu X, Yu Y, Zhang L, Cen Y, Chu J. Long noncoding RNA MALAT1 promotes high glucose-induced inflammation and apoptosis of vascular endothelial cells by regulating miR-361-3p/SOCS3 axis. *Int J Clin Exp Pathol.* (2020) 13:1243–52.

50. Ren D, Zhou Y, Morris D, Li M, Li Z, Rui L. Neuronal SH2B1 is essential for controlling energy and glucose homeostasis. *J Clin Invest.* (2007) 117:397–406. doi: 10.1172/JCI29417

51. Rui L. SH2B1 regulation of energy balance, body weight, and glucose metabolism. World J Diabetes. (2014) 5:511–26. doi: 10.4239/wjd.v5.i4.511

52. Prudente S, Morini E, Larmon J, Andreozzi F, Di Pietro N, Nigro A, et al. The SH2B1 obesity locus is associated with myocardial infarction in diabetic patients and with NO synthase activity in endothelial cells. *Atherosclerosis.* (2011) 219:667–72. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2011.08.019

53. Pulit SL, Stoneman C, Morris AP, Wood AR, Glastonbury CA, Tyrrell J, et al. Meta-analysis of genome-wide association studies for body fat distribution in 694 649 individuals of European ancestry. *Hum Mol Genet.* (2019) 28:166–74. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddy327

54. Thorleifsson G, Walters GB, Gudbjartsson DF, Steinthorsdottir V, Sulem P, Helgadottir A, et al. Genome-wide association yields new sequence variants at seven loci that associate with measures of obesity. *Nat Genet.* (2009) 41:18–24. doi: 10.1038/ng.274

55. Watanabe K, Yamaji R, Ohtsuki T. MicroRNA-664a-5p promotes neuronal differentiation of SH-SY5Y cells. *Genes Cells.* (2018) 23:225–33. doi: 10.1111/gtc. 12559

56. Nguyen DDN, Zain SM, Kamarulzaman MH, Low TY, Chilian WM, Pan Y, et al. Intracellular and exosomal microRNAome profiling of human vascular smooth muscle cells during replicative senescence. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol.* (2021) 321:H770–83. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00058.2021

57. Yang Y, Li M, Liu Y, Wang Z, Fu X, He X, et al. The lncRNA punisher regulates apoptosis and mitochondrial homeostasis of vascular smooth muscle cells via targeting miR-664a-5p and OPA1. *Oxid Med Cell Longev.* (2022) 2022:5477024. doi: 10.1155/2022/5477024

58. Kim H, Bae YU, Lee H, Kim H, Jeon JS, Noh H, et al. Effect of diabetes on exosomal miRNA profile in patients with obesity. *BMJ Open Diabetes Res Care.* (2020) 8:e001403. doi: 10.1136/bmjdrc-2020-001403

59. Yang J, Yang XS, Fan SW, Zhao XY, Li C, Zhao ZY, et al. Prognostic value of microRNAs in heart failure: a meta-analysis. *Medicine*. (2021) 100:e27744. doi: 10.1097/MD.000000000027744

60. Garavelli S, Bruzzaniti S, Tagliabue E, Prattichizzo F, Di Silvestre D, Perna F, et al. Blood co-circulating extracellular microRNAs and immune cell subsets associate with type 1 diabetes severity. *Int J Mol Sci.* (2020) 21:477. doi: 10.3390/ ijms21020477

61. Samandari N, Mirza AH, Kaur S, Hougaard P, Nielsen LB, Fredheim S, et al. Influence of disease duration on circulating levels of miRNAs in children and adolescents with new onset type 1 diabetes. *Noncoding RNA*. (2018) 4:35. doi: 10.3390/ncrna4040035

62. Wojciechowska G, Szczerbinski L, Kretowski M, Niemira M, Hady HR, Kretowski A. Exploring microRNAs as predictive biomarkers for type 2 diabetes mellitus remission after sleeve gastrectomy: a pilot study. *Obesity*. (2022) 30:435–46. doi: 10.1002/oby.23342

63. Ramsay L, Quille ML, Orset C, de la Grange P, Rousselet E, Ferec C, et al. Blood transcriptomic biomarker as a surrogate of ischemic brain gene expression. *Ann Clin Transl Neurol.* (2019) 6:1681–95. doi: 10.1002/acn3.50861

64. Malik R, Chauhan G, Traylor M, Sargurupremraj M, Okada Y, Mishra A, et al. Multiancestry genome-wide association study of 520,000 subjects identifies 32 loci associated with stroke and stroke subtypes. *Nat Genet.* (2018) 50:524–37.

65. Carcel-Marquez J, Muino E, Gallego-Fabrega C, Cullell N, Lledos M, Llucia-Carol L, et al. A polygenic risk score based on a cardioembolic stroke multitrait analysis improves a clinical prediction model for this stroke subtype. *Front Cardiovasc Med.* (2022) 9:940696. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2022.940696

66. Sakaue S, Kanai M, Tanigawa Y, Karjalainen J, Kurki M, Koshiba S, et al. A cross-population atlas of genetic associations for 220 human phenotypes. *Nat Genet.* (2021) 53:1415–24. doi: 10.1038/s41588-021-00931-x

67. Vujkovic M, Keaton JM, Lynch JA, Miller DR, Zhou J, Tcheandjieu C, et al. Discovery of 318 new risk loci for type 2 diabetes and related vascular outcomes among 1.4 million participants in a multi-ancestry meta-analysis. *Nat Genet.* (2020) 52:680–91. doi: 10.1101/19012690

68. Ortega FJ, Mercader JM, Moreno-Navarrete JM, Rovira O, Guerra E, Esteve E, et al. Profiling of circulating microRNAs reveals common microRNAs linked to type 2 diabetes that change with insulin sensitization. *Diabetes Care.* (2014) 37:1375–83. doi: 10.2337/dc13-1847

69. Chen R, Chen M, Xiao Y, Liang Q, Cai Y, Chen L, et al. Bioinformatics analysis of microRNAs related to blood stasis syndrome in diabetes mellitus patients. *Biosci Rep.* (2018) 38:BSR20171208. doi: 10.1042/BSR20171208

70. Su J, Ren J, Chen H, Liu B. MicroRNA-140-5p ameliorates the high glucose-induced apoptosis and inflammation through suppressing TLR4/NF-kappaB signaling pathway in human renal tubular epithelial cells. *Biosci Rep.* (2020) 40:BSR20192384. doi: 10.1042/BSR20192384

71. Song W, Wang T, Shi B, Wu Z, Wang W, Yang Y. Neuroprotective effects of microRNA-140-5p on ischemic stroke in mice via regulation of the TLR4/NF-kappaB axis. *Brain Res Bull.* (2021) 168:8–16. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresbull.2020.10. 020

72. Liang HB, He JR, Tu XQ, Ding KQ, Yang GY, Zhang Y, et al. MicroRNA-140-5p: a novel circulating biomarker for early warning of late-onset post-stroke depression. *J Psychiatr Res.* (2019) 115:129–41. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2019.05. 018

73. Giebultowicz J, Solobodowska S, Bobilewicz D, Wroczynski P. Blood ALDH1 and GST activity in diabetes type 2 and its correlation with glycated hemoglobin. *Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes.* (2014) 122:55–9. doi: 10.1055/s-0033-1361177

74. Khyzha N, Alizada A, Wilson MD, Fish JE. Epigenetics of atherosclerosis: emerging mechanisms and methods. *Trends Mol Med.* (2017) 23:332-47. doi: 10. 1016/j.molmed.2017.02.004

75. Yan J, Tie G, Wang S, Tutto A, DeMarco N, Khair L, et al. Diabetes impairs wound healing by Dnmt1-dependent dysregulation of hematopoietic stem cells differentiation towards macrophages. *Nat Commun.* (2018) 9:33. doi: 10.1038/s41467-017-02425-z

76. Chiou J, Geusz RJ, Okino ML, Han JY, Miller M, Melton R, et al. Interpreting type 1 diabetes risk with genetics and single-cell epigenomics. *Nature.* (2021) 594:398–402. doi: 10.1038/s41586-021-03552-w

77. Kichaev G, Bhatia G, Loh PR, Gazal S, Burch K, Freund MK, et al. Leveraging polygenic functional enrichment to improve GWAS power. *Am J Hum Genet.* (2019) 104:65–75. doi: 10.1016/j.ajhg.2018.11.008

78. Kertai MD, Li YJ, Li YW, Ji Y, Alexander J, Newman MF, et al. Genomewide association study of perioperative myocardial infarction after coronary artery bypass surgery. *BMJ Open*. (2015) 5:e006920. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2014-006920

79. Jin F, Xing J. Circulating pro-angiogenic and anti-angiogenic microRNA expressions in patients with acute ischemic stroke and their association with disease severity. *Neurol Sci.* (2017) 38:2015–23. doi: 10.1007/s10072-017-3071-x

80. Wang Q, Cang Z, Shen L, Peng W, Xi L, Jiang X, et al. circ_0037128/miR-17-3p/AKT3 axis promotes the development of diabetic nephropathy. *Gene*. (2021) 765:145076. doi: 10.1016/j.gene.2020.145076

81. Shaker OG, Abdelaleem OO, Mahmoud RH, Abdelghaffar NK, Ahmed TI, Said OM, et al. Diagnostic and prognostic role of serum miR-20b, miR-17-3p, HOTAIR, and MALAT1 in diabetic retinopathy. *IUBMB Life.* (2019) 71:310–20. doi: 10.1002/iub.1970

82. Chen F, Zhao X, Peng J, Bo L, Fan B, Ma D. Integrated microRNA-mRNA analysis of coronary artery disease. *Mol Biol Rep.* (2014) 41:5505–11. doi: 10.1007/s11033-014-3426-9

83. Liu Z, Zhu D, Yu F, Yang M, Huang D, Ji Z, et al. Exosomal miR-17-3p alleviates programmed necrosis in cardiac ischemia/reperfusion injury by regulating TIMP3 expression. *Oxid Med Cell Longev.* (2022) 2022:2785113. doi: 10.1155/2022/2785113

84. Neiburga KD, Vilne B, Bauer S, Bongiovanni D, Ziegler T, Lachmann M, et al. Vascular tissue specific miRNA profiles reveal novel correlations with risk factors in coronary artery disease. *Biomolecules*. (2021) 11:1683. doi: 10.3390/biom1111 1683

85. Nabih ES, Andrawes NG. The association between circulating levels of miRNA-181a and pancreatic beta cells dysfunction via SMAD7 in type 1 diabetic children and adolescents. *J Clin Lab Anal.* (2016) 30:727–31. doi: 10.1002/jcla. 21928

86. Nielsen LB, Wang C, Sorensen K, Bang-Berthelsen CH, Hansen L, Andersen ML, et al. Circulating levels of microRNA from children with newly diagnosed type 1 diabetes and healthy controls: evidence that miR-25 associates to residual betacell function and glycaemic control during disease progression. *Exp Diabetes Res.* (2012) 2012:896362. doi: 10.1155/2012/896362

87. Wang L, Chen Y, Feng D, Wang X. Serum ICAM-1 as a predictor of prognosis in patients with acute ischemic stroke. *Biomed Res Int.* (2021) 2021:5539304. doi: 10.1155/2021/5539304

88. Wu BN, Wu J, Hao DL, Mao LL, Zhang J, Huang TT. High serum sICAM-1 is correlated with cerebral microbleeds and hemorrhagic transformation in ischemic stroke patients. *Br J Neurosurg.* (2018) 32:631–6. doi: 10.1080/02688697.2018. 1518515

89. Gu HF, Ma J, Gu KT, Brismar K. Association of intercellular adhesion molecule 1 (ICAM1) with diabetes and diabetic nephropathy. *Front Endocrinol.* (2012) 3:179. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2012.00179

90. Enlimomab Acute Stroke Trial Investigators. Use of anti-ICAM-1 therapy in ischemic stroke: results of the Enlimomab Acute Stroke Trial. *Neurology*. (2001) 57:1428–34. doi: 10.1212/WNL.57.8.1428

91. Klarin D, Damrauer SM, Cho K, Sun YV, Teslovich TM, Honerlaw J, et al. Genetics of blood lipids among ²300,000 multi-ethnic participants of the Million Veteran Program. *Nat Genet.* (2018) 50:1514–23. doi: 10.1038/s41588-018-0 222-9

92. Mahajan A, Taliun D, Thurner M, Robertson NR, Torres JM, Rayner NW, et al. Fine-mapping type 2 diabetes loci to single-variant resolution using high-density imputation and islet-specific epigenome maps. *Nat Genet.* (2018) 50: 1505–13.

93. Rask-Madsen C, King GL. Vascular complications of diabetes: mechanisms of injury and protective factors. *Cell Metab.* (2013) 17:20–33. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet. 2012.11.012

94. Eijkelenboom A, Burgering BM. FOXOs: signalling integrators for homeostasis maintenance. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol.* (2013) 14:83–97. doi: 10.1038/nrm3507

95. Yuan S, Kar S, Carter P, Vithayathil M, Mason AM, Burgess S, et al. Is type 2 diabetes causally associated with cancer risk? Evidence from a two-sample mendelian randomization study. *Diabetes.* (2020) 69:1588–96. doi: 10.2337/db20-0084

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Yongjun Jiang, The Second Affiliated Hospital of Guangzhou Medical University, China

REVIEWED BY Xiaomeng Xu, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, China

Xiaohao Zhang, Nanjing General Hospital of Nanjing Military Command, China

*CORRESPONDENCE

Ye Yao yyao@fudan.edu.cn Qi Fang fangqi@suda.edu.cn

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Clinical Diabetes, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

RECEIVED 20 August 2022 ACCEPTED 20 September 2022 PUBLISHED 12 October 2022

CITATION

Tang X, Zhang L, Li Y, Zhou Y, Cai X, Yao Y and Fang Q (2022) Relationship between triglyceride-glucose index and carotid plaques in a high-strokerisk population in southeast china: A population-based cross-Sectional Survey. *Front. Endocrinol.* 13:1023867. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2022.1023867

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Tang, Zhang, Li, Zhou, Cai, Yao and Fang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Relationship between triglyceride-glucose index and carotid plaques in a highstroke-risk population in southeast china: A populationbased cross-sectional survey

Xiang Tang^{1†}, Lulu Zhang^{1†}, Yidan Li¹, Yun Zhou¹, Xiuying Cai¹, Ye Yao^{2*} and Qi Fang^{1*}

¹Department of Neurology, First Affiliated Hospital of Soochow University, Suzhou, China, ²Department of Biostatistics, School of Public Health, Fudan University, China and National Clinical Research Center for Aging and Medicine, Huashan Hospital, Fudan University, Shanghai, China

Background: Cervical arterial atherosclerosis (CAA) is an important risk factor of stroke in China. The triglyceride–glucose (TyG) index is a simple and low-cost marker for ischemic stroke. Whether the TyG index predicts cervical arterial atherosclerosis remains uncertain. This study aimed to investigate the relationship between the TyG index and cervical arterial atherosclerosis.

Methods: This cross-sectional study was conducted in residents aged \geq 40 years in the general population of southeast China. All participants completed a detailed questionnaire and provided blood samples. The high-stroke-risk groups further completed cervical artery ultrasonography. The TyG index was calculated using a well-established formula and analyzed in quartiles (Q1–Q4). Multivariate logistic regression was used to investigate the relationship between the TyG index and cervical arterial atherosclerosis.

Results: A total of 4,499 participants aged \geq 40 years were finally included, with 23.47% comprising the high-stroke-risk population. The prevalence rates of increased intima-media thickness (IMT), carotid plaque, and cervical artery stenosis (CAS) in the high-stroke-risk population were 21.97%, 39.3%, and 6.1%, respectively. Subjects with higher TyG were still more likely to have carotid plaque. After adjusting for several established risk factors, compared with the TyG-Q1 group, the TyG-Q2, TyG-Q3, and TyG-Q4 groups were more likely to have carotid plaque (OR = 1.85, 95%CI = 1.28–2.67; OR = 1.51, 95%CI = 1.05–2.18; and OR = 1.29, 95%CI = 0.90–1.84). TyG was an independent predictor of the presence of plaque in the carotid artery of the high-stroke-risk population.

Conclusions: An elevated TyG index is a potential predictor of carotid plaques in the high-stroke-risk population older than 40 years.

KEYWORDS

triglyceride-glucose index, cervical arterial atherosclerosis, carotid plaque, stroke screening, insulin resistance

Introduction

Stroke ranks as the third cause of death and disability in China, which has been a threat to human health (1). China has the highest estimated lifetime risk of stroke, which increases the total cost of stroke. Reducing the incidence of stroke ensures quality of life for adults and has a positive impact on individuals, families, and the society. Stroke is not an accident. Stroke screening for the early detection of a high-risk subject and managing the risk factors are of great significance to the prevention of stroke. Primary stroke prevention can reduce the incidence of stroke and lessen its financial burden (2, 3).

There are numerous causes of stroke, including prolonged hypertension, arteriosclerosis, and emboli (4). Atherosclerosis is a chronic condition that causes an accumulation of fatty streaks in arterial walls, which develop into atheromas and plaque. Onethird of all strokes are related to cervical carotid disease. The risk factors for coronary and systemic atherosclerosis, including age, sex, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, unhealthy lifestyle habit, and family history, apply to this patient population. Cervical arterial atherosclerosis includes increased intima-media thickness (IMT), carotid plaque, and cervical artery stenosis (CAS). The mechanism of cervical carotid stroke is usually embolization from the carotid bifurcation plaque and/or hemodynamic compromise from stenosis (5). Ultrasonography is a good method for detecting ceramic arterial atherosclerosis. However, due to the requirement of professional equipment, the need for experienced ultrasound physicians, and the higher cost of ultrasonography, it is impossible for the general population of grassroots hospitals in villages and towns to complete ultrasound examinations.

The triglyceride–glucose (TyG) index is a product of triglyceride and fasting blood glucose (FBG) and has several related parameters, such as the product of TyG and waist circumference (TyG-WC), TyG and waist-to height ratio (TyG-WHtR), TyG and waist-to-hip ratio (TyGWHpR), and TyG and body mass index (TyG-BMI) (6). The measurement of TyG is inexpensive and easily obtained, and it is suitable for use as a screening indicator for the general population. The TyG index is a novel surrogate indicator of insulin resistance (IR). Therefore, initial studies have suggested the TyG index as a novel marker for multiple IR-related clinical diseases, such as metabolic syndrome (MS) (6). It provides good discrimination of people

with prediabetes and diabetes (7). In recent years, the TyG index has been studied as a novel tool for evaluating atherosclerosis of cardio-cerebrovascular diseases (CVDs) in different populations. This index may serve as a marker for subclinical atherosclerosis and arterial stiffness in lean and overweight postmenopausal women (8). Researchers found that the TyG index could predict the IMT of the common carotid artery (CCA) in hypertensive individuals, which is an important risk factor for stroke (9). Jin et al. found the TyG index to be positively associated with future cardiovascular events and may be a useful marker for predicting clinical outcomes in patients with coronary artery disease (CAD) (10, 11).

Previous findings also suggested the potential value of TyG and the TyG-related parameters in optimizing the risk stratification of ischemic stroke. In a cross-sectional study that included 10,900 subjects from rural areas of northeast China, the prevalent ischemic stroke correlated proportionally with the increment of TyG, implicating the linearity of TyG as an indicator of ischemic stroke (12). In another rural Chinese cohort study, an elevated TyG also predicted the risk of incident ischemic stroke (13). Sun et al. found a robust correlation between TyG-BMI and ischemic stroke, independently of a host of conventional risk factors in populations of northeast China (14). In addition to this, the TyG index can predict functional outcomes and mortality after acute ischemic stroke (15-17). It is also a potential predictor of hospital and intensive care unit (ICU) mortality in critically ill stroke patients, especially in ischemic stroke patients (15). On the other hand, Hou et al. suggested that the TyG index may not be beneficial in understating the metabolic mechanisms responsible for the stroke obesity paradox (18). In summary, the correlations between the TyG index and stroke are inconsistent. To date, only a few studies have focused on the TyG index and cervical arterial atherosclerosis. The causal link between the TyG index and atherosclerosis remains unclear. Moreover, the most relevant studies in China have focused on the population of the northeast area.

Therefore, we aimed to investigate the associations between the TyG index and the occurrence of cervical arterial atherosclerosis in the general population of eastern China. Our hypothesis was that the TyG index is associated with and may be a predictor of cervical arterial atherosclerosis. Assessment of this relationship will help verify that TyG, a more convenient and low-cost index, has potential value in improving the risk

40

stratification of stroke. For this reason, the present study examined the TyG index in different risk populations of eastern China based on the Stroke Screening and Prevention Program. On the other hand, the study further explored the association between the TyG index and carotid ultrasound indices in the high-stroke-risk population.

Methods

Study design and participants

The study population was from the Stroke Screening and Prevention Program of the National Health and Family Planning Commission of China, which was supervised by the Chinese National Center for Stroke Care Quality Control and Management (Stroke Prevention Project, National Health Commission). The project implemented stroke screening for urban and rural residents in Suzhou, Jiangsu Province, China. As a representative city, Suzhou is located in southeast China, southeast Jiangsu, and in the middle of the Yangtze River Delta. One urban and one rural location were selected randomly in Suzhou. The study was conducted from December 2018 to June 2019. The number of the final screening subjects accounts for more than 85% of the residents in this location. Finally, a total of 4,705 permanent residents aged \geq 40 years who had lived in Suzhou City for more than 6 months were randomly selected, of which 4,499 individuals successfully completed the face-to-face survey. The sample selection framework is presented in Figure 1. This study was conducted according to the guidelines of the Helsinki Declaration. Ethical approval was obtained from the Ethics Committee of the First Affiliated Hospital of Soochow University before the start of the study. Written informed consent was obtained from all the participants.

Data collection and laboratory Analysis

Data were collected during face-to-face interviews at a central survey site in the area. The participants completed a structured, pre-



coded questionnaire including demographic details, personal lifestyle, and personal and family medical history of stroke and chronic diseases. Anthropometric measurements were taken following standardized protocols. Blood pressure was measured twice and the average taken by trained professionals. Venous blood samples were collected from an antecubital vein in the morning after an overnight fast for laboratory examinations. These indices included FBG, hemoglobin A_{1C}, total cholesterol (TC), triglyceride (TG), low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C), and homocysteine (Hcy). All data were double entered and validated.

Definition of terms and groups

The TyG index and related parameters were calculated as follows (6):

- 1) TyG index=Ln[TG (mg/dl)×fasting blood glucose (mg/ dl)/2]
- 2) TyG and body mass index: TyG-BMI=TyG index×BMI
- TyG and waist circumference: TyG-WC=TyG index×WC
- 4) TyG and waist-to height ratio: TyG-WHtR=TyG index×WHtR

The visceral adiposity index (VAI) was calculated using an established formula (19).

In men: VAI=(WC/(39.68+(1.88×BMI))×(TG/ 1.03)×(1.31/HDL)

In women: VAI=(WC/(36.58+(1.89×BMI))×(TG/ 0.81)×(1.51/HDL)

Low-, medium-, and high-risk populations of stroke were defined according to the "8+2" Stroke Risk Screening Program: 2 main risk factors and 8 general risk factors for stroke (20).

Eight general risk factors were described, as follows:

- Hypertension: defined as a history of high blood pressure (≥140/90 mmHg) or current use of antihypertensive medication;
- Atrial fibrillation (AF) or heart valve diseases: either reported by the respondent or defined as an irregular pulse during physical examination;
- Smoking: defined as current or former practice of smoking ≥6 months;
- 4) Dyslipidemia: defined as current use of anti-lipidemic medication, TC≥6.22 mmol/L, or serum TG≥2.26mmol/ L, or HDLC<1.04mmol/L;
- 5) Diabetes mellitus: defined as a previous diagnosis, treatment with insulin or oral hypoglycemic medications, fasting plasma glucose ≥126 mg/dl, or glycosylated hemoglobin≥6.5%;

- 6) Physical inactivity: defined as physical exercise less than three times a week for<30 min each (moderate-intensity exercise such as brisk walking; industrial and agricultural labor was considered as a form of exercise);
- 7) Overweight or obesity: defined as BMI $\ge 24 \text{ kg/m}^2$; and
- 8) Family history of stroke

The additional two main stroke risks were:

- 1) Personal history of stroke and
- 2) Personal history of transient ischemic attack (TIA)

Subjects with at least three of these risk factors or a previous history of stroke or TIA were classified into the high-risk population. Subjects with up to three of these risk factors or with hypertension or diabetes mellitus (DM) or AF or heart valve diseases were classified into the medium-risk population. Subjects with three or less of these risk factors without hypertension or DM or AF or heart valve diseases were classified into the low-risk population.

Ultrasonography

The high-risk groups further underwent cervical artery ultrasonography (MyLabSix, Esaote, Italy) examinations by experienced ultrasound physicians with at least 5 years of ultrasound experience. The bilateral CCA, internal carotid artery (ICA), the subclavian artery, and the vertebral artery were examined and recorded. IMT was measured manually three times in a plaque-free area of each CCA and the averaged thickness recorded. Both common carotid arteries were examined, and an increased IMT was defined as IMT \geq 1.0 mm in either the left or the right carotid artery. Carotid plaque was defined as IMT \geq 1.5 mm or a focal narrowing of the vessel wall of >50% relative to adjacent segments. The incidences of plaque morphology, ulcer, and echo were recorded. CAS included intracranial vascular stenosis and occlusion (19).

Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was completed using SPSS 22.0 (International Business Machine, West 31 Grove, PA, USA). Continuous variables were presented as the mean \pm SD. Categorical variables were presented as frequency (percentage). Differences between groups were tested using one-way ANOVA with *post-hoc* analysis (Bonferroni) for continuous variables and chi-square test, corrected chi-square test, or Fisher's exact probability method for categorical variables. Baseline characteristics of the high-risk groups were sorted by TyG

quartiles. Multivariate logistic regressions were conducted to explore the relationship between carotid plaque and all risk factors. A chi-square goodness-of-fit test was applied and represented the goodness of fit in the logistic regression. We mainly included age, sex, and the "8+2" stroke risk factors in the final logistic regression models. Furthermore, the correlations between TyG and carotid plaque were calculated using logistic regression analysis in different models: model 2 was adjusted for age and sex; model 3 was adjusted for age, sex, smoking, drinking, and physical inactivity; model 4 was adjusted for age, sex, smoking, drinking, physical inactivity, hypertension, DM, heart disease and dyslipidemia, personal history of stroke/TIA, and family history of stroke; and model 5 was adjusted for the predictors that showed significant differences in the univariate analysis. We also performed several subgroup analyses for men, women, DM, non-DM, overweight or obese, non-overweight or obese, sweet tooth, non-sweet tooth, physical inactivity, and non-physical inactivity. All of the subgroup analyses were adjusted using the same parameters as described in model 4 in the main analysis. Receiver operating characteristic (ROC) analysis was performed to construct the prediction of cervical artery atherosclerosis. All reported p-values were two-sided, and a p < 0.05 was considered as statistically significant.

Results

Demographics and baseline characteristics of all participants

In total, 4,499 participants in the stroke screening (1,556 men and 2,943 women; mean age, 57.88 \pm 9.79 years) were included in the analysis. Nearly 61.52% of the participants were from townships and 38.48% from communities. The smoking rate of the participants in this study was 17.54%. Among the included participants, 38.50% reported physical inactivity, 12.05% reported being overweight or obese, 49.3% had hypertension, 11.3% had DM, 1.07% had AF and/or valvular heart disease (VHD), and 35.45% had dyslipidemia. In addition, 6.53% of the participants had a family history of stroke.

Regarding personal medical history, 1.53% had a personal history of stroke and 0.07% had a history of TIA (Figure 2).

According to the aforementioned diagnostic criteria of the "8+2" Stroke Risk Screening Program, the target population of stroke screening was divided into three groups: low-, medium-, and highrisk groups. All the demographic and baseline characteristics were sorted based on the risk of stroke and are shown in Table 1. The results showed the percentages of the three groups as 45.03%, 31.50%, and 23.47%. Of the participants, 61.75% have a sweet tooth. There were significant differences between the groups regarding family history of hypertension, diabetes, and coronary heart disease. The high-risk group was more likely to have a higher systolic blood pressure (SBP) (p < 0.001), weight (p = 0.002), waist circumference (p < 0.001), and BMI (p < 0.001). Concerning laboratory features, the high-risk group was more likely to have a higher VAI (p< 0.001), FBG (p< 0.001), hemoglobin A1c (p< 0.001), TG (p< 0.001), TC (p< 0.001), LDL-C (p = 0.008), and homocysteine (p < 0.001). In addition, the high-risk group had significantly higher TyG and values of the TyG parameters TyG-BMI, TyG-WC, and TyG-WHtR (all p< 0.001).

Demographics and baseline characteristics of the highstroke-risk population

All the demographic and baseline characteristics were sorted by TyG quartiles and are shown in Table 2. Ultimately, a total of 1,038 high-stroke-risk participants were included. The mean age was 58.66 \pm 9.77 years. Among the included participants, 55.88% have a sweet tooth, 89.98% had hypertension, 27.55% had DM, 2.89% had AF and/or VHD, 64.07% had dyslipidemia, 6.64% had a personal history of stroke, and 0.29% had a personal history of TIA. The smoking rate was 38.34%. In addition, 70.13% reported physical inactivity and 32.47% reported being overweight or obese. Moreover, 14.93% had a family history of stroke. Regarding the prevalence of cervical arterial atherosclerosis, 21.97% of the participants had increased IMT, 37.09% had carotid plaque, and 6.17% had CAS. The TyG-Q4 group showed a significantly increased proportion of men (p = 0.006) and was more likely to have higher SBP



	Total	Low-risk population	Medium-risk population	High-risk population	<i>p</i> -value
N	4,499	2,026 (45.03%)	1,417 (31.50%)	1,056 (23.47%)	
Region					0.46
Urban, <i>n</i> (%)	2,768 (61.52)	1,237 (61.06)	864 (60.97)	667 (63.16)	
Rural, n (%)	1,731 (38.48)	789 (38.94)	553 (39.03)	389 (36.84)	
Age (years)	57.88 ± 9.79	57.52 ± 9.87	57.84 ± 9.63	58.62 ± 9.84	0.01*
Gender, male, n (%)	1,556 (34.59)	798 (39.39)	404 (28.51)	354 (33.52)	< 0.001***
Eating habits					< 0.001***
High-salt diet	595 (13.23)	265 (13.08)	181 (12.77)	149 (14.11)	
Oil-heavy diet	1,126 (25.03)	428 (21.13)	383 (27.03)	315 (29.83)	
Sweet tooth	2,778 (61.75)	1333 (65.79)	853 (60.20)	592 (56.06)	
Meats and vegetables					< 0.001***
Balanced	321 (7.13)	126 (6.22)	105 (7.41)	90 (8.52)	
Carnivorous diet	895 (19.90)	350 (17.28)	302 (21.31)	243 (23.01)	
Plant-based diet	3,283 (72.97)	1,550 (76.50)	1,010 (71.28)	723 (68.47)	
Daily vegetable intake, n (%)	2,551 (56.70)	1,223 (60.37)	776 (54.76)	552 (52.27)	< 0.001***
Daily fruit intake, n (%)	1,717 (38.16)	828 (40.87)	535 (37.76)	354 (33.52)	0.001**
Alcohol consumption, n (%)					< 0.001***
Never	3,619 (80.44)	1,572 (77.59)	1,194 (84.26)	853 (80.78)	
Heavy drinking	720 (16.0)	368 (18.16)	187 (13.20)	165 (15.62)	
Light/moderate drinking	160 (3.56)	86 (4.25)	36 (2.54)	38 (3.60)	
Family history of CHD, n (%)	163 (3.62)	83 (4.10)	48 (3.39)	32 (3.03)	0.006**
Family history of hypertension, n (%)	1,527 (33.94)	720 (35.53)	488 (34.44)	319 (30.21)	0.002**
Family history of diabetes, n (%)	466 (10.36)	186 (9.18)	128 (9.03)	152 (14.39)	< 0.001***
SBP (mmHg)	131.23 ± 14.47	128.88 ± 14.76	132.01 ± 13.76	134.68 ± 14.05	< 0.001***
DBP (mmHg)	81.20 ± 8.88	81.05 ± 9.18	81.00 ± 8.57	81.75 ± 8.70	0.07
Height (cm	161.10 ± 7.95	161.90 ± 8.07	160.39 ± 7.62	160.52 ± 7.99	< 0.001***
Weight (kg)	63.50 ± 9.95	63.6 ± 9.95	62.83 ± 9.84	64.22 ± 10.06	0.002**
Waist circumference (WC) (cm)	80.32 ± 9.08	80.32 ± 8.84	79.66 ± 9.37	81.20 ± 9.08	< 0.001***
Body mass index (BMI) (kg/m ²)	24.46 ± 3.35	24.25 ± 3.21	24.40 ± 3.29	24.93 ± 3.66	< 0.001***
FBG (mmol/L)	5.31 ± 1.22	4.51 ± 0.35	5.29 ± 0.20	6.89 ± 1.57	< 0.001***
Hemoglobin A1c (%)	5.52 ± 0.94	5.24 ± 0.56	5.38 ± 0.62	6.28 ± 1.38	< 0.001***
Triglyceride (TG) (mmol/L)	1.55 ± 0.96	1.46 ± 0.88	1.55 ± 0.97	1.73 ± 1.06	< 0.001***
Total cholesterol (TC) (mmol/L	4.71 ± 1.09	4.63 ± 1.04	4.76 ± 1.09	4.82 ± 1.18	< 0.001***
HDL-C (mmol/L)	1.36 ± 0.38	1.37 ± 0.38	1.37 ± 0.38	1.32 ± 0.37	0.001**
LDL-C (mmol/L)	2.14 ± 1.00	2.10 ± 0.94	2.18 ± 1.01	2.19 ± 1.07	0.008**
Homocysteine (µmol/L)	9.68 ± 6.63	8.49 ± 5.71	9.93 ± 5.81	11.60 ± 8.53	< 0.001***
VAI	2.07 ± 1.76	1.89 ± 1.62	2.08 ± 1.73	2.40 ± 2.01	< 0.001***
TG/HDL-C	1.32 ± 1.12	1.22 ± 1.02	1.31 ± 1.10	1.52 ± 1.27	< 0.001***
TyG	8.63 ± 0.57	8.42 ± 0.50	8.63 ± 0.52	8.99 ± 0.58	< 0.001***
TyG-BMI	211.40 ± 35.05	204.68 ± 31.89	211.12 ± 33.70	224.89 ± 38.74	< 0.001***
TyG-WC	693.96 ± 99.42	677.98 ± 92.88	689.05 ± 97.93	731.85 ± 103.87	< 0.001***
TyG-WHtR	4.31 ± 0.63	4.19 ± 0.58	4.30 ± 0.62	4.57 ± 0.66	<0.001***

TABLE 1 Baseline characteristics of all participants.

Daily vegetable intake: eats 300 g of vegetables a day. Daily fruit intake: eats 200 g of fruits a day.

LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; CHD, coronary heart disease; SBP, systolic blood pressure; DBP, diastolic blood pressure; FBG, fasting blood glucose; TyG, triglyceride–glucose; WHtR, waist-to height ratio; VAI, visceral adiposity index. *p< 0.05; **p< 0.01; ***p< 0.001.

(p < 0.001), diastolic blood pressure (DBP) (p < 0.001), weight (p < 0.001), WC (p < 0.001), BMI (p < 0.001), VAI (p < 0.001), FBG (p < 0.001), hemoglobin A1c (p < 0.001), TG (p < 0.001), TC (p < 0.001), LDL-C (p < 0.001), and homocysteine (p = 0.047). In

addition, the TyG-Q4 group had significantly higher values of the TyG parameters TyG-BMI, TyG-WC, and TyG-WHtR (all p< 0.001). The TyG-Q4 group also had a significantly higher proportion of carotid plaque (p = 0.021).

	Total	Q1	Q2	Q3	Q4	<i>p</i> -value
ТуG	-	≤8.570243	8.570243-8.946032	8.946032-9.369544	≥9.369544	_
Ν	1,038	260	260	259	259	-
Region						0.64
Urban, <i>n</i> (%)	656 (63.20)	164 (63.08)	160 (61.54)	172 (66.41)	160 (61.78)	
Rural, n (%)	382 (36.80)	96 (36.92)	100 (38.46)	87 (33.59)	99 (38.22)	
Age (years)	58.66 ± 9.77	59.11 ± 9.27	58.32 ± 10.30	58.61 ± 10.03	58.63 ± 9.50	0.83
Gender, male, n (%)	350 (33.72)	76 (29.23)	77 (29.62)	88 (33.98)	109 (42.08)	0.006**
Eating habits						0.72
High-salt diet	147 (14.16)	35 (13.46)	43 (16.54)	36 (13.90)	33 (12.74)	
Oil-heavy diet	311 (29.96)	76 (29.23)	84 (32.31)	73 (28.19)	78(30.12)	
Sweet tooth	580 (55.88)	149 (57.31)	133 (51.15)	150 (57.92)	148 (57.14)	
Meats and vegetables			()			0.36
Balanced	89 (8.57)	20 (7.69)	27 (10.38)	18 (6.95)	24 (9.27)	
Carnivorous diet	240 (23.12)	54 (20.77)	65 (25.00)	54 (20.85)	67 (25.88)	
Plant-based diet	709 (68.30)	186 (71.54)	168 (64.62)	187 (72.20)	168 (64.86)	
Daily vegetable intake, n (%)	543 (52.31)	136 (52.31)	135 (51.92)	135 (52.12)	137 (52.90)	0.99
Daily fruit intake, n (%)	347 (33.43)	87 (33.46)	93 (35.77)	81 (31.27)	86 (33.20)	0.78
Alcohol consumption, n (%)				()		0.88
Never	837 (80.64)	217 (83.46)	210 (80.77)	207 (7.92)	203 (78.38)	
Heavy drinking	164 (15.80)	35 (13.46)	40 (15.38)	43 (16.60)	46 (17.76)	
Light/moderate drinking	37 (3.56)	8 (3.08)	10 (3.85)	9 (3.47)	10 (3.85)	
Family history of CHD, n (%)	32 (3.08)	11 (4.23)	11 (4.23)	4 (1.54)	6 (2.32)	0.11
Family history of hypertension, n (%)	314 (30.25)	69 (26.54)	69 (26.54)	79 (30.50)	97 (37.45)	0.01*
Family history of diabetes, n (%)	151 (14.54)	25 (9.62)	32 (12.31)	44 (17.00)	50 (19.31)	0.004**
SBP (mmHg)	134.80 ± 14.06	132.48 ± 14.23	133.30 ± 12.96	136.35 ± 13.95	137.09 ± 14.59	< 0.001***
DBP (mmHg)	81.79 ± 8.74	80.50 ± 8.29	80.69 ± 8.08	82.37 ± 9.32	83.63 ± 8.88	< 0.001
Height (cm)	160.54 ± 8.00	160.36 ± 0.15	160.30 ± 7.32	160.05 ± 7.80	161.46 ± 8.65	0.229
Weight (kg)	64.29 ± 10.08	60.44 ± 9.00	63.59 ± 9.62	65.44 ± 8.87	67.69 ± 11.27	< 0.001***
Waist circumference (WC) (cm)	81.24 ± 9.12	77.58 ± 8.37	80.71 ± 8.25	83.02 ± 9.12	83.65 ± 9.49	< 0.001
BMI (kg/m ²)	24.96 ± 3.67	23.55 ± 3.43	24.74 ± 3.26	$25,61 \pm 3.85$	25.95 ± 3.66	< 0.001
FBG (mmol/L)	6.89 ± 1.58	6.26 ± 0.65	6.55 ± 0.89	6.92 ± 1.58	7.84 ± 2.21	<0.001
Hemoglobin A1c (%)	6.33 ± 1.42	5.81 ± 0.98	6.06 ± 1.08	6.40 ± 1.25	7.04 ± 2.21 7.05 ± 1.90	<0.001
Triglyceride (TG) (mmol/L)	1.75 ± 1.09	0.97 ± 0.12	1.12 ± 0.32	1.80 ± 0.41	3.14 ± 1.22	<0.001
Total cholesterol (TC) (mmol/L)	4.82 ± 1.09	4.54 ± 1.27	4.76 ± 1.13	4.88 ± 1.19	5.14 ± 1.22 5.12 ± 1.20	<0.001
HDL-C (mmol/L)	1.28 ± 0.47	1.56 ± 0.55	1.33 ± 0.48	1.18 ± 0.39	1.07 ± 0.27	<0.001
LDL-C (mmol/L)	1.20 ± 0.47 2.20 ± 1.08	1.50 ± 0.55 2.05 ± 1.05	2.35 ± 1.03	2.30 ± 1.09	1.07 ± 0.27 2.10 ± 1.11	0.002**
Homocysteine (µmol/L)	11.64 ± 8.59					
		12.69 ± 10.01	11.37 ± 8.33	10.63 ± 7.01	11.89 ± 8.64	0.047*
VAI	2.41 ± 2.02	0.91 ± 0.36	1.59 ± 0.57	2.42 ± 0.91	4.71 ± 2.60	< 0.001***
TG/HDL-C	1.53 ± 1.27	0.56 ± 0.19	0.98 ± 0.30 216 75 + 28 70	1.51 ± 0.49	3.01 ± 1.60 253.33 ± 36.09	<0.001*** <0.001***
TyG-BMI	224.89 ± 38.74	195.36 ± 28.55	216.75 ± 28.70 707.42 ± 72.03	234.25 ± 35.19		
TyG-WC	731.85 ± 103.87	644.29 ± 72.61	707.42 ± 72.93	758.77 ± 83.77	817.37 ± 96.53	< 0.001***
TyG-WHtR	4.57 ± 0.66	4.03 ± 0.48	4.42 ± 0.46	4.75 ± 0.57	5.07 ± 0.61	< 0.001***
Increased IMT (%)	228 (21.97)	58 (22.31)	57 (21.92)	50 (19.31)	63 (24.32)	0.59
Carotid plaque (%)	385 (37.09)	80 (30.77)	92 (35.38)	100 (38.61)	113 (43.63)	0.02*
CAS (%)	64 (6.17)	12 (4.62)	12 (4.62)	18 (6.95)	22 (8.49)	0.18

LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; CHD, coronary heart disease; SBP, systolic blood pressure; DBP, diastolic blood pressure; FBG, fasting blood glucose; TyG, triglyceride-glucose; WHtR, waist-to height ratio; VAI, visceral adiposity index. *p< 0.05; **p< 0.01; **p< 0.01:

Relationship between TyG and cervical arterial atherosclerosis

Table 3 shows the multivariate logistic analyses between TyG quartiles and carotid plaque in different models. The omnibus tests of model coefficients are shown in Supplementary Table S2. Compared with those in the TyG-Q1 group, participants in the TyG-Q2, TyG-Q3, and TyG-Q4 groups were more likely to have carotid plaque (model 4: OR = 1.85, 95%CI = 1.28-2.67; OR = 1.51, 95%CI = 1.05-2.18; OR = 1.29, 95%CI = 0.90-1.84; p = 0.01). The TyG-Q2 group had a significant increased risk of cervical atherosclerosis in all models, while no significant statistical difference was found for the TyG-Q4 group. After adjustment for age, sex, smoking, drinking, physical inactivity, hypertension, DM, AF and/or VHD, dyslipidemia, personal history of stroke/TIA, and family history of stroke, TyG was also found to be independent of all covariates. Logistic analysis between the TyG quartiles and increased IMT/CAS showed no statistical difference. In addition, ROC analysis was performed to examine the accuracy of the prediction of cervical artery atherosclerosis. As displayed in Supplementary Figure S1, TyG showed a significantly high area under the ROC curve (AUC) of 0.62 with a permutation p < 0.001.

Relationship between TyG and carotid plaque in subgroup analysis

We further performed subgroup analysis using several daily habit and body fat indices. For the participants with DM, those in the TyG-Q2, TyG-Q3, and TyG-Q4 groups were more likely to have carotid plaque than those in TyG-Q1 (OR = 3.21, 95% CI = 1.52-6.80; OR = 2.20, 95% CI = 1.10-4.40; OR = 1.69, 95% CI = 0.84-3.39; p = 0.018) (Table 4). For participants in the non-overweight or obese group, those in TyG-Q2, TyG-Q3, and TyG-Q4 were more likely to have carotid plaque than those in TyG-Q1 (OR = 2.03, 95% CI = 1.28-3.20; OR = 1.56, 95% CI = 1.01-2.42; OR = 1.65, 95% CI = 1.05-2.58; p = 0.02). For

subjects in the non-sweet tooth group, those in TyG-Q2, TyG-Q3, and TyG-Q4 were more likely to have carotid plaque than those in TyG-Q1 (OR = 2.60, 95%CI = 1.43-4.71; OR = 1.93, 95%CI = 1.11-3.36; OR = 1.38, 95%CI = 0.79-2.42; p = 0.01).

Discussion

In the current study, we found that the prevalence of a high stroke risk in the general population older than 40 years in eastern China was 23.47%. The TyG index in this population was higher than that in the low-stroke-risk population. Furthermore, it was found that the TyG index is an independent risk factor for carotid plaques in the high-stroke-risk population. Cervical arterial atherosclerosis is a notoriously pathophysiological process of ischemic stroke. These results suggest that the TyG index, a simple measure reflecting carotid plaques, is potentially useful in the early screening of individuals at high risk of stroke.

China faces the greatest challenge from stroke in the world (1). Screening of the risk factors of stroke was implemented in eastern China to improve management of the high-stroke-risk population. In the current study, a large percentage of the high-risk population emphasized the importance of stroke screening. The main contributors to stroke include behavioral risk factors (e.g., eating habits, exercise habits, smoking, and alcohol use) and preexisting conditions (hypertension, DM, dyslipidemia, and AF). All these factors may contribute to the regional high prevalence of cardiovascular disease (CVD) and cervical artery atherosclerosis.

Recently, several general population-based studies have investigated the correlation between TyG and cervical arterial atherosclerosis. The relationship between these two has been proven in postmenopausal women. The study compared the association between the structural and functional indices of subclinical atherosclerosis [i.e., carotid artery IMT, flowmediated dilation of the brachial artery, and pulse wave velocity (PWV)] and the TyG index, separately for lean and overweight/obese women. The results showed that the TyG

TABLE 3 Odds ratios (95% confidence intervals) for triglyceride-glucose (TyG) and carotid plaque in the high-stroke-risk population.

TyG quartiles					
Model	Q1	Q2	Q3	Q4	<i>p</i> -value
1	Reference	1.74 (1.22–2.50)*	1.41 (0.99–2.01)	1.23(0.87-1.75)	0.021*
2	Reference	1.77 (1.23-2.54)*	1.42 (1.00-2.04)*	1.24 (0.87-1.76)	0.017*
3	Reference	1.79 (1.24-2.58)*	1.41 (0.99–2.02)	1.23 (0.86-1.76)	0.016*
4	Reference	1.85 (1.28-2.67)*	1.51 (1.05-2.18)*	1.29 (0.90-1.84)	0.010*
5	Reference	1.99 (1.28-3.09)*	1.51 (1.02–2.25)*	1.25 (0.87–1.81)	0.021*

Model 1: crude model; model 2: adjusted for age and sex; model 3: adjusted for age, sex, smoking, drinking, and physical inactivity; model 4: adjusted for age, sex, smoking, drinking, physical inactivity, hypertension, diabetes mellitus, atrial fibrillation/valvular heart disease, dyslipidemia, personal history of stroke/transient ischemic attack (TIA), and family history of stroke; model 5: adjusted for gender, family history of hypertension, family history of diabetes, systolic blood pressure (SBP), diastolic blood pressure (DBP), weight, waist circumference, body mass index (BMI), fasting blood glucose (FBG), hemoglobin A1c, triglyceride, total cholesterol, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C), low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C), and homocysteine. *p<0.05.

Groups	TyG quartiles				
	Q1	Q2	Q3	Q4	
Female	Reference	1.78 (1.12-2.81)	1.40 (0.89–2.19)	1.22 (077–1.92)	0.09
Male	Reference	2.03 (1.07-3.88)	1.80 (0.96-3.41)	1.38 (0.76-2.49)	0.12
DM	Reference	3.21 (1.52-6.80)*	2.20 (1.10-4.40)*	1.69 (0.84-3.39)	0.02
Non-DM	Reference	1.51 (0.98-2.32)	1.31 (0.84-2.02)	1.20 (0.78-1.84)	0.30
Overweight or obese	Reference	1.56 (0.82-2.96)	1.53 (0.77-3.03)	0.89 (0.47-1.69)	0.22
Non-overweight or obese	Reference	2.03 (1.28-3.20)**	01.56 (1.01-2.42)*	1.65 (1.05-2.58)*	0.02
Sweet tooth	Reference	1.48 (0.92-2.39)	1.23 (0.75-2.02)	1.22 (0.76-1.96)	0.46
Non-sweet tooth	Reference	2.60 (1.43-4.71)**	1.93 (1.11-3.36)*	1.38 (0.79-2.42)	0.01
Physical inactivity	Reference	1.67 (1.07-2.60)	1.54 (0.99-2.39)	1.33 (0.85-2.07)	0.12
Non-physical inactivity	Reference	2.28 (1.15-4.52)	1.33 (0.68–2.61)	1.16 (0.61–2.20)	0.11

TABLE 4 Odds ratios (95% confidence intervals) of the subgroup analysis for triglyceride-glucose (TyG) and carotid plaque in the high-stroke-risk population.

Adjusted for age, sex, smoking, drinking, physical inactivity, hypertension, diabetes mellitus, atrial fibrillation/valvular heart disease, dyslipidemia, personal history of stroke/transient ischemic attack (TIA), and family history of stroke.

index is associated with carotid atherosclerosis and arterial stiffness mainly in lean postmenopausal women. The TyG index may serve as a useful marker for the identification of high-risk women in the normal-weight postmenopausal population (8). High blood pressure is a major cause of atherosclerosis that leads to stroke and myocardial infarction. Data from 77 hypertensive and 199 normotensive individuals were analyzed in a case-control study in Taiwan. The TyG index, IMT, and plaque presence were higher in hypertensive individuals compared to the control group. The TyG index was also significantly correlated with the carotid plaque score and the IMT of the CCA, ICA, and external carotid artery (ECA). Researchers have suggested that the TyG index is significantly associated with the carotid IMT, but could only predict earlystage subclinical atherosclerosis independent of hypertension history, age, sex, and BMI (9).

Other studies have focused on the TyG index and atherosclerotic CVD (ASCVD) (10, 11, 13, 15, 21-26). A retrospective observational cohort study addressed TyG and ASCVD in a large-scale population dataset (5,593,134 participants) older than 40 years. During 8.2 years of mean follow-up, a high TyG index was found to be associated with a significantly increased risk of future ASCVD events, including stroke, myocardial infarction, and both stroke and myocardial infarction. These studies showed that a high TyG index could be a significant predictor of future cardiovascular events. One study applied intravascular optical coherence tomography (OCT) to investigate the prognostic value of the TyG index combined with the morphological characteristics of vulnerable culprit coronary plaques in predicting cardiovascular outcomes. OCT, a cross-sectional and high-resolution intravascular imaging technique, allows the acquisition of detailed *in vivo* images of coronary plaque morphology characteristics, including plaque rupture (PR) and plaque erosion (PE). Researchers have found that the TyG index, combined with plaque characteristics, is a novel biomarker for cardiovascular outcomes (27).

In the present study, we investigated the association between the TyG index and carotid plaque in a high-stroke-risk population in China. The results showed that TyG is independently associated with carotid plaques in individuals at high risk of stroke. After adjusting for several established risk factors, subjects with higher TyG were still more likely to have carotid plaque. The TyG-Q2 group showed a significantly increased risk of cervical atherosclerosis, but the statistical difference was not significant for the TyG-Q4 group. Further studies may require bigger sample sizes and more rigorous statistical methods. In the subgroup analysis, the statistical differences were more significant for individuals with DM, those who are non-overweight or obese, and for those without a sweet tooth. We also found a significant effect of gender on TyG and of DM on carotid plaque. However, logistic analysis did not show much statistical difference between TyG and IMT or CAS. Compared with theTyG-Q1 group, subjects in the TyG-Q2, TyG-Q3, and TyG-Q4 groups were all more likely to have CAS, but showed no statistics difference. Our study also specifically confirmed the correlation between TyG and cervical arterial atherosclerosis. As previously mentioned, the measurement of TyG is inexpensive and readily available, and it is suitable for use as a screening indicator for the general population. It is easier to promote the use of this method in the general population as not all community hospitals have ultrasound equipment. Therefore, TyG is more advantageous compared to traditional parameters.

^{*}p< 0.05; **p< 0.01.

Previous general population-based studies also investigated the correlation between TyG or its related parameters and stroke. Several studies have focused on the value of TyG to estimate the risk of ischemic stroke (12, 13, 28). An 11-year follow-up study showed that elevated levels at both baseline and long-term updated cumulative average TyG index can independently predict ischemic stroke, but not intracerebral hemorrhage, in the general population (28). Du et al. estimated the prevalence of ischemic stroke from TyG-BMI in two general populations in Liaoning, northeast China. They discovered the potential usefulness of TyG-BMI to improve the risk stratification of ischemic stroke (14). Other studies found that the TyG index could predict the clinical outcomes of stroke, including poor outcomes after reperfusion therapy (17), an increased risk of stroke recurrence (16, 29), all-cause mortality (15, 16), and neurological worsening in patients with ischemic stroke (16, 18). As previously mentioned, most of the relevant studies in China have focused on the population of northeast area. Moreover, few studies have focused on the TyG index and the carotid ultrasound indices in stroke.

Our study, in accordance with other studies, showed that the TyG index is significantly higher in the high-stroke-risk population. In this study, we found that the prevalence rates of increased IMT, carotid plaque, and CAS in the high-stroke-risk general population older than 40 years were 21.97%, 39.3%, and 6.1%, respectively. We also discovered that the TyG index can be an independent predictor of carotid plaque in the high-strokerisk population, which is a marker of cervical arterial atherosclerosis. However, we did not find a correlation between TyG and an increased IMT or CAS. A possible reason may be the relatively lower prevalence of CAS (6.1%) in this general population. Furthermore, a number of non-CAS participants still had accompanying carotid plaque when they were compared with the CAS group; as a result, some differences may have been obscured. Long-term follow-up studies are needed to further confirm the relationship between TyG and an increased IMT or CAS. In conclusion, our study provided more reference for the application of TyG as a clinically useful marker in the identification of individuals at high risk of carotid plaques or even cervical arterial atherosclerosis.

Why would TyG be associated with cervical arterial atherosclerosis? It might be linked to IR, while the TyG index is a marker of IR. IR is a common pathological condition in which cells are impaired in their ability to respond to the hormone insulin. IR contributes to the development of atherosclerosis *via* multiple mechanisms. Firstly, IR facilitates the formation of atherosclerosis through increased systemic inflammation (30) and endothelial dysfunction (31, 32) and promotes vulnerable plaques. Secondly, IR promotes platelet adhesion, activation, and aggregation, leading to the occlusion of cerebral arteries (33). Thirdly, IR could modify and influence the role of the modifiable stroke risk factors and contribute to the occurrence of atherosclerosis (34, 35). The association between TyG and cervical arterial atherosclerosis based on population levels is still controversial. Analyzing the composition of plaques and careful consideration of the mechanisms of IR would help clarify the exact mechanisms by which TyG contributes to cervical arterial atherosclerosis.

The present study has several limitations. Firstly, its crosssectional design only allowed assessment of the associations between TyG and carotid plaques rather than their causal links. We could not establish cause-and-effect relationships between the observed associations. In addition, this cross-sectional survey could not provide data on the dynamic changes of TyG. Longterm follow-up studies are needed to further explore the predictive value of TyG for the estimation of ischemic stroke. Secondly, the general population used in the study is from Suzhou City. Varied populations from other cities in eastern China should be enrolled in future research to further confirm these initial findings. Thirdly, several other factors are potentially related to carotid atherosclerosis, but the current study mainly focused on age, sex and the "8+2" stroke risk factors in the final logistic regression models. Future research should further confirm the contribution of the other factors.

In conclusion, the TyG index was significantly associated with carotid plaques and is a convenient, reliable, and practical for clinical use. This index could be a practical indicator for ultrasound-detected cervical artery atherosclerosis, especially for carotid plaques. Furthermore, the statistical differences were more significant for non-overweight or obese and non-sweet tooth individuals, implying that, even for individuals with normal anthropometric features, TyG could still present a potential risk of cervical arterial atherosclerosis. Primarily, TyG may serve as a simple and low-cost marker for the screening of high-stroke-risk groups who need further ultrasonography. It is beneficial to early primary stroke prevention.

Data availability statement

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/Supplementary Material. Further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding authors.

Ethics statement

This study was reviewed and approved by the Ethics Committee of the First Affiliated Hospital of Soochow University. Patients/participants provided written informed consent to participate in this study. Written informed consent was obtained from individual(s) for the publication of any potentially identifiable images or data included in this article.

Author contributions

XT and LZ conceived the research and wrote the main manuscript text. YL and YZ participated in the recruitment of the sample population. XT, LZ, and YL acquired the data and analyzed the results. XC helped in the interpretation of the results and revised the manuscript. YY and QF guided the process, interpreted the results, and revised the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Funding

This work was supported by the National Key R&D Program of China (no. 2017YFC0114300 to QF); Shanghai Sailing Program (no. 17YF142600, to YY); Startup Foundation of School of Public Health (no. IDF201360/009, to YY); Fudan University (no. KBH2306002, to YY); the National Natural Science Foundation of China (no. 82001125, to XT); and the Natural Science Foundation of Jiangsu Province (no. BK20180201, to XT).

References

1. Wang YJ, Li ZX, Gu HQ, Zhai Y, Jiang Y, Zhao XQ, et al. China Stroke statistics 2019: A report from the national center for healthcare quality management in neurological diseases, China national clinical research center for neurological diseases, the Chinese stroke association, national center for chronic and non-communicable disease control and prevention, Chinese center for disease control and prevention and institute for global neuroscience and stroke collaborations. *Stroke Vasc Neurol* (2020) 5:211–39. doi: 10.1136/svn-2020-000457

2. Qi W, Ma J, Guan T, Zhao D, Abu-Hanna A, Schut M, et al. Risk factors for incident stroke and its subtypes in China: A prospective study. *J Am Heart Assoc* (2020) 9:e016352. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.120.016352

3. Spence JD. China Stroke statistics 2019: a wealth of opportunities for stroke prevention. *Stroke Vasc Neurol* (2020) 5:240–1. doi: 10.1136/svn-2020-000529

4. Tadi P, Lui F. Acute stroke. Treasure Island (FL: StatPearls (2021).

5. Qaja E, Tadi P, Theetha Kariyanna P. *Carotid artery stenosis*. Treasure Island (FL: StatPearls (2021).

6. Raimi TH, Dele-Ojo BF, Dada SA, Fadare JO, Ajayi DD, Ajayi EA, et al. Triglyceride-glucose index and related parameters predicted metabolic syndrome in nigerians. *Metab syndr. relat. Disord* (2021) 19:76–82. doi: 10.1089/met.2020.0092

7. Ahn N, Baumeister SE, Amann U, Rathmann W, Peters A, Huth C, et al. Visceral adiposity index (VAI), lipid accumulation product (LAP), and product of triglycerides and glucose (TyG) to discriminate prediabetes and diabetes. *Sci Rep* (2019) 9:9693. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-46187-8

8. Lambrinoudaki I, Kazani MV, Armeni E, Georgiopoulos G, Tampakis K, Rizos D, et al. The TyG index as a marker of subclinical atherosclerosis and arterial stiffness in lean and overweight postmenopausal women. *Heart Lung Circ* (2018) 27:716–24. doi: 10.1016/j.hlc.2017.05.142

9. Alizargar J, Bai CH. Comparison of carotid ultrasound indices and the triglyceride glucose index in hypertensive and normotensive communitydwelling individuals: A case control study for evaluating atherosclerosis. *Medicina (Kaunas)* (2018) 54:71 doi: 10.3390/medicina54050071

10. Jin JL, Cao YX, Wu LG, You XD, Guo YL, Wu NQ, et al. Triglyceride glucose index for predicting cardiovascular outcomes in patients with coronary artery disease. J Thorac Dis (2018) 10:6137–46. doi: 10.21037/jtd.2018.10.79

11. Mao Q, Zhou D, Li Y, Wang Y, Xu SC, Zhao XH. The triglyceride-glucose index predicts coronary artery disease severity and cardiovascular outcomes in

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/ fendo.2022.1023867/full#supplementary-material

patients with non-ST-Segment elevation acute coronary syndrome. *Dis Markers* (2019) 2019:6891537. doi: 10.1155/2019/6891537

12. Shi W, Xing L, Jing L, Tian Y, Yan H, Sun Q, et al. Value of triglycerideglucose index for the estimation of ischemic stroke risk: Insights from a general population. *Nutr. metab. Cardiovasc Dis NMCD* (2020) 30:245–53. doi: 10.1016/ j.numecd.2019.09.015

13. Zhao Y, Sun H, Zhang W, Xi Y, Shi X, Yang Y, et al. Elevated triglycerideglucose index predicts risk of incident ischaemic stroke: The rural Chinese cohort study. *Diabetes Metab* (2021) 47:101246. doi: 10.1016/j.diabet.2021.101246

14. Du Z, Xing L, Lin M, Sun Y. Estimate of prevalent ischemic stroke from triglyceride glucose-body mass index in the general population. *BMC Cardiovasc Disord* (2020) 20:483. doi: 10.1186/s12872-020-01768-8

15. Zhang B, Liu L, Ruan H, Zhu Q, Yu D, Yang Y, et al. Triglyceride-glucose index linked to hospital mortality in critically ill stroke: An observational multicentre study on eICU database. *BMC Cardiovasc Disord* (2020) 7:591036. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2020.591036

16. Zhou Y, Pan Y, Yan H, Wang Y, Li Z, Zhao X, et al. Triglyceride glucose index and prognosis of patients with ischemic stroke. *Front Neurol* (2020) 11:456. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020.00456

17. Lee M, Kim CH, Kim Y, Jang MU, Mo HJ, Lee SH, et al. High triglyceride glucose index is associated with poor outcomes in ischemic stroke patients after reperfusion therapy. *Cerebrovasc. Dis (Basel Switzerland)* (2021) 50:691–9. doi: 10.1159/000516950

18. Hou Z, Pan Y, Yang Y, Yang X, Xiang X, Wang Y, et al. An analysis of the potential relationship of triglyceride glucose and body mass index with stroke prognosis. *Front Neurol* (2021) 12:630140. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2021.630140

19. Yu Y, Zhang FL, Yan XL, Zhang P, Guo ZN, Yang Y. Visceral adiposity index and cervical arterial atherosclerosis in northeast China: a population based cross-sectional survey. *Eur J Neurol Off J Eur Fed Neurol. Soc.* (2021) 28:161–71. doi: 10.1111/ene.14513

20. Stroke screening and prevention project committee technical specification of stroke screening and prevention in China. *Chin J Front Med Sci* (2013) 9:44–50. doi: 10.3969/j.issn.1674-7372.2013.09.017

21. Hong S, Han K, Park CY. The triglyceride glucose index is a simple and lowcost marker associated with atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease: a populationbased study. *BMC Med* (2020) 18:361. doi: 10.1186/s12916-020-01824-2 22. Ding X, Wang X, Wu J, Zhang M, Cui M. Triglyceride-glucose index and the incidence of atherosclerotic cardiovascular diseases: a meta-analysis of cohort studies. *Cardiovasc Diabetol* (2021) 20:76. doi: 10.1186/s12933-021-01268-9

23. Wang A, Tian X, Zuo Y, Chen S, Meng X, Wu S. Change in triglycerideglucose index predicts the risk of cardiovascular disease in the general population: a prospective cohort study. *Cardiovasc Diabetol* (2021) 20:113. doi: 10.1186/s12933-021-01305-7

24. Si S, Li J, Li Y, Li W, Chen X, Yuan T, et al. Causal effect of the triglyceride-glucose index and the joint exposure of higher glucose and triglyceride with extensive cardiocerebrovascular metabolic outcomes in the UK biobank: A mendelian randomization study. *Front Cardiovasc Med* (2020) 7:583473. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2020.583473

25. Ma X, Dong L, Shao Q, Cheng Y, Lv S, Sun Y, et al. Triglyceride glucose index for predicting cardiovascular outcomes after percutaneous coronary intervention in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus and acute coronary syndrome. *Nutrients* (2020) 19:31. doi: 10.1186/s12933-020-01006-7

26. Hu C, Zhang J, Liu J, Liu Y, Gao A, Zhu Y, et al. Discordance between the triglyceride glucose index and fasting plasma glucose or HbA1C in patients with acute coronary syndrome undergoing percutaneous coronary intervention predicts cardiovascular events: a cohort study from China. *Cardiovasc Diabetol* (2020) 19:116. doi: 10.1186/s12933-020-01091-8

27. Zhao X, Wang Y, Chen R, Li J, Zhou J, Liu C, et al. Triglyceride glucose index combined with plaque characteristics as a novel biomarker for cardiovascular outcomes after percutaneous coronary intervention in ST-elevated myocardial infarction patients: an intravascular optical coherence tomography study. *Cardiovasc Diabetol* (2021) 20:131. doi: 10.1186/s12933-021-01321-7

28. Wang A, Wang G, Liu Q, Zuo Y, Chen S, Tao B, et al. Triglycerideglucose index and the risk of stroke and its subtypes in the general population: an 11-year follow-up. *Cardiovasc Diabetol* (2021) 20:46. doi: 10.1186/s12933-021-01238-1

29. Nam KW, Kwon HM, Lee YS. High triglyceride-glucose index is associated with early recurrent ischemic lesion in acute ischemic stroke. *Cardiovasc Diabetol* (2021) 11:15335. doi: 10.1038/s41598-021-94631-5

30. Matulewicz N, Karczewska-Kupczewska M. Insulin resistance and chronic inflammation. *Postepy Hig Med Dosw (Online)* (2016) 70:1245–58. doi: 10.5604/17322693.1226662

31. Bornfeldt KE, Tabas I. Insulin resistance, hyperglycemia, and atherosclerosis. *Cell Metab* (2011) 14:575-85. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2011.07.015

32. Deng XL, Liu Z, Wang C, Li Y, Cai Z. Insulin resistance in ischemic stroke. *Metab Brain Dis* (2017) 32:1323–34. doi: 10.1007/s11011-017-0050-0

33. Moore SF, Williams CM, Brown E, Blair TA, Harper MT, Coward RJ, et al. Loss of the insulin receptor in murine megakaryocytes/platelets causes thrombocytosis and alterations in IGF signalling. *Cardiovasc Res* (2015) 107:9-19. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvv132

34. Maria Z, Campolo AR, Scherlag BJ, Ritchey JW, Lacombe VA. Dysregulation of insulin-sensitive glucose transporters during insulin resistanceinduced atrial fibrillation. *Biochim Biophys Acta Mol basis Dis* (2018) 1864:987–96. doi: 10.1016/j.bbadis.2017.12.038

35. Soleimani M. Insulin resistance and hypertension: new insights. *Kidney Int* (2015) 87:497–9. doi: 10.1038/ki.2014.392

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Yongjun Jiang, The Second Affiliated Hospital of Guangzhou Medical University, China

REVIEWED BY Jingquan Zhong, Qilu Hospital of Shandong University, China Tiange Wang, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, China

*CORRESPONDENCE Xiaolin Xu xiaolin.xu@zju.edu.cn; xiaolin.xu@uqconnect.edu.au

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

SPECIALTY SECTION This article was submitted to Clinical Diabetes, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

RECEIVED 05 August 2022 ACCEPTED 10 October 2022 PUBLISHED 26 October 2022

CITATION

Li D, Wang D, Dai X, Ni Y and Xu X (2022) Change of serum uric acid and progression of cardiometabolic multimorbidity among middle aged and older adults: A prospective cohort study. *Front. Public Health* 10:1012223. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2022.1012223

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Li, Wang, Dai, Ni and Xu. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted

academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which

does not comply with these terms.

Change of serum uric acid and progression of cardiometabolic multimorbidity among middle aged and older adults: A prospective cohort study

Duanhui Li^{1†}, Danyang Wang^{1†}, Xiaochen Dai^{2,3}, Yujie Ni¹ and Xiaolin Xu^{1,4*}

¹Department of Big Data in Health Science School of Public Health Center of Clinical Big Data and Analytics of The Second Affiliated Hospital, Zhejiang University School of Medicine, Hangzhou, China, ²Department of Health Metrics Sciences, School of Medicine, University of Washington, Seattle, WA, United States, ³Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation, University of Washington, Seattle, WA, United States, ⁴Faculty of Medicine, School of Public Health, The University of Queensland, Brisbane, QLD, Australia

Background: Hyperuricemia is prevalent and associated with individual cardiometabolic diseases, highlighting the potential role of serum uric acid (SUA) in the development and progression of cardiometabolic multimorbidity (CMM, the coexistence of diabetes, heart disease, or stroke). This study aimed to examine the role of SUA change in the progression of CMM.

Methods: This prospective cohort study used data from the China Health and Retirement Longitudinal Study, included 4,820 participants aged 45 years or above with three complete surveys at 2011 (baseline), 2015, and 2018. SUA level at survey 2011 and 2015 was used to measure SUA change as keeping or rising to hyperuricemia, and keeping or declining to non-hyperuricemia. CMM progression was defined as the first report of CMM or additional report of cardiometabolic diseases during survey 2015 and 2018. We used logistic regression models to estimate the odds ratios (ORs) and 95% confidence intervals (95% Cls) of SUA change on CMM progression.

Results: During the follow-up of around 7 years, 519 (10.8%) of the participants kept or rose to hyperuricemia from survey 2011 to 2015, and 311 (6.5%) experienced CMM progression from survey 2015 to 2018. Participants who kept or rose to hyperuricemia had 1.86 (95% CI, 1.29, 2.68) increased odds of CMM progression compared with those who kept or declined to non-hyperuricemia. Specifically, keeping or rising to hyperuricemia (vs. keeping or declining to non-hyperuricemia) was associated with 2.01 times higher odds (95% CI, 1.18, 3.43) of incident diabetes and 1.67 times higher odds (OR:1.67; 95% CI, 1.15, 2.43) of incident cardiovascular diseases following diabetes.

Conclusion: Keeping or rising to hyperuricemia was associated with CMM progression, particularly with incident cardiovascular diseases

following diabetes. These findings suggest that monitoring SUA change may provide innovative insights into the prevention of CMM, especially in the secondary prevention of CMM (i.e., preventing further progression to cardiovascular diseases among patients with diabetes).

KEYWORDS

cardiometabolic multimorbidity, diabetes mellitus, cardiovascular disease, serum uric acid, progression, prospective cohort study, hyperuricemia

Introduction

Cardiometabolic multimorbidity (CMM), the coexistence of diabetes, heart disease, or stroke (1), is the most common multimorbidity pattern (2, 3) and constitutes the major disease burden worldwide including China, particularly in the era of COVID-19 pandemic (4, 5). A pooled analysis of 91 cohort studies showed that the mortality risk of any combinations of cardiometabolic diseases was substantially greater than that of each individual diseases (1). Due to disease-disease interactions, CMM complicates the treatment regimen and greatly challenges healthcare systems configured for single diseases (6). Therefore, evidence informing strategies for prevention and management the development and progression of CMM is urgently needed.

Uric acid is an end product of purine metabolism (7) and traditionally implicated in gout and kidney stones formation (8). Several studies showed that elevated serum uric acid (SUA) was a significant risk factor for incident diabetes (9, 10) and cardiovascular diseases (CVD) mortality (11). Furthermore, UA was suggested as a potential therapeutic target for CVD (12). However, the mechanism by which SUA affecting cardiometabolic diseases is still inconclusive and few studies have ever examined the effect of SUA change. Many studies suggest an independent association between SUA and cardiovascular diseases or mortality, but the association may be explained by its complex relationship with other cardiovascular risk factors (13), for example, a study used data from Framingham cohort found that SUA level was associated with risk for incident coronary heart disease, CVD death, or allcause death among women, but in fully adjusted multivariate Cox models, the association was no longer significant (14). Recently, rapid development in detection methods of uric acid has made it easy to acquire information on change of uric acid (15). Assessing the effect of uric acid change on CMM progression may help informing risk prediction and intervention targets for the efficient management and prevention of CMM. Using longitudinal data of representative Chinese middle-aged and elderly adults, the present study aimed to explore the association between SUA change and CMM progression.

Methods

Study participants

The China Health and Retirement Longitudinal Study (CHARLS) is a nationally representative prospective cohort which recruited adults aged 45 or older at baseline and followed up regularly to collect information on the demographics, socioeconomics, physical and psychological health. The baseline survey (wave 1) was conducted in 2011-12, with wave 2 in 2013, wave 3 in 2015, and wave 4 in 2018. In order to ensure sample representativeness, the CHARLS baseline survey covered 150 countries/districts, 450 villages/urban communities, across the country, involving 17,708 individuals in 10,257 households, reflecting the mid-aged and older Chinese population collectively. Details of the study have been described elsewhere (16). As of writing, four surveys of 2011, 2013, 2015, 2018 were publicly available. Because blood samples were only collected at survey 2011 and 2015, we chose three surveys of 2011, 2015, 2018 for the present study. Participants aged 45 or above at 2011 and with complete information on exposures and outcomes of interest across the three surveys were included. Participants were excluded if they (a) did not complete the three selected surveys; (b) had missing data on serum uric acid at survey 2011 or 2015; (c) had missing data on diabetes, heart disease, or stroke at survey 2015 or 2018 (Figure 1).

Assessment of SUA change

Blood samples were collected from each participant after fasting overnight and the methods of laboratory assay for the SUA have been described elsewhere (17). Hyperuricemia was defined as SUA level >7 mg/dl in men and >6 mg/dl in women (18). SUA levels at survey 2011 and 2015 was used to measure SUA change. In the present study, SUA change had two forms: (1) the continuous change of SUA concentration between survey 2011 and 2015; (2) the categorical variable of keeping or rising to hyperuricemia, and keeping or declining to non-hyperuricemia from 2011 to 2015.



Assessment of CMM and CMM progression

At each survey, participants were asked whether or not a doctor has told them they had diabetes, heart disease (including heart attack, coronary heart disease, angina, congestive heart failure, or other heart problems) or stroke, to which they could respond "yes" or "no." Where "Yes" was reported, the timing of diagnoses, current medications and treatments for each specific condition were further collected. Thus, the self-report diagnosis can be validated by diagnosis time or medications. CMM referred to the coexistence of two or more diseases from diabetes, heart disease, and stroke. From survey 2015 to 2018, the first report of individual diseases or CMM after survey 2015 was considered as incidence. The progression of CMM, as defined in previous studies (2), indicated the first report of CMM or additional report of cardiometabolic disease among participants who were already with CMM after survey 2015 (Table 1).

Assessment of covariates

Covariates were assessed based on self-reported data at survey 2011 (baseline). There were four groups of covariates: demographic information including age and sex (male, female); health behaviors including physical activity (inactive, active), alcohol consumption (less than weekly drinking, weekly drinking or more), smoking status (never, ever), body mass index (BMI, weight divided by the square of height), and history of other chronic conditions including systolic blood pressure (SBP), liver disease (yes, no), kidney disease (yes, no), and dyslipidaemia (yes, no); and other serum biomarkers including high-density lipoprotein (HDL, <40 mg/dl, \geq 40 mg/dl), lowdensity lipoprotein (LDL, <160 mg/dl, \geq 160 mg/dl), total cholesterol (TC, <240 mg/dl, \geq 240 mg/dl), fasting blood glucose

TABLE 1	Definition	of	progression	of	CMM.
---------	------------	----	-------------	----	------

No. of cardio	CMM			
Survey 2015	Survey 2018	Change of No.	progression	
0	0	0 to 0, stable	x	
0	1	0-1	x	
0	2	0-2	\checkmark	
0	3	0-3	\checkmark	
1	1	1 to 1, stable	×	
1	2	1–2	\checkmark	
1	3	1-3	\checkmark	
2	2	2 stable	x	
2	3	2-3	\checkmark	
3	3	3–3, stable	x	

 \sqrt{i} ndicates situations which can be considered as CMM progression. X indicates situations which can not be considered as CMM progression.

(FBG, <126 mg/dl, \geq 126 mg/dl). Notably, BMI was based on physically measured height and weight and categorized as underweight (<18.5 kg/m²), healthy (18.5–24.9 kg/m²), overweight or obese (\geq 25 kg/m²). Details can be seen in Table 2.

Statistical analysis

Baseline characteristics were described by SUA change (i.e., keeping or rising to hyperuricemia, keeping or declining to non-hyperuricemia). Mean and standard deviation, or frequency and percentages were used to describe continuous or categorical variables, respectively. Differences between groups were examined using *t*-tests or chi-squared tests.

Main analysis

The primary aim of this study was to explore the role of SUA change on CMM progression. We firstly used multivariable logistic regression models (adjusted for age, sex, and health behaviors) to examine the associations of keeping hyperuricemia (vs. declining to non-hyperuricemia), and rising to hyperuricemia (vs. keeping non-hyperuricemia) with CMM progression among participants with or without hyperuricemia at baseline, respectively. Secondly, we further examined the effect of four categorized group of SUA change with "keeping non-hyperuricemia" as reference in the whole population. Thirdly, we aggregated the exposure (keeping or rising to hyperuricemia vs. keeping or declining to nonhyperuricemia) and investigated their association with CMM progression. Furthermore, we analyzed the change of SUA as a continuous variable and used restricted cubic splines with five knots to visualize the shape of the association. Wald chi-square tests were used to test whether the null hypothesis of linear association can be rejected. Lastly, we restricted population

TABLE 2 Baseline characteristics (2011) according to serum uric acid change.

Characteristics	Serum uric acid				
	Keeping or rising to hyperuricemia $(n = 4,301)$	Keeping or declining to non-hyperuricemia ($n = 519$)			
Age, years (median [IQR])	59.0 [53.0, 67.0]	58.0 [52.0, 64.0]	< 0.00		
Sex (%)			0.00		
Male	1,882 (43.8)	266 (51.3)			
Female	2,419 (56.2)	253 (48.7)			
SBP, mmHg (median [IQR])	135.2 [122.5, 148.7]	128.3 [116.7, 142.0]	< 0.00		
Body mass index, kg/m² (%)			< 0.00		
Underweight (<18.5)	213 (5.7)	9 (2.0)			
Healthy (18.5–23.9)	2,017 (53.6)	183 (40.5)			
Overweight (\geq 24)	1,534 (40.8)	260 (57.5)			
Marital status (%)			0.854		
Married	3,861 (89.8)	464 (89.4)			
Separated/divorced/widowed/never married	440 (10.2)	55 (10.6)			
Education (%)			0.058		
less than upper secondary education	2,092 (48.6)	229 (44.1)			
Upper secondary & vocational training & tertiary education	2,209 (51.4)	290 (55.9)			
Smoking (%)			0.762		
Never	3,035 (71.4)	364 (70.7)			
Ever/now	1,214 (28.6)	151 (29.3)			
Alcohol drinking (%)			0.032		
Less than weekly drinking	3,410 (83.7)	389 (79.7)			
Weekly drinking or more	666 (16.3)	99 (20.3)			
Physical activity* (%)		(200)	0.242		
Inactive	572 (31.4)	82 (36.9)	0.2 12		
Active	1,249 (68.6)	140 (63.1)			
Dyslipidaemia (%)	1,217 (0010)		< 0.00		
No	3,779 (89.2)	420 (82.5)	~0.00		
Yes	458 (10.8)	89 (17.5)			
Liver disease (%)	100 (10.0)	05 (17.5)	1.000		
No	4,126 (96.3)	498 (96.3)	1.000		
Yes	160 (3.7)	19 (3.7)			
	100 (3.7)	19 (3.7)	0.847		
Kidney disease (%)	4 010 (02 9)	484 (02 ()	0.84/		
No	4,019 (93.8)	484 (93.6)			
Yes	265 (6.2)	33 (6.4)	c		
HDL (%)			< 0.00		
<40 mg/dl	3,324 (77.3)	327 (63.0)			
≥3. mg/dl	977 (22.7)	192 (37.0)			
LDL (%)			0.007		
≤.00 mg/dl	3,873 (90.0)	447 (86.1)			
>160 mg/dl	428 (10.0)	72 (13.9)			
FBG (%)			0.001		
<126 mg/dl	3,803 (88.4)	434 (83.6)			
\geq 3.6 mg/dl	498 (11.6)	85 (16.4)			
TG (%)			< 0.00		
<240 mg/dl	3,839 (89.3)	436 (84.0)			
\geq 4.0 mg/dl	462 (10.7)	83 (16.0)			

SBP, Systolic Blood Pressure; HDL, High Density Liptein Cholesterol; LDL, Low Density Liptein Cholesterol; FBG, Fasting Blood Glucose; TG, Triglyceride. *In CHARLS wave 1–3 (2011, 2013, 2015), the questions on physical activity were only asked to a random subsample of half the sample, and those who were not selected were assigned a special missing value.

Populations	Exposure	No. and % of case	ORs (95% CIs)	P-value
Participants with hyperuricemia at baseline	Declining to non-hyperuricemia ($n = 137$)	7 (7.95%)	1.00 (ref)	0.248
(<i>n</i> = 225)	Keeping hyperuricemia ($n = 88$)	14 (10.22%)	2.46 (0.53, 11.42)	
Participants without hyperuricemia at baseline	Keeping non-hyperuricemia ($n = 4,213$)	249 (5.91%)	1.00 (ref)	< 0.001
(n = 4,595)	Rising to hyperuricemia ($n = 382$)	41 (10.73%)	1.98 (1.32, 2.95)	
The whole population ($n = 4,820$)	Declining to non-hyperuricemia ($n = 137$)	7 (7.95%)	0.63 (0.19, 2.13)	0.21
	Keeping hyperuricemia ($n = 88$)	14 (10.22%)	1.37 (0.65, 2.90)	0.58
	Keeping non-hyperuricemia ($n = 4,213$)	249 (5.91%)	1.00 (ref)	
	Rising to hyperuricemia ($n = 382$)	41 (10.73%)	2.00 (1.34, 2.98)	0.01
The whole population ($n = 4,820$)	Keeping or declining to non-hyperuricemia ($n = 4,301$)	256 (5.95%)	1.00 (ref)	< 0.001
	Keeping or rising to hyperuricemia $(n = 519)$	55 (10.60%)	1.86 (1.29, 2.68)	
The whole population ($n = 4,820$)	Continuous change of SUA	311 (6.45%)	1.23 (1.08, 1.39)	0.001

TABLE 3 Associations between change of serum uric acid and progression of cardiometabolic multimorbidity.

Case here indicates participants experiencing progression of cardiometabolic multimorbidity. Details on the definition of progression can be seen in Table 1. Model: Adjust for age, sex, and health behaviors (smoking, alcohol consumption, physical activity).

to those without CMM at survey 2015 and used multinomial logistic regression models to examine the association of the SUA change with different transitions (Supplementary Figure 1) of cardiometabolic diseases (19): (1) transition from no conditions to incident diabetes only, (2) transition from no conditions to incident CVD only, (3) transition from no conditions to CMM, (4) cardiovascular diseases (heart disease or stroke) followed-by diabetes, (5) diabetes followed-by cardiovascular diseases. In this multinomial analysis, participants with none of the three cardiometabolic diseases from survey 2015 to 2018 were the reference group. All the analyses above reported associations as odds ratios (ORs) with 95% confidence intervals (CIs). For each analysis, models adjusting for age at baseline, sex, BMI, SBP and behaviors.

Subgroup analysis and sensitivity analysis

We performed subgroup analysis stratified by age, sex, BMI, smoking, alcohol, and physical activates, respectively, to examine the variations in the associations of the aggregated SUA change with CMM progression. To check the robustness of our main findings, we run models with additional adjustment for history of chronic conditions and other serum biomarkers to examine the association between the aggregated SUA change and progression of CMM.

All analysis was performed using SAS (version 9.4, SAS Institute Inc.) and R (version 4.0.5). All statistical tests were twoside, and P < 0.05 was considered to be statistically significant.

Results

Characteristics of participants

Of the 4,820 participants included, participants who kept or rose to hyperuricemia were more likely to be older, male, overweight, consume alcohol more frequently, have dyslipidaemia, have higher SBP, LDL and lower HDL, TG, FBG (Table 2).

Associations of SUA change with CMM progression

From survey 2011 to 2015, 88 (1.8%) of the participants kept hyperuricemia and 382 (7.9%) rose to hyperuricemia, while 4,213 (87.4%) kept non-hyperuricemia and 137 (2.8%) declined to non-hyperuricemia (Table 3). Over approximate 3-year follow-up, 311 (6.5%) participants experienced CMM progression. Among participants without hyperuricemia at baseline, rising to hyperuricemia (vs. keeping nonhyperuricemia) was associated with 1.98 elevated odds (95% CI, 1.32, 2.95, P < 0.001) of CMM progression. Among participants with hyperuricemia at baseline, keeping hyperuricemia (vs. declining to non-hyperuricemia) was associated with 2.46 elevated odds (OR, 2.46; 95% CI, 0.53, 11.42, P = 0.25) of CMM progression. In terms of the four categorized group with keeping non-hyperuricemia as reference, rising to hyperuricemia was significantly associated with higher odds (OR, 2.00; 95% CI, 1.34, 2.98, P = 0.01) of CMM progression in the whole population. With For participants who kept or rose to hyperuricemia, the odds of CMM progression was 1.86 (95% CI, 1.29, 2.68, P < 0.001) times higher than participants who kept or declined to non-hyperuricemia. In model with continuous change of SUA as exposure, we found each unit increase in SUA was associated with 1.23 times higher odds (95%CI, 1.08, 1.39, P = 0.001) of CMM progression. According to the restricted cubic splines, there was no evidence demonstrate that nonlinear association between SUA concentration change and CMM progression (P for non-linear trend = 0.20) (Figure 2).

Associations of SUA change with transitions of cardiometabolic diseases

Of the 4,576 participants without CMM at survey 2015, 123 (2.7%) participants developed diabetes only from survey 2015 to 2018, 341 (7.5%) developed CVD only, 57 (1.2%) developed CMM, 306 (6.7%) developed cardiovascular diseases



following diabetes and 76 (1.7%) developed diabetes following cardiovascular diseases. Compared to participants who kept or declined to non-hyperuricemia, participants who kept or rose to hyperuricemia had 2.04 higher odds (95% CI, 1.20, 3.47, P = 0.009) of developing diabetes only, and 1.67 higher odds (95% CI, 1.15, 2.43, P = 0.007) of developing cardiovascular diseases following diabetes. We found no significant associations between SUA change and developing CVD only, CMM, or diabetes following cardiovascular diseases (Table 4).

Subgroup analysis and sensitivity analysis

The subgroup analysis and sensitivity analysis were consistent with our main results. However, we also observed variations in the associations of the aggregated SUA change with CMM progression in different subgroups (Supplementary Figure 1). For example, the ORs of the aggregated SUA change on CMM progression was larger in males than females. In models with additional adjustment for history of chronic conditions and serum biomarkers (Supplementary Tables 1, 2), we found that keeping or rising to hyperuricemia (vs. keeping or declining to non-hyperuricemia) was significantly associated with the progression of CMM (OR, 1.77; 95% CI, 1.18, 2.64, *P* = 0.006).

TABLE 4 Multinomial logistic regression analysis of the associations between change of serum uric acid and different transitions of cardiometabolic diseases.

Transitions of cardiometabolic		The population without CMM at survey 2015 $(n = 4,576)$			
diseases		Keeping or declining to non-hyperuricemia ($n = 4,096$)	Keeping or Rising to hyperuricemia $(n = 480)$		
No conditions to diabetes ($n = 123$)	Observed prevalence	2.39% (98/4,096)	5.21% (25/480)		
	OR (95% CI)	1.00 (ref)	2.04 (1.20, 3.47)		
	P-value	0.009			
No conditions to CVD ($n = 341$)	Observed prevalence	7.54% (309/4,096)	6.66% (32/480)		
	OR (95% CI)	1.00 (ref)	0.97 (0.64, 1.49)		
	P-value	0.905			
No conditions to CMM ($n = 57$)	Observed prevalence	1.12% (46/4,096)	2.29% (11/480)		
	OR (95% CI)	1.00 (ref)	2.02 (0.98, 4.18)		
	P-value	0.057			
Diabetes to CVD ($n = 306$)	Observed prevalence	6.15% (252/4,096)	11.25% (54/480)		
	OR (95% CI)	1.00 (ref)	1.67 (1.15, 2.43)		
	P-value	0.007			
CVD to diabetes ($n = 76$)	Observed prevalence	1.59% (65/4,096)	2.29% (11/480)		
	OR (95% CI)	1.00 (ref)	1.51 (0.74, 3.09)		
	P-value	0.257			

Models were adjusted for age, sex, and health behaviors (smoking, alcohol consumption, physical activity). CMM, cardiometabolic multimorbidity; CVD, cardiovascular disease, the diagnosis of either heart disease or stroke.

Discussion

We analyzed 4,820 middle-aged or elderly Chinese adults and found keeping or rising to hyperuricemia was associated with higher odds of CMM progression. Specifically, keeping or rising to hyperuricemia was associated with higher odds of incident cardiovascular diseases among patients with diabetes.

Interpretation and comparison with other studies

To our knowledge, this is the first study to delineate the role of SUA change in the progression of diabetes, heart disease, stroke, and CMM. In our study, keeping or rising to hyperuricemia was associated with diabetes (OR, 1.86; 95% CI, 1.29, 2.68, P < 0.001), compared with keeping or declining to non-hyperuricemia; but showed no effects on heart disease (OR, 1.05; 95% CI, 0.62, 1.78, P = 0.86) and stroke (OR, 0.88; 95% CI, 0.45, 1.73, P = 0.68), which is consistent with prior studies. For example, a meta-analysis (42,834 participants) suggests that SUA level is positively associated with the development of type 2 diabetes regardless of various study characteristics (18), and evidence from the British Regional Heart Study, which included middle-aged 7,735 men (average 16.8 years followup), found that SUA was strongly correlated with many CVD risk factors and was positively associated with risk for fatal and non-fatal CHD events. However, after full adjustment for potentially confounding clinical factors, this relationship was no longer significant (20). However, as for CVD, other studies demonstrated the associations between SUA and CVD, for example, a prospective study, found that compared with individuals in the bottom third of baseline measurements of serum uric acid in the Reykjavik study, those in the top third had an age- and sex-adjusted odds ratio for CHD of 1.39 (95% CI, 1.23-1.58) (20). Evidence from the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey revealed an increased risk of CV mortality with increasing SUA levels, hazard ratio (95% CI) per 59.5 mmol/l of SUA was 1.32 (1.25-1.38), and remained 1.15 (1.08-1.21) even after adjusted for demographic factors, comorbidities and other risk factors (21). The role of SUA as a risk factor for developing cardiovascular disease is controversial (22), and the association between SUA and CVD may be explained by its complex relationship with other cardiovascular risk factors (23).

Besides, evidence from previous studies indicated that high uric acid is independently associated with an increased risk of new-onset CVD in patients with diabetes (21, 22). Which is consistent with our finding that keeping or rising to hyperuricemia was significantly associated with the incidence of cardiovascular diseases among patients with diabetes (OR, 1.67; 95% CI, 1.15, 2.44, P = 0.007). Our data for incidence and transition of diabetes to heart disease added to new evidence by suggesting that keeping or rising to hyperuricemia is strongly linked to cardiometabolic multimorbidity, particularly among those who had already diagnosed with diabetes.

The findings reflected that cardiometabolic conditions are not simply co-occurring through chance. Zemedikun et al. used a combination of cluster analysis and data mining techniques identified that diabetes might be the epicenter of disease clusters for multimorbidity (23). There is evidence that certain conditions are more likely to cluster due to shared pathological pathways or networks, whereby the onset of one condition increases the risk of another (24), previous studies showed that associations of diabetes with chronic disease outcomes are largely independent of major cardiovascular risk factors (25, 26) and diabetes is a well-established risk factor for heart disease and stroke. Although the underlying mechanisms for higher risks of CVD among participants with diabetes remain unclear, previous studies have suggested hyperuricemia in patients with diabetes causes incremental variations in uric acid levels over time, thus increasing oxidative stress and generating free radicals, which contribute to endothelial dysfunction and RAAS activation, ultimately leading to CVD (13, 21). But studies also suggested that the apparent association might be explained that SUA caused CVD is primarily a function of SUA being strongly collinear with established CVD risk factors (14, 27).

Cardiometabolic multimorbidity, one of the most common multimorbidity pattern, could accelerate the development and progression of other conditions like mental or musculoskeletal disorders (28). Exploring the association between SUA change and the progression of CMM may help us to develop methods to interrupt the progression; furthermore, it can also provide evidence for secondary prevention of developing other diseases. Hence, clinicians should pay attention to the SUA levels and changes over time, particularly among patients with diabetes. Besides, studies also suggested that some lifestyle factors (e.g., smoke, alcohol consumption, less healthy dietary habits) played important roles in the progression of CMM (29, 30); therefore, lifestyle modifications those targeted for keeping or declining serum uric acid level and the development of cardiometabolic diseases should be emphasized especially among patients with diabetes.

Strengths and limitations

Using representative sample of Chinese middle-aged and elderly adults and prospective study design, that study may provide reliable associations between uric acid and cardiometabolic diseases. In addition, we measured the longitudinal change of SUA, instead of cross-sectional status, and comprehensively explored the associations between SUA change with different transition patterns of cardiometabolic diseases, adding novel insights into the role of SUA in the networks of cardiometabolic diseases. This study also has several limitations. First, most variables of interest were selfreported and thus susceptible to reporting errors. Second, CMM progression was a chronic process, and 3-year follow-up may not long enough to capture the long-term progression. Third, information about medications affecting SUA change, such as diuretics and beta blockers were potential confounders and not adjusted in models because of limited data availability. Forth, we used frequency, instead of amount (e.g., volume or weight) to assess drinking behavior, which may be not accurate enough. Finally, due to the small sample size and short-time period, the progression from no conditions to diabetes and then to CVD, and the progression from no conditions to CVD and then to diabetes cannot be captured; which guaranteed further studies.

Conclusions

Keeping or rising to hyperuricemia was associated with CMM progression, particularly associated with higher odds of developing CVD after diabetes. Our study highlighted the role of SUA change in interpreting the mechanisms for the progression of CMM, and the need for healthcare professionals to monitor SUA change for efficient management of CMM, especially in the secondary prevention of diabetes (i.e., preventing further progression to CMM).

Data availability statement

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

Ethics statement

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Biomedical Ethics Committee of Peking University (No. IRB00001052–11015). The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

References

1. Di Angelantonio E, Kaptoge S, Wormser D, Willeit P, Butterworth AS, Bansal N, et al. Association of cardiometabolic multimorbidity with mortality. *JAMA*. (2015) 314:52–60. doi: 10.1001/jama.2015.7008

2. Xu X, Mishra GD, Dobson AJ, Jones M. Progression of diabetes, heart disease, and stroke multimorbidity in middle-aged women: a 20-year cohort study. *PLoS Med.* (2018) 15:e1002516. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1002516

3. England BR, Yang Y, Roul P, Haas C, Najjar L, Sayles H, et al. Identification of multimorbidity patterns in rheumatoid arthritis through machine learning. *Arthritis Care Res.* (2022). doi: 10.1002/acr.24956

4. Maddaloni E, D'Onofrio L, Alessandri F, Mignogna C, Leto G, Pascarella G, et al. Cardiometabolic multimorbidity is associated with a worse COVID-19

Author contributions

XX conceptualized the study, supervised the whole project, had full access to all the data in the study, and had final responsibility for the decision to submit for publication. DL, DW, and XX made the analysis plan. DL conducted the statistical analyses. DL and DW wrote the initial draft of the manuscript. YN and DW verified the underlying data. XD provided valuable support on statistical methods, drafting, and revisions of the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the final manuscript.

Acknowledgments

We thank the China Center for Economic Research, the National School of Development of Peking University for providing the data on the CHARLS. We thank all team members who have contributed to the CHARLS study.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpubh. 2022.1012223/full#supplementary-material

prognosis than individual cardiometabolic risk factors: a multicentre retrospective study (CoViDiab II). *Cardiovasc Diabetol.* (2020) 19:164. doi: 10.1186/s12933-020-01140-2

5. Zhang D, Tang X, Shen P, Si Y, Liu X, Xu Z, et al. Multimorbidity of cardiometabolic diseases: prevalence and risk for mortality from one million Chinese adults in a longitudinal cohort study. *BMJ Open.* (2019) 9:e024476. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2018-024476

6. Boyd CM, Darer J, Boult C, Fried LP, Boult L, Wu AW. Clinical practice guidelines and quality of care for older patients with multiple comorbid diseases: implications for pay for performance. *JAMA*. (2005) 294:716–24. doi: 10.1001/jama.294.6.716

7. Dalbeth N, Merriman TR, Stamp LK. Gout. Lancet. (2016) 388:2039-52. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(16)00346-9

8. Khan SR, Pearle MS, Robertson WG, Gambaro G, Canales BK, Doizi S, et al. Kidney stones. *Nat Rev Dis Primers*. (2016) 2:16008. doi: 10.1038/nrdp.2016.8

9. King C, Lanaspa MA, Jensen T, Tolan DR, Sánchez-Lozada LG, Johnson RJ. Uric acid as a cause of the metabolic syndrome. *Contrib Nephrol.* (2018) 192:88–102. doi: 10.1159/000484283

10. Katsiki N, Papanas N, Fonseca VA, Maltezos E, Mikhailidis DP. Uric acid and diabetes: is there a link? *Curr Pharm Des.* (2013) 19:4930–7. doi: 10.2174/1381612811319270016

11. Sakata S, Hata J, Honda T, Hirakawa Y, Oishi E, Shibata M, et al. Serum uric acid levels and cardiovascular mortality in a general Japanese population: the Hisayama Study. *Hypertens Res.* (2020) 43:560–8. doi: 10.1038/s41440-019-0390-8

12. Feig DI, Mazzali M, Kang DH, Nakagawa T, Price K, Kannelis J, et al. Serum uric acid: a risk factor and a target for treatment? *J Am Soc Nephrol.* (2006) 17(4 Suppl 2):S69–73. doi: 10.1681/ASN.2005121331

13. Ndrepepa G. Uric acid and cardiovascular disease. Clin Chim Acta. (2018) 484:150-63. doi: 10.1016/j.cca.2018.05.046

14. Culleton BF, Larson MG, Kannel WB, Levy D. Serum uric acid and risk for cardiovascular disease and death: the framingham heart study. *Ann Intern Med.* (1999) 131:7–13. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-131-1-199907060-00003

15. Wang Q, Wen X, Kong J. Recent progress on uric acid detection: a review. *Crit Rev Anal Chem.* (2020) 50:359–75. doi: 10.1080/10408347.2019.1637711

16. Zhao Y, Hu Y, Smith JP, Strauss J, Yang G. Cohort profile: the China health and retirement longitudinal study (CHARLS). *Int J Epidemiol.* (2014) 43:61–8. doi: 10.1093/ije/dys203

17. Yao SS, Cao GY, Han L, Chen ZS, Huang ZT, Gong P, et al. Prevalence and patterns of multimorbidity in a nationally representative sample of older Chinese: results from the China health and retirement longitudinal study. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci.* (2020) 75:1974–80. doi: 10.1093/gerona/glz185

18. Teng F, Zhu R, Zou C, Xue Y, Yang M, Song H, et al. Interaction between serum uric acid and triglycerides in relation to blood pressure. *J Hum Hypertens.* (2011) 25:686–91. doi: 10.1038/jhh.2010.112

19. Kivimäki M, Kuosma E, Ferrie JE, Luukkonen R, Nyberg ST, Alfredsson L, et al. Overweight, obesity, and risk of cardiometabolic multimorbidity: pooled analysis of individual-level data for 120 813 adults from 16 cohort

studies from the USA and Europe. Lancet Public Health. (2017) 2:e277-85. doi: 10.1016/S2468-2667(17)30074-9

20. Wannamethee SG, Shaper AG, Whincup PH. Serum urate and the risk of major coronary heart disease events. *Heart.* (1997) 78:147-53. doi: 10.1136/hrt.78.2.147

21. Kim HK, Lee M, Lee YH, Lee BW, Cha BS, Kang ES. Uric acid variability as a predictive marker of newly developed cardiovascular events in type 2 diabetes. *Front Cardiovasc Med.* (2021) 8:775753. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.775753

22. Zhao M, Song L, Sun L, Wang M, Wang C, Yao S, et al. Associations of type 2 diabetes onset age with cardiovascular disease and mortality: the kailuan study. *Diabetes Care.* (2021) 44:1426–32. doi: 10.2337/dc20-2375

23. Zemedikun DT, Gray LJ, Khunti K, Davies MJ, Dhalwani NN. Patterns of multimorbidity in middle-aged and older adults: an analysis of the UK biobank data. *Mayo Clin Proc.* (2018) 93:857–66. doi: 10.1016/j.mayocp.2018.02.012

24. Kathryn N, Tatjana TM, Lauren EG, Parminder R, Saverio S, Marjan A. *Multimorbidity: A Priority for Global Health Research*. London: The Academy of Medical Sciences (2018).

25. Rao Kondapally Seshasai S, Kaptoge S, Thompson A, Di Angelantonio E, Gao P, Sarwar N, et al. Diabetes mellitus, fasting glucose, and risk of cause-specific death. *N Engl J Med.* (2011) 364:829–41. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1008862

26. Sarwar N, Gao P, Seshasai SR, Gobin R, Kaptoge S, Di Angelantonio E, et al. Diabetes mellitus, fasting blood glucose concentration, and risk of vascular disease: a collaborative meta-analysis of 102 prospective studies. *Lancet.* (2010) 375:2215–22. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)60484-9

27. Dobson A. Is raised serum uric acid a cause of cardiovascular disease or death? *Lancet.* (1999) 354:1578. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(99)00260-3

28. Shang X, Peng W, Hill E, Szoeke C, He M, Zhang L. Incidence, progression, and patterns of multimorbidity in community-dwelling middle-aged men and women. *Front Public Health.* (2020) 8:404. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2020.00404

29. Han Y, Hu Y, Yu C, Guo Y, Pei P, Yang L, et al. Lifestyle, cardiometabolic disease, and multimorbidity in a prospective Chinese study. *Eur Heart J.* (2021) 42:3374–84. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehab413

30. Singh-Manoux A, Fayosse A, Sabia S, Tabak A, Shipley M, Dugravot A, et al. Clinical, socioeconomic, and behavioural factors at age 50 years and risk of cardiometabolic multimorbidity and mortality: a cohort study. *PLoS Med.* (2018) 15:e1002571. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1002571

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Yongjun Jiang, The Second Affiliated Hospital of Guangzhou Medical University, China

REVIEWED BY

Qun-Shan Wang, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, China Jae-Sun Uhm, Severance Hospital, South Korea

*CORRESPONDENCE Eue-Keun Choi choiek17@snu.ac.kr

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Cardiac Rhythmology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

RECEIVED 31 July 2022 ACCEPTED 26 October 2022 PUBLISHED 16 November 2022

CITATION

Han M, Lee S-R, Choi E-K, Park S-H, Lee H, Chung J, Choi J, Han K-D, Oh S and Lip GYH (2022) The impact of socioeconomic deprivation on the risk of atrial fibrillation in patients with diabetes mellitus: A nationwide population-based study. *Front. Cardiovasc. Med.* 9:1008340. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2022.1008340

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Han, Lee, Choi, Park, Lee, Chung, Choi, Han, Oh and Lip. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

The impact of socioeconomic deprivation on the risk of atrial fibrillation in patients with diabetes mellitus: A nationwide population-based study

Minju Han^{1†}, So-Ryoung Lee^{1†}, Eue-Keun Choi^{1,2*}, Sang-Hyeon Park¹, HuiJin Lee¹, Jaewook Chung¹, JungMin Choi¹, Kyung-Do Han³, Seil Oh^{1,2} and Gregory Y. H. Lip^{1,2,4,5}

¹Department of Internal Medicine, Seoul National University Hospital, Seoul, South Korea, ²Department of Internal Medicine, Seoul National University College of Medicine, Seoul, South Korea, ³Statistics and Actuarial Science, Soongsil University, Seoul, South Korea, ⁴Liverpool Centre for Cardiovascular Science, Liverpool Heart and Chest Hospital, University of Liverpool, Liverpool, United Kingdom, ⁵Department of Clinical Medicine, Aalborg University, Aalborg, Denmark

Objective: To evaluate the relationship between socioeconomic status and the risk of atrial fibrillation (AF) in patients with diabetes mellitus (DM).

Research design and methods: From the National Health Insurance Service (NHIS) database, we identified 2,429,610 diabetic patients who underwent national health check-ups between 2009 and 2012. Tracing back the subjects for 5 years from the date of health check-up, we determined the subjects' income and whether they received medical aid (MA) during the past 5 years. Subjects were divided into six groups according to the number of years of receiving (MA groups 0 through 5) and into four groups according to socioeconomic status change during the past 5 years. We estimated the risk of AF for each group using the Cox proportional-hazards model.

Results: During a median follow-up of 7.2 \pm 1.7 years, 80,257 were newly identified as AF. The MA groups showed a higher risk of AF than the non-MA group with the hazard ratios (HRs) and 95% confidence interval (CI) 1.32 (1.2–1.44), 1.33 (1.22–1.45), 1.23 (1.13–1.34), 1.28 (1.16–1.4), and 1.50 (1.39–1.63) for MA groups 1 through 5, respectively. Dividing subjects according to socioeconomic condition change, those who experienced worsening socioeconomic status (non-MA to MA) showed higher risk compared to the persistent non-MA group (HR 1.54; 95% CI 1.38–1.73).

Conclusion: Low socioeconomic status was associated with the risk of AF in patients with diabetes. More attention should be directed at alleviating health inequalities, targeting individuals with socioeconomic deprivation to provide timely management for AF.

KEYWORDS

socioeconomic status, atrial fibrillation, social medicine, diabetes mellitus, medical aid beneficiaries

Introduction

The prevalence of atrial fibrillation (AF) and AFrelated morbidity and mortality is increasing globally. It is associated with an increasingly older adult population, more prevalent comorbidities, and unhealthy lifestyles (1, 2). For example, the Framingham study identified aging and cardiovascular comorbidities such as hypertension, diabetes mellitus (DM), coronary artery disease, and valvular heart disease as the most potential risk factors for the development of AF (3).

Diabetes mellitus is known to increase the risk of AF by 28% (4, 5) and is an important factor in the prognosis of AF. In addition, the risk of AF is increased in patients with poorly controlled DM and macrovascular and microvascular complications (6). Prevention of incident AF and appropriate management of the prevalent AF in patients with diabetes would lower the risk of morbidity and mortality. Indeed, this holistic or integrated care approach to AF care is being increasingly promoted (7, 8), given that adherence to holistic management is associated with improved clinical outcomes (9, 10).

Among the non-disease risk factors for AF, many studies have been conducted on whether the risk of AF changes according to health inequalities and socioeconomic status (11–16). Although socioeconomic status shows an inverse relationship with overall morbidity, mortality, and cardiovascular diseases (17, 18), the results on the relationship between socioeconomic status and AF remain controversial. Previous studies have shown that a lower income is associated with a higher risk of AF (11, 12). However, a weak relationship between a low socioeconomic status and the risk of AF has also been reported (13). Nevertheless, low socioeconomic status notably elevates the prevalence of various diseases, including DM, obesity, and depression (19, 20), and these diseases are risk factors for AF (3, 21).

We investigated the association between socioeconomic status and AF risk in patients with diabetes using a population-based nationwide cohort study.

Materials and methods

Data source and study population

We used data from the National Health Insurance Service (NHIS) database. The Korean NHIS is a compulsory public medical assistance system with over 51 million Koreans currently participating. In addition, the Korean National Health Insurance Corporation provides annual or biennial national health examinations for people over the age of 20, and these data are linked to the NHIS database.

We identified 2,429,610 subjects with DM and without prevalent AF, who underwent a national health examination at least once between 2009 and 2012. Patients younger than 20 years of age, those with missing values among covariates, and those diagnosed with AF within 1 year after the health examination were excluded. **Figure 1** shows the flowchart of study enrolment. This study was exempt from review by the Seoul National University Hospital Institutional Review Board (E-2105-141-1220).

Definition of medical aid beneficiary

Medical aid (MA) is a public assistance system that the state guarantees for the medical problems of low-income people who cannot sustain life or have difficulties in living (22). People who are unable to work and homeless are usually recipients of the MA; the recipient household's income must be less than 40% of the median national household income to benefit from the MA (23).

By tracing back 5 years from the index date of the subject's health examination, we obtained the participants' household income status and categorized the study population into six groups according to the number of years the subject was a beneficiary of the MA program (0 through 5; named non-MA, MA 1, MA 2, MA 3, MA 4, and MA 5 groups, respectively). The detailed study design is illustrated in **Figure 1**.



Assessment of covariates

Covariates included age, sex, smoking status, drinking status, regular exercise, comorbidities of hypertension and dyslipidaemia, body mass index (BMI), waist circumference, systolic blood pressure (SBP), diastolic blood pressure (DBP), fasting blood glucose level, total cholesterol, and high and lowdensity lipoprotein (HDL and LDL) cholesterol (24). The details of the subjects' DM were analyzed to determine whether they had been diagnosed with DM 5 years or more, whether the subject was taking DM medication, and whether the number of diabetic medications was three or more (25). Smoking status (never, ex, or current smoker), drinking status, and physical activity were assessed using a self-report questionnaire completed as part of the national health examination (26). Alcohol consumption of less than 30 g per day was defined as mild drinking, and 30 g or more was defined as heavy drinking. Regular physical activity was defined as performing moderateintensity exercise more than five times a week or vigorousintensity exercise more than three times a week (26). Detailed definitions of the diagnoses, including AF and comorbidities, such as hypertension and dyslipidaemia, are presented in **Supplementary Table 1** (24).

Study outcome and follow-up

The primary outcome was the occurrence of incident AF during the follow-up period. AF was defined as at least one

hospitalization or at least two outpatient clinic visits with diagnostic codes of AF (I480-I484 and I489), according to the International Classification of Disease, 10th Revision (ICD-10) (6, 27, 28). Subjects were followed up from the index date of the national health examination until the occurrence of AF, death, or the end of the study period (31 December 2018), whichever came first.

Statistical analysis

Baseline characteristics were described across groups with different numbers of years of receiving MA. Continuous variables were expressed as mean \pm standard deviation, and categorical variables were presented as numbers and percentages. Differences among the groups were examined using analysis of variance (ANOVA). The crude incidence rate (IR) of incident AF was calculated as the number of events per 1,000 person-years (PY). To analyze the association between the number of years of receiving MA and the risk of incident AF, we used univariate and multivariate Cox proportional hazard regression models. The outcomes for the groups were presented as hazard ratios (HRs) and 95% confidence intervals (CIs). Adjustments were made for the covariates of age, sex, hypertension, dyslipidaemia, BMI, fasting blood glucose level, smoking, drinking status, and regular physical activity.

The level of significance was set at 0.05 and all analyses were two-sided. Statistical analyses were conducted using SAS version 9.4 (SAS Institute, Cary, NC, USA).

Complementary analyses

We further conducted multiple complementary analyses to investigate the associations between various indicators of SES and the risk of incident AF. First, to check whether there is a relationship between various income levels and AF risk, participants were divided into 21 groups according to health insurance premiums paid in the index year (the year of national health examination): the MA group and income level 1 through 20 groups, with higher numbers indicating higher insurance premiums. We cross-sectionally analyzed the effect of income level on the risk of AF in the index year. Second, to check whether low income-applying a more lenient definition than MA beneficiary-defined as paying the bottom 20% of health insurance premiums also affects the risk of AF, we divided the participants into six groups according to the number of years of low income. Lastly, to check whether changes in socioeconomic status affect AF risk, whether the subjects received MA in the index year and 4 years ago from the index year were investigated. Subjects were classified into four groups: initial MA recipients and MA recipients later (persistent MA group), initial non-MA recipients but later becoming MA recipients (non-MA to MA group), initial MA recipients but later becoming non-MA recipients (MA to non-MA group), and initial non-MA recipients and non-MA recipients later (persistent non-MA group). In these three complementary analyses, the multivariable-adjusted HRs of incident AF among the groups were estimated.

Subgroup analyses

We performed subgroup analyses and interaction tests to evaluate the potential impact of age, sex, duration of DM, insulin use, use of three or more antidiabetic medications, and comorbidities, including hypertension and dyslipidaemia, on the relationship between socioeconomic status and the risk of AF. P for interaction less than 0.1 was considered significant.

Results

Among a total of 2,429,610 subjects (mean age 56.9 ± 12.4 , 60% men), 2,364,792 did not have a history of MA (97.3%, non-MA group), and 10,697 subjects had a history of MA at least for 1 year (0.4%, MA 1 group), 11,005 for 2 years (0.5%, MA 2 group), 12,431 for 3 years (0.5%, MA 3 group), 10,689 for 4 years (0.4%, MA 4 group), and 19,996 subjects benefited from MA for 5 years (0.8%, MA 5 group) (**Figure 1**). Table 1 shows the baseline characteristics of each group.

Compared with the non-MA group, the MA group had a higher prevalence of hypertension and dyslipidaemia and a lower prevalence of regular physical activity. The proportion of obese people with BMI ≥ 25 kg/m² was significantly higher in the MA 5 group (48.6% in the non-MA group, 46.6% in the MA 1, 47.2% in the MA 2 group, 47.3% in the MA 3 group, 47.3% in the MA 4 group, and 50.2% in the MA 5 group; p < 0.0001). The proportion of patients with a DM duration of 5 years or longer was significantly higher in the MA group than in the non-MA group (29.9 vs. 32.9 to 45.4% in the MA ≥ 1 group, p < 0.0001). The proportion of subjects taking three or more antidiabetic drugs was higher in the MA group than in the non-MA group (18.6 to 24.7% in the MA group vs. 13.7% in the non-MA group, p < 0.0001).

The baseline characteristics based on the occurrence of AF during the follow-up period are summarized in **Supplementary Table 2**. Patients who developed new AF during follow-up (AF group) were older than those who did not develop the arrhythmia (non-AF group) (65.1 \pm 10.32 years in AF group vs. 56.59 \pm 12.39 years in non-AF group, p < 0.0001), while the sex ratio between groups was similar (men 59.93% in AF

	Cumulative medical aid burden						
	0	1	2	3	4	5	P-value
	<i>n</i> = 2,364,792	<i>n</i> = 10,697	<i>n</i> = 11,005	<i>n</i> = 12,431	<i>n</i> = 10,689	<i>n</i> = 19,997	
Age	56.82 ± 12.44	58.5 ± 13.18	59.82 ± 13.11	60.52 ± 12.39	60.1 ± 12.41	56.49 ± 8.73	< 0.0001
<40	199,126 (8.42%)	705 (6.59%)	545 (4.95%)	417 (3.35%)	376 (3.52%)	326 (1.63%)	< 0.0001
40-64	1,486,221 (62.85%)	6,042 (56.48%)	6,091 (55.35%)	7,022 (56.49%)	6,049 (56.59%)	14,616 (73.09%)	
≥65	679,445 (28.73%)	3,950 (36.93%)	4,369 (39.7%)	4,992 (40.16%)	4,264 (39.89%)	5,054 (25.28%)	
Male sex	1,429,887 (60.47%)	4,938 (46.16%)	4,642 (42.18%)	5,068 (40.77%)	4,341 (40.61%)	9,195 (45.98%)	< 0.0001
Smoking							< 0.0001
Never	1,305,493 (55.21%)	6,633 (62.01%)	7,133 (64.82%)	8,220 (66.13%)	7,104 (66.46%)	11,920 (59.61%)	
Former	428,469 (18.12%)	1,260 (11.78%)	1,250 (11.36%)	1,355 (10.9%)	1,106 (10.35%)	2,332 (11.66%)	
Current	630,830 (26.68%)	2,804 (26.21%)	2,622 (23.83%)	2,856 (22.97%)	2,479 (23.19%)	5,744 (28.73%)	
Drinking							
Non-MA	1,333,833 (56.4%)	7,390 (69.08%)	7,965 (72.38%)	9,132 (73.46%)	7,866 (73.59%)	14,878 (74.4%)	
Mild	787,339 (33.29%)	2,464 (23.03%)	2,341 (21.27%)	2,476 (19.92%)	2,158 (20.19%)	3,813 (19.07%)	
Heavy	243,620 (10.3%)	843 (7.88%)	699 (6.35%)	823 (6.62%)	665 (6.22%)	1,305 (6.53%)	
Regular exercise	488,724 (20.67%)	1,645 (15.38%)	1,706 (15.5%)	1,922 (15.46%)	1,627 (15.22%)	3,159 (15.8%)	< 0.0001
Hypertension	1,295,148 (54.77%)	6,502 (60.78%)	7,033 (63.91%)	8,184 (65.84%)	6,970 (65.21%)	12,848 (64.25%)	< 0.0001
Dyslipidemia	935,703 (39.57%)	4,720 (44.12%)	5,081 (46.17%)	5,980 (48.11%)	5,306 (49.64%)	10,978 (54.9%)	< 0.0001
BMI, kg/m ²	25.06 ± 3.88	24.92 ± 3.79	24.96 ± 3.88	25.01 ± 3.87	24.98 ± 3.91	25.29 ± 4.13	< 0.0001
BMI < 18.5	36,462 (1.54%)	323 (3.02%)	309 (2.81%)	354 (2.85%)	303 (2.83%)	616 (3.08%)	
$18.5 \leq BMI < 23$	588,690 (24.89%)	2,941 (27.49%)	3,124 (28.39%)	3,441 (27.68%)	3,039 (28.43%)	5,231 (26.16%)	
$23 \leq BMI < 25$	589,915 (24.95%)	2,442 (22.83%)	2,383 (21.65%)	2,758 (22.19%)	2,295 (21.47%)	4,119 (20.6%)	
$25 \leq BMI < 30$	917,367 (41.08%)	4,001 (37.4%)	4,147 (37.68%)	4,667 (37.54%)	4,023 (37.64%)	7,582 (37.92%)	
$30 \leq BMI$	178,358 (7.54%)	990 (9.25%)	1,042 (9.47%)	1,211 (9.74%)	1,029 (9.63%)	2,448 (12.24%)	
Waist circumference, cm	85.34 ± 8.88	84.93 ± 9.43	85.16 ± 12	85.1 ± 9.53	85.02 ± 12.14	85.85 ± 10.03	< 0.0001
SBP, mmHg	129.01 ± 15.87	128.42 ± 16.65	128.51 ± 16.57	128.59 ± 16.76	128.26 ± 16.57	126.42 ± 16.37	< 0.0001
DBP, mmHg	$\textbf{79.11} \pm \textbf{10.29}$	78.49 ± 10.49	78.32 ± 10.33	78.38 ± 10.4	78.2 ± 10.4	77.73 ± 10.42	< 0.0001
Glucose, mg/dL	137.98 ± 47.89	141.09 ± 54.27	141.33 ± 54.79	140.62 ± 54.06	141.22 ± 55.33	141.23 ± 54.78	< 0.0001
Total cholesterol, mg/dL	197.53 ± 46.02	195.32 ± 44.51	193.52 ± 49.97	192.12 ± 45.62	192.77 ± 49.37	187.7 ± 44.84	< 0.0001
HDL, mg/dL	52.49 ± 31.91	52.46 ± 28.36	52.01 ± 25.33	52.03 ± 47.87	51.99 ± 24.56	51.21 ± 39.87	< 0.0001
LDL, mg/dL	113.81 ± 92.14	111.24 ± 63.33	110.58 ± 62.65	110.49 ± 132.27	108.6 ± 51.75	104.61 ± 43.59	< 0.0001
Diabetes mellitus							< 0.0001
Disease duration \geq 5 year	706,448 (29.87%)	3,522 (32.93%)	4,140 (37.62%)	5,021 (40.39%)	3,787 (35.43%)	9,069 (45.35%)	< 0.0001
OnDM medication	1,280,126 (54.13%)	7,054 (65.94%)	7,661 (69.61%)	9,240 (74.33%)	7,835 (73.3%)	16,345 (81.74%)	< 0.0001
\geq 3DM medications	323,077 (13.66%)	1,988 (18.58%)	2,211 (20.09%)	2,762 (22.22%)	2,393 (22.39%)	4,931 (24.66%)	< 0.0001

TABLE 1 Baseline characteristics of the subjects grouped by the number of times receiving medical aid.

group vs. 60.02% in non-AF group, p = 0.6272). The incidence of underlying hypertension and dyslipidaemia was higher in the AF group (hypertension 72.34% in AF group vs. 54.42%, p < 0.0001; dyslipidaemia 42.21% in AF group vs. 39.75%, p < 0.0001). Finally, the proportion of patients who were diagnosed with diabetes more than 5 years ago and who used three or more antidiabetics was also higher in the AF group (duration of diabetes \geq 5 years 39.31% in the AF group vs. 29.81% in the non-AF group, p < 0.0001; \geq three antidiabetics 16.52% in the AF group vs. 13.8% in the non-AF group, p < 0.0001).

Cumulative medical aid burden

The number of years of receiving medical aid and the risk of incident atrial fibrillation

During the mean of 7.2 ± 1.7 years of follow-up (17,436,758 PY), AF was newly diagnosed in 80,257 patients (3.30%). The crude IR and the unadjusted and adjusted HRs for each group are summarized in **Figure 2**. The risk of AF was higher by 23% to 50% in the MA groups than in the non-MA group: the adjusted HRs (95% CI) in the MA 1 group 1.32 (1.20–1.44); 1.33 (1.22–1.45) in the MA 2 group; 1.23 (1.13–1.34) in the MA 3 group;

1.28 (1.16–1.4) in the MA 4 group, and 1.50 (1.39–1.63) in the MA 5 group. Notably, the MA 5 group showed the highest risk of AF compared to the non-MA group.

Income levels at the index year and the risk of incident atrial fibrillation

To understand the relationship between income level and the risk of AF, we divided the participants who did not receive MA as of the index year (the year of the national health examination) into 20 groups according to their income level. The income level was estimated using the amount of health insurance premiums paid. We analyzed the risk of AF among 21 groups, comprising the MA beneficiary group (MA group) and income level 1–20 groups.

Compared with group 20, the group of subjects estimated to have the highest income, the adjusted HRs of groups 1 to 19 showed an increasing trend of AF risk, whereas the MA group showed a 57% higher risk of AF (adjusted HR 1.57, 95% CI, 1.47–1.68, **Supplementary Figure 1**).

The number of years with low income and the risk of incident atrial fibrillation

To check whether low income, which is defined as patients with income levels of less than 20% of the entire Korean population, also affects the risk of AF, we divided the total population into six groups in the same way according to the number of years of low income (**Supplementary Figure 2**). This applies a more lenient definition than that of the MA beneficiary criterion.

Patients with low income for 2, 3, 4, and 5 years were associated with a higher risk of AF compared to subjects without low income for 5 years: the adjusted HRs (95% CI) in patients with low income for 2 years 1.04 (1.01–1.07), for 3 years 1.07 (1.03–1.10), for 4 years 1.04 (1.01–1.08), and for 5 years 1.09 (1.06–1.12), whereas those with low income for 1 year did not show a significant difference. The association between the number of years with low income and incident AF was significantly attenuated compared with the association between the number of years with MA, and the risk of AF.

Changes of socioeconomic status assessed with or without receiving medical aid and the risk of atrial fibrillation

To determine whether changes in socioeconomic status affected the risk of AF, we investigated whether the subject

received MA in the index year and 4 years before the index year (Figure 3). Subjects who were not MA beneficiaries both in the index year and 4 years before the index year (persistent non-MA group) were regarded as the reference group.

The AF risk was higher in subjects who became the new MA group in the index year or who continuously belonged to MA groups (non-MA to MA group, adjusted HR 1.54, 95% CI 1.38–1.73; and persistent MA group 1.51, 95% CI 1.40–1.63). Subjects in the non-MA group at index year (MA to non-MA group) still had a 20% higher AF risk than those who were persistently in the non-MA group (adjusted HR 1.22, 95% CI 1.16–1.30).

Subgroup analyses

Subgroup analyses were performed for age, sex, diabetes duration, insulin use, three or more antidiabetic drugs, hypertension, and dyslipidaemia (Supplementary Table 3). There was no significant interaction between the subgroups for each item, except for age (p for interaction <0.001). Among the age groups classified as <40, 40–64, \geq 65 years, the 40–64-year age group and \geq 65-year group showed the same trend as the main result, whereas the group under 40-year-old of age did not show an association between the risk of AF and the number of MA history. According to MA, the increase in AF risk was slightly attenuated in those aged \geq 65 years and was most pronounced in the 40–64-year-old group.

Discussion

In this study, we investigated the effect of SES on the risk of incident AF. The main findings of the study were as follows: (1) the MA group showed a 23–50% higher risk of AF compared to the non-MA group; (2) the cumulative burden of MA exposure up to five times showed the highest risk of AF compared to the non-MA group; (3) the risk of incident AF increased by 1.57 times in the MA group compared to the group with the highest income; and (4) those who became non-MA group during follow-up still had an increased risk of AF compared to the non-MA group, suggesting a legacy effect of MA on the risk of AF.

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study to report the impact of the cumulative burden of MA exposure on AF risk, especially in patients with diabetes. Our study supports the alleviation of health inequalities by targeting individuals with socioeconomic deprivation in order to provide timely management of AF.

Diabetes is associated with worsening of AF prognosis and is a potent risk factor for AF (29, 30). Patients with AF and underlying DM also showed a higher risk of stroke

				HR (95% CI)		
Cumulative burden of medical aid	No. of patients	AF	IR (1000PY)	Crude model	Adjusted model	
0	2364792	77695	4.56	1 (Ref.)	1 (Ref.)	•
1	10697	456	6.48	1.44 (1.32,1.58)	1.32 (1.2, 1.44)	
2	11005	495	7.07	1.58 (1.45,1.73)	1.33 (1.22, 1.45)	
3	12431	526	6.74	1.52 (1.39,1.65)	1.23 (1.13, 1.34)	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
4	10689	452	6.80	1.53 (1.40,1.68)	1.28 (1.16, 1.4)	↓
5	19996	633	5.78	1.35 (1.24,1.45)	1.50 (1.39, 1.63)	·•

FIGURE 2

The risk of atrial fibrillation according to the cumulative burden of medical aid. Adjusted model corrected for age, sex, body mass index, blood glucose level, smoking, drinking, regular physical activity, hypertension, dyslipidemia, insulin use, \geq 3 antidiabetic medication, and \geq 5 years of diabetes mellitus duration. AF, atrial fibrillation; IR, incidence rate; PY, person-year; HR, hazard ratio; CI, confidence interval.



changes of socioeconomic status.

than those without diabetes (29, 30). Thus, the diagnosis and appropriate management of AF in patients with diabetes are important for improving clinical outcomes. Health inequalities and socioeconomic status are also important factors influencing the outcome of patients with diabetes. Socioeconomic status has been associated with knowledge of diabetes, self-care, and clinical outcomes in patients with type 2 DM (31). In particular, diabetes outcomes comprising multiple components, such as HbA1c level, LDL level, blood pressure, and the physical and mental components of the QOL score, are correlated with socioeconomic factors (32–35). In our study, we further investigated the association between SES and the risk of AF in patients with diabetes and found a strong correlation between low SES and the risk of AF. The literature shows that many studies on SES and various cardiovascular outcomes have shown an inverse correlation. A previous study reported an inverse relationship between socioeconomic status and almost all risk factors for CVD, including diabetes, obesity, smoking, and physical activity (36). More recently, in a population-based cohort study using data from the US National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (US NHANES) and UK Biobank, adults with low socioeconomic status and no healthy lifestyle factors showed a higher risk of all-cause mortality and incident CVD higher (3.53 times and 2.09 times, respectively) than those with high socioeconomic status and healthy lifestyle factors (37). This study also reported that the influence of unhealthy lifestyle was smaller than that of socioeconomic inequity.

However, regarding the association between socioeconomic status and AF risk, previous studies have reported controversial results (11, 12, 38–40). Lower family income was associated with a higher risk of AF (11). Residents of lower socioeconomic status also had a higher risk of incident AF (12) and higher mortality when hospitalized for AF (38). Regarding studies that reported conflicting results, AF-related mortality was higher in European countries with higher GDP (39). The inverse relationship between socioeconomic status and AF risk was not evident in older adult individuals with the highest prevalence of AF (40).

Our study defined the cumulative burden of MA, enabling us to longitudinally identify the subjects' socioeconomic status in the previous 5 years. Our study, which more comprehensively determines the subjects' socioeconomic status using the concept of cumulative MA burden, confirms once again that there is an inverse correlation between low socioeconomic status and the risk of AF.

Becoming a beneficiary of MA is accepting the status of the socially underprivileged. The stigmatization of welfare beneficiaries has been studied sociologically for decades. Previous studies have reported an association between living on welfare, increased mental stress, and negative emotions (33, 34). The problem of poor self-care with health in people of low socioeconomic status is also a frequently studied topic (31, 41). The individual's psychological stress and neglect of healthcare accompanying the process of accepting a new status as underprivileged might have increased the risk of AF. In addition, we found that an unhealthy lifestyle was more prevalent in the MA group than in the non-MA group. Patients in the MA group had a higher prevalence of current smoking and non-regular exercise than those in the non-MA group. This is consistent with the study results that socioeconomic inequity in various health outcomes is highly associated with lifestyle factors, such as smoking, alcohol consumption, physical activity, and diet (42-44). A previous study reported that smoking, alcohol use, and physical activity were significantly associated with new-onset AF (42). These findings imply that lifestyle factors may have a therapeutic value in patients with diabetes. For example, abstinence from alcohol is associated with a lower risk of developing AF in patients with newly diagnosed T2DM (43). In patients with newly diagnosed AF, current alcohol intake is associated with an increased risk of ischemic stroke, whereas alcohol abstinence after AF diagnosis is associated with a lower risk of ischemic stroke (44).

Interestingly, we found that AF risk differed according to socioeconomic status change. First, the risk of AF was similarly higher in those who received MA at the index year, regardless of a previous history of MA. Current SES had a more significant impact on the risk of AF than past SES. A worsening socioeconomic status would have resulted in greater psychological pressure on the subjects, increasing the risk of AF. Second, patients in the non-MA group at the index year showed different risks of AF according to their previous socioeconomic status. The group of patients who experienced an improvement in socioeconomic status (MA to non-MA group) still showed a 22% higher AF risk than the persistent non-MA group. This suggests a prophylactic effect of MA on the risk of AF, emphasizing that SES still has a considerable impact on clinical outcomes in patients with diabetes.

Strengths and limitations

In our study, the socioeconomic status of the subjects was identified longitudinally by screening for 5 years, not at any single time point. This method has the advantage of being able to grasp the burden of the low socioeconomic status experienced by the subjects during the period, and further being able to determine whether there was a change in the socioeconomic status during the period, so that the situation of the subjects could be evaluated in a more diversified way. In addition, we limited the subjects of this study to patients with diabetes. Since DM is one of the notable risk factors for AF, setting this risk factor as the subject's prerequisite allowed us to focus more on the influence of socioeconomic status. In addition, one of the strengths of our study is that we identified the socioeconomic status of the participants using the NHIS database (24). Instead of collecting information on income through self-questionnaires reported by participants, we improved the reliability of the results by using a database that records the exact amount of health insurance premium payments. The NHIS database holds information on all citizens residing in Korea in all age groups, reducing the possibility of selection bias, and the resident registration number jointly recorded further ensures the accuracy of information.

This study had some limitations. As mentioned, the subjects were limited to patients with diabetes at enrolment to focus more on the impact of socioeconomic status on incident AF. Therefore, this study alone cannot explain whether the results can be equally applied to the non-diabetic population. However, since all subjects had diabetes, the correction for diabetes was more reliable than when the entire population was enrolled. We believe that even when conducting further research on whether socioeconomic status affects the increase in AF risk among non-diabetic individuals, only non-diabetics should be included as subjects, since DM is a clear risk factor for AF (3, 5, 34) and the correction of its impact might not be complete in the coexistence of subjects with diabetes and those without diabetes in the analysis.

Low socioeconomic status is associated with the risk of AF in patients with diabetes. More attention should be directed at alleviating health inequalities and targeting individuals with socioeconomic deprivation to provide timely management of AF.

Data availability statement

This study used publicly available datasets from Korean National Health Insurance Service Database https://nhiss.nhis.or.kr/bd/ab/bdaba021eng.do.

Ethics statement

This study was exempt from review by the Seoul National University Hospital Institutional Review Board (E- 2105-141-1220). Written informed consent was not required for this study in accordance with the local legislation and institutional requirements.

Author contributions

MH, S-RL, E-KC, SO, and GL initially conceptualized the subject of this study. S-RL and E-KC designed the study. MH, S-HP, HL, JC, and JMC performed the literature research and data collection. MH, S-RL, and K-DH analyzed the data. MH and S-RL were major contributors on writing the manuscript. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

Funding

This research was supported by a grant from the Patient-Centered Clinical Research Coordinating Center (PACEN) funded by the Ministry of Health and Welfare, South Korea (grant number: HC21C0028), and by the Korea Medical Device Development Fund grant funded by the Korea government (the Ministry of Science and ICT, the Ministry of Trade, Industry and Energy, the Ministry of Health and Welfare, and the Ministry of Food and Drug Safety) (Project numbers: HI20C1662,

References

1. Patel NJ, Deshmukh A, Pant S, Singh V, Patel N, Arora S, et al. Contemporary trends of hospitalization for atrial fibrillation in the United States, 2000 through 2010: implications for healthcare planning. *Circulation.* (2014) 129:2371–9. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.114.008201

2. Chugh SS, Havmoeller R, Narayanan K, Singh D, Rienstra M, Benjamin EJ, et al. Worldwide epidemiology of atrial fibrillation: a global burden of disease 2010 study. *Circulation*. (2014) 129:837–47.

3. Benjamin EJ, Levy D, Vaziri SM, D'Agostino RB, Belanger AJ, Wolf PA. Independent risk factors for atrial fibrillation in a population-based cohort. The Framingham heart study. *JAMA*. (1994) 271:840–4.

4. Aune D, Feng T, Schlesinger S, Janszky I, Norat T, Riboli E. Diabetes mellitus, blood glucose and the risk of atrial fibrillation: a systematic review and metaanalysis of cohort studies. *J Diabetes Complicat.* (2018) 32:501–11. doi: 10.1016/j. jdiacomp.2018.02.004 1711138358, and KMDF_PR_20200901_0173). The funding sources took part in data collection and analyses, but had no role in the design of this study and its execution, interpretation of the data, or decision to submit results.

Conflict of interest

Author E-KC research grants or speaking fees from Bayer, BMS/Pfizer, Biosense Webster, Chong Kun Dang, Daiichi-Sankyo, Dreamtech Co., Ltd., Medtronic, Samjinpharm, Sanofi-Aventis, Seers Technology, and Skylabs. Author GL consultant and speaker for BMS/Pfizer, Boehringer Ingelheim, and Daiichi-Sankyo. No fees are received personally.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcvm.2022.1008340/full#supplementary-material

7. Lip GYH. The ABC pathway: an integrated approach to improve AF management. Nat Rev Cardiol. (2017) 14:627-8.

8. Chao TF, Joung B, Takahashi Y, Lim TW, Choi EK, Chan YH, et al. 2021 focused update consensus guidelines of the asia pacific heart rhythm society on stroke prevention in atrial fibrillation: executive summary. *Thromb Haemost*. (2022) 122:20–47. doi: 10.1055/s-0041-173 9411

^{5.} Dublin S, Glazer NL, Smith NL, Psaty BM, Lumley T, Wiggins KL, et al. Diabetes mellitus, glycemic control, and risk of atrial fibrillation. *J Gen Intern Med.* (2010) 25:853–8.

^{6.} Lee SR, Choi EK, Rhee TM, Lee HJ, Lim WH, Kang SH, et al. Evaluation of the association between diabetic retinopathy and the incidence of atrial fibrillation: a nationwide population-based study. *Int J Cardiol.* (2016) 223:953–7. doi: 10.1016/j. ijcard.2016.08.296

9. Romiti GF, Pastori D, Rivera-Caravaca JM, Ding WY, Gue YX, Menichelli D, et al. Adherence to the 'atrial fibrillation better care' pathway in patients with atrial fibrillation: impact on clinical outcomes-a systematic review and meta-analysis of 285,000 patients. *Thromb Haemost.* (2022) 122:406–14. doi: 10.1055/a-1515-9630

10. Yoon M, Yang PS, Jang E, Yu HT, Kim TH, Uhm JS, et al. Improved population-based clinical outcomes of patients with atrial fibrillation by compliance with the simple ABC (Atrial fibrillation better care) pathway for integrated care management: a nationwide cohort study. *Thromb Haemost.* (2019) 119:1695–703. doi: 10.1055/s-0039-1693516

11. Misialek JR, Rose KM, Everson-Rose SA, Soliman EZ, Clark CJ, Lopez FL, et al. Socioeconomic status and the incidence of atrial fibrillation in whites and blacks: the atherosclerosis risk in communities (ARIC) study. *J Am Heart Assoc.* (2014) 3:e001159.

12. Ramkumar S, Ochi A, Yang H, Nerlekar N, D'Elia N, Potter EL, et al. Association between socioeconomic status and incident atrial fibrillation. *Intern Med J.* (2019) 49:1244–51.

13. Zoller B, Li X, Sundquist J, Sundquist K. Neighbourhood deprivation and hospitalization for atrial fibrillation in Sweden. *Europace*. (2013) 15:1119–27.

14. Lunde ED, Nielsen PB, Riahi S, Larsen TB, Lip GYH, Fonager K, et al. Associations between socioeconomic status, atrial fibrillation, and outcomes: a systematic review. *Expert Rev Cardiovasc Ther.* (2018) 16:857–73. doi: 10.1080/14779072.2018.1533118

15. Chung SC, Sofat R, Acosta-Mena D, Taylor JA, Lambiase PD, Casas JP, et al. Atrial fibrillation epidemiology, disparity and healthcare contacts: a populationwide study of 5.6 million individuals. *Lancet Reg Health Eur.* (2021) 7:100157. doi: 10.1016/j.lanepe.2021.100157

16. Mou L, Norby FL, Chen LY, O'Neal WT, Lewis TT, Loehr LR, et al. Lifetime risk of atrial fibrillation by race and socioeconomic status: ARIC study (Atherosclerosis risk in communities). *Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol.* (2018) 11:e006350. doi: 10.1161/CIRCEP.118.006350

17. Marshall JJ, Wang Y, Crichton S, McKevitt C, Rudd AG, Wolfe CD. The effects of socioeconomic status on stroke risk and outcomes. *Lancet Neurol.* (2015) 14:1206–18.

18. de Mestral C, Stringhini S. Socioeconomic status and cardiovascular disease: an update. *Curr Cardiol Rep.* (2017) 19:115.

19. Everson SA, Maty SC, Lynch JW, Kaplan GA. Epidemiologic evidence for the relation between socioeconomic status and depression, obesity, and diabetes. *J Psychosom Res.* (2002) 53:891–5.

20. Connolly V, Unwin N, Sherriff P, Bilous R, Kelly W. Diabetes prevalence and socioeconomic status: a population based study showing increased prevalence of type 2 diabetes mellitus in deprived areas. *J Epidemiol Community Health.* (2000) 54:173–7. doi: 10.1136/jech.54.3.173

21. Hassan K, Loar R, Anderson BJ, Heptulla RA. The role of socioeconomic status, depression, quality of life, and glycemic control in type 1 diabetes mellitus. *J Pediatr.* (2006) 149:526–31. doi: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2006.05.039

22. Medical Care Assistance Act (2001). (MOHW) Article 1. Available online at: https://elaw.klri.re.kr/kor_service/lawView.do?hseq=42785&lang=ENG

23. National Basic Living Security Act (1999). (MOHW) Article 12-3. Available online at: https://elaw.klri.re.kr/kor_service/lawView.do?lang=ENG&hseq=57489

24. Choi EK. Cardiovascular research using the Korean national health information database. *Korean Circ J.* (2020) 50:754–72.

25. Kim YG, Han KD, Choi JI, Boo KY, Kim DY, Oh SK, et al. The impact of body weight and diabetes on new-onset atrial fibrillation: a nationwide population based study. *Cardiovasc Diabetol.* (2019) 18:128. doi: 10.1186/s12933-019-0932-z

26. Lee SR, Choi EK, Ahn HJ, Han KD, Oh S, Lip GYH. Association between clustering of unhealthy lifestyle factors and risk of new-onset atrial fibrillation: a nationwide population-based study. *Sci Rep.* (2020) 10:19224. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-75822-y

27. Lee SR, Choi EK, Han KD, Cha MJ, Oh S. Trends in the incidence and prevalence of atrial fibrillation and estimated thromboembolic risk using the CHA2DS2-VASc score in the entire Korean population. *Int J Cardiol.* (2017) 236:226–31. doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2017.02.039

28. Lee SS, Ae Kong K, Kim D, Lim YM, Yang PS, Yi JE, et al. Clinical implication of an impaired fasting glucose and prehypertension related to new onset atrial fibrillation in a healthy Asian population without underlying disease: a nationwide cohort study in Korea. *Eur Heart J.* (2017) 38:2599–607.

29. Lip GY, Nieuwlaat R, Pisters R, Lane DA, Crijns HJ. Refining clinical risk stratification for predicting stroke and thromboembolism in atrial fibrillation using a novel risk factor-based approach: the euro heart survey on atrial fibrillation. *Chest.* (2010) 137:263–72. doi: 10.1378/chest.09-1584

30. Lau DH, Nattel S, Kalman JM, Sanders P. Modifiable risk factors and atrial fibrillation. *Circulation*. (2017) 136:583–96.

31. Walker RJ, Gebregziabher M, Martin-Harris B, Egede LE. Independent effects of socioeconomic and psychological social determinants of health on self-care and outcomes in Type 2 diabetes. *Gen Hosp Psychiatry.* (2014) 36:662–8.

32. He J, Zhu Z, Bundy JD, Dorans KS, Chen J, Hamm LL. Trends in cardiovascular risk factors in US adults by race and ethnicity and socioeconomic status, 1999-2018. *JAMA*. (2021) 326:1286–98. doi: 10.1001/jama.2021.15187

33. Pak TY. Welfare stigma as a risk factor for major depressive disorder: evidence from the supplemental nutrition assistance program. J Affect Disord. (2020) 260:53-60. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2019.08.079

34. Ensminger ME. Welfare and psychological distress: a longitudinal study of African American urban mothers. *J Health Soc Behav.* (1995) 36:346–59.

35. Robert SA, Cherepanov D, Palta M, Dunham NC, Feeny D, Fryback DG. Socioeconomic status and age variations in health-related quality of life: results from the national health measurement study. *J Gerontol B Psychol Sci Soc Sci.* (2009) 64:378–89.

36. Kaplan GA, Keil JE. Socioeconomic factors and cardiovascular disease: a review of the literature. *Circulation.* (1993) 88:1973–98.

37. Zhang YB, Chen C, Pan XF, Guo J, Li Y, Franco OH, et al. Associations of healthy lifestyle and socioeconomic status with mortality and incident cardiovascular disease: two prospective cohort studies. *BMJ*. (2021) 373:n604.

38. Kargoli F, Shulman E, Aagaard P, Briceno DF, Hoch E, Di Biase L, et al. Socioeconomic status as a predictor of mortality in patients admitted with atrial fibrillation. *Am J Cardiol.* (2017) 119:1378–81. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2017. 01.041

39. Al-Khayatt BM, Salciccioli JD, Marshall DC, Krahn AD, Shalhoub J, Sikkel MB. Paradoxical impact of socioeconomic factors on outcome of atrial fibrillation in Europe: trends in incidence and mortality from atrial fibrillation. *Eur Heart J.* (2021) 42:847–57. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehaa1077

40. Lunde ED, Joensen AM, Lundbye-Christensen S, Fonager K, Paaske Johnsen S, Larsen ML, et al. Socioeconomic position and risk of atrial fibrillation: a nationwide Danish cohort study. *J Epidemiol Community Health.* (2020) 74:7–13.

41. Chan CQH, Lee KH, Low LL. A systematic review of health status, health seeking behaviour and healthcare utilisation of low socioeconomic status populations in urban Singapore. *Int J Equity Health.* (2018) 17:39. doi: 10.1186/s12939-018-0751-y

42. Park CS, Han KD, Choi EK, Kim DH, Lee HJ, Lee SR, et al. Lifestyle is associated with atrial fibrillation development in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Sci Rep.* (2021) 11:4676.

43. Choi YJ, Han KD, Choi EK, Jung JH, Lee SR, Oh S, et al. Alcohol abstinence and the risk of atrial fibrillation in patients with newly diagnosed type 2 diabetes mellitus: a nationwide population-based study. *Diabetes Care*. (2021) 44:1393–401.

44. Lee SR, Choi EK, Jung JH, Han KD, Oh S, Lip GYH. Lower risk of stroke after alcohol abstinence in patients with incident atrial fibrillation: a nationwide population-based cohort study. *Eur Heart J.* (2021) 42:4759–68. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehab315

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Yongjun Jiang, The Second Affiliated Hospital of Guangzhou Medical University, China

REVIEWED BY

Neftali Eduardo Antonio-Villa, Instituto Nacional de Cardiologia Ignacio Chavez, Mexico Jiaheng Xie, Nanjing Medical University, China

*CORRESPONDENCE Nanfang Li Inanfang2016@sina.com

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Clinical Diabetes, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

RECEIVED 20 September 2022 ACCEPTED 17 November 2022 PUBLISHED 05 December 2022

CITATION

Cai X, Hu J, Zhu Q, Wang M, Liu S, Dang Y, Hong J and Li N (2022) Relationship of the metabolic score for insulin resistance and the risk of stroke in patients with hypertension: A cohort study. *Front. Endocrinol.* 13:1049211. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2022.1049211

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Cai, Hu, Zhu, Wang, Liu, Dang, Hong and Li. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Relationship of the metabolic score for insulin resistance and the risk of stroke in patients with hypertension: A cohort study

Xintian Cai, Junli Hu, Qing Zhu, Mengru Wang, Shasha Liu, Yujie Dang, Jing Hong and Nanfang Li*

Hypertension Center, Xinjiang Hypertension Institute, NHC Key Laboratory of Hypertension Clinical Research, Key Laboratory of Xinjiang Uygur Autonomous Region, Xinjiang Clinical Medical Research Center for Hypertension Diseases, People's Hospital of Xinjiang Uygur Autonomous Region, Urumqi, Xinjiang, China

Background: The current status of the dose-response relationship between the metabolic score for insulin resistance (METS-IR) and new-onset stroke in hypertensive patients and its subtypes is unclear. This study aimed to determine the association between METS-IR and incident stroke and its subtypes within a cohort of Chinese hypertensive patients.

Methods: A total of 14032 hospitalized patients with hypertension from January 1, 2010, to December 31, 2021, were included in this retrospective cohort study. Cox models and restricted cubic splines were applied to determine the association between METS-IR and the risk of stroke.

Results: During a median follow-up of 4.80 years, 1067 incident stroke cases occurred. Patients in the highest quartile group of METS-IR levels exhibited a higher risk of stroke (HR, 1.80; 95% CI, 1.50-2.17) and ischemic stroke (HR, 1.96; 95% CI, 1.60–2.42) than those in the lowest quartile group. However, no significant associations were observed between METS-IR and the risk of hemorrhagic stroke. Restricted cubic spline analysis suggested a nearly J-shaped association between METS-IR and risk of stroke and ischemic stroke (P for nonlinearity < 0.001). METS-IR did produce a significant improvement in the C statistic when added to the basic model (from 0.637 to 0.664, P < 0.001). Notably, the addition of METS-IR to the basic model resulted in a significant improvement in predicting incident total stroke and ischemic stroke.

Conclusions: This cohort study suggests a relationship between METS-IR and the risk of stroke and ischemic stroke. Further studies are required to elucidate the underlying mechanisms.

KEYWORDS

metabolic score for insulin resistance, hypertension, stroke, ischemic stroke, cohort study

Introduction

Stroke has developed into a significant global health problem (1-3). According to the latest annual report in 2019, there are currently more than 20 million stroke patients in China (4). Available evidence suggests that hypertension is the most significant risk factor for stroke (5, 6). Therefore, identifying hypertensive patients with a high risk of stroke is clinically essential to improve risk stratification.

Abnormalities in glucose and lipid metabolism are common in hypertensive patients, and insulin resistance (IR) serves an essential function in this biological procedure (7-9). IR is not only an important contributor to the progression of arterial stiffness, endothelial dysfunction, and metabolic syndrome but also a risk factor for stroke development. Therefore, early discovery and control of IR may help in the early prevention of stroke (9-12). Currently, there are several methods available to assess IR. First, in the 1970s, the euglycaemic-hyperinsulinaemic clamp (EHC) was proposed as the gold standard for the assessment of IR (13). However, this method is challenging to apply in large-scale clinical and epidemiological studies due to its drawbacks such as complexity, cost, and invasiveness (14). Secondly, given its accessibility and low cost, the triglyceride glucose index (TyG), which is generated from fasting blood glucose (FPG) and fasting triglycerides (TG), is presently the most widely used marker of IR (15). Nevertheless, the index only includes two metabolic variables and does not take into account how diet and cholesterol affect cardiovascular disease. As a result, TyG might not accurately depict how IR affects the cardiovascular system (16). Fortunately, a novel IR marker called the metabolic score for IR (METS-IR) has just been created by Bello-Chavolla et al. (17). The most potent IR measure outside of EHC, METS-IR, combines FPG, TG, high-density

lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C), and body mass index (BMI), which represents nutritional status (18, 19). So far, numerous studies have found METS-IR to be associated with various cardiometabolic diseases, including hypertension, diabetes, non-alcoholic fatty liver disease, and ischemic heart disease (18, 20–22). Therefore, METS-IR may be clinically important for risk stratification of new-onset stroke in hypertensive patients. In addition, the current status of the dose-response relationship between METS-IR and new-onset stroke in hypertensive patients and its subtypes is unclear.

In this study, we sought to determine the association between baseline METS-IR and stroke and its subtypes among Chinese hypertensive patients.

Material and methods

Study population

We conducted a cohort study of hypertensive patients followed at a hypertension center (the People's Hospital of Xinjiang Uygur Autonomous Region). Deidentified patient data retrieved from electronic medical records was used, including the date of birth, sex, physical measurements, diagnostic codes according to the International Classification of Diseases, 10th Revision (ICD-10), medication prescriptions, and laboratory results. A total of 18609 patients with hypertension were recruited from January 1, 2010, to December 31, 2021. After strict exclusion criteria, a total of 14032 patients were included (Figure 1). A comparison of baseline characteristics of participants included and excluded from this study may be found in Table S1. The ethics application was approved by the Ethics Committee of the People's Hospital of Xinjiang Uygur Autonomous Region. Informed consent was


waived owing to the retrospective nature of the study. Moreover, this study followed STROBE reporting guidelines.

Data collection and definitions

The information provided by the electronic medical record includes demographic data, lifestyle factors, laboratory measurements, medical history, and medication history. BMI was calculated as body weight (in kilograms) divided by height (in meters squared). Blood pressure (BP) and heart rate were measured by standard procedures. Smoking status was categorized as non-smokers and current smokers. Alcohol consumption status was divided into non-drinkers and current drinkers. Blood samples were collected after an overnight fast. Fasting plasma glucose (FPG), total cholesterol (TC), triglycerides (TG), high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C), low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C), high-sensitivity C-reactive protein (hsCRP), hemoglobin A1c (HbA1c), uric acid (UA), and cystatin C (Cys C) were measured. The estimated glomerular filtration rate (eGFR) was calculated using the CKD-EPI equation. The participants' prior medical histories were evaluated using ICD-10 codes. To ensure the accuracy of diagnoses, diabetes (E10-E14) and dyslipidemia (E78) were regarded as present if a participant was treated ≥ 2 times. Coronary heart disease (CHD) (I24 and I25) was considered present if a participant was treated ≥ 1 time. The Charlson Comorbidity Index (CCI) was determined from claims data during a lookback period of 2 years before the baseline. The CCI (using ICD-10 codes) was calculated, as reported previously (23). The list of medications included in the study is available in Table S2. METS-IR was calculated as previously reported, and is presented as follows: METS-IR = $Ln[(2 \times FPG (mg/dL))+TG$ (mg/dL)] × BMI $(kg/m^2))/(Ln[HDL-C (mg/dL)])$ (20).

Follow-up and assessment of outcomes

The primary outcome was the first occurrence of stroke (ischemic or hemorrhagic), either nonfatal or fatal. Secondary outcomes included the first ischemic stroke and the first hemorrhagic stroke. The outcomes of events since participants enrolled in the study at baseline were determined through medical records, contact with local disease and death registries, or access to the database of basic medical insurance. These data sources are linked using an individual national identification number assigned to each Chinese person for life. This number is replaced by a series number when provided for personal data analysis to anonymize the individual participant's data. Patients were followed from the date of enrollment to the end of the observation period, defined as the date of the last follow-up visit, the date of the first appearance of any study outcome, the date of death, or the end of the study period (December 31, 2021).

Statistical analysis

We compared the METS-IR quartile characteristics of the participants. The cumulative incidence of total stroke and its subtypes was estimated using the Kaplan-Meier method. Covariates with variance inflation factors (VIF) \geq 5 were omitted to avoid multicollinearity (Table S3). Hazard ratios (HR) and confidence intervals (CI) were derived from the Cox regression models. Restricted cubic spline (RCS) curves were created at the 10th, 50th, and 90th percentiles using three default knots. In addition, we performed subgroup analyses stratified by age, sex, eGFR, Hcy, hyperlipidemia, diabetes, and CCI. Interactions between METS-IR and each of these variables were tested. We conducted several sensitivity analyses to test the robustness of our findings. First, we excluded events occurring in the first two years of follow-up to minimize potential reverse causality. In the second sensitivity analysis, we additionally excluded any participants older than 80 years. Third, the same analyses were repeated after excluding participants under treatment with glucose-lowering or lipidlowering medications. Fourth, competing risk analyses were performed using the Fine and Gray method, and non-stroke deaths were treated as competing risk events. Fifth, a sensitivity analysis without adjustment for diabetes and hyperlipidemia was used to exclude potential bias. Finally, we also performed a sensitivity analysis using an E-value approach. Details of the statistical analysis are provided in the Supplementary Material. All analyses were done with R software version 4.1.1 at a twotailed alpha level of 0.05.

Results

Characteristics of the study population

The METS-IR was normally distributed in the population (Figure S1). Participants were divided into four groups based on METS-IR quartiles at baseline (Table 1). Among the 14032 participants eligible for analysis, individuals with higher METS-IR levels were younger, more likely to be current smokers and drinkers, had a higher BMI, and had higher rates of hyperlipidemia, CHD, and diabetes. Furthermore, participants with higher METS-IR levels used glucose-lowering medications and statins more frequently during treatment (Table S4).

Association of METS-IR with total stroke and its subtypes

During a median follow-up of 4.80 years (interquartile range, 1.80-7.60), among the eligible participants, 1067

Characteristics	METS-IR quartiles				
	Q1 (<37.32)	Q2 (37.32-42.47)	Q3 (42.48-48.22)	Q4 (>48.22)	
Participants, n	3507	3507	3508	3510	
Age, year	52.36 ± 12.20	51.57 ± 12.07	52.31 ± 11.74	51.90 ± 11.93	0.018
Men, n (%)	1904 (54.29%)	1879 (53.58%)	1931 (55.05%)	1915 (54.56%)	< 0.001
Body mass index, kg/m ²	22.61 ± 1.61	24.74 ± 1.45	26.61 ± 1.86	29.59 ± 2.89	< 0.001
Heart rate, bpm	80.41 ± 10.85	80.67 ± 10.20	81.22 ± 10.18	82.82 ± 10.78	< 0.001
SBP, mmHg	143.97 ± 20.51	145.43 ± 20.57	145.92 ± 20.46	148.07 ± 20.96	< 0.001
DBP, mmHg	87.53 ± 14.35	89.22 ± 14.28	90.34 ± 14.17	92.61 ± 14.67	< 0.001
Current smoking, n (%)	615 (17.54%)	1082 (30.85%)	1300 (37.06%)	1526 (43.48%)	< 0.001
Current drinking, n (%)	572 (16.31%)	1013 (28.89%)	1234 (35.18%)	1390 (39.60%)	< 0.001
Laboratory parameters					
UA, mmol/L	293.85 ± 81.26	330.34 ± 84.67	355.05 ± 91.51	377.28 ± 99.33	< 0.001
eGFR, mL/min/1.73 m ²	97.14 ± 18.64	96.47 ± 17.55	96.68 ± 17.51	97.35 ± 18.55	0.153
Cys C, mg/L	0.90 ± 0.34	0.92 ± 0.33	0.93 ± 0.34	0.95 ± 0.31	< 0.001
TC, mmol/L	4.45 ± 0.95	4.42 ± 0.94	4.48 ± 1.00	4.53 ± 1.04	< 0.001
TG, mmol/L	1.19 ± 0.52	1.60 ± 0.83	1.96 ± 1.04	2.74 ± 2.02	< 0.001
HDL-C, mmol/L	1.31 ± 0.30	1.09 ± 0.22	0.99 ± 0.20	0.88 ± 0.18	< 0.001
LDL-C, mmol/L	2.65 ± 0.82	2.78 ± 0.81	2.75 ± 0.85	2.71 ± 0.83	< 0.001
HbA1c, %	6.01 ± 1.22	6.17 ± 1.25	6.18 ± 1.24	6.22 ± 1.26	< 0.001
FPG, mmol/L	4.68 ± 0.94	5.03 ± 1.51	5.36 ± 2.02	5.84 ± 2.36	< 0.001
Hcy, mmol/L	14.40 ± 6.92	14.58 ± 6.79	14.96 ± 7.04	15.08 ± 7.33	< 0.001
hsCRP, mg/L	3.14 (1.23-7.45)	3.02 (1.15-7.17)	3.15 (1.15-7.65)	3.27 (1.17-7.80)	0.319
Medical histories, n (%)					
Hyperlipidemia	1982 (56.52%)	2010 (57.31%)	2072 (59.06%)	2140 (60.97%)	< 0.001
Coronary heart disease	489 (13.94%)	435 (12.40%)	541 (15.42%)	708 (20.17%)	< 0.001
Diabetes	965 (27.52%)	923 (26.32%)	1001 (28.53%)	1127 (32.11%)	< 0.001
Charlson comorbidity index					0.005
0	1622 (46.25%)	1637 (46.68%)	1602 (45.67%)	1532 (43.65%)	
1	944 (26.92%)	1029 (29.34%)	1037 (29.56%)	1051 (29.94%)	
2 or more	941 (26.83%)	841 (23.98%)	869 (24.77%)	927 (26.41%)	
Follow-up duration, years	4.80 (1.80-7.50)	4.70 (1.70-7.60)	4.80 (1.80-7.50)	5.00 (1.80-7.60)	0.332

TABLE 1 Baseline characteristics of the study population according to quartiles of METS-IR.

Data are mean (standard deviation), n (%), or median (interquartile range).

METS-IR, metabolic score for insulin resistance; SBP, systolic blood pressure; DBP, diastolic blood pressure; eGFR, estimated glomerular fltration rate; TC, total cholesterol; TG, triglyceride; HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; HbA1c, hemoglobin A1c; FPG, fasting plasma glucose; Hcy, homocysteine; UA, uric acid; hsCRP, high-sensitivity C-reactive protein; Cys C, cystatin C.

patients had a total stroke, including 842 incident ischemic strokes and 225 incident hemorrhagic strokes. The incidence rates of total stroke, ischemic stroke, and hemorrhagic stroke were 15.45 (95% CI: 14.54–16.41), 12.47 (95% CI: 11.89–13.07), and 3.98 (95% CI: 3.66-4.33) per 1000 person-years, respectively. The Kaplan-Meier curve showed that participants in the Q4 group had a higher risk of total stroke and ischemic stroke instead of hemorrhagic stroke than those in other groups (logrank test, P < 0.001, Figures 2A, B; P = 0.880, Figure 2C) (Peto-Peto test, P < 0.001, Figures 2A, B; P = 0.361, Figure 2C). The cumulative incidence of total stroke increased with increasing METS-IR (Figure 2A). This trend remained significant even after adjusting for potential confounders in model 3 (P trend < 0.001).

Compared with the Q1 group, the HRs were 0.97 (95% CI, 0.80-1.18), 1.34 (95% CI, 1.12-1.61), and 1.80 (95% CI, 1.50-2.17) for the Q2, Q3, and Q4 groups, respectively (Table 2). It appeared that the risk of total stroke was higher per 1 SD increase of METS-IR (HR, 1.33; 95% CI, 1.25-1.42; Table 2). Similar results were seen in ischemic stroke, but the risk of hemorrhagic stroke was not significantly increased (Table 2). To visualize the relationship between the METS-IR and total stroke and its subtypes, we fitted 3 RCS curves (Figure 3). The multivariableadjusted spline regression model showed a nearly J-shaped doseresponse relationship between the METS-IR and the risk of total stroke (P for nonlinearity < 0.001). A similar association has been found in ischemic stroke. In contrast, the association



between METS-IR and incident hemorrhagic stroke risk was nonlinear (P for nonlinearity = 0.861). As METS-IR increased beyond 42.48, the HRs for both total stroke (HR per SD 1.60, 95% CI 1.46-1.75) and ischemic stroke (HR per SD 1.62, 95% CI 1.46-1.79) increased significantly.

Stratified analyses

Stratified analysis was conducted to evaluate the association of METS-IR (per SD increase) with the risk of total stroke in each subgroup (Figure 4). None of the factors significantly altered the association between METS-IR and the risk of total stroke (all P for interactions > 0.05). A stratified analysis of the association between METS-IR (per SD increase) and the risk of ischemic stroke found similar trends (Figure 4B).

Sensitivity analysis

We performed sensitivity analyses to confirm the effect of METS-IR on total stroke and its subtypes in patients with hypertension. Tables S5-S10 present results from our sensitivity analyses. In the sensitivity analyses, the associations of METS-IR with the risk of total stroke and its subtypes did not change significantly after excluding participants who had an outcome event during the first two years of follow-up (Table S5), excluding participants aged 80 and older (Table S6), excluding participants under treatment with glucose-lowering medications (Table S7), or excluding participants receiving lipid-lowering therapy (Table S8). In analyses with non-stroke death as a competing risk, there was no significant change in the primary outcome (Table S9). The primary outcome was not changed using multiple regression analysis without adjustment for diabetes and hyperlipidemia (Table S10). The E-values demonstrated that the observed correlations were at least moderately robust to potential unmeasured confounding (Table S11).

Incremental predictive value of METS-IR

As demonstrated in Table 3, METS-IR did produce a significant improvement in the C statistic when added to the basic model (from 0.637 to 0.664, P < 0.001). Notably, the addition of METS-IR to the basic model resulted in a significant improvement in predicting incident total stroke, with increments in continuous NRI (0.114, P < 0.001) and IDI (0.007, P = 0.007). In ischemic stroke, similar findings were observed.

Discussion

In this large retrospective cohort study, the risk of stroke and its subtypes based on the METS-IR, a novel surrogate marker of IR, was assessed. We consistently found that higher levels of METS-IR at baseline were associated with an increased risk of future stroke and ischemic stroke, even after adjusting for confounders. However, there was no significant correlation between baseline METS-IR and hemorrhagic stroke. Additionally, we observed a nearly J-shaped association between levels of METS-IR and the risk of stroke and ischemic stroke.

IR is an essential indicator of metabolic abnormalities (24). In the long term, IR can lead not only naturally to pathophysiological disorders such as abnormal glucolipid metabolism, elevated blood pressure, hyperuricemia, raised signatures of inflammation, and thrombotic states, but also indirectly to diseases associated with metabolic disorders (25– 27). Recently, a new non-insulin metabolic score based on conventional clinical indicators such as FPG, TG, HDL-C, and BMI, namely METS-IR, was developed and has been shown to have a high accuracy similar to that of EHC (17, 20). Bello-Chavolla et al. analyzed the advantages of METS-IR versus markers such as EHC and TyG in the diagnosis of impaired insulin sensitivity and demonstrated that METS-IR was significantly better than the other markers (17, 20). Research to indicate that METS-IR may be used to screen for early insulin

Exposure	Unadjusted HR (95% CI)	Model 1 HR (95% CI)	Model 2 HR (95% CI)	Model 3 HR (95% CI)
Total stroke				
Per SD increment	1.26 (1.19, 1.33)	1.26 (1.19, 1.34)	1.29 (1.21, 1.37)	1.33 (1.25, 1.42)
Categories				
Q1-Q2	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference
Q3-Q4	1.49 (1.32, 1.68)	1.48 (1.31, 1.67)	1.52 (1.34, 1.72)	1.57 (1.38, 1.79)
Quartiles				
Q1	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference
Q2	0.95 (0.79, 1.15)	0.97 (0.80, 1.18)	0.96 (0.80, 1.17)	0.97 (0.80, 1.18)
Q3	1.30 (1.09, 1.55)	1.29 (1.08, 1.54)	1.30 (1.09, 1.55)	1.34 (1.12, 1.61)
Q4	1.60 (1.35, 1.90)	1.63 (1.38, 1.93)	1.71 (1.43, 2.03)	1.80 (1.50, 2.17)
P for trend	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
Ischemic stroke				
Per SD increment	1.32 (1.23, 1.41)	1.32 (1.24, 1.41)	1.35 (1.26, 1.44)	1.39 (1.29, 1.49)
Categories				
Q1-Q2	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference
Q3-Q4	1.61 (1.40, 1.85)	1.60 (1.39, 1.84)	1.63 (1.41, 1.87)	1.68 (1.45, 1.95)
Quartiles				
Q1	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference
Q2	1.01 (0.81, 1.25)	1.03 (0.83, 1.28)	1.03 (0.83, 1.28)	1.04 (0.84, 1.30)
Q3	1.47 (1.21, 1.79)	1.46 (1.20, 1.78)	1.47 (1.20, 1.80)	1.52 (1.24, 1.87)
Q4	1.75 (1.45, 2.12)	1.79 (1.48, 2.17)	1.85 (1.52, 2.26)	1.96 (1.60, 2.42)
P for trend	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
Hemorrhagic stroke				
Per SD increment	0.98 (0.87, 1.11)	0.98 (0.87, 1.11)	1.02 (0.90, 1.15)	1.01 (0.89, 1.15)
Categories				
Q1-Q2	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference
Q3-Q4	1.06 (0.83, 1.34)	1.05 (0.83, 1.33)	1.12 (0.87, 1.42)	1.12 (0.87, 1.44)
Quartiles				
Q1	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference
Q2	1.02 (0.73, 1.44)	1.02 (0.73, 1.44)	1.01 (0.71, 1.42)	0.96 (0.68, 1.35)
Q3	1.13 (0.81, 1.57)	1.12 (0.80, 1.56)	1.13 (0.81, 1.59)	1.12 (0.79, 1.58)
Q4	1.01 (0.72, 1.42)	1.01 (0.72, 1.42)	1.10 (0.78, 1.57)	1.07 (0.74, 1.55)
P for trend	0.817	0.835	0.462	0.530

TABLE 2 Associations between METS-IR and clinical outcomes.

Model 1, adjusted for age; sex, Model 2, adjusted for heart rate, SBP, DBP, current smoker, current drinker, hyperlipidemia, Charlson comorbidity index, diabetes, and coronary heart disease based on model 1, Model 3; included variables in model 2 and further adjusted for uric acid, eGFR, cystatin C, TC, TG, LDL-C, HbA1c, FPG, Hcy, hsCRP, use of statins, use of aspirins, use of insulins, use of oral antidiabetic drugs, and antihypertensive drugs.

SD, standard deviation; HR, hazard ratio; CI, confidence interval. Other abbreviations as presented in Table 1.

sensitivity and metabolism-related illnesses (17). In a large cohort study, Lee et al. demonstrated that METS-IR was superior to HOMA-IR in predicting the incidence of NAFLD and that METS-IR may be a more accurate index of IR than HOMA-IR (28). In another large epidemiological study, Liu et al. identified elevated METS-IR with a concomitant increased risk of hypertension (29). In a community-based population without cardiovascular disease, a J-shaped association was found between METS-IR and subclinical myocardial injury (16). The results of Wu et al. suggest that METS-IR is a significant

predictor of the presence and severity of CHD and may serve as a quality indicator for the prevention and management of CHD (22). A cohort study in Korea also demonstrated that elevated METS-IR predicted the future risk of ischemic heart disease in a community-based population without diabetes and served as a useful predictive marker for ischemic heart disease (30). In addition, studies revealed that METS-IR is also strongly associated with many risk factors for stroke, such as hyperuricemia, atherosclerosis, and early renal insufficiency (18, 31–34). In summary, METS-IR may be an economical



76



and convenient index for IR screening. Our findings suggest that elevated METS-IR may be useful in identifying people at high risk for developing stroke. In terms of clinical applications, contemporary electronic medical records have the potential to automatically calculate METS-IR in order to better stratify individuals by risk based on METS-IR. A high METS-IR can also alert people to establish early lifestyle changes that can reduce disease progression or morbidity.

Mechanisms linking METS-IR and stroke and ischemic stroke remain incompletely understood. There are several

potential interpretations for this observation. First, IR enhances the atherosclerotic process. IR enhances the pathophysiological processes of vascular endothelial cells, smooth muscle cells, and macrophages *via* inflammation, promoting the formation of atherosclerosis-associated foam cells and vulnerable plaques. In addition, IR may have atherogenic effects through impaired fibrinolysis and dyslipidemia (35–38). Second, it has been shown that IR plays an instrumental function in platelet adhesion, activation, and aggregation (39–41). IR may increase platelet count and volume

C statistic Estimate (95% CI)	P-value	NRI (continuous) Estimate (95% CI)	P-value	IDI Estimate (95% CI)	<i>P</i> -value	
Estimate (3370 CI)	1 Vulue		1 vulue		1 vuitue	
0.637 (0.621-0.654)		Reference		Reference		
0.664 (0.648-0.681)	< 0.001	0.114 (0.028-0.157)	< 0.001	0.007 (0.001-0.010)	0.007	
0.664 (0.646-0.683)		Reference		Reference		
0.686 (0.669-0.704)	< 0.001	0.132 (0.030-0.167)	< 0.001	0.005 (0.001-0.008)	0.033	
0.596 (0.564-0.628)		Reference		Reference		
0.625 (0.593-0.657)	0.066	0.055 (-0.110-0.128)	0.698	0.001 (-0.004-0.003)	0.944	
	Estimate (95% CI) 0.637 (0.621-0.654) 0.664 (0.648-0.681) 0.664 (0.646-0.683) 0.686 (0.669-0.704) 0.596 (0.564-0.628)	Estimate (95% CI) P-value 0.637 (0.621-0.654) 0.664 (0.648-0.681) <0.001	Estimate (95% CI) P-value Estimate (95% CI) 0.637 (0.621-0.654) Reference 0.664 (0.648-0.681) <0.001	Estimate (95% CI) P-value Estimate (95% CI) P-value 0.637 (0.621-0.654) Reference 0.637 (0.621-0.654) <0.001	Estimate (95% CI) P-value Estimate (95% CI) P-value Estimate (95% CI) 0.637 (0.621-0.654) Reference Reference Reference 0.001 0.007 (0.001-0.010) 0.664 (0.648-0.681) <0.001	

TABLE 3 Incremental predictive value of METS-IR.

The basic model included age, sex, heart rate, SBP, DBP, current smoker, current drinker, hyperlipidemia, Charlson comorbidity index, diabetes, coronary heart disease, uric acid, eGFR, cystatin C, TC, TG, LDL-C, HbA1c, FPG, Hcy, and hsCRP.

IDI, integrated discrimination improvement; NRI, net reclassification index. Other abbreviations as presented in Table 1.

and promote platelet activation. Moreover, IR is tightly linked to vascular endothelial dysfunction, which further promotes platelet adhesion and aggregation (41-43). All of the above are intimately correlated with cerebral vascular stenosis or occlusion and are involved in ischemic stroke events. Third, IR predisposes to hemodynamic disturbances. Previous studies have found significantly reduced cerebrovascular reserve in insulinresistant patients (44-46). Finally, IR may accelerate the progression of atherosclerosis by altering risk factors and disrupting brain metabolism through oxidative stress and inflammatory mechanisms (47-49). Further examinations are warranted to clarify the precise role of METS-IR in stroke and ischemic stroke in the future. Nevertheless, no association between METS-IR and hemorrhagic stroke was observed in this study. Although hypertension is an independent risk factor for hemorrhagic stroke, it has been proposed that lipid metabolism disorders can produce a protective effect against cerebrovascular hemorrhage (50). Thus, the combination of two opposing effects may have contributed to the statistically nonsignificant association between METS-IR and hemorrhagic stroke in hypertensive patients.

This study has several strengths that distinguish it from previous studies. First, to our knowledge, this is the first large cohort study to assess the association between METS-IR and the risk of stroke and its subtypes in patients with hypertension. Second, this study reports the results derived from real-world clinical practice. Our findings are more likely to reflect realworld conditions. Several potential limitations are also noteworthy. First, the observational, retrospective study design limits inferences of causality. Second, the participants in this study were mainly Chinese hypertensive patients, so it is uncertain whether the obtained results would be generalizable to other populations. Although we controlled for confounders, we cannot rule out the possibility that unmeasured (e.g., genetic susceptibility and environmental exposure) or poorly measured confounders could explain our observations. Thus, further prospective studies are needed to confirm these findings. Finally, this study does not use repeated measurements of METS-IR. Longitudinal studies using repeated measurements of METS-IR are necessary to investigate more accurate associations between METS-IR and outcomes than a single measurement.

Conclusion

In summary, a relationship between METS-IR and the risk of stroke and ischemic stroke was observed in patients with hypertension. It will require further studies to clarify this potential mechanism.

Data availability statement

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/Supplementary Material. Further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author.

Ethics statement

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by People's Hospital of Xinjiang Uygur Autonomous Region. Written informed consent for participation was not required for this study in accordance with the national legislation and the institutional requirements.

Author contributions

XC and JHu analyzed the data and wrote the manuscript. XC, QZ, MW, and YD helped with copyediting. XC and NL audited the data. SL, JHo, and XC conducted research. NL had primary responsibility for the final content of the manuscript. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

Funding

This research was supported by the Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences (2020-RW330-002).

Acknowledgments

We are grateful to the Medical Insurance Administration Bureau of Xinjiang Uygur Autonomous Region for providing us access to the database of basic medical insurance.

References

1. Zhou M, Kyu HH, Abate D, Abate KH, Abay SM, Abbafati C, Abbasi N. Global, regional, and national disability-adjusted life-years (DALYs) for 359 diseases and injuries and healthy life expectancy (HALE) for 195 countries and territories, 1990-2017: A systematic analysis for the global burden of disease study 2017. *Lancet* (2018) 392:1859–922. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(18)32335-3

2. Zhou M, Wang H, Zeng X, Yin P, Zhu J, Chen W, et al. Mortality, morbidity, and risk factors in China and its provinces, 1990-2017: a systematic analysis for the global burden of disease study 2017. *Lancet.* (2019) 394:1145–58. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(19)30427-1

3. Ren Z, Yi Q, Hou L, Luk TT, Qiu Y, Xia W, et al. Lactation duration and the risk of subtypes of stroke among parous postmenopausal women from the China kadoorie biobank. *JAMA Netw Open* (2022) 5:e220437. doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2022.0437

4. Wang Y, Su X, Chen Y, Wang Y, Zhou J, Liu T, et al. Unfavorable dietary quality contributes to elevated risk of ischemic stroke among residents in southwest China: Based on the Chinese diet balance index 2016 (DBI-16). *Nutrients*. (2022) 14(3):694. doi: 10.3390/nu14030694

5. Diener HC, Hankey GJ. Primary and secondary prevention of ischemic stroke and cerebral hemorrhage: JACC focus seminar. *J Am Coll Cardiol* (2020) 75:1804–18. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2019.12.072

 Sörös P, Whitehead S, Spence JD, Hachinski V. Antihypertensive treatment can prevent stroke and cognitive decline. *Nat Rev Neurol* (2013) 9:174–8. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2012.255

7. Marzano L, Colussi G, Del Torre M, Sechi LA, Catena C. Relationships of plasma lipoprotein(a) levels with insulin resistance in hypertensive patients. *Metabolism.* (2014) 63:1439-46. doi: 10.1016/j.metabol.2014.08.007

8. Soleimani M. Insulin resistance and hypertension: new insights. *Kidney Int* (2015) 87:497–9. doi: 10.1038/ki.2014.392

9. Cai X, Hu J, Wen W, Wang J, Wang M, Liu S, et al. Associations of the cardiometabolic index with the risk of cardiovascular disease in patients with hypertension and obstructive sleep apnea: Results of a longitudinal cohort study. *Oxid Med Cell Longev* (2022) 2022:4914791. doi: 10.1155/2022/4914791

10. Laakso M, Kuusisto J. Insulin resistance and hyperglycaemia in cardiovascular disease development. *Nat Rev Endocrinol* (2014) 10:293–302. doi: 10.1038/nrendo.2014.29

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/ fendo.2022.1049211/full#supplementary-material

11. Ago T, Matsuo R, Hata J, Wakisaka Y, Kuroda J, Kitazono T, et al. Insulin resistance and clinical outcomes after acute ischemic stroke. *Neurology*. (2018) 90: e1470–1470.e1477. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000005358

12. Zhang F, Liu L, Zhang C, Ji S, Mei Z, Li T. Association of metabolic syndrome and its components with risk of stroke recurrence and mortality: A meta-analysis. *Neurology*. (2021) 97:e695-695.e705. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000012415

13. DeFronzo RA, Tobin JD, Andres R. Glucose clamp technique: a method for quantifying insulin secretion and resistance. *Am J Physiol* (1979) 237:E214–23. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.1979.237.3.E214

14. Park HM, Lee HS, Lee YJ, Lee JH. The triglyceride-glucose index is a more powerful surrogate marker for predicting the prevalence and incidence of type 2 diabetes mellitus than the homeostatic model assessment of insulin resistance. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract* (2021) 180:109042. doi: 10.1016/j.diabres.2021.109042

 Park K, Ahn CW, Lee SB, Kang S, Nam JS, Lee BK, et al. Elevated TyG index predicts progression of coronary artery calcification. *Diabetes Care* (2019) 42:1569– 73. doi: 10.2337/dc18-1920

16. Wang Z, Li W, Li J, Liu N. The nonlinear correlation between a novel metabolic score for insulin resistance and subclinical myocardial injury in the general population. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne).* (2022) 13:889379. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2022.889379

17. Bello-Chavolla OY, Almeda-Valdes P, Gomez-Velasco D, Viveros-Ruiz T, Cruz-Bautista I, Romo-Romo A, et al. METS-IR, a novel score to evaluate insulin sensitivity, is predictive of visceral adiposity and incident type 2 diabetes. *Eur J Endocrinol* (2018) 178:533–44. doi: 10.1530/EJE-17-0883

18. Cai XT, Zhu Q, Liu SS, Wang MR, Wu T, Hong J, et al. Associations between the metabolic score for insulin resistance index and the risk of type 2 diabetes mellitus among non-obese adults: Insights from a population-based cohort study. *Int J Gen Med* (2021) 14:7729–40. doi: 10.2147/IJGM.S336990

19. Sheng G, Kuang M, Yang R, Zhong Y, Zhang S, Zou Y. Evaluation of the value of conventional and unconventional lipid parameters for predicting the risk of diabetes in a non-diabetic population. *J Transl Med* (2022) 20:266. doi: 10.1186/s12967-022-03470-z

20. Cai X, Gao J, Hu J, Wen W, Zhu Q, Wang M, et al. Dose-response associations of metabolic score for insulin resistance index with nonalcoholic

fatty liver disease among a nonobese Chinese population: Retrospective evidence from a population-based cohort study. *Dis Markers.* (2022) 2022:4930355. doi: 10.1155/2022/4930355

21. Han R, Zhang Y, Jiang X. Relationship between four non-Insulin-Based indexes of insulin resistance and serum uric acid in patients with type 2 diabetes: A cross-sectional study. *Diabetes Metab Syndr Obes* (2022) 15:1461–71. doi: 10.2147/DMSO.S362248

22. Wu Z, Cui H, Li W, Zhang Y, Liu L, Liu Z, et al. Comparison of three noninsulin-based insulin resistance indexes in predicting the presence and severity of coronary artery disease. *Front Cardiovasc Med* (2022) 9:918359. doi: 10.3389/ fcvm.2022.918359

23. Sundararajan V, Henderson T, Perry C, Muggivan A, Quan H, Ghali WA. New ICD-10 version of the charlson comorbidity index predicted in-hospital mortality. *J Clin Epidemiol.* (2004) 57:1288–94. doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2004.03.012

24. Hill MA, Yang Y, Zhang L, Sun Z, Jia G, Parrish AR, et al. Insulin resistance, cardiovascular stiffening and cardiovascular disease. *Metabolism.* (2021) 119:154766. doi: 10.1016/j.metabol.2021.154766

25. Koren D, Taveras EM. Association of sleep disturbances with obesity, insulin resistance and the metabolic syndrome. *Metabolism.* (2018) 84:67–75. doi: 10.1016/j.metabol.2018.04.001

26. Artunc F, Schleicher E, Weigert C, Fritsche A, Stefan N, Häring HU. The impact of insulin resistance on the kidney and vasculature. *Nat Rev Nephrol.* (2016) 12:721–37. doi: 10.1038/nrneph.2016.145

27. Glass CK, Olefsky JM. Inflammation and lipid signaling in the etiology of insulin resistance. *Cell Metab* (2012) 15:635–45. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2012.04.001

28. Lee JH, Park K, Lee HS, Park HK, Han JH, Ahn SB. The usefulness of metabolic score for insulin resistance for the prediction of incident non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in Korean adults. *Clin Mol Hepatol* (2022) 28(4):814–826. doi: 10.3350/cmh.2022.0099

29. Liu XZ, Fan J, Pan SJ. METS-IR, a novel simple insulin resistance indexes, is associated with hypertension in normal-weight Chinese adults. *J Clin Hypertens* (*Greenwich*). (2019) 21:1075–81. doi: 10.1111/jch.13591

30. Yoon J, Jung D, Lee Y, Park B. The metabolic score for insulin resistance (METS-IR) as a predictor of incident ischemic heart disease: A longitudinal study among Korean without diabetes. *J Pers Med* (2021) 11(8):742. doi: 10.3390/jpm11080742

31. Ding L, Gao YH, Li YR, Huang YF, Wang XY, Qi X. Metabolic score for insulin resistance is correlated to adipokine disorder and inflammatory activity in female knee osteoarthritis patients in a Chinese population. *Diabetes Metab Syndr Obes* (2020) 13:2109–18. doi: 10.2147/DMSO.S249025

32. Bello-Chavolla OY, Antonio-Villa NE, Vargas-Vázquez A, Martagón AJ, Mehta R, Arellano-Campos O, et al. Prediction of incident hypertension and arterial stiffness using the non-insulin-based metabolic score for insulin resistance (METS-IR) index. J Clin Hypertens (Greenwich). (2019) 21:1063–70. doi: 10.1111/ jch.13614

33. Zhang M, Liu D, Qin P, Liu Y, Sun X, Li H, et al. Association of metabolic score for insulin resistance and its 6-year change with incident type 2 diabetes mellitus. *J Diabetes.* (2021) 13:725–34. doi: 10.1111/1753-0407.13161

34. Lee JH, Kwon YJ, Park K, Lee HS, Park HK, Han JH, et al. Metabolic score for insulin resistance is inversely related to incident advanced liver fibrosis in patients with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Nutrients.* (2022) 14(15):3039. doi: 10.3390/nu14153039

35. Sjöholm A, Nyström T. Endothelial inflammation in insulin resistance. Lancet. (2005) 365:610-2. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(05)17912-4

36. Tabas I, Tall A, Accili D. The impact of macrophage insulin resistance on advanced atherosclerotic plaque progression. *Circ Res* (2010) 106:58–67. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.109.208488

37. Sitia S, Tomasoni L, Atzeni F, Ambrosio G, Cordiano C, Catapano A, et al. From endothelial dysfunction to atherosclerosis. *Autoimmun Rev* (2010) 9:830–4. doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2010.07.016

38. Poon AK, Meyer ML, Tanaka H, Selvin E, Pankow J, Zeng D, et al. Association of insulin resistance, from mid-life to late-life, with aortic stiffness in late-life: the atherosclerosis risk in communities study. *Cardiovasc Diabetol* (2020) 19:11. doi: 10.1186/s12933-020-0986-y

39. Moore SF, Williams CM, Brown E, Blair TA, Harper MT, Coward RJ, et al. Loss of the insulin receptor in murine megakaryocytes/platelets causes thrombocytosis and alterations in IGF signalling. *Cardiovasc Res* (2015) 107:9–19. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvv132

40. Santilli F, Vazzana N, Liani R, Guagnano MT, Davì G. Platelet activation in obesity and metabolic syndrome. *Obes Rev* (2012) 13:27–42. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-789X.2011.00930.x

41. Randriamboavonjy V, Fleming I. Insulin, insulin resistance, and platelet signaling in diabetes. *Diabetes Care* (2009) 32:528–30. doi: 10.2337/dc08-1942

42. Vinik AI, Erbas T, Park TS, Nolan R, Pittenger GL. Platelet dysfunction in type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* (2001) 24:1476–85. doi: 10.2337/diacare.24.8. 1476

43. Grandl G, Wolfrum C. Hemostasis, endothelial stress, inflammation, and the metabolic syndrome. *Semin Immunopathol* (2018) 40:215–24. doi: 10.1007/s00281-017-0666-5

44. Vigili de Kreutzenberg S, Fadini GP, Boscari F, Rossi E, Guerra S, Sparacino G, et al. Impaired hemodynamic response to meal intake in insulin-resistant subjects: an impedance cardiography approach. *Am J Clin Nutr* (2011) 93:926–33. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.110.003582

45. Gage MC, Yuldasheva NY, Viswambharan H, Sukumar P, Cubbon RM, Galloway S, et al. Endothelium-specific insulin resistance leads to accelerated atherosclerosis in areas with disturbed flow patterns: a role for reactive oxygen species. *Atherosclerosis*. (2013) 230:131–9. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis. 2013.06.017

46. Rusinek H, Ha J, Yau PL, Storey P, Tirsi A, Tsui WH, et al. Cerebral perfusion in insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* (2015) 35:95–102. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2014.173

47. Neeland IJ, Ross R, Després JP, Matsuzawa Y, Yamashita S, Shai I, et al. Visceral and ectopic fat, atherosclerosis, and cardiometabolic disease: A position statement. *Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol* (2019) 7:715–25. doi: 10.1016/S2213-8587 (19)30084-1

48. Kanter JE, Bornfeldt KE. Evidence stacks up that endothelial insulin resistance is a culprit in atherosclerosis. *Circ Res* (2013) 113:352–4. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.113.301998

49. Di Pino A, DeFronzo RA. Insulin resistance and atherosclerosis: Implications for insulin-sensitizing agents. *Endocr Rev* (2019) 40:1447–67. doi: 10.1210/er.2018-00141

50. Jin X, Chen H, Shi H, Fu K, Li J, Tian L, et al. Lipid levels and the risk of hemorrhagic stroke: A dose-response meta-analysis. *Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis* (2021) 31:23–35. doi: 10.1016/j.numecd.2020.10.014

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Yongjun Jiang, The Second Affiliated Hospital of Guangzhou Medical University, China

REVIEWED BY Qianyan He, First Affiliated Hospital of Jilin University, China Jiasheng Yu, Huazhong University of Science and Technology, China

*CORRESPONDENCE Chunhua Hang Mang_neurosurgery@163.com Wei Li Wei.li@nju.edu.cn

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

SPECIALTY SECTION This article was submitted to Clinical Diabetes, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

RECEIVED 08 November 2022 ACCEPTED 30 November 2022 PUBLISHED 15 December 2022

CITATION

Ding P-F, Zhang H-S, Wang J, Gao Y-Y, Mao J-N, Hang C-H and Li W (2022) Insulin resistance in ischemic stroke: Mechanisms and therapeutic approaches. *Front. Endocrinol.* 13:1092431. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2022.1092431

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Ding, Zhang, Wang, Gao, Mao, Hang and Li. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Insulin resistance in ischemic stroke: Mechanisms and therapeutic approaches

Peng-Fei Ding^{1†}, Hua-Sheng Zhang^{1,2†}, Jie Wang^{1†}, Yong-Yue Gao^{1,2}, Jian-Nan Mao^{1,2}, Chun-Hua Hang^{1,2} and Wei Li^{1,2*}

¹Department of Neurosurgery, Nanjing Drum Tower Hospital Clinical College of Nanjing Medical University, Nanjing, China, ²Department of Neurosurgery, Nanjing Drum Tower Hospital, The Affiliated Hospital of Nanjing University Medical School, Nanjing, China

The pathological condition of insulin resistance prevents the neuroprotective effects of insulin. Numerous studies have demonstrated that insulin resistance, as an independent risk factor for ischemic stroke, accelerates the formation of thrombosis and promotes the development of atherosclerosis, both of which are major mechanisms of ischemic stroke. Additionally, insulin resistance negatively affects the prognosis of patients with ischemic stroke regardless of whether the patient has diabetes, but the mechanisms are not well studied. We explored the association between insulin resistance and the primary mechanisms of brain injury in ischemic stroke (inflammation, oxidative stress, and neuronal damage), looking for potential causes of poor prognosis in patients with ischemic stroke due to insulin resistance. Furthermore, we summarize insulin resistance therapeutic approaches to propose new therapeutic directions for clinically improving prognosis in patients with ischemic stroke.

KEYWORDS

ischemic stroke, insulin resistance, atherosclerosis, embolism, therapeutic approaches

Introduction

Stroke incidence and patient prognosis have not changed significantly over the past few decades, despite significant advances in clinical interventions aimed at reducing stroke risk factors like hypertension, smoking, and diabetes. Stroke remains the secondleading cause of disability and death globally (1). Since energy metabolism is a prerequisite for life activity, many studies have examined disorders of energy metabolism in brain tissue, particularly insulin. Insulin protects brain tissue development by preventing ischemia, oxidative stress, and apoptosis-induced brain tissue damage, regulating cholesterol metabolism in neurons and astrocytes. Insulin

also can effectively alleviate cognitive dysfunction caused by Alzheimer's disease (2). Insulin resistance (IR) has long been linked to ischemic stroke, which makes up 87% of strokes and is increasing (3). IR, which is present in the majority of type II diabetes (T2D) patients, promotes the development of ischemic stroke and is associated with a poor prognosis (4, 5). One of the best-known effects of IR is the presence of hyperglycemia, which may negatively affect brain function through various mechanisms (6). This review evaluates studies on IR as an independent risk factor for ischemic stroke, with a particular focus on the mechanisms and therapy associated with IR and ischemic stroke. Firstly, we discuss the relationship between IR and the risk factors for ischemic stroke (hypertension, hyperlipidemia, etc.). Secondly, we discuss the potential causes of IR leading to poor outcomes in ischemic stroke patients. Lastly, we synthesize the research on IR inhibitors and ischemic stroke currently available and look ahead to a day when reducing IR may be a useful strategy for both preventing and treating ischemic stroke.

Normal brain insulin signaling and IR

Insulin is a well-known hormone secreted by pancreatic β cells, which regulates peripheral glucose metabolism. Insulin signaling from the central nervous system (CNS) regulates energy balance *via* complex mechanisms (7). The concentration of insulin in cerebrospinal fluid is correlated with the concentration in circulating plasma. Although it is still debated whether insulin can be produced in the CNS, circulating insulin can enter brain tissue *via* the (BBB) (8).

Neurons are the ultimate beneficiaries of brain tissue glucose uptake, consuming 85% of the energy needed by brain tissue (9). Brain tissue accounts for only about 2% of an adult's body weight but consumes about 20% of total body energy, and glucose metabolism produces even more than 95% of the ATP required by brain tissue, making glucose metabolism in brain tissue especially important (10). Glucose transporter 3 (GLUT3) and glucose transporter 4 (GLUT4) are found on the neuronal cell membrane, with GLUT4 serving as a critical determinant of glucose homeostasis and being highly dependent on insulin (11, 12). Under insulin stimulation, GLUT4 translocation from the cytoplasm to the cell membrane in neurons in the hippocampus and cortex has a glucose-promoting transport effect (13). Insulin not only maintains the balance of energy metabolism in brain tissue but also stimulates neurite outgrowth, modulates catecholamine release and uptake, regulates the expression and localization of N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA), α-amino-3hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid (AMPA) and γ aminobutyric acid (GABA) receptors, and modulates synaptic plasticity to enhance neuronal survival by inhibiting apoptosis (14).

Insulin needs to bind to insulin receptors (INSR) on plasma membranes to exert its known biological effects. Insulin

receptor, which consists of two extracellular α subunits and β subunits, are found in the brain and on most cells. In brain tissue, insulin receptors are mainly distributed in the hypothalamus, olfactory bulb, hippocampus, striatum, cerebral cortex, and cerebellum (14). Insulin first binds to the extracellular α subunits of insulin receptors, which induces the autophosphorylation of intracellular β subunits (15). INSR has two isoforms, A and B. Evidence shows that the brain only expresses the shorter form INSR-A rather than the full-length INSR-B, which differs from many peripheral tissues (16). The most classic INSR scaffold is the insulin receptor substrate (IRS) family, which has six isoforms (IRS1-6). IRS1 and IRS2 are assumed to mediate most of the metabolic effects of INSR activation (17). In brain tissue, insulin acts through IRS1, and IRS2 is strongly related to the activity of insulin-like growth factor 1(IGF-1) (16). By phosphorylating several IRS tyrosine residues, INSR attracts downstream signaling effectors to relay and enhance insulin responses. Tyrosine-phosphorylated IRS proteins active phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K) and then phosphorylate AKT to exert the known physiological effects of insulin (Figure 1) (17).

IR, as the name implies, is the failure of tissues to the normal response to insulin stimulation (18). IR appears earlier in brain tissue than in the periphery, suggesting that brain tissue is more vulnerable to IR, particularly in brain diseases such as ischemic stroke (14). There are four clinically accepted criteria for detecting the presence of IR in patients: (1) the gold standard assessment, homeostasis model assessment of IR (HOMA-IR); (2) oral glucose tolerance tests (OGTT); (3) C-peptide release test; and(4) triglyceride glucose (TyG) index, each with advantages and disadvantages (Table 1) (19-22). In addition, the TyG index combined with obesity indices, including body mass index (BMI), waist circumference (WC), and waist height ratio (WHtR) were found to be more accurate than the TyG index alone. TyG-BMI had the best ability to detect IR and the best consistency with HOMA-IR among them (23). However, TyG-BMI, TyG-WC, and TyG-WHtR share the same advantages and disadvantages as the TyG index. At the molecular level, while abnormalities in INSR number, receptor kinase activity, and various receptors for insulin action can all lead to IR production in tissues but abnormal serine phosphorylation of IRS blocking the PI3K/AKT pathway is thought to be the main cause of IR (17, 24). As a result, the ratio of serine phosphorylation to total phosphorylated IRS can be used as a marker of IR in either the brain or peripheral tissues, with a higher percentage indicating increased IR (25).

How IR leads to ischemic stroke

Ischemic stroke mechanisms are classified as embolism, large vessel disease, and small vessel disease (26). In up to two-thirds of acute stroke patients, abnormalities in glucose



TABLE 1	Four normal	methods	for	assessment	of	IR	in clinical.
---------	-------------	---------	-----	------------	----	----	--------------

Name	Method	advantage	Disadvantage
HOMA- IR	(Plasma insulin during fasting × plasma glucose during fasting)/22.5	Simple, minimally invasive, predicts fasting steady-state glucose and insulin levels	limitations because of significant heterogeneity of cut- off value and IR definitions; HOMA-IR may not be appropriate in patients with severely impaired or absent β -cell function
OGTT	After the overnight fast, fasting blood glucose levels were measured and then remeasured at the time point after drinking 75 g of glucose solution.	Simple, minimally invasive	Relatively crude measurement of glucose tolerance without measuring insulin sensitivity and insulin secretion components
C- peptide release test	After the overnight fast, fasting blood C- peptide levels were measured and then remeasured at the time point after drinking 75 g of glucose solution.	Simple, minimally invasive; Long half-life; It is not interfered with by insulin antibodies and can more accurately reflect the patient's β -cell function.	Relatively crude; Needs to be analyzed in conjunction with blood glucose and insulin
TyG index	Fasting triglyceride [mg/dL] × fasting glucose [mg/dL]/2	Simple, minimally invasive; Suitable for clinical and epidemiological studies	limitations because of significant heterogeneity of cut- off value and IR definitions

ndex, trigly nce tests; TyG ii

regulation (of which diabetes is a manifestation) are observed, and because ischemic stroke accounts for 87% of strokes, there have been numerous studies on T2D and ischemic stroke (3, 27). According to research, ischemic stroke and T2D share many causative factors, including IR and IR-associated syndrome. An earlier study found that 50% of 72 nondiabetic patients with transient ischemic attack (TIA) or ischemic stroke had significant IR (28). And in non-diabetic ischemic stroke patients, the value of HOMA-IR \geq 2. 5, suggesting the presence of IR, in more than 20% of cases (29). Numerous studies show that IR is a risk factor for ischemic stroke and can lead to the incidence of ischemic stroke (30). Based on past reviews and

contemporary research, this section will explain the relationship between IR and the two main causes of ischemic strokeembolism and atherosclerosis-and how it influences the occurrence and progression of ischemic stroke (Figure 2).

IR promotes ischemic stroke through embolism

Ischemic stroke is most frequently caused by embolism. Most embolisms are blood clots that arise from the heart due to heart disease (cardiogenic embolism). Atrial fibrillation, heart



valve disease, and myocardial infarction or cardiomyopathy brought on by excessive blood pressure are common cardiac disorders that cause stroke (26). Thrombosis is commonly considered to be a pathological hemostatic deviation caused by coagulation and platelet activation. The formation of an intravascular thrombus (clot) and vascular occlusion constitute thrombosis. Ischemic stroke occurs when dislodged clots move and block cerebral blood vessels (31). Interventions using antiplatelet agents to prevent platelet activation and thrombosis are known to reduce the incidence and severity of ischemic strokes. The metabolic environment of T2D includes IR, hyperglycemia, excessive release of free fatty acids, and other metabolic abnormalities affecting blood vessel walls as a result of a variety of events such as endothelial dysfunction and platelet hyperactivation. Compared to non-diabetes, T2D had a two-to four-fold higher risk of recurrent atherosclerotic thrombotic events and vascular complications. The activation of these events causes even more vasoconstriction and promotes thrombosis (32). IR, the key role of T2D, has also attracted the interest of researchers. A rising number of studies are focusing on the connection between IR and thrombosis. Researchers found that IR can impair endothelial cell function and enhance platelet adhesion, activation, and aggregation, resulting in the formation of thrombosis (33). Endothelial cells serve several functions, including pro- and anti-coagulation, which are balanced under normal conditions. When endothelial cell function is impaired, the risk of thrombosis increases (34). In IR, the PI3K pathway is impaired, resulting in decreased NO (vasodilator) production, whereas the MAPK pathway is activated, leading to increased ET-1 (vasoconstrictor) production and ultimately endothelial dysfunction (35). Excessive free fatty acids (FFA) release caused by IR and excess FFA may cause lipotoxicity, which leads to increased expression of coagulation tissue factors (e.g., PAI-1) via the same mechanism as glucotoxicity, resulting in a prothrombotic state (36). Furthermore, FFA can set off a vicious cycle by activating several pathways which increases the percentage of IRS1 serine phosphorylation (37). Chronic hyperglycemia and decreased serum paraoxonase/arylesterase 1 (PON-1) activity may impair high-density lipoprotein's (HDL) anti-inflammatory capacity. Eventually, serum tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α), interleukin-6 (IL-6), and C-reactive protein (CRP), which respond to inflammatory levels, were eventually elevated, indicating a link between the inflammatory response caused by IR and endothelial dysfunction (38). In addition, IR, assessed by HOMA-IR, was associated with endothelial dysfunction in patients with chest pain and non-diabetic patients with normal myocardial perfusion (39).

10.3389/fendo.2022.1092431

Several studies have shown that IR promotes vascular occlusion and cardiovascular disease (CVD) development by influencing platelet adhesion and aggregation (32). Platelets' major function in the body is to support primary hemostasis and intravascular blood flow. Platelet adhesion, aggregation, and release are the three steps in the platelet activation process. Adhesion to the subendothelial extracellular matrix occurs through the initial interaction of the matrix with specific receptors on the platelet, including the GP1b/V/IX complex bound to the Von Willebrand factor and the GPVI and αIIβ1 receptors bound to the collagen component of the extracellular matrix on the platelet surface. Firm adhesion leads to initial clot or thrombus formation, and activated platelets bound within the thrombus will begin to take up new platelets from the circulation via platelet-platelet interactions mediated by integrin receptor αIIbβ3. Platelets express two purinergic receptors, P2Y1 and P2Y12, which have been shown to play an important role in platelet activation, one of which (P2Y12) is a target for antiplatelet therapy (40). Treatment with clopidogrel and aspirin improves prognosis in patients with cerebral infarction without increasing the risk of moderate to severe bleeding (41). The effect of hyperinsulinemia on platelets is complex and varies between insulin-resistant patients and healthy individuals. In healthy individuals, insulin reduces platelet aggregation and the release of pro-aggregation agents by facilitating the transfer of magnesium to platelets (such as thromboxane B2) (42). Insulin naturally inhibits platelet hyperactivity. It makes platelets more sensitive to prostacyclin (PGI2) and increases endothelial cell production of PGI2 and nitric oxide (NO), allowing platelets to maintain normal function. Platelet hyperactivation favors macrovascular and microvascular events when IR occurs, which may explain why platelets adhere to the vascular endothelium more frequently in T2D patients than in healthy individuals (43). In addition, hyperglycemia may activate platelets through miR-144 and miR-223 to downregulate IRS1 and upregulate P2Y12 expression in the platelets via IRS1/PI3K/ AKT pathways (44).

IR facilitates ischemic stroke via atherosclerosis

Atherosclerosis is another common underlying cause of ischemic stroke (26). Atherosclerosis is a chronic inflammatory disease of large and medium-sized arteries that can lead to ischemic heart disease, stroke, and peripheral vascular disease collectively referred to as CVD (45). Increasing evidence has demonstrated that atherosclerosis is a major cause of ischemic stroke (46). Furthermore, there is strong evidence that IR or metabolic syndrome caused by IR contributes to the pathogenesis of ischemic stroke by promoting the formation of atherosclerosic (47). According to epidemiological studies, hyperinsulinemia is an

independent risk factor for atherosclerosis. Hyperinsulinemia caused by IR can exacerbate atherosclerosis by promoting vascular inflammation, vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMCs) development, a pathological cholesterol profile, hypertension, and immune cell recruitment to the endothelium (48). The relationship between inflammation and T2D can be traced back to the 1950s. At the molecular level, IR is promoted when macrophage polarization shifts from an alternative M2 (antiinflammatory) activation state maintained by STAT6 and PPARs to a classical M1 (pro-inflammatory) activation state driven by NF-B, AP1. In short, inflammation promotes the development of IR (49). In contrast, researchers gave a 4-hour insulin intervention to healthy volunteers with normal glucose tolerance and no history of diabetes, took biopsies of their lateral femoral muscles, and discovered noticeably elevated levels of related inflammatory genes (50). We are aware of a mutual relationship between IR and inflammation. With both protective and pathogenic roles, monocyte-macrophage lineage cells and VSMCs are two key participants in the atherosclerotic process. Proliferation of VSMCs promotes plaque growth while also forming the atheroma's fibrous cap (51). Hyperinsulinemia, which is caused by IR, is a potential growth factor that promotes its growth through the MAPK pathway, which catalyzes the phosphorylation of transcription factors that stimulate VSMCs growth, proliferation, and differentiation (52). It has been demonstrated that IR-related inflammation can also promote the development of VSMCs (53). C-peptide, produced by the cleavage of proinsulin in the β -cell. It is secreted equimolarly with the other cleavage product, insulin (54). C-peptide study extends to our knowledge of the mechanisms that promote VSMCs proliferation in hyperinsulinemia conditions (55). PI3K/ AKT and ERK1/2-MAPK are thought to be critical signaling pathways controlling VSMCs. Through the activation of the protein tyrosine kinase Src, which can function as an intermediary in signaling networks that link G-protein-coupled receptors with downstream signaling cascades like the PI3K/Akt and the Ras/MAPK pathway, C-peptide can stimulate the growth of VSMCs (56, 57).

Atherosclerosis develops as a result of a disturbed cholesterol homeostasis balance (58). Numerous studies have shown that IR leads to disorders of lipid metabolism (59). In comparison to the normal metabolic state, insulin resistance promotes excess *de novo* lipogenesis as well as the production and secretion of verylow-density lipoprotein (VLDL) (60). Additionally, IR can accelerate the production of connective tissue in blood vessel walls and the aggregation of LDL cholesterol into arterial smooth muscle, both of which directly accelerate the development of atherosclerosis and, eventually, the occurrence of an ischemic stroke (47).

Hypertension is frequently regarded as a major cause of hemorrhagic stroke, as well as a risk factor for ischemic stroke (3). IR and hypertension are both independent risk factors for CVD, and a growing number of studies are beginning to recognize

the link between these two diseases that promote the formation and progression of atherosclerosis, which together lead to CVD (61). Despite the fact that a short period of insulin stimulation did not significantly increase blood pressure in non-diabetic subjects, the researchers acknowledge that IR is directly correlated with the severity of hypertension (62). In a subsequent study, the researchers prolonged the insulin intervention and discovered that chronic insulin administration can significantly raise the blood pressure of lean rats (63). Leptin is crucial for controlling body weight, plays a role in the development of the IR syndrome, and is associated with cardiovascular disease. Increased sympathetic activity mediated by leptin may cause short- and long-term alterations in blood pressure through central and peripheral effects, which may help to explain how IR affects blood pressure (64). Although studies in humans appear controversial, the role of insulin in promoting antidiuretic effects and stimulating sympathetic nervous system activation has been confirmed as a potential mechanism by which insulin may elevate blood pressure (65). Furthermore, animal studies have shown that long-term insulin administration accelerates the development of atherosclerosis (47).

How IR affects the progression of ischemic stroke

Stroke prevention and treatment are divided into two parts. Primary prevention includes modifying one's lifestyle and treating risk factors such as hypertension, diabetes mellitus, etc. Secondary prevention includes surgical intervention and treatment of IR, etc. (66). In clinical studies, researchers have found that IR is independently associated with poor functional outcomes after acute ischemic stroke, regardless of whether the patient has T2D (5, 67). However, at the mechanistic level, it has not been well studied how IR negatively affects the prognosis of patients with ischemic stroke. Starting with the potential damage caused by IR, we summarize the potential mechanisms by which IR contributes to the poor prognosis of ischemic stroke patients in this section.

IR and inflammation

The inflammatory response is believed to play a crucial part in the cerebral damage caused by an ischemic stroke (68). Microglia are important immune cells in brain tissue. Brain microglia are activated in response to ischemia. On the one hand, activated microglia secrete pro-inflammatory factors such as TNF- α and interleukin-1 β (IL-1 β), which cause cellular damage; on the other hand, activated microglia have phagocytic and major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class II-restricted antigenpresenting properties, which help remove dead tissue and debris after ischemia. Furthermore, activated microglia can promote the production of neurotrophic growth factors such as brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) (69, 70). This is related to the state of microglia polarization. Microglia polarization refers to the development of a classically activated (M1, pro-inflammatory) or alternatively activated (M2, anti-inflammatory) phenotype of activated microglia (71). M1 and M2 are in a dynamic equilibrium under normal physiological conditions, but in ischemic stroke, M2 is converted to M1 (72). Severe ischemic injury accompanied by a pro-inflammatory environment can produce and release large amounts of inflammatory factors causing ischemic damage to brain tissue, among which IL-6 and TNF- α can also lead to an increase in neutrophils in circulating dead brain tissue. Increased neutrophil counts not only correlate with infarct size but also can disrupt the BBB (73). Obesity can induce activation of IKKB, leading to nuclear translocation of NF-KB and, as a result, the production of various inflammatory markers and potential mediators, and obesity can also co-promote phosphorylation of IRS1 at serine sites (ser302 and ser307) through JNK activation, which together leads to the development of IR (74). A majority of studies have found that inflammation plays a significant role in the development of IR, some other research has also shown that IR actually promotes the development of an inflammatory response. Both sides agree that inflammation and IR feed off each other in a vicious cycle (49). In both diet-induced obesity and genetically (mTORC2-knockout) induced adipose-specific IR, researchers discovered that IR causes local accumulation of proinflammation macrophages. IR produces the chemokine monocyte chemoattractant protein 1 (MCP1), which recruits monocytes and activates pro-inflammatory macrophages (75). Researchers discovered that blocking glucose oxidative metabolism not only prevented macrophage polarization to the M2 phenotype but also drove macrophages into the M1 type. Simultaneously, forcing an M1 macrophage to undergo oxidative metabolism boosts the M2 phenotype (76, 77). IR prevents glucose from entering neurons for oxidative phosphorylation, which explains the potential cause of IR-induced inflammation in terms of macrophage metabolic reprogramming.

IR and oxidative stress

Oxidative stress and inflammation are two key points in ischemic stroke, and there has been considerable evidence in recent years that oxidative stress, associated with the overproduction of reactive oxygen species (ROS), is the underlying mechanism of brain injury in stroke (78). In ischemic stroke, excessive ROS production disrupts the balance of oxidant and antioxidant composition, resulting in oxidative stress (79). ROS are naturally occurring small molecule by products of oxygen metabolism that include superoxide anion radicals (O2⁻), hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂), and hydroxyl radicals (-OH). The most reactive substance, -OH, can damage polyunsaturated fatty acids, causing loss of biofilm integrity, proteins, and enzymes, as well as affecting nucleic acids' functional qualities and producing mutations that eventually result in cellular senescence or death (80). ROS are beneficial in certain physiological processes such as cell signaling, induction of pro-mitotic responses, immune defense, cellular senescence, apoptosis, and breakdown of toxic compounds. However, most studies indicate that ROS causes cellular damage and impaired function during biological stress (81). ROS can react with lipids

result in cellular senescence or death (80). ROS are beneficial in certain physiological processes such as cell signaling, induction of pro-mitotic responses, immune defense, cellular senescence, apoptosis, and breakdown of toxic compounds. However, most studies indicate that ROS causes cellular damage and impaired function during biological stress (81). ROS can react with lipids to form peroxides, which are then degraded to aldehydes (e.g., hydroxynonenal) that are toxic to neurons and white matter in the brain, induce apoptosis, and are significantly associated with focal ischemia in rats (82). Increased ROS production after transient global ischemia upregulates p53 upregulated apoptosis regulator (PUMA) and Bcl-2 and Bax in neurons, and PUMA, along with anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 or pro-apoptotic Bax, plays an important role in ischemic neuronal death (83, 84). The effects of IR and oxidative stress also appear to be reciprocal. Oxidative stress-induced oxidative damage markers such as malondialdehyde (MDA), advanced glycation end products (AGEs), and 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine (8-OH-dG) were found to reduce insulin sensitivity in skeletal muscle cells and adipocytes (85). Some investigators believe that oxidative stress can phosphorylate IRS proteins by activating the IKK β /NF- κ B and JNK pathways, resulting in IRS degradation (86). Furthermore, some researchers believe that metabolic disturbances caused by peripheral IR may be the source of oxidative stress in brain tissue. IR increases FFA and promotes glucotoxicity and lipotoxicity and promotes NF-KB nuclear translocation to increase ROS production (87). Mitochondria are the main source of ROS, and in recent years, researchers have recently begun to study the relationship between mitochondrial function and IR. On the one side, researchers think in some cases, the reduced mitochondrial function may be a major cause of IR. They found that increased intracellular fatty acyl CoA and diglycerides in myocytes as a result of reduced β-oxidation due to mitochondrial dysfunction or increased plasma transport, activating serine/threonine kinases such as protein kinase C (PKC) in skeletal muscle. This, in turn, activates IRS1 serine residues, resulting in IR (88). Obesity is a common cause of IR. The 75-kDA glucose regulatory protein (GRP75) is downregulated in mice fed a high-fat diet (HFD); however, increasing GRP75 prevents HFD-induced obesity and IR. GRP75 is required for mitochondrial homeostasis because it is a component of the mitochondrial mass control system and mitochondrial-associated membranes. It can improve insulin sensitivity by regulating mitochondrial function by controlling the turnover of the mitochondrial-supercomplex (89). Furthermore, insulin is required for the maintenance of mitochondrial function. Researchers recently discovered that insulin deprivation not only resulted in decreased efficiency of ATP production by isolated muscle mitochondria but also increased degradation of mitochondrial proteins in streptozotocin (STZ)-induced diabetic mice treated continuously with insulin implants and mice that had their insulin implants removed after re-establishing healthy glycemic control. This increase in protein degradation could be attributed to increased expression of the mitochondrial autophagy marker protein (Beclin) (90). To better understand the connection between IR and mitochondrial function, researchers used IRS1 and IRS2 double-knockout mice to mimic IR. This study revealed increased expression of several forkhead box O1 (Foxo1) target genes in the liver of double knockout mice, including heme oxygenase-1 (Hmox1), which disrupts complexes III and IV in the respiratory chain and reduces the NAD+/NADH ratio and ATP production (91).

IR and neuronal injury

Neurons are the most fundamental structural and functional elements of the nervous system. There is widespread agreement that prompt and effective neuroprotection following an ischemic stroke can significantly improve patients' prognoses. In clinical practice, drugs (e.g., gangliosides) are widely used as neuroprotective agents in patients with ischemic stroke. However, the actual mechanism of neuronal death after ischemic stroke remains unknown. We discuss the association of IR with these mechanisms based on a recent review of the mechanisms of neuronal death after ischemic stroke (92). Ischemic stroke causes a large release of the neuroexcitatory transmitter glutamate, which leads to excessive activation of NMDA receptors and allows a large inward flow of calcium ions. Excessive intracellular calcium ion accumulation activates many calcium-dependent proteases, lipases, and deoxyribonucleases, leading to cell death. Moreover, calcium overload also causes the release of apoptotic factors from the mitochondria, which induces apoptosis (93). Excitotoxicity and inflammatory responses can cause not only receptor-interacting protein kinase 1 (RIPK1) activation to promote neuronal cell necrosis, but also DNA damage. Once DNA is damaged, p53 can promote ferroptosis by inhibiting SLC7A11 expression or promoting spermidine/spermine N1-acetyltransferase 1(SAT1) and glutaminase 2 (GLS2) expression (94, 95). After an ischemic stroke, oxygen and glucose transport are restricted, anaerobic oxidative metabolism takes over as the primary source of neuronal ATP, and energy supply exceeds demand, resulting in neuronal apoptosis (96). oxygen-glucose deprivation also inhibits the AKT pathway leading to decreased mTORC1 activity, a classical pathway that blocks autophagy activation (97). Excessive ROS accumulation due to mitochondrial dysfunction activates FOXO3, increasing the abundance of LC3 to promote autophagosome generation, and excessive autophagy can increase neuronal apoptosis (98). Autophagy response dysfunction causes adipocyte dysfunction, and the development of IR. IR induces glucotoxicity, which exacerbates

10.3389/fendo.2022.1092431

oxidative stress, inflammation, and endoplasmic reticulum stress caused by lipotoxicity, further impairing the autophagy response (99). Furthermore, our team found that IR inhibits GLUT4 membrane translocation, leading to the apoptosis of neurons due to insufficient glucose uptake. Inhibiting neuronal IR attenuates neuronal apoptosis (100). All of this suggests that IR could cause neuronal death. According to research, ischemic stroke patients' declining memory and cognitive function may be caused by neural synaptic plasticity dysfunction (101, 102). Synaptic plasticity is an activity-dependent change in the strength of neuronal connections and has long been recognized as an important component of learning and memory (103). Considering that insulin is required for neurosynaptic function, IR also has an impact on neuronal function. It has the ability to alter synaptic plasticity in neurons (104). Neuronal injury may be responsible for poor clinical outcomes such as worsening neurological function and a poorer functional outcome at 3 months in patients with ischemic stroke due to IR. A new study discovered that maternal HFDdependent IR impairs multigenerational synaptic plasticity, learning, and memory (105). By inducing IR in female mice with HFD and evaluating hippocampus-dependent synaptic plasticity and memory in female offspring (no difference between females and males), researchers found that offspring novelty recognition experimental preference indices were lower than controls and that only BDNF was reduced in all three generations of offspring mice. Epigenetic inhibition of exonspecific BDNF expression in offspring may explain how HFDinduced IR multi-generationally impairs synaptic plasticity, learning, and memory. Furthermore, maternal administration of BDNF or lack of pro-IR gene p66Shc abrogated the

transmission of HFD-dependent cognitive dysfunction to offspring.

How to treat IR in ischemic stroke patients

T2D is an established risk factor for ischemic stroke, however, numerous research has revealed that many ischemic stroke patients who do not have T2D but do have IR also have a significantly worse prognosis than those who do not have IR. Insulin is important for maintaining the functional integrity of the brain, and peripheral and central insulin dysfunction due to IR may be an independent risk factor for stroke. IR treatment is an important component of the secondary prevention of ischemic stroke (66). Increasing CNS insulin concentrations or CNS insulin sensitivity may be effective not only in preventing ischemic stroke but also in improving the prognosis of ischemic stroke patients. We discuss the treatment of IR in terms of nonpharmacological modalities, insulin therapy, and increasing insulin sensitivity (Table 2).

Non-pharmacological modalities

Lifestyle changes, including a healthy diet, weight loss, smoking cessation, and appropriate physical activity are wellknown ways to improve peripheral insulin sensitivity and are considered primary prevention of ischemic stroke (66). Obesity is associated with an increased prevalence of vascular risk factors, and obesity is typically the primary cause of IR. In the

Therapeutic approach	Method	Mechanism
	Healthy diet	Improve insulin sensitivity
Non-pharmacological modalities	Smoking cessation	Improve insulin sensitivity
	Exercise	Improve insulin sensitivity
Intranasal insulin	Intranasal insulin	Activate AKT
	Thiazolidinediones	Activate PPAR-γ
	Metformin	Activate AMPK
Insulin sensitizers	Statins	Regulate lipid metabolism
	Astaxanthin, α-ketoglutarate	Inhibit mTOR/S6K1
GLP-1 receptor agonists	Semaglutide, Exendin-4, etc.	Active GLP-1 receptor
PPAR-y, peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor y; AMPK, AMP-activated	protein kinase; GLP-1, glucagon-like peptide-1. IR, insulin resistance.	1

INTERSTROKE research, obesity was responsible for 82% and 90% of the population-attributable risk for ischemic and hemorrhagic stroke, respectively (106). The researchers discovered that a healthy vegetarian diet was substantially associated with a lower risk of overall stroke and that vegetarian diet was unrelated to stroke in a follow-up of 3,015 ischemic strokes and 853 hemorrhagic strokes (107). Compared with the control condition, folic acid was associated with a lower risk of stroke [relative risk (RR)= 0.80, confidence interval (CI) =0.67-0.96], whereas combined calcium plus vitamin D intake was associated with an increased risk (RR=1.17, CI=1.05-1.30) (108). Dietary control in diabetic patients is a simple, effective, safe, and efficient way to improve IR (109). Researchers identified smoking and exposure to secondhand smoke as definite risk factors for stroke in a comprehensive review of the Global Burden of Disease Study 2019 (110). Researchers found that both male and female smokers (cigarettes + ecigarettes and cigarettes or e-cigarettes) were more likely to develop IR than non-smokers (male, dual: odds ratio (OR)=2.19, CI=1.39-3.44; single: OR=1.78, CI=1.43-2.22; female, dual: OR=2.32, CI=1.01-5.34; single: OR=1.76, CI=1.28-2.42) (111). There is sufficient evidence to incorporate cardiopulmonary and mixed training involving walking into post-stroke rehabilitation programs. Cardiopulmonary training, as well as, to a lesser extent, mixed training, improves movement and balance and thus reduces disability during or after conventional stroke treatment (112). Exercise and IR have a well-established link.

IRS1 and GLUT4 mRNA levels were lower in the proliferating endometrium of patients with polycystic ovaries compared with BMI-matched controls. Lifestyle changes combined with diet and exercise resulted in improved menstrual patterns in 65% of overweight/obese women with polycystic ovary syndrome, and significantly higher IRS1 and GLUT1 mRNA levels were found in the endometrium of these women with improved menstrual function, suggesting that lifestyle interventions can improve insulin sensitivity in patients (113). Recent studies have consistently shown that moderate repetitive exercise for 30 minutes or longer at least three times per week for at least eight weeks improves insulin sensitivity in patients with diabetes, obesity, and metabolic syndrome. Improved insulin sensitivity may be associated with weight loss (114). In summary, lifestyle changes are not only an important part of the primary prevention of ischemic stroke, but they can also play an important role in the treatment of IR in the secondary prevention of ischemic stroke.

Intranasal insulin

IR is essentially a decrease in insulin cellular utilization, and exogenous insulin supplementation is also an effective way to increase intracellular insulin concentrations. Insulin administration in stroke patients has shifted from intravenous to intranasal. In a meta-analysis including 9 studies (1,491 patients), there was no statistically significant difference in the incidence of mortality (OR=1.16, CI= 0.89-1.49) and improvement in neurological function (OR=1.01, CI=0.81-1.26) in patients treated with intravenous insulin compared to controls. However, the odds of any hypoglycemia (OR=8.19, CI=5.60-11.98) and symptomatic hypoglycemia (OR=6.15, CI=1.88-20.15) were significantly higher in patients receiving intravenous insulin therapy (115). The reason for this phenomenon may be that although peripheral insulin injections are the classical way to treat T2D, they may induce hypoglycemia in stroke patients with only an insulin-resistant state that has not yet developed T2D, and this hypoglycemia can cause secondary brain damage, and peripheral insulin injections may be ineffective due to impaired insulin transport by BBB. As a result, researchers have concentrated on intranasal insulin administration as a neuroprotective treatment for ischemic stroke. Intranasal administration is a safe and effective method of bypassing the BBB and increasing distribution to the CNS without the downsides of systemic side effects or first-pass metabolism while reducing IR (116). Investigators discovered that the incidence of vascular disease was not significantly higher in the insulin group than in the placebo group in a clinical study examining the safety of intranasal insulin administration for the treatment of Alzheimer disease dementia, also demonstrating that intranasal insulin administration is safe (117). Intranasal insulin administration reduced cerebral infarction and neurological deficits and increased phosphorylation of Akt and endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) proteins in STZ-induced diabetic rats with focal cerebral ischemia-reperfusion injury. When insulin is combined with N-iminoethyl-L-ornithine, an eNOS inhibitor, the beneficial effects of insulin on infarct volume and neurological deficits in ischemia-reperfusion diabetic rats are inhibited, but the hypoglycemic effect of insulin is not affected (118). Another hemorrhagic stroke study found that administering 1 IU of intranasal insulin significantly reduced hematoma volume, brain edema, and BBB permeability in intracerebral hemorrhageinduced mice. The researchers discovered that after intranasal insulin administration, the expression of AKT (Ser473) and GSK3 (Ser9) in perihematomal tissue was significantly increased. Insulin binding to its receptor activated AKT through serine phosphorylation at position 437, and the activated AKT promoted GSK3ß phosphorylation at Ser9, which inactivated GSK3β. GSK3β was associated with neuronal death, and GSK3β over-activation induces neuronal degeneration and reduces the expression of claudin-1 and claudin-3, the major components of BBB tight junctions. The activation of the AKT/GSK3 signaling pathway by intranasal insulin may be the mechanism by which intranasal insulin administration improves neurological function in mice with cerebral hemorrhage (119). The evidence for intranasal insulin administration in protecting neurological function is sufficient, and intranasal insulin administration is a potential therapeutic modality for improving IR and restoring neurological function in ischemic stroke. In short, AKT is an essential pathway for insulin to exert its physiological effects, and although clinical trials of intranasal insulin administration for ischemic stroke need to be supplemented, the evidence for intranasal insulin administration in protecting neurological function is sufficient.

Insulin sensitizers

Another viable strategy is to use insulin sensitizers to directly combat IR. Despite the fact that there have been few studies on insulin sensitizers in ischemic stroke, we have identified a number of useful insulin sensitizers based on previous research in T2D patients. Thiazolidinediones (TZDs) reduce insulin resistance directly by activating peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor γ (PPAR- γ), which promote mesenchymal stem cell differentiation into adipocytes, promote lipogenesis in peripheral adipocytes, lower hepatic and peripheral triglycerides, reduce visceral adipocyte activity, and enhance adiponectin (120). Two common TZDs are pioglitazone and rosiglitazone, both of which are PPAR-y agonists. 3,876 patients who had recently experienced an ischemic stroke or TIA and had HOMA-IR > 3.0 but no T2D were split into two groups in a multicenter, double-blind experiment (pioglitazone or placebo). They discovered pioglitazone not only lowers the risk of T2D (hazard ratio (HR)=0.48, CI=0.33-0.69) but also the incidence of stroke and myocardial infarction (HR=0.76, CI=0.62-0.93) (121). 5,039 people with stroke or TIA participated in a metaanalysis of 5 RCTs, of which 4 evaluated the medication pioglitazone and 1 rosiglitazone (122). Additionally, it was discovered that PPAR-y agonists, as opposed to a placebo, lower the incidence of recurrent stroke (RR=0.66, CI=0.44-0.99). Researchers discovered that PPAR-y agonists decreased the composite outcome of major vascular events, such as cardiovascular death, non-fatal myocardial infarction, or nonfatal stroke total occurrences (RR=0.73, CI=0.54-0.99) in a single experiment with 984 patients. Since it doesn't result in hypoglycemia, metformin, the most often used medication to treat T2D, is arguably the subject of the most research. Metformin exerts its activity through two main mechanisms: AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK)-dependent and AMPKindependent modalities. When metformin activates AMPK, it can increase fatty acid oxidation by inhibiting the phosphorylation of acetyl coenzyme A carboxylase, ultimately improving lipid metabolism and insulin sensitivity (123). Metformin also has neuroprotective benefits in ischemic stroke by activating the AMPK pathway. Activated AMPK reduces neuroinflammation by inhibiting the release of inflammatory markers, decreasing ROS generation to reduce oxidative stress, and promoting autophagy. Furthermore, by reducing glutamate release, AMPK activation prevents glutamate excitotoxicityinduced apoptosis (124). Statins are lipid-lowering medications

that are primarily used to treat cardiovascular disorders caused by high blood lipid levels, such as hyperlipidemia, hypertension, atherosclerotic heart disease, and others. Previous research has shown that long-term pravastatin plus captopril treatment improves the progression of IR and associated risk factors (hyperinsulinemia, hypercholesterolemia) (125). Another study came to the same conclusion, showing that in ob/ob micewhich developed obesity and IR due to a loss of functioning leptin, the infarct volume was considerably higher after middle cerebral artery occlusion (MCAO) than in wild-type or lean mice. Short-term treatment with rosuvastatin (10 mg/kg/day for 3 days) did not reduce infarct volume in wild-type and lean mice, but significantly reduced infarct volume in ob/ob mice with IR (126). However, ten weeks of intensive atorvastatin (40 mg/d) treatment increased the emergence of insulin resistance and insulin secretion in participants without diabetes (127). This conflicting outcome indicates that statins for insulin resistance still require additional experimental confirmation. Apart from this, several medicines (e.g., α-ketoglutarate, astaxanthin) can reduce IR and increase neuronal survival by decreasing aberrant serine phosphorylation of IRS1 directly via inhibiting mTOR/ S6K1 (100, 128). In summary, there is substantial evidence that insulin sensitizers can boost brain insulin sensitivity, successfully treat ischemic stroke, and improve neurological function.

GLP-1 receptor agonists

Glucagon-like peptide-1 (GLP-1) maintains glucose metabolism stability by increasing insulin production and suppressing glucagon secretion, enhancing cell proliferation and growth, and avoiding cell excitotoxicity and death (129). GLP-1 receptors (GLP-1Rs) are found throughout the CNS (130). GLP-1 receptor agonists (GLP-1RAs) not only be used to treat T2D by increasing peripheral insulin sensitivity but have also been found to increase neuronal sensitivity to insulin (131, 132). In a meta-analysis of 33,457 subjects, GLP-1RAs treatment was found to reduce the incidence of major adverse cardiovascular events (cardiovascular death, non-fatal myocardial infarction, and non-fatal stroke) compared to placebo (HR= 0.90, CI=0.82-0.99) and did not cause adverse effects such as severe hypoglycemia (133). Another metaanalysis, which included 35 preclinical studies, 11 retrospective database studies, 7 cardiovascular outcomes trials, and 4 prospective clinical studies, found that administration of GLP-1RAs after stroke reduced infarct volume, apoptosis, inflammatory responses, and oxidative stress, while also promoting neurogenesis, angiogenesis, and increased cerebral blood flow to exert neuroprotective effects. Furthermore, in cardiovascular outcome trials, dulaglutide and semaglutide were observed to minimize the risk of stroke (134). Exendin-4, another GLP-1RAs, reduces the activation of astrocyte-derived matrix metalloproteinase-9 (MMP-9), vascular endothelial



growth factor (VEGF-A), MCP1, and chemokine C-X-C motif ligand 1 (CXCL-1) by oxygen-glucose deprivation (OGD), as well as the activation of the JAK2/STAT3 signaling pathway by OGD. Exendin-4 dramatically improved neurological function scores and reduced infarct volume in MCAO rats, yielding similar outcomes (135). Taken together, GLP-1RAs are a very promising medicine for the treatment of IR in ischemic stroke, but additional clinical trial evidence is required.

Conclusions and perspectives

Insulin is essential for brain function. IR, which leads to insulin dysregulation, can cause neurological damage via a variety of mechanisms. Numerous studies have shown that IR is not just a feature of T2D, but it also plays a key role in the development and progression of ischemic stroke. IR is an independent risk factor for ischemic stroke, IR contributes to the development of ischemic stroke by promoting thrombosis and atherosclerosis formation. IR, which is associated with a poor prognosis in ischemic stroke patients, exacerbates the inflammatory response, oxidative stress, and neuronal damage. Current IR treatment in patients with ischemic stroke is based on medicine selection based on T2D treatment experiences, such as insulin, insulin sensitizers, and GLP-1RAs. In many studies, insulin sensitizers and GLP-1RAs had no major side effects in patients with ischemic stroke, however, the use of insulin has attracted controversy. Although peripheral insulin injection therapy is the preferred treatment for T2D, it has a number of negative effects in ischemic stroke patients, and safer and more effective intranasal insulin administration is becoming more common (Figure 3). However, these studies still have some limitations, the first of which is the dispute over how to identify IR. For instance, while some authors consider HOMA-IR >3 to validate the diagnosis of IR, others define IR as HOMA-IR \geq 2.5. Although ethnicity may be a factor in the cut-off value heterogeneity, a consistent scoring standard can

boost the credibility of experimental findings. Secondly, further research is needed to fully understand the variety of roles that IR plays in ischemic stroke. Aside from the inhibitory effects of insulin on the regulation of glucose metabolism, inflammatory response, oxidative stress, neuronal function, and vascular function, there could be additional mechanisms that modulate ischemic stroke that is independent of the insulin signaling pathway. Overall, there is mounting proof that IR is an independent risk factor for ischemic stroke and a major component in poor patient prognosis. The prevention and treatment of ischemic stroke may benefit from a systematic understanding of the mechanisms behind IR in ischemic stroke.

Author contributions

P-FD wrote the manuscript. H-SZ, JW, C-HH and WL contributions to design of the work. Y-YG and J-NM made suggestions for some of the work. C-HH and WL revised the work. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Funding

This work was supported by grants from the National Natural Science Foundation of China (82130037, 81971122 for C.-H.H., NO. 82171323 for W.L., NO. 82101456 for Y.-Y.G.) and Natural Science Foundation of Jiangsu Province, China (BK20201113 for W.L.).

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated

References

1. Johnson CO, Nguyen M, Roth GA, Nichols E, Alam T, Abate D, et al. Global, regional, and national burden of stroke, 1990–2016: A systematic analysis for the global burden of disease study 2016. *Lancet Neurol* (2019) 18(5):439–58. doi: 10.1016/s1474-4422(19)30034-1

2. Agrawal R, Reno CM, Sharma S, Christensen C, Huang Y, Fisher SJ. Insulin action in the brain regulates both central and peripheral functions. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* (2021) 321(1):E156–e63. doi: 10.1152/ ajpendo.00642.2020

3. Saini V, Guada L, Yavagal DR. Global epidemiology of stroke and access to acute ischemic stroke interventions. *Neurology* (2021) 97(20 Supplement 2):S6. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000012781

4. Wieberdink RG, Koudstaal PJ, Hofman A, Witteman JCM, Breteler MMB, Arfan Ikram M. Insulin resistance and the risk of stroke and stroke subtypes in the nondiabetic elderly. *Am J Epidemiol* (2012) 176(8):699–707. doi: 10.1093/aje/kws149

5. Ago T, Matsuo R, Hata J, Wakisaka Y, Kuroda J, Kitazono T, et al. Insulin resistance and clinical outcomes after acute ischemic stroke. *Neurology* (2018) 90 (17):e1470-e7. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000005358

6. Rehni AK, Cho S, Dave KR. Ischemic brain injury in diabetes and endoplasmic reticulum stress. *Neurochem Int* (2022) 152:105219. doi: 10.1016/j.neuint.2021.105219

7. Kullmann S, Kleinridders A, Small DM, Fritsche A, Häring H-U, Preissl H, et al. Central nervous pathways of insulin action in the control of metabolism and food intake. *Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol* (2020) 8(6):524–34. doi: 10.1016/S2213-8587(20)30113-3

8. Li M, Chi X, Wang Y, Setrerrahmane S, Xie W, Xu H. Trends in insulin resistance: Insights into mechanisms and therapeutic strategy. *Signal Transduct Target Ther* (2022) 7(1):216. doi: 10.1038/s41392-022-01073-0

9. Dienel GA. Brain glucose metabolism: Integration of energetics with function. *Physiol Rev* (2018) 99(1):949-1045. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00062.2017

10. Magistretti PJ, Allaman I. Lactate in the brain: From metabolic end-product to signalling molecule. *Nat Rev Neurosci* (2018) 19(4):235–49. doi: 10.1038/ nrn.2018.19

11. Cunnane SC, Trushina E, Morland C, Prigione A, Casadesus G, Andrews ZB, et al. Brain energy rescue: An emerging therapeutic concept for neurodegenerative disorders of ageing. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* (2020) 19(9):609-33. doi: 10.1038/s41573-020-0072-x

12. Huang S, Czech MP. The Glut4 glucose transporter. Cell Metab (2007) 5 (4):237-52. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2007.03.006

13. Ashrafi G, Wu Z, Farrell RJ, Ryan TA. Glut4 mobilization supports energetic demands of active synapses. *Neuron* (2017) 93(3):606–15.e3. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2016.12.020

14. Scherer T, Sakamoto K, Buettner C. Brain insulin signalling in metabolic homeostasis and disease. *Nat Rev Endocrinol* (2021) 17(8):468-83. doi: 10.1038/s41574-021-00498-x

15. Haeusler RA, McGraw TE, Accili D. Biochemical and cellular properties of insulin receptor signalling. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* (2018) 19(1):31–44. doi: 10.1038/nrm.2017.89

16. Talbot K, Wang HY, Kazi H, Han LY, Bakshi KP, Stucky A, et al. Demonstrated brain insulin resistance in alzheimer's disease patients is associated with igf-1 resistance, irs-1 dysregulation, and cognitive decline. *J Clin Invest* (2012) 122(4):1316–38. doi: 10.1172/JCI59903

17. Petersen MC, Shulman GI. Mechanisms of insulin action and insulin resistance. *Physiol Rev* (2018) 98(4):2133–223. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00063.2017

18. Lee SH, Park SY, Choi CS. Insulin resistance: From mechanisms to therapeutic strategies. *Diabetes Metab J* (2022) 46(1):15-37. doi: 10.4093/dmj.2021.0280

19. Matthews DR, Hosker JP, Rudenski AS, Naylor BA, Treacher DF, Turner RC. Homeostasis model assessment: Insulin resistance and B-cell function from fasting plasma glucose and insulin concentrations in man. *Diabetologia* (1985) 28 (7):412–9. doi: 10.1007/BF00280883

organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

20. Matsuda M, DeFronzo RA. Insulin sensitivity indices obtained from oral glucose tolerance testing: Comparison with the euglycemic insulin clamp. *Diabetes Care* (1999) 22(9):1462–70. doi: 10.2337/diacare.22.9.1462

21. Hong S, Han K, Park CY. The insulin resistance by triglyceride glucose index and risk for dementia: Population-based study. *Alzheimers Res Ther* (2021) 13(1):9. doi: 10.1186/s13195-020-00758-4

22. Radaelli T, Farrell KA, Huston-Presley L, Amini SB, Kirwan JP, McIntyre HD, et al. Estimates of insulin sensitivity using glucose and c-peptide from the hyperglycemia and adverse pregnancy outcome glucose tolerance test. *Diabetes Care* (2010) 33(3):490–4. doi: 10.2337/dc09-1463

23. Lim J, Kim J, Koo SH, Kwon GC. Comparison of triglyceride glucose index, and related parameters to predict insulin resistance in Korean adults: An analysis of the 2007-2010 Korean national health and nutrition examination survey. *PloS One* (2019) 14(3):e0212963. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0212963

24. Kahn CR. The molecular mechanism of insulin action. Annu Rev Med (1985) 36(1):429-51. doi: 10.1146/annurev.me.36.020185.002241

25. Kellar D, Craft S. Brain insulin resistance in alzheimer's disease and related disorders: Mechanisms and therapeutic approaches. *Lancet Neurol* (2020) 19 (9):758–66. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(20)30231-3

26. Feske SK. Ischemic stroke. Am J Med (2021) 134(12):1457–64. doi: 10.1016/ j.amjmed.2021.07.027

27. Maida CD, Daidone M, Pacinella G, Norrito RL, Pinto A, Tuttolomondo A. Diabetes and ischemic stroke: An old and new relationship an overview of the close interaction between these diseases. *Int J Mol Sci* (2022) 23(4). doi: 10.3390/ ijms23042397

28. Kernan WN, Viscoli CM, Inzucchi SE, Brass LM, Bravata DM, McVeety JC, et al. Insulin resistance among patients with ischemic stroke and tia. *STROKE* (2002) 33(1):389–. doi: 10.1212/wnl.59.6.809

29. Katsumata T, Otori T, Nishiyama Y, Okubo S, Nishiyama Y, Nagayama H, et al. Correlation between insulin resistance and white matter lesions among nondiabetic patients with ischemic stroke. *Neurological Res* (2010) 32(7):743–7. doi: 10.1179/016164109X12608733393755

30. Georgakis MK, Harshfield EL, Malik R, Franceschini N, Langenberg C, Wareham NJ, et al. Diabetes mellitus, glycemic traits, and cerebrovascular disease: A mendelian randomization study. *Neurology* (2021) 96(13):e1732-e42. doi: 10.1212/wnl.000000000011555

31. Jolugbo P, Ariëns RAS. Thrombus composition and efficacy of thrombolysis and thrombectomy in acute ischemic stroke. *Stroke* (2021) 52(3):1131-42. doi: 10.1161/strokeaha.120.032810

32. Kaur R, Kaur M, Singh J. Endothelial dysfunction and platelet hyperactivity in type 2 diabetes mellitus: Molecular insights and therapeutic strategies. *Cardiovasc Diabetol* (2018) 17(1):121. doi: 10.1186/s12933-018-0763-3

33. Hierons SJ, Marsh JS, Wu D, Blindauer CA, Stewart AJ. The interplay between non-esterified fatty acids and plasma zinc and its influence on thrombotic risk in obesity and type 2 diabetes. *Int J Mol Sci* (2021) 22(18). doi: 10.3390/jjms221810140

34. Alexander Y, Osto E, Schmidt-Trucksäss A, Shechter M, Trifunovic D, Duncker DJ, et al. Endothelial function in cardiovascular medicine: A consensus paper of the European society of cardiology working groups on atherosclerosis and vascular biology, aorta and peripheral vascular diseases, coronary pathophysiology and microcirculation, and thrombosis. *Cardiovasc Res* (2021) 117(1):29–42. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvaa085

35. Muniyappa R, Chen H, Montagnani M, Sherman A, Quon MJ. Endothelial dysfunction due to selective insulin resistance in vascular endothelium: Insights from mechanistic modeling. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* (2020) 319(3):E629–e46. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00247.2020

36. Potenza AM, Gagliardi S, Nacci C, Carratu RM, Montagnani M. Endothelial dysfunction in diabetes: From mechanisms to therapeutic targets. *Curr Medicinal Chem* (2009) 16(1):94–112. doi: 10.2174/092986709787002853

37. Den Hartogh DJ, Vlavcheski F, Giacca A, Tsiani E. Attenuation of free fatty acid (Ffa)-induced skeletal muscle cell insulin resistance by resveratrol is linked to

activation of ampk and inhibition of mtor and P70 S6k. *Int J Mol Sci* (2020) 21(14). doi: 10.3390/ijms21144900

38. Natali A, Toschi E, Baldeweg S, Ciociaro D, Favilla S, Saccà L, et al. Clustering of insulin resistance with vascular dysfunction and low-grade inflammation in type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes* (2006) 55(4):1133–40. doi: 10.2337/ diabetes.55.04.06.db05-1076

39. Westergren HU, Svedlund S, Momo RA, Blomster JI, Wåhlander K, Rehnström E, et al. Insulin resistance, endothelial function, angiogenic factors and clinical outcome in non-diabetic patients with chest pain without myocardial perfusion defects. *Cardiovasc Diabetol* (2016) 15(1):36. doi: 10.1186/s12933-016-0353-1

40. Gao Y, Yu C, Pi S, Mao L, Hu B. The role of P2y12 receptor in ischemic stroke of atherosclerotic origin. *Cell Mol Life Sci* (2019) 76(2):341–54. doi: 10.1007/ s00018-018-2937-2

41. Jing J, Meng X, Zhao X, Liu L, Wang A, Pan Y, et al. Dual antiplatelet therapy in transient ischemic attack and minor stroke with different infarction patterns: Subgroup analysis of the chance randomized clinical trial. *JAMA Neurol* (2018) 75(6):711–9. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2018.0247

42. Hwang DL, Yen CF, Nadler JL. Insulin increases intracellular magnesium transport in human platelets. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (1993) 76(3):549–53. doi: 10.1210/jcem.76.3.8445010

43. Vinik AI, Erbas T, Park TS, Nolan R, Pittenger GL. Platelet dysfunction in type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* (2001) 24(8):1476–85. doi: 10.2337/diacare.24.8.1476

44. Yang S, Zhao J, Chen Y, Lei M. Biomarkers associated with ischemic stroke in diabetes mellitus patients. *Cardiovasc Toxicol* (2016) 16(3):213–22. doi: 10.1007/s12012-015-9329-8

45. Kobiyama K, Ley K. Atherosclerosis. Circ Res (2018) 123(10):1118-20. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.118.313816

46. Amarenco P, Denison H, Evans SR, Himmelmann A, James S, Knutsson M, et al. Ticagrelor added to aspirin in acute nonsevere ischemic stroke or transient ischemic attack of atherosclerotic origin. *Stroke* (2020) 51(12):3504–13. doi: 10.1161/strokeaha.120.032239

47. Di Pino A, DeFronzo RA. Insulin resistance and atherosclerosis: Implications for insulin-sensitizing agents. *Endocrine Rev* (2019) 40(6):1447–67. doi: 10.1210/er.2018-00141

48. Love KM, Liu Z. Dpp4 activity, hyperinsulinemia, and atherosclerosis. J Clin Endocrinol Metab (2021) 106(6):1553–65. doi: 10.1210/clinem/dgab078

49. Olefsky JM, Glass CK. Macrophages, inflammation, and insulin resistance. *Annu Rev Physiol* (2010) 72(1):219–46. doi: 10.1146/annurev-physiol-021909-135846

50. Coletta DK, Balas B, Chavez AO, Baig M, Abdul-Ghani M, Kashyap SR, et al. Effect of acute physiological hyperinsulinemia on gene expression in human skeletal muscle *in vivo. Am J Physiology-Endocrinol Metab* (2008) 294(5):E910–E7. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00607.2007

51. Fadini GP, Ciciliot S. Vascular smooth muscle cells and monocytemacrophages accomplice in the accelerated atherosclerosis of insulin resistance states. *Cardiovasc Res* (2014) 103(2):194–5. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvu144

52. Fu J, Yu MG, Li Q, Park K, King GL. Insulin's actions on vascular tissues: Physiological effects and pathophysiological contributions to vascular complications of diabetes. *Mol Metab* (2021) 52:101236. doi: 10.1016/j.molmet.2021.101236

53. Mao L, Yin R, Yang L, Zhao D. Role of advanced glycation end products on vascular smooth muscle cells under diabetic atherosclerosis. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)* (2022) 13:983723. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2022.983723

54. Hoekstra JB, van Rijn HJ, Erkelens DW, Thijssen JH. C-peptide. Diabetes Care (1982) 5(4):438-46. doi: 10.2337/diacare.5.4.438

55. Alves MT, Ortiz MMO, Dos Reis G, Dusse LMS, Carvalho MDG, Fernandes AP, et al. The dual effect of c-peptide on cellular activation and atherosclerosis: Protective or not? *Diabetes Metab Res Rev* (2019) 35(1):e3071. doi: 10.1002/dmrr.3071

56. Walcher D, Babiak C, Poletek P, Rosenkranz S, Bach H, Betz S, et al. C-peptide induces vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation. *Circ Res* (2006) 99 (11):1181–7. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.0000251231.16993.88

57. Schlessinger J. New roles for src kinases in control of cell survival and angiogenesis. *Cell* (2000) 100(3):293-6. doi: 10.1016/s0092-8674(00) 80664-9

58. Aguilar-Ballester M, Herrero-Cervera A, Vinué Á, Martínez-Hervás S, González-Navarro H. Impact of cholesterol metabolism in immune cell function and atherosclerosis. *Nutrients* (2020) 12(7). doi: 10.3390/nu12072021

59. Athyros VG, Doumas M, Imprialos KP, Stavropoulos K, Georgianou E, Katsimardou A, et al. Diabetes and lipid metabolism. *Hormones* (2018) 17(1):61–7. doi: 10.1007/s42000-018-0014-8

60. Heeren J, Scheja L. Metabolic-associated fatty liver disease and lipoprotein metabolism. *Mol Metab* (2021) 50:101238. doi: 10.1016/j.molmet.2021.101238

61. Jia G, Sowers JR. Hypertension in diabetes: An update of basic mechanisms and clinical disease. *Hypertension* (2021) 78(5):1197–205. doi: 10.1161/ hypertensionaha.121.17981

62. Ferrannini E, Buzzigoli G, Bonadonna R, Giorico MA, Oleggini M, Graziadei L, et al. Insulin resistance in essential hypertension. N Engl J Med (1987) 317(6):350–7. doi: 10.1056/NEJM198708063170605

63. Irsik DL, Chen JK, Brands MW. Chronic renal artery insulin infusion increases mean arterial pressure in Male sprague-dawley rats. *Am J Physiol Renal Physiol* (2018) 314(1):F81-f8. doi: 10.1152/ajprenal.00374.2017

64. Söderberg S, Ahrén B, Stegmayr B, Johnson O, Wiklund P-G, Weinehall L, et al. Leptin is a risk marker for first-ever hemorrhagic stroke in a population-based cohort. *Stroke* (1999) 30(2):328–37. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.30.2.328

65. da Silva AA, do Carmo JM, Li X, Wang Z, Mouton AJ, Hall JE. Role of hyperinsulinemia and insulin resistance in hypertension: Metabolic syndrome revisited. *Can J Cardiol* (2020) 36(5):671–82. doi: 10.1016/j.cjca.2020.02.066

66. Diener HC, Hankey GJ. Primary and secondary prevention of ischemic stroke and cerebral hemorrhage: Jacc focus seminar. J Am Coll Cardiol (2020) 75 (15):1804–18. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2019.12.072

67. Chang Y, Kim CK, Kim M-K, Seo WK, Oh K. Insulin resistance is associated with poor functional outcome after acute ischemic stroke in non-diabetic patients. *Sci Rep* (2021) 11(1):1229. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-80315-z

68. Jayaraj RL, Azimullah S, Beiram R, Jalal FY, Rosenberg GA. Neuroinflammation: Friend and foe for ischemic stroke. *J Neuroinflamm* (2019) 16(1):142. doi: 10.1186/s12974-019-1516-2

69. Geissmann F, Gordon S, Hume DA, Mowat AM, Randolph GJ. Unravelling mononuclear phagocyte heterogeneity. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2010) 10(6):453-60. doi: 10.1038/nri2784

 Krady JK, Lin H-W, Liberto CM, Basu A, Kremlev SG, Levison SW. Ciliary neurotrophic factor and interleukin-6 differentially activate microglia. J Neurosci Res (2008) 86(7):1538–47. doi: 10.1002/jnr.21620

71. Kinuthia UM, Wolf A, Langmann T. Microglia and inflammatory responses in diabetic retinopathy. *Front Immunol* (2020) 11:564077. doi: 10.3389/ fmmu.2020.564077

72. Perego C, Fumagalli S, Zanier ER, Carlino E, Panini N, Erba E, et al. Macrophages are essential for maintaining a M2 protective response early after ischemic brain injury. *Neurobiol Dis* (2016) 96:284–93. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2016.09.017

73. Buck BH, Liebeskind DS, Saver JL, Bang OY, Yun SW, Starkman S, et al. Early neutrophilia is associated with volume of ischemic tissue in acute stroke. *Stroke* (2008) 39(2):355–60. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.107.490128

74. Shoelson SE, Lee J, Goldfine AB. Inflammation and insulin resistance. J Clin Invest (2006) 116(7):1793-801. doi: 10.1172/JCI29069

75. Shimobayashi M, Albert V, Woelnerhanssen B, Frei IC, Weissenberger D, Meyer-Gerspach AC, et al. Insulin resistance causes inflammation in adipose tissue. *J Clin Invest* (2018) 128(4):1538–50. doi: 10.1172/JCI96139

76. Rodriguez-Prados JC, Traves PG, Cuenca J, Rico D, Aragones J, Martin-Sanz P, et al. Substrate fate in activated macrophages: A comparison between innate, classic, and alternative activation. *J Immunol* (2010) 185(1):605–14. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0901698

77. Galvan-Pena S, O'Neill LA. Metabolic reprograming in macrophage polarization. *Front Immunol* (2014) 5:420. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2014.00420

 Chamorro Á, Dirnagl U, Urra X, Planas AM. Neuroprotection in acute stroke: Targeting excitotoxicity, oxidative and nitrosative stress, and inflammation. *Lancet Neurol* (2016) 15(8):869–81. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(16)00114-9

79. Ren JX, Li C, Yan XL, Qu Y, Yang Y, Guo ZN. Crosstalk between oxidative stress and Ferroptosis/Oxytosis in ischemic stroke: Possible targets and molecular mechanisms. Oxid Med Cell Longev (2021) 2021:6643382. doi: 10.1155/2021/6643382

80. Di Meo S, Iossa S, Venditti P. Skeletal muscle insulin resistance: Role of mitochondria and other ros sources. *J Endocrinol* (2017) 233(1):R15-r42. doi: 10.1530/joe-16-0598

81. Völz R, Harris W, Hirt H, Lee YH. Ros homeostasis mediated by Mpk4 and Summ2 determines synergid cell death. *Nat Commun* (2022) 13(1):1746. doi: 10.1038/s41467-022-29373-7

82. Matsuda S, Umeda M, Uchida H, Kato H, Araki T. Alterations of oxidative stress markers and apoptosis markers in the striatum after transient focal cerebral ischemia in rats. *J Neural Transm* (2009) 116(4):395–404. doi: 10.1007/s00702-009-0194-0

83. Bernstein AI, Garrison SP, Zambetti GP, O'Malley KL. 6-ohda generated ros induces DNA damage and P53- and puma-dependent cell death. *Mol Neurodegeneration* (2011) 6(1):2. doi: 10.1186/1750-1326-6-2

84. Niizuma K, Endo H, Nito C, Myer DJ, Chan PH. Potential role of puma in delayed death of hippocampal Ca1 neurons after transient global cerebral ischemia. *Stroke* (2009) 40(2):618–25. doi: 10.1161/strokeaha.108.524447

85. Yaribeygi H, Farrokhi FR, Butler AE, Sahebkar A. Insulin resistance: Review of the underlying molecular mechanisms. *J Cell Physiol* (2019) 234(6):8152–61. doi: 10.1002/jcp.27603

86. Evans JL, Maddux BA, Goldfine ID. The molecular basis for oxidative stressinduced insulin resistance. *Antioxid Redox Signal* (2005) 7(7-8):1040–52. doi: 10.1089/ars.2005.7.1040

87. Maciejczyk M, Żebrowska E, Chabowski A. Insulin resistance and oxidative stress in the brain: What's new? *Int J Mol Sci* (2019) 20(4). doi: 10.3390/ ijms20040874

88. Morino K, Petersen KF, Shulman GI. Molecular mechanisms of insulin resistance in humans and their potential links with mitochondrial dysfunction. *Diabetes* (2006) 55 Suppl 2(Suppl 2):S9-s15. doi: 10.2337/db06-S002

89. Zhao Q, Luo T, Gao F, Fu Y, Li B, Shao X, et al. Grp75 regulates mitochondrial-supercomplex turnover to modulate insulin sensitivity. *Diabetes* (2021) 71(2):233-48. doi: 10.2337/db21-0173

90. Robinson MM, Dasari S, Karakelides H, Bergen HR3rd, Nair KS. Release of skeletal muscle peptide fragments identifies individual proteins degraded during insulin deprivation in type 1 diabetic humans and mice. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* (2016) 311(3):E628–37. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00175.2016

91. Cheng Z, Guo S, Copps K, Dong X, Kollipara R, Rodgers JT, et al. Foxo1 integrates insulin signaling with mitochondrial function in the liver. *Nat Med* (2009) 15(11):1307-11. doi: 10.1038/nm.2049

92. Tuo QZ, Zhang ST, Lei P. Mechanisms of neuronal cell death in ischemic stroke and their therapeutic implications. *Med Res Rev* (2022) 42(1):259-305. doi: 10.1002/med.21817

93. Zhou X, Chen H, Wang L, Lenahan C, Lian L, Ou Y, et al. Mitochondrial dynamics: A potential therapeutic target for ischemic stroke. *Front Aging Neurosci* (2021) 13:721428. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2021.721428

94. Yuan J, Amin P, Ofengeim D. Necroptosis and Ripk1-mediated neuroinflammation in cns diseases. *Nat Rev Neurosci* (2019) 20(1):19-33. doi: 10.1038/s41583-018-0093-1

95. Kang R, Kroemer G, Tang D. The tumor suppressor protein P53 and the ferroptosis network. *Free Radic Biol Med* (2019) 133:162–8. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2018.05.074

96. Scheinberg P. Survival of the ischemic brain: A progress report. *Circulation* (1979) 60(7):1600–5. doi: 10.1161/01.cir.60.7.1600

97. Gu C, Yang J, Luo Y, Ran D, Tan X, Xiang P, et al. Znrf2 attenuates focal cerebral Ischemia/Reperfusion injury in rats by inhibiting Mtorc1-mediated autophagy. *Exp Neurol* (2021) 342:113759. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2021.113759

98. Ahsan A, Liu M, Zheng Y, Yan W, Pan L, Li Y, et al. Natural compounds modulate the autophagy with potential implication of stroke. *Acta Pharm Sin B* (2021) 11(7):1708–20. doi: 10.1016/j.apsb.2020.10.018

99. Kitada M, Koya D. Autophagy in metabolic disease and ageing. Nat Rev Endocrinol (2021) 17(11):647-61. doi: 10.1038/s41574-021-00551-9

100. Ding PF, Zhu Q, Sheng B, Yang H, Xu HJ, Tao T, et al. Alpha-ketoglutarate alleviates neuronal apoptosis induced by central insulin resistance through inhibiting S6k1 phosphorylation after subarachnoid hemorrhage. *Oxid Med Cell Longev* (2022) 2022:9148257. doi: 10.1155/2022/9148257

101. Xing Y, Bai Y. A review of exercise-induced neuroplasticity in ischemic stroke: Pathology and mechanisms. *Mol Neurobiol* (2020) 57(10):4218-31. doi: 10.1007/s12035-020-02021-1

102. Cramer SC, Sur M, Dobkin BH, O'Brien C, Sanger TD, Trojanowski JQ, et al. Harnessing neuroplasticity for clinical applications. *Brain* (2011) 134(Pt 6):1591-609. doi: 10.1093/brain/awr039

103. Magee JC, Grienberger C. Synaptic plasticity forms and functions. Annu Rev Neurosci (2020) 43:95–117. doi: 10.1146/annurev-neuro-090919-022842

104. van der Heide LP, Kamal A, Artola A, Gispen WH, Ramakers GM. Insulin modulates hippocampal activity-dependent synaptic plasticity in a n-Methyl-D-Aspartate receptor and phosphatidyl-Inositol-3-Kinase-Dependent manner. *J* Neurochem (2005) 94(4):1158–66. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2005.03269.x

105. Fusco S, Spinelli M, Cocco S, Ripoli C, Mastrodonato A, Natale F, et al. Maternal insulin resistance multigenerationally impairs synaptic plasticity and memory via gametic mechanisms. Nat Commun (2019) 10(1):4799. doi: 10.1038/ s41467-019-12793-3

106. Kleindorfer DO, Towfighi A, Chaturvedi S, Cockroft KM, Gutierrez J, Lombardi-Hill D, et al. Guideline for the prevention of stroke in patients with stroke and transient ischemic attack: A guideline from the American heart Association/American stroke association. *Stroke* (2021) 52(7):e364-467. doi: 10.1161/str.00000000000375

107. Baden MY, Shan Z, Wang F, Li Y, Manson JE, Rimm EB, et al. Quality of plant-based diet and risk of total, ischemic, and hemorrhagic stroke. *Neurology* (2021) 96(15):e1940-e53. doi: 10.1212/wnl.00000000011713

108. Khan SU, Khan MU, Riaz H, Valavoor S, Zhao D, Vaughan L, et al. Effects of nutritional supplements and dietary interventions on cardiovascular outcomes:

An umbrella review and evidence map. Ann Intern Med (2019) 171(3):190-8. doi: 10.7326/m19-0341

109. Nesti L, Mengozzi A, Tricò D. Impact of nutrient type and sequence on glucose tolerance: Physiological insights and therapeutic implications. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)* (2019) 10:144. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2019.00144

110. Jeong SH, Joo HJ, Kwon J, Park E-C. Global, regional, and national burden of stroke and its risk factors, 1990-2019: A systematic analysis for the global burden of disease study 2019. *Lancet Neurol* (2021) 20(10):795–820. doi: 10.1016/s1474-4422(21)00252-0

111. Jeong SH, Joo HJ, Kwon J, Park EC. Association between smoking behavior and insulin resistance using triglyceride-glucose index among south Korean adults. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (2021) 106(11):e4531-e41. doi: 10.1210/ clinem/dgab399

112. Saunders DH, Sanderson M, Hayes S, Johnson L, Kramer S, Carter DD, et al. Physical fitness training for stroke patients. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* (2020) 3(3):Cd003316. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD003316.pub7

113. Ujvari D, Hulchiy M, Calaby A, Nybacka Å, Byström B, Hirschberg AL. Lifestyle intervention up-regulates gene and protein levels of molecules involved in insulin signaling in the endometrium of Overweight/Obese women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *Hum Reprod* (2014) 29(7):1526–35. doi: 10.1093/humrep/deu114

114. Whillier S. Exercise and insulin resistance. Adv Exp Med Biol (2020) 1228:137-50. doi: 10.1007/978-981-15-1792-1_9

115. Ntaios G, Papavasileiou V, Bargiota A, Makaritsis K, Michel P. Intravenous insulin treatment in acute stroke: A systematic review and metaanalysis of randomized controlled trials. *Int J Stroke* (2014) 9(4):489–93. doi: 10.1111/ijs.12225

116. Hallschmid M. Intranasal insulin. J Neuroendocrinol (2021) 33(4):e12934. doi: 10.1111/jne.12934

117. Craft S, Raman R, Chow TW, Rafii MS, Sun CK, Rissman RA, et al. Safety, efficacy, and feasibility of intranasal insulin for the treatment of mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer disease dementia: A randomized clinical trial. *JAMA Neurol* (2020) 77(9):1099–109. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2020.1840

118. Huang SS, Lu YJ, Huang JP, Wu YT, Day YJ, Hung LM. The essential role of endothelial nitric oxide synthase activation in insulin-mediated neuroprotection against ischemic stroke in diabetes. *J Vasc Surg* (2014) 59(2):483–91. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2013.03.023

119. Zhu Y, Huang Y, Yang J, Tu R, Zhang X, He WW, et al. Intranasal insulin ameliorates neurological impairment after intracerebral hemorrhage in mice. *Neural Regener Res* (2022) 17(1):210–6. doi: 10.4103/1673-5374.314320

120. Lebovitz HE. Thiazolidinediones: The forgotten diabetes medications. Curr Diabetes Rep (2019) 19(12):151. doi: 10.1007/s11892-019-1270-y

121. Kernan WN, Viscoli CM, Furie KL, Young LH, Inzucchi SE, Gorman M, et al. Pioglitazone after ischemic stroke or transient ischemic attack. *N Engl J Med* (2016) 374(14):1321–31. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1506930

122. Liu J, Wang LN. Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma agonists for preventing recurrent stroke and other vascular events in people with stroke or transient ischaemic attack. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* (2019) 10(10): Cd010693. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD010693.pub5

123. He L. Metformin and systemic metabolism. Trends Pharmacol Sci (2020) 41(11):868-81. doi: 10.1016/j.tips.2020.09.001

124. Sharma S, Nozohouri S, Vaidya B, Abbruscato T. Repurposing metformin to treat age-related neurodegenerative disorders and ischemic stroke. *Life Sci* (2021) 274:119343. doi: 10.1016/j.lfs.2021.119343

125. Villa E, Rábano A, Albarrán OG, Ruilope LM, García-Robles R. Effects of chronic combined treatment with captopril and pravastatin on the progression of insulin resistance and cardiovascular alterations in an experimental model of obesity in dogs. *Am J Hypertens* (1998) 11(7):844–51. doi: 10.1016/s0895-7061(98) 00053-3

126. Mayanagi K, Katakam PV, Gáspár T, Domoki F, Busija DW. Acute treatment with rosuvastatin protects insulin resistant (C57bl/6j Ob/Ob) mice against transient cerebral ischemia. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* (2008) 28 (12):1927–35. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2008.81

127. Abbasi F, Lamendola C, Harris CS, Harris V, Tsai MS, Tripathi P, et al. Statins are associated with increased insulin resistance and secretion. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2021) 41(11):2786–97. doi: 10.1161/atvbaha.121.316159

128. Li C, Ma B, Chen J, Jeong Y, Xu X. Astaxanthin inhibits P70 S6 kinase 1 activity to sensitize insulin signaling. *Mar Drugs* (2020) 18(10). doi: 10.3390/md18100495

129. Drucker DJ. Mechanisms of action and therapeutic application of glucagon-like peptide-1. *Cell Metab* (2018) 27(4):740-56. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2018.03.001

130. Brierley DI, Holt MK, Singh A, de Araujo A, McDougle M, Vergara M, et al. Central and peripheral glp-1 systems independently suppress eating. *Nat Metab* (2021) 3(2):258–73. doi: 10.1038/s42255-021-00344-4

131. Love KM, Liu J, Regensteiner JG, Reusch JEB, Liu Z. Glp-1 and insulin regulation of skeletal and cardiac muscle microvascular perfusion in type 2 diabetes. *J Diabetes* (2020) 12(7):488-98. doi: 10.1111/1753-0407.13045

132. Hanssen R, Kretschmer AC, Rigoux L, Albus K, Edwin Thanarajah S, Sitnikow T, et al. Glp-1 and hunger modulate incentive motivation depending on insulin sensitivity in humans. *Mol Metab* (2021) 45:101163. doi: 10.1016/j.molmet.2021.101163

. 133. Bethel MA, Patel RA, Merrill P, Lokhnygina Y, Buse JB, Mentz RJ, et al. Cardiovascular outcomes with glucagon-like peptide-1 receptor agonists in patients with type 2 diabetes: A meta-analysis. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol (2018) 6(2):105-13. doi: 10.1016/s2213-8587(17)30412-6

134. Maskery MP, Holscher C, Jones SP, Price CI, Strain WD, Watkins CL, et al. Glucagon-like peptide-1 receptor agonists as neuroprotective agents for ischemic stroke: A systematic scoping review. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* (2021) 41(1):14–30. doi: 10.1177/0271678x20952011

135. Shan Y, Tan S, Lin Y, Liao S, Zhang B, Chen X, et al. The glucagon-like peptide-1 receptor agonist reduces inflammation and blood-brain barrier breakdown in an astrocyte-dependent manner in experimental stroke. *J Neuroinflamm* (2019) 16(1):242. doi: 10.1186/s12974-019-1638-6

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Yongjun Jiang, The Second Affiliated Hospital of Guangzhou Medical University, China

REVIEWED BY Jun Chen, Qilu Hospital, Shandong University, China Zhouqing Chen, Soochow University, China Jia Cui, Fourth Military Medical University, China

*CORRESPONDENCE Tiejun Zhang Zhtye@hotmail.com Yuwen Li Zgsd.lyw@hotmail.com

[†]These authors share first authorship

SPECIALTY SECTION This article was submitted to Clinical Diabetes, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

RECEIVED 11 November 2022 ACCEPTED 05 December 2022 PUBLISHED 16 December 2022

CITATION

Huang Z, Su H, Zhang T and Li Y (2022) Double-edged sword of diabetes mellitus for abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Front. Endocrinol.* 13:1095608. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2022.1095608

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Huang, Su, Zhang and Li. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Double-edged sword of diabetes mellitus for abdominal aortic aneurysm

Zijia Huang^{1†}, Huiling Su^{1†}, Tiejun Zhang^{2*} and Yuwen Li^{1*}

¹Department of Pharmacy, West China Hospital, Sichuan University, Chengdu, Sichuan, China, ²Department of Neurosurgery, West China Hospital, Sichuan University, Chengdu, Sichuan, China

Introduction: Diabetes mellitus (DM) has been proved to contribute to multiple comorbidities that are risk factors for abdominal aortic aneurysm (AAA). Remarkably, evidences from epidemiologic studies have demonstrated a negative association between the two disease states. On the other hand, hyperglycemic state was linked to post-operative morbidities following AAA repair. This review aims to provide a thorough picture on the double-edged nature of DM and major hypoglycemic medications on prevalence, growth rate and rupture of AAA, as well as DM-associated prognosis post AAA repair.

Methods: We performed a comprehensive search in electronic databases to look for literatures demonstrating the association between DM and AAA. The primary focus of the literature search was on the impact of DM on the morbidity, enlargement and rupture rate, as well as post-operative complications of AAA. The role of antidiabetic medications was also explored.

Results: Retrospective epidemiological studies and large database researches associated the presence of DM with decreased prevalence, slower expansion and limited rupture rate of AAA. Major hypoglycemic drugs exert similar protective effect as DM against AAA by targeting pathological hallmarks involved in AAA formation and progression, which were demonstrated predominantly by animal studies. Nevertheless, presence of DM or postoperative hyperglycemia was linked to poorer short-term and long-term prognosis, primarily due to greater risk of infection, longer duration of hospital stays and death.

Conclusion: While DM is a positive factor in the formation and progression of AAA, it is also associated with higher risk of negative outcomes following AAA repair. Concomitant use of antidiabetic medications may contribute to the protective mechanism of DM in AAA, but further studies are still warranted to explore their role following AAA repair.

KEYWORDS

abdominal aortic aneurysm, diabetes mellitus, hyperglycemia, mortality, rupture

10.3389/fendo.2022.1095608

1 Introduction

Abdominal aortic aneurysm (AAA) is defined as an abnormal focal expansion of the abdominal aorta with a diameter greater than 3 cm or 50% larger than its normal size (1). AAA is one of the main vascular complications that pose a rising health burden worldwide (2) especially in low-income and middle-income countries due to aging population, increase in cigarette smoking and rising challenges of chronic comorbidities (3). Patients with AAA carries a high risk of mortality due to rupture, and current intervention for AAA relies exclusively on surveillance or surgical repair (4), which underlines the need to identify effective pharmacological target.

Important risk factors contributing to AAA comprise advanced age, male gender, smoking, as well as comorbidities such as history of other vascular complications, coronary artery disease, atherosclerosis, hypercholesterolemia, and hypertension (1). Diabetes mellitus (DM) is a major risk factor to atherosclerotic lesions and macrovascular diseases that are linked to AAA presence, including cardiovascular disease (CAD) and peripheral vascular disease (PAD) (5). Surprisingly, instead of accelerating the formation and progression of AAA, DM was found to have an inverse association with AAA development in previous epidemiological reports (6, 7). DM exerts a protective effect potentially by suppressing major pathological hallmarks of AAA (4, 8).

On the other hand, DM is a known risk factor for higher perioperative or postoperative morbidity and mortality. Postoperative hyperglycemia is associated with delayed would healing and higher infectious complication. Therefore, the protective effect of DM to AAA might be attenuated following AAA repair. This study aims to provide insight to standard of care for patients with both AAA and DM by reviewing the paradoxical effects of DM and hypoglycemic agents on prevalence, growth rate and rupture of AAA, as well as DMassociated morbidity and mortality post AAA operations.

2 Features of AAA pathogenesis targeted by DM

The mechanism underlying the pathogenesis of AAA was found related to the biology of abdominal aortic wall. Diabetic patients were shown to have decreased levels of matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) and matrix degradation, enhanced matrix and collagen synthesis, resulting in a thicker abdominal aortic wall and a larger volume of extracellular matrix (ECM) (7, 9, 10).

ECMs in AAA patients are characterized by extensive proteolysis, leading to the destruction of collagen and elastin. Diabetes mellitus induces glycation of the ECM, which subsequently stimulates the formation of advanced glycation end products (AGE) (7). AGEs are covalently cross-linked with elastin and collagen in the blood vessel wall, promoting protection against mechanical structure loss and contributing to arterial stiffness (7, 9, 11, 12). Although enhanced arterial stiffness is a risk factor for atherosclerotic diseases, it provides resistance towards aneurysm growth delays AAA progression (12, 13). Nevertheless, the influence of AGEs on AAA was found conflicting. Stimulation of the AGEs receptor (RAGE) leads to upregulation of inflammatory cytokines and MMPs, thus promoting the formation of AAA (7, 14, 15). Through a murine elastase-induced AAA model, Raaz et al. discovered that segmental aortic stiffening enhanced aortic wall stress and promoted aneurysmal growth. In contrast, homogenous stiffening reduced aneurysm growth (12, 16).

MMPs are calcium-dependent zinc endopeptidases secreted by vascular endothelial cells and macrophages; they play a key role in the pathogenesis of AAA. Both MMP-2 (released by smooth muscle) and MMP-9 (released by macrophages) were found involved in the process of matrix destruction and vessel wall degradation in aortic aneurysms (9). Expression of MMP-9 was observed elevated at the site of AAA rupture, and was additionally associated with ruptured aneurysm related 30-day mortality (17, 18). The expressions of pro-MMPs and MMPs in diabetic patients are significantly attenuated. Hyperglycemic state inhibits the expression of MMP-9 messenger RNA and protein expression in macrophage cell lines by stimulating glucose sensitive nuclear receptor Nr1h2 (19), which may explain the aortic wall thickening and matrix loss deceleration in diabetic aneurysms (11).

In addition, inflammatory processes exert a significant influence on aortic wall remodeling in AAA pathogenesis. The underlying mechanisms by which diabetes affects inflammatory process may include activation of T cell insulin receptors, the monocyte-macrophage system, and through C-peptides production (9, 14). DM patients often have elevated circulating C-peptide and macrophage levels in aortic tissues. A previous study demonstrated that C-peptide impairs high glucoseinduced proliferation and nuclear factor kappa B (NF- κ B) nuclear translocation in vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMCs) (20). In the presence of C-peptide, the expression of various pro-inflammatory cytokines is reduced *via* the NF- κ B pathway (9, 14).

Homeostasis of VSMC is another protective factor towards AAA. In most cases, VSMC exists in contractile phenotype, which contribute to vascular remodeling (1, 9). When exposed to oxidative stress, inflammation or injury, VSMC of contractile phenotype will differentiate into a synthetic phenotype. Synthetic VSMC phenotype is implicated with decreased expression of contractile protein, increased MMPs and vascular calcification, thereby potentiating AAA progression and rupture (9, 21, 22). Transforming growth factor (TGF)- β was found essential for the induction and maintenance of environmental balance and differentiation in VSMC.

Hyperglycemic state triggers TGF- β signaling pathway, thereby downregulating the expression of MMP-2 and exerting protective effect on aortic VSMC (14, 23). Moreover, an *in vitro* study discovered significant morphological differences between Type II DM (T2DM) and non-T2DM VSMC. The study found vinculin, a local adhesive protein that couples the ECM to the cytoskeleton, was upregulated in T2DM VSMC (24). Increased vinculin-positive focal adhesions in VSMC may account for the vascular stiffness of the abdominal aortic wall in DM patients, leading to retard of AAA formation (7, 10).

Intraluminal thrombus (ILT) is another increasingly recognized feature of AAA growth, remodeling, and rupture over the past decades (25). Tissues of AAA subjects were found with greater concentrations of tissue plasminogen activator (TPA) and hypoactive plasminogen activator inhibitor (PAI-1), implying a hypercoagulable state that stimulates ILT deposition and reduces ILT renewal (26). ILT is implicated with cellular inflammation, arterial wall hypoxia and ECM apoptosis, prompting aneurysm growth and eventual rupture (25). In addition, plasmin converts pro-MMPs to their active form; by inhibiting conversion of plasminogen to plasmin, PAI-1 attenuates fibrinolysis and decreases MMP production. Downregulation of PAI-1 in AAA tissues thereby results in augmented MMPs production in ILT and in the AAA wall (27-29). Dua et al. investigated the effect of hyperglycemia on endogenous PAI-1 in AAA-induced mice. Immunohistochemistry confirmed increased intensity of PAI-1 and suppressed MMP-9 expression in the diabetic mice, corresponding to a reduced AAA formation (30).

Moreover, thicker regions of ILT are linked to localized hypoxia in AAA, subsequently induces a variety of angiogenesis

control factors such as vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF); these changes induce localized mural neovascularization and inflammation, in addition to regional wall weakening (31). Hyperglycemia inhibits neovascularization by downregulating the expression of VEGF and angiogenesis response (9, 32). The protective mechanisms of DM against AAA are summarized in Figure 1.

3 Protective effect of DM to AAA

3.1 Effect on prevalence rate

AAA is most commonly diagnosed in male among the age of 60 to 80 (33). Currently known risk factors for AAA include male, smoking, family history, advancing age, hypertension, as well as obesity (34). While most of the risk factors are also linked to DM, previous meta-analysis and epidemiological studies identified DM diagnosis as a negative predictor for AAA (35, 36). The presence, growth, and probably rupture of AAA were found to be higher among non-diabetics comparing to diabetic patients (6, 7).

The negative association between DM and AAA was also demonstrated by pooled data analysis from large population prevalence studies and smaller studies in selected populations. Prospective studies showed significantly lower number of new AAA diagnosis in DM patients (37). When diabetic patients were stratified into advanced and uncomplicated groups based on existing DM comorbidities, it was demonstrated that advanced diabetes exerts a stronger protection against AAA



FIGURE 1

Potential mechanisms by which DM exerts its protective effect on AAA. Effects of DM are demonstrated by red arrows. TC-IR, T-cell insulin receptors; DM, diabetes mellitus; MMS, monocyte-macrophage system; OS, oxidative stress; FbDP, Fibrin degradation products; VSMC, Vascular smooth muscle cells; ILT, intraluminal thrombus; PAI-1, Plasminogen activator inhibitor-1.

without rupture, with risk of AAA decreased by near a half in the advanced DM group (6). Le et al. also revealed a decreasing risk of AAA with longer diabetes duration in addition to the independent inverse association between DM and AAA. The odds ratio of AAA was 0.50 at 3–5 years of follow-up (95% CI 0.27, 0.89), which declines further to 0.37 after 12 years of follow-up (95% CI 0.19, 0.70) (38). This outcome was compatible to the conclusion of another study, which discovered no difference in aortic diameter and AAA prevalence between those newly diagnosed type 2 diabetes and those without diabetes among 65-year-old men (39). In addition, an inverse association was established between fasting serum glucose level and aortic diameter even among non-diabetic men (38).

3.2 Effect on growth rate

Rabben et al. identified 4 independent AAA risk factors: smoking, hypertension, BMI >30, and DM, with DM being an inverse factor for AAA. The growth rate of AAA was slower in DM patients comparing to normoglycemic patients (34). Astrand et al. found the aortic intima-media thickness (IMT) to be markedly greater in diabetic patients comparing to healthy controls, adjusting for age and sex. The thick aortic wall in diabetes resulted in a 20% reduction in aortic wall stress, which proposed a potential protective mechanism against AAA (40). Another multicenter randomized study enrolling patients with small AAAs (4.1-5.4 cm) revealed a remarkably lower probability of aneurysm growth > 5 mm at 36 months in diabetic participants comparing to nondiabetics (40.8% versus 85.1%). For patients who did not undergo open repair at baseline, the need for repair at 30 months was also lower for diabetics. However, this study also demonstrated a higher hazard ratio (HR) for all-cause mortality at 36 months among diabetic patients, which could be attributed to higher obesity and cardiovascular disease rate (41).

A sub-analysis study of VIVA (Viborg Vascular) Randomized Screening Trial found that the median growth rate significantly slower in subjects with DM comparing to those without (1.7 versus 2.7 mm/year). When participants were stratified by glycosylated hemoglobin (HbA1C), the aorta growth was smaller in the highest HbA1c-tertile group compared with the lowest HbA1c-tertile group, adjusting for covariates (42).

3.3 Effect to RAAA

Despite advancements in surgical technologies, RAAA is still the major cause of AAA-related death, resulting in approximately ninety percent of mortality rate (33). The impact of DM on development and outcome of RAAA is controversial. Overall, there are three conflicting theories regarding the relationship between DM and RAAA: no association, negative association and positive association.

A large Danish register based matched case control study by Kristensen et al. (35) included 5395 cases with ruptured AAA (RAAA) matched 1:1 with patients undergoing elective AAA repairs by sex, age, and year of diagnosis. Outcomes of the study indicated that presence of DM did not protect against the risk of RAAA or influence overall 30-day mortality. A retrospective multivariate analysis study by Gokani et al. also found no statistically significant association between DM status and risk of aneurysm rupture, adjusting for cofactors (43).

In some other studies, DM is reported to be reversely associated with RAAA. A nationwide multicenter study in France reported a significantly lower prevalence of DM in ruptured AAA comparing to non-ruptured AAA (44). However, this study also demonstrated no significant difference between DM and non-DM patients in terms of inhospital mortality in the ruptured AAA cohort. A meta-analysis by Takagi et al. also described significantly lower prevalence/ incidence of RAAA in diabetic patients (odds ratio/hazard ratio, 0.71; 95% Confidence Interval, 0.56 to 0.89; p=0.003) (45). Theivacumar et al. investigated the relationship between DM and any aortic aneurysm rupture at a single center, and concluded that aortic aneurysm rupture and aneurysm rupture-related death are less likely to occur among diabetic patients (46).

On the other hand, epidemiological research of the National Health Fund and the Central Statistical Office in Poland in 2012 found significantly higher incidence of RAAA in diabetic population, regardless of gender stratification (47). Regrettably, data limitations inhibited the evaluation of the type or duration of diabetes, as well as the relationship of RAAA with the presence of cofounding factors such as hypertension, cigarette smoking and lipid values. Based on the paradoxical research outcomes regarding this issue, further prospective epidemiological research with standardized methodology is warranted to determine the link between DM and RAAA.

3.4 Gender-specific effect of DM

Previous studies have demonstrated significantly lower AAA incidence and rupture rate in women comparing to men (47). Intriguingly, the protective effect of diabetes was found attenuated among female patients. In a population-based data analysis, the sex-specific analysis showed no difference in AAA incidence rates between DM and non-DM cohorts for females, whereas the incidence rate was significant lower in males with type 2 DM (6). Another subgroup analysis of a register-based matched case control study also found increased risk of AAA rupture in female patients (35). Tsai et al. hypothesized that the diminished protective effect of DM in women was prompted by higher oestrogen level (6), which needs further investment based

10.3389/fendo.2022.1095608

on paradoxical evidences in previous animal (48, 49) and clinical studies (50, 51).

4 Effect of hypoglycemic medications to AAA

Diabetes counteracts formation and progression of AAA; therefore, it has been hypothesized that antidiabetic medicines may reverse the protective role of diabetes against AAA. Intriguingly, both animal and clinical studies have demonstrated protective effect of antidiabetic medications such as metformin, thiazolidinedione, and dipeptidyl peptidase 4 inhibitors (DPP-4i) against aortic aneurysms (14, 52). These major antidiabetics may help to reduce the prevalence, incidence and enlargement rate of AAA (53, 54) in a dose-response pattern (11, 55).

4.1 Metformin

Metformin is the first-line oral antidiabetic medicine for mild to moderate type 2 DM patients. It is also the most wellstudied hypoglycemic drug in AAA. Previous studies illustrated the negative association between metformin and development of AAA. Metformin was shown to retard the formation and growth rate of AAA (56), even in normoglycemic mice (52, 57). Golledge et al. revealed that patients with diabetes prescribed metformin were associated with significantly lower AAA repair and rupture-related mortality comparing to patients with diabetes not prescribed metformin or patients with no diabetes. In contrary, diabetic patients not prescribed metformin did not show reduced incidence of AAA events comparing to patients with no diabetes (58), which raised the question that whether the protective effect of DM comes from anti-diabetic medicines. Itoga et al. found that patients with a metformin prescription had a 0.20 mm reduction in yearly AAA enlargement comparing to those without metformin prescription, adjusting for other AAA-related variables (59). While it was hypothesized that by attenuating arterial accumulation of matrix molecules, metformin could reverse the protective mechanism of diabetes and lead to increased AAA incidences, Kristensen et al. demonstrated a statistically nonsignificant protective effect of long-term metformin against ruptured AAA (RAAA) (55).

Studies mentioned above showed the promising clinical effect of metformin in limiting AAA progression. Utilization of metformin markedly reduced the maximum aortic diameter and formation of aortic aneurysm (14). Metformin activates the AMPK signal pathway, thereby downregulating the expression of proinflammatory cytokines (IL (interleukin)-1 β , IL-6, MCP (monocyte chemotactic protein)-1 and TNF (tumor necrosis

factor)- α), vascular growth cytokines (VEGFA, Flt-1 and CD31) and MMPs (60). The underlying mechanisms of metformin in AAA pathology eventually lead to preservation of smooth muscle cell (SMC), suppression of matrix remodeling and inhibition of inflammation pathways (61, 62). Treatment with metformin in normoglycemic mice also showed suppression of AAA formation and progression *via* restoration of the perivascular adipose tissue (PVAT) and vascular endothelial function (63). Some other potential biological pathways involved in the protective mechanism of metformin against AAA include: reduction of ECM volume, augmented arterial wall matrix formation through advanced glycation end products (8) and suppression of inflammation and oxidative stress (14). The potential mechanisms of metformin are illustrated in Figure 2.

Metformin is excreted through kidney, thereby clearance of metformin decreases during acute or chronic renal function impairment. Given the risk of contrast-induced nephropathy (CIN) after endovascular aneurysm repair (EVAR) (64) and the risk of metformin-induced lactic acidosis in patients with renal insufficiency (65), perioperative administration of metformin should be cautiously monitored. The stop and reinitiating criteria of metformin as recommended by Society for Vascular Surgery (SVS) practice guideline is presented in Table 1.

4.2 Thiazolidinedione

TZD hypoglycemic agents (such as pioglitazone and rosiglitazone) were found to active peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor- γ (PPAR γ). In animal studies, PPAR γ was proved to balance the aortic inflammatory conditions and to delay the progression and rupture of AAA (66). TZDs are PPAR γ agonists that inhibit inflammatory response and ECM remodeling, thereby ameliorating AAA development and rupture in angiotensin II (Ang II)-induced mouse model (67–70).

Que et al. discovered that pioglitazone activates PPAR γ and antagonizes the nuclear factor of activated T-lymphocytes (NFAT)/NF- κ B, thus decreasing the protein expression of SMC phenotypic modulation markers. Downregulation of these modulation markers prevents cell proliferation, migration, and macrophage adhesion to SMCs, which ameliorates angiotensin II-induced aortic aneurysms (70). The expression of PPAR γ in bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells of AAA patients was found notably upregulated after the administration of pioglitazone (71). The role of pioglitazone is also related to the reduction of macrophages infiltration in aortic wall and retroperitoneal periaortic fat. In a study involving sixteen patients with AA (> 5 cm in diameter) awaiting open surgical repair (OSR), after 2 months of pioglitazone pretreatment, the macrophages infiltration was diminished (72).



PPARγ activation by rosiglitazone was also reported to reduce the availability of inflammatory mediators, thereby influencing aneurysm formation and AT1a Ang II receptor expression (66, 67). Rosiglitazone can reduce the expression of TNF-α and MMP-9 in abdominal aortic aneurysm wall and retroperitoneal abdominal aortic fat (66). By increasing the production of collagen, rosiglitazone also leads to thickening of the aortic wall to reduce aortic dilation and late aneurysm rupture (66). Moreover, rosiglitazone also plays a potential protective role in the formation and rupture of aneurysms through the inhibitory effect on c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) phosphorylation and toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) expression at the site of lesion formation (68).

4.3 Dipeptidyl peptidase 4 inhibitors

DPP-4 is a glycoprotein involved in cleavage and inactivation of a variety of substrates, including incretins such

as glucagon-like peptide1 (GLP-1) (4). The expression of DPP-4 in AAA media and adventitia is positively correlated with typical aneurysmal disease processes, including numerous immune responses, ECM degradation and peptidase activity, angiogenesis and reactive oxygen species (73). DPP-4 also increases plasmin levels by binding to adenosine deaminase, which results in degradation of ECM and activation of MMPs *via* activation of plasminogen-2 (74). Moreover, DPP-4 and the DPP-4-like enzyme attractin were found to induce inflammation cascades that are critical to AAA development (4).

DPP-4 inhibitors (such as sitagliptin, alogliptin and linagliptin) delay GLP-1 degradation *via* DPP-4 activity suppression, thereby improving glucose control (11). DPP-4Is also antagonize functions of DPP-4 in previous mentioned AAA pathological pathways, which consequently reduces the formation and development of AAA (4, 74, 75). in a rat-based AAA model by Bao et al., alogliptin administrations in both lowdoes (1 mg/kg/d) and high-dose (3 mg/kg/d) groups were associated with significant reduction of reactive oxygen species

TABLE 1 Association between renal function status and duration of metformin administration.

eGFR(mL/min)	Cessation of Metformin	Re-initiation of Metformin
<60	At the time of contrast administration	No sooner than 48 hours after contrast administration (if renal function remains stable)
<45	Up to 48 hours before contrast administration	

(ROS) expression comparing to the control group on day 7. However, the effect became only significant in high-dose group on day 28. All the other observed effects such as decreased MMP level and dilation in aortic aneurysm wall were also more prominent in the high-dose group. This dose-dependent pattern could be further explored in clinical study (76). Lu et al. investigated the function of another DPP-4I sitagliptin in Ang II-infused mice. Their results demonstrated that sitagliptin may attenuate AAA formation by restraining microphage filtration, MMPs production as well as elastin destruction (77). Other DPP4-Is, teneligliptin and vildagliptin also showed similar protection mechanisms in AAA formation and development (4, 78).

4.4 Glucagon-like peptide 1 receptor agonists

GLP-1 is the main insulin-stimulating hormone that induces insulin secretion after nutrient intake. It involves in islet beta cell proliferation and survival, glucagon secretion regulation, and gastrointestinal motility control, leading to the development of effective pharmacological treatment against DM and obesity (75). The positive effects of GLP-1RAs on AAA formation is similar to DPP-4Is, as they share same targets in pathological pathways of AAA (75).

In animal-based AAA models, GLP-1RAs (such as liraglutide and lixisenatide) inhibit AAA development through ECM preservation and through antioxidant and antiinflammatory effects (75). Lixisenatide attenuates ROS expression and oxidative DNA damage, which in turn retards the inflammatory process of macrophage filtration, proinflammatory cytokine release, and eventual MMPs expression (79). Lu et al. also proved that liraglutide reduced Ang II-treated ROS production in U937 human mononuclear cell lines, confirming its antioxidative effect (77). Lixisenatide was also found to decrease levels of extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK), which plays a crucial role in the regulation of MMP secretion, thereby ameliorates aortic dilatation (79).

4.5 Sodium-glucose cotransporter 2 inhibitors

SGLT-2I is a novel class of hypoglycemic agent that has been investigated beyond its anti-glycemic indication. SGLT-2Is, such as dapagliflozin and empagliflozin, were found to improve the cardiovascular outcomes in patients with heart failure. In an Ang II-induced dissecting AAA mouse model, cotreatment with empagliflozin resulted in significant reduction in maximal suprarenal aortic diameter. Immunohistochemistry study further confirmed that empagliflozin disrupted elastin degradation, neovascularization, and macrophage infiltration in the AAA formation process (80). p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase (p38 MAPK) was previously proved to promote MMP production, while nuclear factor- κ B (NF- κ B) was known to upregulate cytokines/chemokines in the vascular wall, leading to AAA growth. Empagliflozin blunted p38 MAPK and NF- κ B phosphorylation, thereby restricting AAA growth (80). Another study discovered that dapagliflozin markedly impairs medial SMC loss and alleviated aneurysmal aortic expansion in mice treated with intra-aortic porcine pancreatic elastase (PPE) infusion (54).

5 Effects of hyperglycemia on morbidity and mortality post AAA repair

Although DM and hypoglycemia medications are reported to have a protective effect against formation and progression of AAA, the role of hyperglycemia in post AAA repair might not be as beneficial. Inadequately controlled blood glucose is known to result in worse operative outcomes, with a higher incidence of infections, delayed wound healing, as well as increased mortality and length of hospital stays. Raffort et al. reported significantly higher total in-hospital mortality among DM patients with unruptured AAA, regardless of open or endovascular repair in a retrospective nationwide multicenter study (44). In addition, survival analysis identified a worse post-operative long-term mortality rate in insulin-dependent Type I DM (T1DM) comparing to normoglycemia, while T2DM was not concluded as a significant risk factor.

In a retrospective database analysis of post-discharge outcomes following elective EVAR, Gupta et al. revealed that DM patients had higher overall post-discharge morbidity, mostly linked to higher wound infection rates (81). Another database-based retrospective study by Tarbunou et al. evaluated the association between post-operative hyperglycemia and prognosis following non-ruptured AAA repair (82). Approximately one in six patients undergoing elective AAA repair developed postoperative hyperglycemia and were associated with greater risk of infection and death and longer duration of hospital stay. Patients with hyperglycemia following EVAR had nearly 2 times the odds of infection and 7.5 times the odds of in-hospital mortality. Hyperglycemic patients underwent OSR had 3 times the odds of in-hospital mortality (82).

A prospective study enrolling 66 patients undergoing elective AAA repair reported DM defined by HbA1c \geq 6.5% as an independent risk factor for mortality (83). Huang et al.

conducted a meta-analysis that comprised 12 cohort studies involving a total 20,210 patients following AAA repair. A significantly higher long-term mortality was reported in diabetic patients comparing to normoglycemic group (5). Another meta-analysis by De Rango et al. found similar result of lower long-term survival rates and higher complication rates at 2-5 years following AAA repair among diabetic patients. This study also indicated an augmented 30-day/in-hospital operative mortality after AAA repair in DM patients (84). Based on these poor prognosis outcomes of DM following AAA repair, more attention should be paid to DM and related complications post AAA operations.

6 Conclusion

Although contribution of DM to AAA risk factors such as CAD and PAD have been well-established, an inverse relationship was revealed between DM and AAA. DM and hypoglycemic medications were found to target pathological hallmarks of AAA, thereby decreasing AAA incidence and prevalence rate, limiting AAA growth and preventing AAA rupture. Despite the protective effect of DM on AAA formation and progression, presence of DM or post-operative hyperglycemia was still found related to worse prognosis and higher long-term mortality rate post AAA repair. The doubleedged nature of DM in AAA warranted further well-designed, prospective clinical investigations to formulate the standard of care for patients with AAA and DM, and to discover novel pharmacological target.

References

1. Mathur A, Mohan V, Ameta D, Gaurav B, Haranahalli P. Aortic aneurysm. J Transl Int Med (2016) 4(1):35–41. doi: 10.1515/jtim-2016-0008

2. Lozano R, Naghavi M, Foreman K, Lim S, Shibuya K, Aboyans V, et al. Global and regional mortality from 235 causes of death for 20 age groups in 1990 and 2010: a systematic analysis for the global burden of disease study 2010. *Lancet* (2012) 380(9859):2095–128. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(12)61728-0

3. Ngetich E WJ, Cassimjee I, Lee R, Handa A. Prevalence and epidemiological pattern of abdominal aortic aneurysms in Africa: A systematic review. J West Afr Coll Surg (2020) 10(1):3–14. doi: 10.4103/jwas.jwas_15_21

4. Ngetich E, Lapolla P, Chandrashekar A, Handa A, Lee R. The role of dipeptidyl peptidase-IV in abdominal aortic aneurysm pathogenesis: A systematic review. *Vasc Med* (2022) 27(1):77–87. doi: 10.1177/1358863X211034574

5. Huang Q, Yang H, Hu M, Chen X, Qin X. Effect of diabetes on long-term mortality following abdominal aortic aneurysm repair: A systemic review and meta-analysis. *Ann Vasc Surg* (2020) 64:375–81. doi: 10.1016/j.avsg.2018.11.007

6. Tsai CL, Lin CL, Wu YY, Shieh DC, Sung FC, Kao CH. Advanced complicated diabetes mellitus is associated with a reduced risk of thoracic and abdominal aortic aneurysm rupture: a population-based cohort study. *Diabetes Metab Res Rev* (2015) 31(2):190–7. doi: 10.1002/dmrr.2585

7. Shantikumar S, Ajjan R, Porter KE, Scott DJ. Diabetes and the abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg* (2010) 39(2):200–7. doi: 10.1016/j.ejvs.2009.10.014

Author contributions

Literature research: ZH and HS; Writing – original draft: ZH and HS; Writing – review and editing, TZ and YL. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Funding

This work was supported by National Key R&D Program of China (2020YFC2008302), Sichuan Province Science and Technology Program (2019YFH0092), and National Natural Science Foundation of China (No. 81673631).

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

8. Pafili K, Gouni-Berthold I, Papanas N, Mikhailidis DP. Abdominal aortic aneurysms and diabetes mellitus. *J Diabetes Complications*. (2015) 29(8):1330–6. doi: 10.1016/j.jdiacomp.2015.08.011

9. Arun D, Munir W, Schmitt LV, Vyas R, Ravindran JI, Bashir M, et al. Exploring the correlation and protective role of diabetes mellitus in aortic aneurysm disease. *Front Cardiovasc Med* (2021) 8:769343. doi: 10.3389/ fcvm.2021.769343

10. Climent E, Benaiges D, Chillaron JJ, Flores-Le Roux JA, Pedro-Botet J. Diabetes mellitus as a protective factor of abdominal aortic aneurysm: Possible mechanisms. *Clin Investig Arterioscler* (2018) 30(4):181–7. doi: 10.1016/j.artere.2018.01.001

11. Patel K, Zafar MA, Ziganshin BA, Elefteriades JA. Diabetes mellitus: Is it protective against aneurysm? a narrative review. *Cardiology* (2018) 141(2):107–22. doi: 10.1159/000490373

12. de Vos LC, Boersema J, Hillebrands JL, Schalkwijk CG, Meerwaldt R, Breek JC, et al. Diverging effects of diabetes mellitus in patients with peripheral artery disease and abdominal aortic aneurysm and the role of advanced glycation end-products: ARTERY study - protocol for a multicentre cross-sectional study. *BMJ Open* (2017) 7(4):e012584. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2016-012584

13. Birukov A, Cuadrat R, Polemiti E, Eichelmann F, Schulze MB. Advanced glycation end-products, measured as skin autofluorescence, associate with vascular stiffness in diabetic, pre-diabetic and normoglycemic individuals: A cross-sectional study. *Cardiovasc Diabetol* (2021) 20(1):110. doi: 10.1186/s12933-021-01296-5

14. Dattani N, Sayers RD, Bown MJ. Diabetes mellitus and abdominal aortic aneurysms: A review of the mechanisms underlying the negative relationship. *Diabetes Vasc Dis Res* (2018) 15(5):367–74. doi: 10.1177/1479164118780799

15. Hauzer W, Witkiewicz W, Gnus J. Calprotectin and receptor for advanced glycation end products as a potential biomarker in abdominal aortic aneurysm. *J Clin Med* (2020) 9(4):927. doi: 10.3390/jcm9040927

16. Raaz U, Zollner AM, Schellinger IN, Toh R, Nakagami F, Brandt M, et al. Segmental aortic stiffening contributes to experimental abdominal aortic aneurysm development. *Circulation* (2015) 131(20):1783–95. doi: 10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.114.012377

17. Wilson WR, Anderton M, Schwalbe EC, Jones JL, Furness PN, Bell PR, et al. Matrix metalloproteinase-8 and -9 are increased at the site of abdominal aortic aneurysm rupture. *Circulation* (2006) 113(3):438–45. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.105.551572

18. Wilson WR, Anderton M, Choke EC, Dawson J, Loftus IM, Thompson MM. Elevated plasma MMP1 and MMP9 are associated with abdominal aortic aneurysm rupture. *Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg* (2008) 35(5):580–4. doi: 10.1016/ j.ejvs.2007.12.004

19. Tanaka T, Takei Y, Yamanouchi D. Hyperglycemia suppresses calcium phosphate-induced aneurysm formation through inhibition of macrophage activation. J Am Heart Assoc (2016) 5(3):e003062. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.115.003062

20. Cifarelli V, Luppi P, Tse HM, He J, Piganelli J, Trucco M. Human proinsulin c-peptide reduces high glucose-induced proliferation and NF-kappaB activation in vascular smooth muscle cells. *Atherosclerosis* (2008) 201(2):248–57. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2007.12.060

21. Zheng H, Qiu Z, Chai T, He J, Zhang Y, Wang C, et al. Insulin resistance promotes the formation of aortic dissection by inducing the phenotypic switch of vascular smooth muscle cells. *Front Cardiovasc Med* (2021) 8:732122. doi: 10.3389/ fcvm.2021.732122

22. Petsophonsakul P, Furmanik M, Forsythe R, Dweck M, Schurink GW, Natour E, et al. Role of vascular smooth muscle cell phenotypic switching and calcification in aortic aneurysm formation. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2019) 39 (7):1351–68. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.119.312787

23. Raffort J, Lareyre F, Clement M, Hassen-Khodja R, Chinetti G, Mallat Z. Diabetes and aortic aneurysm: current state of the art. *Cardiovasc Res* (2018) 114 (13):1702–13. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvy174

24. Madi HA, Riches K, Warburton P, O'Regan DJ, Turner NA, Porter KE. Inherent differences in morphology, proliferation, and migration in saphenous vein smooth muscle cells cultured from nondiabetic and type 2 diabetic patients. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* (2009) 297(5):C1307–17. doi: 10.1152/ajpcell.00608.2008

25. Ma X, Xia S, Liu G, Song C. The detrimental role of intraluminal thrombus outweighs protective advantage in abdominal aortic aneurysm pathogenesis: The implications for the anti-platelet therapy. *Biomolecules* (2022) 12(7):942. doi: 10.3390/biom12070942

26. Boyd AJ. Intraluminal thrombus: Innocent bystander or factor in abdominal aortic aneurysm pathogenesis? *JVS Vasc Sci* (2021) 2:159–69. doi: 10.1016/j.jvssci.2021.02.001

27. DiMusto PD, Lu G, Ghosh A, Roelofs KJ, Su G, Zhao Y, et al. Increased PAI-1 in females compared with males is protective for abdominal aortic aneurysm formation in a rodent model. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* (2012) 302(7): H1378–86. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00620.2011

28. Skagius E SA, Bergqvist D, Henriksson AE. Fibrinolysis in patients with an abdominal aortic aneurysm with special emphasis on rupture and shock. *J Thromb Haemost.* (2008) 6((1):147–50. doi: 10.1111/j.1538-7836.2007.02791.x

29. Carrell TW, Burnand KG, Booth NA, Humphries J, Smith A. Intraluminal thrombus enhances proteolysis in abdominal aortic aneurysms. *Vascular* (2006) 14 (1):9–16. doi: 10.2310/6670.2006.00008

30. Dua MM, Miyama N, Azuma J, Schultz GM, Sho M, Morser J, et al. Hyperglycemia modulates plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 expression and aortic diameter in experimental aortic aneurysm disease. *Surgery* (2010) 148(2):429–35. doi: 10.1016/j.surg.2010.05.014

31. Vorp DA, Lee PC, Wang DH, Makaroun MS, Nemoto EM, Ogawa S, et al. Association of intraluminal thrombus in abdominal aortic aneurysm with local hypoxia and wall weakening. *J Vasc Surg* (2001) 34(2):291–9. doi: 10.1067/mva.2001.114813

32. Koole D, Zandvoort HJ, Schoneveld A, Vink A, Vos JA, van den Hoogen LL, et al. Intraluminal abdominal aortic aneurysm thrombus is associated with disruption of wall integrity. *J Vasc Surg* (2013) 57(1):77–83. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2012.07.003

33. Summers KL, Kerut EK, Sheahan CM, Sheahan MG3rd. Evaluating the prevalence of abdominal aortic aneurysms in the united states through a national screening database. *J Vasc Surg* (2021) 73(1):61–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2020.03.046

34. Rabben T, Mansoor SM, Bay D, Sundhagen JO, Guevara C, Jorgensen JJ. Screening for abdominal aortic aneurysms and risk factors in 65-Year-Old men in

Oslo, Norway. Vasc Health Risk Manage (2021) 17:561-70. doi: 10.2147/ VHRM.S310358

35. Kristensen KL, Rasmussen LM, Hallas J, Lindholt JS. Diabetes is not associated with the risk of rupture among patients with abdominal aortic aneurysms - results from a Large Danish register based matched case control study from 1996 to 2016. *Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg* (2020) 60(1):36–42. doi: 10.1016/j.ejvs.2020.02.020

36. D'Cruz RT, Wee IJY, Syn NL, Choong A. The association between diabetes and thoracic aortic aneurysms. J Vasc Surg (2019) 69(1):263–8.e1. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2018.07.031

37. Takagi H, Umemoto T, Group A. Negative association of diabetes with thoracic aortic dissection and aneurysm. *Angiology* (2017) 68(3):216-24. doi: 10.1177/0003319716647626

38. Le MT, Jamrozik K, Davis TM, Norman PE. Negative association between infra-renal aortic diameter and glycaemia: the health in men study. *Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg* (2007) 33(5):599–604. doi: 10.1016/j.ejvs.2006.12.017

39. Taimour S, Zarrouk M, Holst J, Rosengren AH, Groop L, Nilsson PM, et al. Aortic diameter at age 65 in men with newly diagnosed type 2 diabetes. *Scand Cardiovasc J* (2017) 51(4):202–6. doi: 10.1080/14017431.2017.1319971

40. Astrand H, Ryden-Ahlgren A, Sundkvist G, Sandgren T, Lanne T. Reduced aortic wall stress in diabetes mellitus. *Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg* (2007) 33(5):592–8. doi: 10.1016/j.ejvs.2006.11.011

41. De Rango P, Cao P, Cieri E, Parlani G, Lenti M, Simonte G, et al. Effects of diabetes on small aortic aneurysms under surveillance according to a subgroup analysis from a randomized trial. *J Vasc Surg* (2012) 56(6):1555–63. doi: 10.1016/ j.jvs.2012.05.078

42. Kristensen KL, Dahl M, Rasmussen LM, Lindholt JS. Glycated hemoglobin is associated with the growth rate of abdominal aortic aneurysms: A substudy from the VIVA (Viborg vascular) randomized screening trial. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2017) 37(4):730–6. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.116.308874

43. Gokani VJ, Sidloff D, Bath MF, Bown MJ, Sayers RD, Choke E. A retrospective study: Factors associated with the risk of abdominal aortic aneurysm rupture. *Vascul Pharmacol* (2015) 65-66:13-6. doi: 10.1016/j.vph.2014.11.006

44. Raffort J LF, Fabre R, Mallat Z, Pradier C, Bailly L. Nationwide study in France investigating the impact of diabetes on mortality in patients undergoing abdominal aortic aneurysm repair. *Sci Rep* (2021) 11:19395. doi: 10.1038/s41598-021-98893-x

45. Takagi H, Umemoto T, Group A. Negative association of diabetes with rupture of abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Diabetes Vasc Dis Res* (2016) 13(5):341–7. doi: 10.1177/1479164116651389

46. Theivacumar NS, Stephenson MA, Mistry H, Valenti D. Diabetes mellitus and aortic aneurysm rupture: A favorable association? *Vasc Endovascular Surg* (2014) 48(1):45–50. doi: 10.1177/1538574413505921

47. Wierzba W, Sliwczynski A, Pinkas J, Jawien A, Karnafel W. Diabetes mellitus increases the risk of ruptured abdominal aortic aneurysms. *Diabetes Vasc Dis Res* (2017) 14(5):463–4. doi: 10.1177/1479164117710391

48. Wu X-F, Zhang J, Paskauskas S, Xin S-J, Duan Z-Q. The role of estrogen in the formation of experimental abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Am J Surgery*. (2009) 197(1):49–54. doi: 10.1016/j.amjsurg.2007.11.022

 Ailawadi G, Eliason JL, Roelofs KJ, Sinha I, Hannawa KK, Kaldjian EP, et al. Gender differences in experimental aortic aneurysm formation. Arteriosclerosis Thrombosis Vasc Biol (2004) 24(11):2116–22. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000143386.26399.84

50. Villard C, Swedenborg J, Eriksson P, Hultgren R. Reproductive history in women with abdominal aortic aneurysms. J Vasc Surg (2011) 54(2):341–5,5.e1-2. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2010.12.069

51. Tedjawirja VN NM, Yeung KK, Balm R, de Waard V. A novel hypothesis: A role for follicle stimulating hormone in abdominal aortic aneurysm development in postmenopausal women. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne).* (2021) 12:726107. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2021.726107

52. Pena RCF, Hofmann Bowman MA, Ahmad M, Pham J, Kline-Rogers E, Case MJ, et al. An assessment of the current medical management of thoracic aortic disease: A patient-centered scoping literature review. *Semin Vasc Surg* (2022) 35 (1):16–34. doi: 10.1053/j.semvascsurg.2022.02.007

53. Golledge J, Moxon J, Pinchbeck J, Anderson G, Rowbotham S, Jenkins J, et al. Association between metformin prescription and growth rates of abdominal aortic aneurysms. *Br J Surg* (2017) 104(11):1486–93. doi: 10.1002/bjs.10587

54. Liu H, Wei P, Fu W, Xia C, Li Y, Tian K, et al. Dapagliflozin ameliorates the formation and progression of experimental abdominal aortic aneurysms by reducing aortic inflammation in mice. *Oxid Med Cell Longev* (2022) 2022:8502059. doi: 10.1155/2022/8502059

55. Kristensen KL, Pottegard A, Hallas J, Rasmussen LM, Lindholt JS. Metformin treatment does not affect the risk of ruptured abdominal aortic aneurysms. J Vasc Surg (2017) 66(3):768–74 e2. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2017.01.070

56. Su Z, Guo J, Gu Y. Pharmacotherapy in clinical trials for abdominal aortic aneurysms: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clin Appl Thromb Hemost.* (2022) 28:10760296221120423. doi: 10.1177/10760296221120423

57. Liu H, Shi L, Zeng T, Ji Q, Shi Y, Huang Y, et al. Type 2 diabetes mellitus reduces clinical complications and mortality in Stanford type b aortic dissection after thoracic endovascular aortic repair: A 3-year follow-up study. *Life Sci* (2019) 230:104–10. doi: 10.1016/j.lfs.2019.05.055

58. Golledge J, Morris DR, Pinchbeck J, Rowbotham S, Jenkins J, Bourke M, et al. Metformin prescription is associated with a reduction in the combined incidence of surgical repair and rupture related mortality in patients with abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg* (2019) 57(1):94–101. doi: 10.1016/j.ejvs.2018.07.035

59. Itoga NK RK, Suarez P, Ho TV, Mell MW, Xu B, Curtin CM, et al. Metformin prescription status and abdominal aortic aneurysm disease progression in the U.S. veteran population. *J Vasc Surg* (2019) 69(3):710–716.e3. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2018.06.194

60. Yang L, Gao P, Li G, He Y, Wang M, , Zhou H, et al. Effect of AMPK signal pathway on pathogenesis of abdominal aortic aneurysms. *Oncotarget* (2017) 8 (54):92827-92840. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.21608

61. Fujimura N, Xiong J, Kettler EB, Xuan H, Glover KJ, Mell MW, et al. Metformin treatment status and abdominal aortic aneurysm disease progression. *J Vasc Surg* (2016) 64(1):46–54.e8. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2016.02.020

62. Unosson J, Wagsater D, Bjarnegard N, De Basso R, Welander M, Mani K, et al. Metformin prescription associated with reduced abdominal aortic aneurysm growth rate and reduced chemokine expression in a Swedish cohort. *Ann Vasc Surg* (2021) 70:425–33. doi: 10.1016/j.avsg.2020.06.039

63. Kunath A, Unosson J, Friederich-Persson M, Bjarnegard N, Becirovic-Agic M, Bjorck M, et al. Inhibition of angiotensin-induced aortic aneurysm by metformin in apolipoprotein e-deficient mice. *JVS Vasc Sci* (2021) 2:33–42. doi: 10.1016/j.jvssci.2020.11.031

64. Chaikof EL, Dalman RL, Eskandari MK, Jackson BM, Lee WA, Mansour MA, et al. The society for vascular surgery practice guidelines on the care of patients with an abdominal aortic aneurysm. *J Vasc Surg* (2018) 67(1):2–77 e2. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2017.10.044

65. Baerlocher MO, Asch M, Myers A. Five things to know about ... metformin and intravenous contrast. *CMAJ* (2013) 185(1):E78. doi: 10.1503/cmaj.090550

66. Wang WD, Sun R, Chen YX. PPARgamma agonist rosiglitazone alters the temporal and spatial distribution of inflammation during abdominal aortic aneurysm formation. *Mol Med Rep* (2018) 18(3):3421-8. doi: 10.3892/mmr.2018.9311

67. Jones A, Deb R, Torsney E, Howe F, Dunkley M, Gnaneswaran Y, et al. Rosiglitazone reduces the development and rupture of experimental aortic aneurysms. *Circulation* (2009) 119(24):3125-32. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.109.852467

68. Pirianov G, Torsney E, Howe F, Cockerill GW. Rosiglitazone negatively regulates c-jun n-terminal kinase and toll-like receptor 4 proinflammatory signalling during initiation of experimental aortic aneurysms. *Atherosclerosis* (2012) 225(1):69–75. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2012.07.034

69. Charolidi N, Pirianov G, Torsney E, Pearce S, Laing K, Nohturfft A, et al. Pioglitazone identifies a new target for aneurysm treatment: Role of Egr1 in an experimental murine model of aortic aneurysm. *J Vasc Res* (2015) 52(2):81–93. doi: 10.1159/000430986

70. Que Y, Shu X, Wang L, Wang S, Li S, Hu P, et al. Inactivation of SERCA2 Cys(674) accelerates aortic aneurysms by suppressing PPARgamma. *Br J Pharmacol* (2021) 178(11):2305-23. doi: 10.1111/bph.15411

71. Pini R, Ciavarella C, Faggioli G, Gallitto E, Indelicato G, Fenelli C, et al. Different drugs effect on mesenchymal stem cells isolated from abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Ann Vasc Surg* (2020) 67:490–6. doi: 10.1016/j.avsg.2020.03.001

72. Motoki T, Kurobe H, Hirata Y, Nakayama T, Kinoshita H, Rocco KA, et al. PPAR-gamma agonist attenuates inflammation in aortic aneurysm patients. *Gen Thorac Cardiovasc Surg* (2015) 63(10):565–71. doi: 10.1007/s11748-015-0576-1

73. Lindquist Liljeqvist M, Eriksson L, Villard C, Lengquist M, Kronqvist M, Hultgren R, et al. Dipeptidyl peptidase-4 is increased in the abdominal aortic aneurysm vessel wall and is associated with aneurysm disease processes. *PloS One* (2020) 15(1):e0227889. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0227889

74. Lu HY, Huang CY, Shih CM, Lin YW, Tsai CS, Lin FY, et al. A potential contribution of dipeptidyl peptidase-4 by the mediation of monocyte differentiation in the development and progression of abdominal aortic aneurysms. J Vasc Surg (2017) 66(4):1217–26.e1. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2016.05.093

75. Raffort J, Chinetti G, Lareyre F. Glucagon-like peptide-1: A new therapeutic target to treat abdominal aortic aneurysm? *Biochimie* (2018) 152:149–54. doi: 10.1016/j.biochi.2018.06.026

76. Bao W, Morimoto K, Hasegawa T, Sasaki N, Yamashita T, Hirata K, et al. Orally administered dipeptidyl peptidase-4 inhibitor (alogliptin) prevents abdominal aortic aneurysm formation through an antioxidant effect in rats. J Vasc Surgery. (2014) 59(4):1098–108. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2013.04.048

77. Lu HY, Huang CY, Shih CM, Chang WH, Tsai CS, Lin FY, et al. Dipeptidyl peptidase-4 inhibitor decreases abdominal aortic aneurysm formation through GLP-1-dependent monocytic activity in mice. *PloS One* (2015) 10(4):e0121077. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0121077

78. Takahara Y, Tokunou T, Ichiki T. Suppression of abdominal aortic aneurysm formation in mice by teneligliptin, a dipeptidyl peptidase-4 inhibitor. *J Atheroscler Thromb* (2018) 25(8):698–708. doi: 10.5551/jat.42481

79. Yu J, Morimoto K, Bao W, Yu Z, Okita Y, Okada K. Glucagon-like peptide-1 prevented abdominal aortic aneurysm development in rats. *Surg Today* (2016) 46 (9):1099–107. doi: 10.1007/s00595-015-1287-z

80. Ortega R, Collado A, Selles F, Gonzalez-Navarro H, Sanz MJ, Real JT, et al. SGLT-2 (Sodium-glucose cotransporter 2) inhibition reduces ang II (Angiotensin II)-induced dissecting abdominal aortic aneurysm in ApoE (Apolipoprotein e) knockout mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2019) 39(8):1614–28. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.119.312659

81. Gupta PK, Engelbert TL, Ramanan B, Fang X, Yamanouchi D, Hoch JR, et al. Postdischarge outcomes after endovascular abdominal aortic aneurysm repair. *J Vasc Surg* (2014) 59(4):903–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2013.10.057

82. Tarbunou YA, Smith JB, Kruse RL, Vogel TR. Outcomes associated with hyperglycemia after abdominal aortic aneurysm repair. *J Vasc Surgery*. (2019) 69 (3):763–73.e3. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2018.05.240

83. Hjellestad ID, Softeland E, Nilsen RM, Husebye ES, Jonung T. Abdominal aortic aneurysms-glycaemic status and mortality. *J Diabetes Complications*. (2016) 30(3):438–43. doi: 10.1016/j.jdiacomp.2015.12.015

84. De Rango P, Farchioni L, Fiorucci B, Lenti M. Diabetes and abdominal aortic aneurysms. *Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg* (2014) 47(3):243-61. doi: 10.1016/j.ejvs.2013.12.007

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Sun Wen, The First Affiliated Hospital of University of Science and Technology of China Anhui Provincial Hospital, China

REVIEWED BY

Pan Zhang, University of Science and Technology of China, China Zhixin Huang, Guangdong Second Provincial General Hospital, China Xianjun Huang, First Affiliated Hospital of Wannan Medical College, China

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

SPECIALTY SECTION This article was submitted to Clinical Diabetes, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

RECEIVED 10 November 2022 ACCEPTED 13 January 2023 PUBLISHED 26 January 2023

CITATION

Dai Z, Cao H, Wang F, Li L, Guo H, Zhang X, Jiang H, Zhu J, Jiang Y, Liu D and Xu G (2023) Impacts of stress hyperglycemia ratio on early neurological deterioration and functional outcome after endovascular treatment in patients with acute ischemic stroke. *Front. Endocrinol.* 14:1094353. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2023.1094353

COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Dai, Cao, Wang, Li, Guo, Zhang, Jiang, Zhu, Jiang, Liu and Xu. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms. Impacts of stress hyperglycemia ratio on early neurological deterioration and functional outcome after endovascular treatment in patients with acute ischemic stroke

Zheng Dai^{1,2†}, Haiming Cao^{3†}, Feng Wang², Lei Li², Hongquan Guo⁴, Xiaohao Zhang³, Haichang Jiang², Juehua Zhu⁵, Yongjun Jiang⁶*, Dezhi Liu⁷* and Gelin Xu^{1,8,9}*

¹Department of Neurology, Jinling Hospital, Nanjing Medical University, Nanjing, China, ²Department of Neurology, Affiliated Wuxi People's Hospital of Nanjing Medical University, Wuxi, China, ³Department of Neurology, Nanjing First Hospital, Nanjing Medical University, Nanjing, China, ⁴Department of Neurology, Jinling Hospital, First School of Clinical Medicine, Southern Medical University, Nanjing, China, ⁵Department of Neurology, First Affiliated Hospital of Soochow University, Suzhou, China, ⁶Department of Neurology, Second Affiliated Hospital of Sondhow Medical University, Guangzhou, China, ⁷Department of Neurology, Shuguang Hospital Affiliated to Shanghai University of Traditional Chinese Medicine, Shanghai, China, ⁸Department of Neurology, Shenzhen Second People's Hospital, Shenzhen, Guangdong, China, ⁹Department of Neurology, First Affiliated Hospital of Shenzhen University, Shenzhen, Guangdong, China

Background and Purpose: Hyperglycemia has been associated with unfavorable outcome of acute ischemic stroke, but this association has not been verified in patients with endovascular thrombectomy treatment. This study aimed to assess the impact of stress hyperglycemia ratio on early neurological deterioration and favorable outcome after thrombectomy in patients with acute ischemic stroke.

Methods: Stroke patients with endovascular thrombectomy in two comprehensive centers were enrolled. Early neurological deterioration was defined as \geq 4 points increase of National Institutes of Health Stroke Scale (NIHSS) at 24 hours after endovascular procedure. Favorable outcome was defined as modified Rankin Scale (mRS) score of 0-2 at 90 days of stroke onset. Multivariate regression analysis was used to identify the predictors for early neurological deterioration and favorable outcome.

Results: Among the 559 enrolled, 74 (13.2%) patients developed early neurological deterioration. The predictors for early neurological deterioration were high stress hyperglycemia ratio at baseline (OR =5.77; 95% CI, 1.878-17.742; P = 0.002), symptomatic intracranial hemorrhage (OR =4.90; 95% CI, 2.439-9.835; P < 0.001) and high NIHSS score after 24 hours (OR =1.11; 95% CI, 1.071-1.151; P < 0.001). The predictors for favorable outcome were stress hyperglycemia ratio (OR =0.196, 95% CI, 0.077-0.502; P = 0.001), age (OR =0.942, 95% CI, 0.909-0.977; P = 0.001), NIHSS score 24 hours after onset (OR =0.757, 95% CI = 0.693-0.827; P < 0.001), groin puncture to recanalization time (OR =0.987, 95% CI, 0.975-0.998; P = 0.025), poor collateral status before treatment (ASITN/SIR grade 0-3, OR =62.017, 95% CI,

25.920-148.382; *P* <0.001), successful recanalization (mTICI 2b or 3, OR =7.415, 95% CI, 1.942-28.313; *P* =0.001).

Conclusion: High stress hyperglycemia ratio may be related to early neurological deterioration and decreased likelihood of favourable outcomes after endovascular thrombectomy in patients with acute ischemic stroke.

KEYWORDS

acute ischemic stroke, early neurological deterioration, endovascular thrombectomy, large artery occlusion, stress hyperglycemia ratio

Introduction

Endovascular thrombectomy has been involving as the first-line treatment for acute ischemic stroke caused by large artery occlusion (1-3). However, mechanical recanalization not always necessarily resulted in favorable outcome even when patients were treated within 6 hours of stroke onset (4, 5). Exploring the possible factors associated with early neurological deterioration (END), a strong predictor for functional outcomes, is of vital importance for continuously improving the efficacy of endovascular thrombectomy in stroke patients (6, 7).

Hyperglycemia was associated with END in patients with acute ischemic stroke (8-10). Hyperglycemia could destruct blood-brain barrier, aggravate ischemic lesion, increase risk of hemorrhage transformation after cerebral infarction, and reduce duration of ischemic penumbra existence (11-14). Glycated hemoglobin (HbA1c) is more stable than blood glucose level in patients with acute ischemic stroke, and stress hyperglycemia ratio, defined as the stress fasting glycemia/HbA1c ratio (SHR), may be more feasible for evaluating the functional outcome. Some studies observed that stroke patients with high SHR had decreased likelihood of favorable functional outcome and increased likelihood of recurrence and intracranial hemorrhage after recanalization treatment (15-17); others missed these phenomena (18). Therefore, the relationship between SHR and END or functional outcome after endovascular recanalization treatment in patients with acute ischemic stroke is far from determined. This study aimed to investigate the effects of SHR on END and functional outcome in patients with acute ischemic stroke and treated with endovascular thrombectomy.

Methods

Study population

Stroke patients with endovascular thrombectomy in two comprehensive centers were screened for eligibility during November 1, 2018 and May 31, 2022. Local ethic review board approved the study protocol. Due to its retrospective nature, patient consent was waived.

Patients were treated with endovascular thrombectomy if they: 1) aged 18 years or old; 2) had ischemic stroke caused by large artery

occlusion in anterior or posterior circulation; 3) pre-stroke mRS score ≤ 2 ; and 4) had arterial sheath being placed in 6 hours of stroke onset or met the DAWN or DEFUSE criteria (19, 20). Patients were not treated with endovascular thrombectomy if they: 1) had a life expectancy <12 months; 2) had severe cardiopulmonary failure; 3) had a platelet count of $<55 \times 1000$ /mm³; or 4) had anemia (hemoglobin <100 g/l) or other conditions which may affect HbA1c measurement.

Recanalization treatment and baseline assessment

All thrombectomy procedures were performed with Solitaire (Covidien, Irvine, CA) and Catalyst6 devices (Stryker, Kalamazoo, MI) alone or in combination. Successful recanalization was defined as grade 2b-3 in modified thrombolysis in cerebral infarction (mTICI). Collateral circulation was evaluated using the American Society of Interventional and Therapeutic Neuroradiology/Society of Interventional Radiology collateral vessel grading system (ASITN/ SIR), and categorized into grade 0 or 1, 2, and 3 or 4. The door to groin puncture time (DPT), groin puncture to final recanalization time (PRT), number of retriever passes, intravenous thrombolysis, and rescue treatment (including angioplasty, stenting, intra-artery thrombolysis) were recorded. Possible pre-procedure infarction were quantified using the Alberta Stroke Program Early CT Score (ASPECTS) or ASPECTS for posterior circulation (pc-ASPECTS) on non-contrast CT. CT was performed immediately and 24 hours after the endovascular procedures to detect possible intracranial hemorrhage. An extra CT scan was arranged whenever as the novel symptoms indicated.

Follow-up assessment

Stroke severity was assessed using the National Institutes of Health Stroke Scale (NIHSS) score. Stress hyperglycemia ratio was defined as the stress fasting glycemia/HbA1c ratio (SHR). END was defined as an increase of 24-hour NIHSS score of \geq 4 points after endovascular procedure (21). Favorable outcome was defined as a mRS score of 0-2 at 90 days of stroke onset. Symptomatic intracranial hemorrhage (sICH) was defined and classified according to the European Cooperative Acute Stroke Study (ECASS-III) criteria (22).
Malignant brain edema was defined and classified according to the SITS-MOST (Safe Implementation of Thrombolysis in Stroke-Monitoring Study) protocol, and grade 3 was defined as malignant edema (23, 24).

Statistical analysis

Categorical variables were expressed as frequencies and percentages, and analyzed with $\gamma 2$ or Fisher's exact test. Quantitative variables were expressed as medians and interquartile ranges (IQRs), and were analyzed with Mann-Whitney U test. Receiver Operating Characteristic Curve (ROC) was constructed to explore the cutoff value of SHR for predicting favorable outcome. Multivariable logistical regression model was used to assess the potential factors associated with favorable outcome. Parameters with P < 0.05 in univariate analysis entered in multivariate analysis. The covariates included in the multivariable logistical regression were mTICI score (2b or 3), MCE, sICH, NIHSS 24 hours after procedure, Preprocedure ASPCET score, PTR, Pre-procedure ASITN/SIR score, homocysteine, retriever passes >3 times, lymphocyte, HbA1c, fasting blood glucose, glycosylated hemoglobin, SHR. Model 1 and Model 2 were diabetic group and non-diabetic group, respectively. Model 3 included fasting blood glucose and glycosylated hemoglobin as confounders, and model 4 excluded fasting blood glucose and glycosylated hemoglobin as confounders. P value of <0.05 was considered as statistically significant. Statistical analyses were performed using SPSS 25.0 (IBM, Armonk, NY).

Results

A total of 559 stroke patients were enrolled. The median (IQR) age was 70 (63–77) years, and NIHSS score after 24 hours of thrombectomy was 12 (6-19). There were 357 (63.9%) male patients. Among the enrolled, 74 (13.2%) patients developed END. There were 69 (12.3%) patients occurred sICH in 24 hours, and 81 patients (14.5%) died in 90 days. Favorable outcome was obtained in 284 (50.8%) patients. There were 190 (34.0%) patients had high SHR. The ROC curve showed that the optimal cutoff value of SHR for predicting favorable outcome was 1.07, the sensitivity was 84.7%, the specificity was 52.5%, and the Youden index was 0.372 (Figure 1).

Compared with patients without END, those with END had higher median NIHSS scores after 24 hours (29 vs. 11, P <0.001), higher homocysteine (16.4 vs. 14.6, P =0.029), higher fasting glucose levels (8.7 vs. 6.9, *P* < 0.001), higher glycated hemoglobin (6.4 vs. 5.9, *P* = 0036), higher SHR (1.4 vs. 1.1, P < 0.001), lower pre-procedure ASPECTS score (8 vs. 9, *P* =0.001), lower pre-procedure ASITN grade (1 vs. 3, *P* <0.001), longer PRT (80 vs. 67, P =0.014), higher proportion of multiple retriever passes (16.2% vs. 8.2%, P =0.028), lower proportion of successful recanalization (83.8% vs. 91.3%, P =0.040), and higher proportion of malignant brain edema (28.4% vs. 15.5%, P =0.006). The proportion of sICH was higher (48.6% vs. 6.8%, P <0.001) in patient with END than that in patient without. Proportion of favorable outcome was lower (10.8% vs. 56.9%, P <0.001), and mortality (33.8% vs. 11.5%, P <0.001) was higher in patients with END. Moreover, subgroup analysis showed that proportion of favorable outcome was lower in patients with diabetes mellitus. (Table 1, Figure 2).



In Model 3 with unadjusted fasting blood glucose and glycosylated hemoglobin being adjusted, SHR (OR =4.78; 95% CI, 1.38-16.60; P =0.014), sICH (OR =5.04; 95% CI, 2.49-10.21; P <0.001), and NIHSS score at 24 hours (OR =1.10; 95% CI, 1.06-1.15; P <0.001) were related to END. In Model 4 with fasting blood glucose and glycosylated hemoglobin being adjusted, SHR (OR =5.77; 95% CI, 1.88-17.74; P =0.002), sICH (OR =4.90; 95% CI, 2.44-9.84; P <0.001) and NIHSS score at 24 hours (OR =1.11; 95% CI, 1.07-1.15; P <0.001) were related to END (Figure 3).

When patients were stratified as with and without diabetes mellitus (DM) and adjusted for major confounding factors, multivariant analysis detected that sICH (OR =6.06; 95% CI, 2.63-13.96; P < 0.001), 24-hour NIHSS score (OR =1.12; 95% CI, 1.07-1.17; P < 0.001), and high SHR (OR =8.84; 95% CI, 1.83-42.70; P = 0.007) could influence the development of END in patients without diabetes mellitus. High NIHSS score after 24 hours (OR =1.10; 95% CI, 1.03-1.18; P = 0.006) could influence the development of END in patients with diabetes mellitus (Figure 3).

Multivariant analysis detected that SHR (OR =0.20, 95% CI, 0.08-0.50; P = 0.001), age (OR =0.94, 95% CI, 0.91-0.98; P = 0.001), baseline NIHSS score (OR =1.15, 95% CI, 1.05-1.25; P = 0.002), NIHSS score after 24 hours (OR =0.76, 95% CI, 0.69-0.83; P < 0.001), PRT (OR =0.99, 95% CI, 0.98-1.00; P = 0.025), pre-procedure ASITN grade (OR =62.02, 95% CI, 25.92-148.38; P < 0.001) and successful recanalization (OR =7.42, 95% CI, 1.94-28.31; P = 0.001) were associated with favorable outcome (Table 2).

Discussion

This study observed that stroke patients with high SHR had increased incidence of END and decreased likelihood of favorable outcome after endovascular treatment.

SHR was determined as a better quantitative indicator for stress hyperglycemia than blood glucose level when evaluating the outcomes

TABLE 1 Baseline characteristics and clinical outcomes according to END.

Variable	E	ND	Durkur
Variable	with withou	ıt n=74 n=485	P value
Age, y, median (IQR)	69 (61-76)	70 (63-77)	0.696
Male, n (%)	49 (66.2)	308 (63.5)	0.651
NIHSS at baseline, median (IQR)	17 (10-20)	15 (11-19)	0.943
Hypertension, n (%)	53 (71.6)	333 (68.7)	0.608
Diabetes, n (%)	24 (32.4)	120 (24.7)	0.159
CHD, n (%)	5 (6.8)	61 (12.6)	0.148
Smoking, n (%)	30 (40.5)	179 (36.9)	0.547
Alcohol Drinking, n (%)	15 (20.3)	98 (20.2)	0.990
IV rTPA, n (%)	33 (44.6)	197 (40.6)	0.517
Lymphocyte (1000/mm3)	1.3 (1.0-1.8)	1.1 (0.8-1.6)	0.011
HbA1c (%)	6.4 (5.7-7.1)	5.9 (5.5-6.8)	0.036
HCY (mmol/l)	16.4(13.3-20.2)	14.6(12.1-18.7)	0.029
Pre-procedure ASPCET score	8 (7-9)	9 (8-9)	0.001
Pre-procedure ASITN/SIR score	1 (1-2)	3 (2-3)	< 0.001
retriever passes >3 times, n (%)	12 (16.2)	40 (8.2)	0.028
TOAST, n (%)			ł
Large artery atherosclerosis	36 (48.6)	235 (48.5)	0.148
Cardioembolism	26 (35.1)	205 (42.3)	!
Other	12 (16.2)	45 (9.3)	
Puncture-to-recanalization time, min, median (IQR)	80 (55-105)	67 (49-95)	0.014
mTICI score 2b or 3, n (%)	62 (83.8)	443 (91.3)	0.040
NIHSS 24 hours after procedure, median (IQR)	29 (17-35)	11 (5-17)	<0.001
sICH, n (%)	36 (48.6)	33 (6.8)	<0.001
MCE, n (%)	21 (28.4)	75 (15.5)	0.006
Favorable outcome, n (%)	8 (10.8)	276 (56.9)	< 0.001
Mortality, n (%)	25 (33.8)	56 (11.5)	< 0.001

NIHSS, National Institutes of Health Stroke Scale; CHD, coronary atherosclerotic heart disease; IV, intravenous thrombolysis; HbA1c, glycated hemoglobin; HCY, homocysteine; ASPECT, Alberta Stroke Program Early CT Score; ASITN/SIR, American Society of Interventional and Therapeutic Neuroradiology/Society of Interventional Radiology; TOAST, Trial of Org 10172 in Acute stroke treatment; mTICI, modified Thrombolysis in Cerebral Infarction; sICH, symptomatic intracranial hemorrhage; MCE, malignant cerebral edema.

of critical illness (25). High SHR has been associated with increased risk of END and poor outcome in patients with intravenous thrombolysis. But no study on relationship between SHR and END has been reported in patients with endovascular thrombectomy (26). The underlying mechanism for SHR influencing END may be multifactorial. First, increased lactate productions may deteriorate ischemic condition, and disrupt neuron metabolism in penumbra areas (27). Second, stress hyperglycemia could aggravate hemorrhagic transformation after ischemic stroke by inducing mitochondrial dysfunction and endothelial cell apoptosis (28). Third, stress hyperglycemia may have adverse effects on collateral circulation (29). Fourth, the prothrombotic effect of stress hyperglycemia could result in thrombus extension and blood-brain barrier destruction (30). Previous study confirmed that patients with high SHR had an increased risk of symptomatic intracranial hemorrhage and mortality after endovascular thrombectomy (15). This study associated SHR and unfavorable outcome in patients treated with endovascular thrombectomy. Several explanations may account for the association between SHR and unfavorable outcome after endovascular thrombectomy. First, acute stress response may lead to enhance inflammation reaction, which in turn leads to increased hepatic glycogenolysis, insulin resistance, cell endothelial injury, platelet aggregation, and mitochondrial dysfunction (11, 31). Second, stress hyperglycemia may directly damage ischemic brain tissue through lactic acid accumulation and intra-cellular acidosis, and aggravate ischemic injury (32). Third, stress hyperglycemia could generate reperfusion





			~		
TABLE 2	Multivariable	analysis	tor	favorable	outcome.

Variable	OR	95% CI	P-value
SHR	0.20	0.08-0.50	0.001
age	0.94	0.91-0.98	0.001
NIHSS at baseline	1.15	1.05-1.25	0.002
NIHSS 24 hours after procedure	0.76	0.69-0.83	< 0.001
PRT	0.99	0.98-1.00	0.025
Pre-procedure ASITN/SIR	62.02	25.92-148.38	<0.001
mTICI, 2b-3	7.42	1.94-28.31	0.001

SHR, stress hyperglycemia ratio; NIHSS, National Institutes of Health Stroke Scale; PRT, puncture-to-recanalization time; ASITN/SIR, American Society of Interventional and Therapeutic Neuroradiology/Society of Interventional Radiology; mTICI, modified Thrombolysis in Cerebral Infarction.

injury *via* oxidative stress and inflammatory process with increased expression of endothelial adhesion molecules and monomeric C-reactive protein (33). Fourth, stress hyperglycemia may disrupt blood-brain barrier and promote hemorrhagic transformation (34).

endovascular procedures, but this condition could occur a few days later. We did not monitor dynamics changes of SHR. The effects of antidiabetic agents and anesthesia were not assessed.

Several limitations of this study should be address when interpreting the results. END was defined as NIHSS score increase within 24 hours after High stress hyperglycemia ratio may be related to early neurological deterioration and decreased likelihood of favorable outcomes after endovascular thrombectomy in patients with acute ischemic stroke.

Data availability statement

The datasets presented in this study can be found in online repositories. The names of the repository/repositories and accession number(s) can be found in the article/supplementary material.

Ethics statement

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the ethics committees of the Affiliated Wuxi People's Hospital of Nanjing Medical University and the Affiliated Nanjing Hospital of Nanjing Medical University. Written informed consent for participation was not required for this study in accordance with the national legislation and the institutional requirements.

Author contributions

ZD and HC contributed equally to the conception of the research and drafted the manuscript. LL, HJ, and HG acquired the data. XZ, JZ, and FW analyzed the data. YJ revised the manuscript and made contribution to the revision, GX and DL revised the manuscript and approved the final version of the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

References

1. Powers WJ, Rabinstein AA, Ackerson T, Adeoye OM, Bambakidis NC, Becker K, et al. Guidelines for the early management of patients with acute ischemic stroke: 2019 update to the 2018 guidelines for the early management of acute ischemic stroke: A guideline for healthcare professionals from the American heart Association/American stroke (2019) 50:e344–418. doi: 10.1161/STR.0000000000000211

2. Pierot L, Jayaraman MV, Szikora I, Hirsch JA, Baxter B, Miyachi S, et al. Standards of practice in acute ischemic stroke intervention: International recommendations. *J neurointerv Surg* (2018) 10:1121-6. doi: 10.1136/neurintsurg-2018-014287

3. Turc G, Bhogal P, Fischer U, Khatri P, Lobotesis K, Mazighi M, et al. European Stroke organisation (ESO) - European society for minimally invasive neurological therapy (ESMINT) guidelines on mechanical thrombectomy in acute ischaemic stroke endorsed by stroke alliance for Europe (SAFE). *Eur Stroke J* (2019) 4:6–12. doi: 10.1177/2396987319832140

4. Olivot JM, Heit JJ, Mazighi M, Raposo N, Albucher JF, Rousseau V, et al. What predicts poor outcome after successful thrombectomy in early time window? *J neurointerv Surg* (2022) 14:1051–5. doi: 10.1136/neurintsurg-2021-017946

5. Goyal M, Menon BK, van Zwam WH, Dippel DWJ, Mitchell PJ, Demchuk AM, et al. Endovascular thrombectomy after large-vessel ischaemic stroke: A meta-analysis of individual patient data from five randomised trials. *Lancet* (2016) 387:1723–31. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(16)00163-x

6. van de Graaf RA, Samuels N, Chalos V, Lycklama ANGJ, van Beusekom H, Yoo AJ, et al. Predictors of poor outcome despite successful endovascular treatment for ischemic stroke: Results from the MR CLEAN registry. *J neurointerv Surg* (2022) 14:660–5. doi: 10.1136/neurintsurg-2021-017726

7. Zhou T, Yi T, Li T, Zhu L, Li Y, Li Z, et al. Predictors of futile recanalization in patients undergoing endovascular treatment in the DIRECT-MT trial. *J neurointerv Surg* (2022) 14:752–5. doi: 10.1136/neurintsurg-2021-017765

8. Bhole R, Nouer SS, Tolley EA, Turk A, Siddiqui AH, Alexandrov AV, et al. Predictors of early neurologic deterioration (END) following stroke thrombectomy. *J neurointerv Surg* (2022) 18:neurintsurg-2022-018844. doi: 10.1136/neurintsurg-2022-018844

9. Zhang M, Xing P, Tang J, Shi L, Yang P, Zhang Y, et al. Predictors and outcome of early neurological deterioration after endovascular thrombectomy: A secondary analysis of the DIRECT-MT trial. *J neurointerv Surg* (2022) 10:neurintsurg-2022-018976. doi: 10.1136/neurintsurg-2022-018976

10. Huang ZX, Huang Y, Zeng J, Hao H, Petroski GF, Lu H, et al. Admission glucose levels may increase the risk for early neurological deterioration in females with acute ischemic stroke. *Front Neurol* (2020) 11:548892. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020.548892

Funding

This work was supported by Foundation of Wuxi Municipal Health Commission (#M202142); the National Science Foundation of China (81471181 and 81870933), Guangdong Basic and Applied Basic Research Foundation (2021A1515011351), Guangzhou Science and Technology Project (202102010127), and the Opening Lab Program of Guangzhou Medical University (0506308) to YJ.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

11. Kruyt ND, Biessels GJ, Devries JH, Roos YB. Hyperglycemia in acute ischemic stroke: Pathophysiology and clinical management. *Nat Rev Neurol* (2010) 6:145–55. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2009.231

12. Virani SS, Alonso A, Benjamin EJ, Bittencourt MS, Callaway CW, Carson AP, et al. Heartdisease and stroke statistics-2020 update: A report from the American heart association. *Circulation* (2020) 141:e139–596. doi: 10.1161/CIR.00000000000757

13. Huo X, Liu R, Gao F, Ma N, Mo D, Liao X, et al. Effect of hyperglycemia at presentation on outcomes in acute large artery occlusion patients treated with solitaire stent thrombectomy. *Front Neurol* (2019) 10:71. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2019.00071

14. Arnold M, Mattle S, Galimanis A, Kappeler L, Fischer U, Jung S, et al. Impact of admission glucose and diabetes on recanalization and outcome after intra-arterial thrombolysis for ischaemic stroke. *Int J Stroke* (2014) 9:985–91. doi: 10.1111/j.1747-4949.2012.00879.x

15. Merlino G, Pez S, Gigli GL, Sponza M, Lorenzut S, Surcinelli A, et al. Stress hyperglycemia in patients with acute ischemic stroke due to large vessel occlusion undergoing mechanical thrombectomy. *Front Neurol* (2021) 12:725002. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2021.725002

16. Merlino G, Smeralda C, Gigli GL, Lorenzut S, Pez S, Surcinelli A, et al. Stress hyperglycemia is predictive of worse outcome in patients with acute ischemic stroke undergoing intravenous thrombolysis. *J Thromb Thrombolysis* (2021) 51:789–97. doi: 10.1007/s11239-020-02252-y

17. Shen CL, Xia NG, Wang H, Zhang WL. Association of stress hyperglycemia ratio with acute ischemic stroke outcomes post-thrombolysis. *Front Neurol* (2021) 12:785428. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2021.785428

18. Osei E, den Hertog HM, Berkhemer OA, Fransen PSS, Roos Y, Beumer D, et al. Admission glucose and effect of intra-arterial treatment in patients with acute ischemic stroke. *Stroke* (2017) 48:1299–305. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.116.016071

19. Nogueira RG, Jadhav AP, Haussen DC, Bonafe A, Budzik RF, Bhuva P, et al. Thrombectomy 6 to 24 hours after stroke with a mismatch between deficit and infarct. *N Engl J Med* (2018) 378:11–21. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1706442

20. Albers GW, Marks MP, Kemp S, Christensen S, Tsai JP, Ortega-Gutierrez S, et al. Thrombectomy for stroke at 6 to 16 hours with selection by perfusion imaging. *N Engl J Med* (2018) 378:708–18. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1713973

21. Seners P, Ben Hassen W, Lapergue B, Arquizan C, Heldner MR, Henon H, et al. Prediction of early neurological deterioration in individuals with minor stroke and large vessel occlusion intended for intravenous thrombolysis alone. *JAMA Neurol* (2021) 78:321–8. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2020.4557 22. Hacke W, Kaste M, Bluhmki E, Brozman M, Dávalos A, Guidetti D, et al. Thrombolysis with alteplase 3 to 4.5 hours after acute ischemic strokee. *N Engl J Med* (2008) 359:1317–29. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0804656

23. Wahlgren N, Ahmed N, Dávalos A, Ford GA, Grond M, Hacke W, et al. Thrombolysis with alteplase for acute ischaemic stroke in the safe implementation of thrombolysis in stroke-monitoring study (SITS-MOST): An observational study. *Lancet* (2007) 369:275–82. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(07)60149-4

24. Zhang X, Yan S, Zhong W, Yu Y, Lou M. Early nt-probnp (n-terminal probrain natriuretic peptide) elevation predicts malignant edema and death after reperfusion therapy in acute ischemic stroke patients. *Stroke* (2021) 52:537–42. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.120.029593

25. Roberts GW, Quinn SJ, Valentine N, Alhawassi T, O'Dea H, Stranks SN, et al. Relative hyperglycemia, a marker of critical illness: Introducing the stress hyperglycemia ratio. J Clin Endocrinol Metab (2015) 100:4490–7. doi: 10.1210/jc.2015-2660

26. Wang L, Cheng Q, Hu T, Wang N, Wei X, Wu T, et al. Impact of stress hyperglycemia on early neurological deterioration in acute ischemic stroke patients treated with intravenous thrombolysis. *Front Neurol* (2022) 13:870872. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2022.870872

27. Bourcier R, Goyal M, Muir KW, Desal H, Dippel DWJ, Majoie C, et al. Risk factors of unexplained early neurological deterioration after treatment for ischemic stroke due to large vessel occlusion: a post hoc analysis of the HERMES study. *J neurointerv Surg* (2022), neurintsurg-2021-018214. doi: 10.1136/neurintsurg-2021-018214

28. Parsons MW, Barber PA, Desmond PM, Baird TA, Darby DG, Byrnes G, et al. Acute hyperglycemia adversely affects stroke outcome: a magnetic resonance imaging and spectroscopy study. *Ann Neurol* (2002) 52:20–8. doi: 10.1002/ana.10241

29. Wiegers EJA, Mulder M, Jansen IGH, Venema F, Compagne KCJ, Berkhemer OA, et al. Clinical and imaging determinants of collateral status in patients with acute ischemic stroke in Mr clean trial and registry. *Stroke* (2020) 51:1493–502. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.119.027483

30. Lemkes BA, Hermanides J, Devries Jh, Holleman F, Meijers Jc, Hoekstra JB. Hyperglycemia: a prothrombotic factor? *J Thromb Haemost* (2010) 8:1663–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1538-7836.2010.03910.x

31. Dungan KM, Braithwaite SS, Preiser JC. Stress hyperglycaemia. Lancet (2009) 373:1798–807. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(09)60553-5

32. Capes SE, Hunt D, Malmberg K, Pathak P, Gerstein HC. Stress hyperglycemia and prognosis of stroke in nondiabetic and diabetic patients: a systematic overview. *Stroke* (2001) 32:2426–32. doi: 10.1161/hs1001.096194

33. Gasche Y, Copin JC, Sugawara T, Fujimura M, Chan PH. Matrix metalloproteinase inhibition prevents oxidative stress-associated blood-brain barrier disruption after transient focal cerebral ischemia. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* (2001) 21:1393–400. doi: 10.1097/00004647-200112000-00003

34. Desilles JP, Syvannarath V, Ollivier V, Journé C, Delbosc S, Ducroux C, et al. Exacerbation of thromboinflammation by hyperglycemia precipitates cerebral infarct growth and hemorrhagic transformation. *Stroke* (2017) 48:1932–40. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.117.017080

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Mudassir Farooqui, University of Iowa Hospitals and Clinics, United States

REVIEWED BY

Lulu Xiao, Nanjing General Hospital of Nanjing Military Command, China Andrea Surcinelli, Santa Maria delle Croci Hospital, Italy Anandita Pal, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, United States

*CORRESPONDENCE

Wanchun You wcyou@suda.edu.cn Juehua Zhu subujuehua0216@suda.edu.cn

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Clinical Diabetes, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

RECEIVED 10 December 2022 ACCEPTED 29 March 2023 PUBLISHED 12 April 2023

CITATION

Wang Y, Jiang G, Zhang J, Wang J, You W and Zhu J (2023) Blood glucose level affects prognosis of patients who received intravenous thrombolysis after acute ischemic stroke? A meta-analysis. *Front. Endocrinol.* 14:1120779. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2023.1120779

COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Wang, Jiang, Zhang, Wang, You and Zhu. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Blood glucose level affects prognosis of patients who received intravenous thrombolysis after acute ischemic stroke? A meta-analysis

Yue Wang^{1†}, Guannan Jiang^{2†}, Jie Zhang², Jingfeng Wang³, Wanchun You ^{2*} and Juehua Zhu ^{1*}

¹Department of Neurology, The First Affiliated Hospital of Soochow University, Suzhou, China, ²Department of Neurosurgery and Brain and Nerve Research Laboratory, The First Affiliated Hospital of Soochow University, Suzhou, China, ³Department of Neurology, The Second People's Hospital of Kunshan, Suzhou, China

Background and objectives: Intravenous recombinant tissue plasminogen activator (rtPA) thrombolysis is an effective treatment for acute ischemic stroke. Hyperglycemia is a major risk factor for the occurrence, development, and prognosis of ischemic stroke. This meta-analysis purposefully estimates the association between hyperglycemia and poor prognosis in acute ischemic stroke patients receiving intravenous rtPA thrombolytic therapy.

Materials and methods: According to the predefined inclusion criteria, we searched PubMed, Web of Science, and Cochrane Library databases. The association of high blood glucose(>140mg/dl) with symptomatic intracranial hemorrhage (sICH), poor clinical outcome and mortality at 90 days post-rtPA thrombolysis was studied using both a common effects model and a random effects model. Odds ratios (ORs) were plotted on forest plots.

Results: Of a total cohort of 2565 patients who received intravenous thrombolytic therapy, 721 had higher blood glucose. High glucose level significantly increased the odds of sICH (OR 1.80; 95% confidence interval(95% CI): 1.30- 2.50) and poor clinical outcome at 90 days (OR 1.82; 95%CI: 1.52-2.19), and all-cause mortality at 90 days (OR 2.51; 95%CI:1.65-3.82).

Conclusions: In our meta-analysis, high blood glucose was significantly associated with sICH, poor clinical outcome and higher mortality at 90 days.

KEYWORDS

blood glucose, acute ischemic stroke, intravenous thrombolytic therapy, functional outcome, symptomatic intracranial hemorrhage

Introduction

Acute ischemic stroke (AIS) is a common cerebrovascular disease around the world, with the characteristics of high morbidity and mortality. Hence, prompt AIS treatment is extremely important. Commonly used treatments for AIS include intravenous thrombolysis treatment (IVT), endovascular interventions, as well as antiplatelet and fiber-lowering treatments. IVT, as a widely used treatment for AIS, is required to administer recombinant tissue plasminogen activator (alteplase) to patients within 4.5h or urokinase (UK) within 6h (1). Previous studies have found that IVT decreases morbidity and mortality of patients after AIS. IVT can dissolve the fibrin in the thrombus to achieve the purpose of unclogging blood vessels. However, IVT brings up risks of complications such as symptomatic intracranial hemorrhage (sICH), post-thrombolytic cerebral edema, and allergy (2). Among them, sICH is the most serious complication. According to the National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke (NINDS) Stroke Intravenous Thrombolysis Study criteria, sICH was defined as any manifestation of clinical deterioration within 36 h after revascularization therapies like IVT, along with CT showing cerebral hemorrhage. Although sICH accounts for only 6% of post-thrombolytic complications, it consists of 50%~80% of mortality caused by post-thrombolytic complications (3, 4).

More than half of patients with ischemic stroke have hyperglycemia at the time of admission (5). Previous studies have found that clinical outcomes in patients with AIS undergoing IVT are associated with hyperglycemia on admission to hospital. It was found that hyperglycemia may partially offset the beneficial effects of early recovery blood flow by IVT (6). It has been convinced that patients receiving intravenous alteplase may suffer worse clinical outcomes if admission hyperglycemia occurs (7–10). Although IVT induced partial infarct recanalization, patients with higher blood glucose (blood glucose on admission > 140mg/dl) had worse outcomes, sICH and even death than those with non-high blood glucose (blood glucose on admission < 140mg/dl) (11–13). As a result, the effect of high blood glucose on prognosis of AIS patients after IVT has received considerable critical attention.

Therefore, we conducted this meta-analysis in order to clarify the relationship between blood glucose levels and the prognosis of patients with AIS after IVT. We analyzed the 3 main indicators after IVT including rate of sICH, modified Rankin Score(mRS) and mortality. With this study, we hope to provide new perspectives for future clinical research and treatment for AIS.

Methods

The study was designed, conducted, and reported per the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) statement (14, 15).

Search strategies

We conducted article searches in PubMed, Web of Science, and Cochrane Library databases up to October 20, 2022. The search strategies were as follows: ("Blood Sugar" OR "Sugar, Blood" OR "Glucose, Blood") AND ("Stroke" OR "Transient Ischemic Stroke" OR "TIA" OR "Cerebral Infarction" OR "Cerebrovascular Infarction") AND ("Therapeutic Thrombolysis" OR "Therapeutic Thrombolyses" OR "Thrombolyses, Therapeutic" OR "Thrombolysis, Therapeutic" OR "Therapy, Fibrinolytic" OR "Fibrinolytic Therapies" OR "Therapies, Fibrinolytic" OR "Therapy, Thrombolytic" OR "Therapies, Thrombolytic" OR "Thrombolytic Therapies" OR "Fibrinolytic Therapy"). No language restriction was applied to the search of human studies. Additionally, we manually screened the references for possible related studies in the relevant original and review articles.

Inclusion and exclusion criteria

Following the recommended PICOS criteria, we developed inclusion criteria according to the meta-analysis' aim: (1) Patients had to be older than 18 years of age received IVT for AIS; (2) Patients were divided into high and non-high groups based on their admission blood glucose, and their cut-off value was set at 140 mg/ dl. (3) The outcomes to be observed are the incidence of sICH, poor clinical outcome assessed by mRS at 90 days and mortality at 90 days in AIS patients treated with intravenous tissue plasminogen activator. A poor clinical outcome is defined as a mRS> 2 at 90 days (16). (4) The study design had to be a randomized controlled trial or a longitudinal observational study.

The exclusion criteria follow the following points: (1) A review, editorial, meta-analysis, studies enrolling patients with hemorrhagic stroke, and studies not analyzing blood glucose or reporting the outcomes of interest were excluded. (2) Grey literature, including conference abstracts and unpublished data, was excluded. Studies from these sources are not peer-reviewed, so including them in a meta-analysis might cause results to be inconsistent.

There were 2 authors who independently completed the database search and screening, data collection, and quality assessment of the study. If the 2 authors are in dispute, we will contact the corresponding author to discuss the results. We collected data on research information, diagnosis, definition of hyperglycemia, follow-up duration, outcomes when the associations between high blood glucose and outcomes of interest were presented. An assessment of study quality was conducted by using the Newcastle-Ottawa Scale (NOS), which included scoring relating to the selection criteria and comparability of the groups (17). The scale ranged from 1 to 9, with more stars indicating higher study quality. We considered studies that had long enough follow-up periods as those with a mean follow-up period of at least 3 months (90 days).

Statistical analyses

We standardized risk factors across studies whenever possible in order to compare data from different studies. According to the original study, we accepted all criteria for risk factor categories. We extracted data on the rate of sICH incidence, occurrence rate of poor clinical outcomes (mRS > 2)and mortality in the high glucose and non-high glucose groups of patients with AIS receiving intravenous tissue plasminogen activator, and expressed the relative risks between the 2 groups as odds ratios (ORs) and 95% confidence intervals (CIs). Our first step was to estimate the heterogeneities between studies. Heterogeneity between studies was estimated using the I^2 statistic, with I^2 above 50% reflecting significant heterogeneity. If the results of the heterogeneity analysis were significant, we used random effect models to combine the results by including random effects and we used fixed effect models to conduct meta-analysis oppositely when I^2 <50 (18).

To assess the impact of individual studies on this meta-analysis, sensitivity analyses were performed by excluding 1 dataset at a time. In addition, publication bias was estimated by constructing funnel plots based on visual judgements of the symmetry of the funnel plots. We conducted the above analysis using R v4.1.2 and the 'meta' R package.

Results

Study search

A flowchart of the literature search and study inclusion procedure is presented in Figure 1. We found 327 articles in our initial database search. After eliminating 25 duplicates, we screened Five cohort studies including 2565 stroke patients who received intravenous tissue plasminogen activator evaluated the association between hyperglycemia and sICH. During the follow-up period, a

Higher blood glucose levels increase the risk of symptomatic

intracranial hemorrhage



302 studies left based on their titles and abstracts. Eleven studies were excluded mainly because they were reviews or meta-analysis, 7 articles were excluded because they were animal experiments, and 222 researches were excluded because they were not relevant to the objective of our meta-analysis. In the end, 62 studies were reviewed in full-text, and 57 were excluded for the reasons listed in Figure 1. Finally, 5 studies were included in this meta-analysis.

Study characteristics

Five studies were included in the meta-analysis and characteristics of these studies were presented in Table 1 (6, 8, 19–21). In all studies, stroke patients received intravenous tissue plasminogen activator, with mean ages ranging from 67 to 73 years old. Random blood glucose values at admission were measured, and the definitions of hyperglycemia were consistent across studies or varied so little that they could be put together for statistical analysis. The duration of observation and definition of the outcome indicators and scores for poor clinical outcome were consistent across the studies. What's more, the NOS for all included studies was 8 to 9 stars, indicating good study quality (Table 2).

TABLE 1 Characteristics of the included cohort studies.

Study	Contries	Design	Diagnosis	Definition of hyperglycemia	Mean age (years)	Male (%)	Outcome events
Alvarez- Sabín, 2003	Spain	prospective	IV-tPA-treated stroke patients	Hyperglycemia was defined as a blood glucose level >140 mg/dL(7.7mmol/l)	70.4	49.3	sICH;The modified Rankin Scale>2 at 90 days.
Poppe,2009	Canada	prospective	IV-tPA-treated stroke patients	Hyperglycemia was defined as a glucose level >144mg/dl (8.0mmol/l)	73	55	sICH, functional outcome at 90 days, and death
Putaala, 2011	Finland	retrospective	acute ischemic stroke treated with intravenous thrombolysis	Hyperglycemia was defined as a blood glucose level of >144mg/dl (8.0 mmol/l).	70	55.2	unfavorable 3-month outcome (mRS>2), death, and sICH according to NINDS criteria.
Yaghi, 2012	America	prospective	IV-tPA-treated stroke patients	Hyperglycemia was defined as a blood glucose level of > 144mg/dl (8.0mmol/l)	67.2	55	sICH, and outcome at 3 months defined by mRS.
Saqqur, 2015	Canada	retrospective	IV-tPA-treated stroke patients	Hyperglycemia was defined as a glucose level ≥140 mg/dl (7·7 mmol/l).	68.4	54.6	poor clinical outcome (3month mRS > 2), sICH

IV, intravenous injection; tPA, tissue plasminogen activator;

ICH, intracranial hemorrhage; sICH, symptomatic intracerebral hemorrhage;

NINDS, National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke

total of 169 patients developed sICH. The results from the metaanalysis indicated that blood glucose level at admission was independently associated with a higher risk of sICH (High Glucose *vs* Non-high Glucose, OR: 1.80, 95% CI: 1.30-2.50, I2 = 0%; Figure 2A). The results from sensitivity analyseswere consistent (overall OR: 1.80; 95%CI: 1.30-2.50; p <0.01; Figure 3A).

Higher blood glucose levels increase the risk of poor clinical outcome at 90 days

Four studies including 2492 stroke patients who received intravenous tissue plasminogen activator evaluated the association between blood glucose level and poor clinical outcome. A total of 1272 patients had 90-day mRS scores > 2 during the follow-up period. The results from the meta-analysis indicated that blood glucose level at admission was independently associated with a higher risk of 90-day mRS scores > 2 (High Glucose *vs* Non-high Glucose, OR: 1.82, 95% CI: 1.52-2.19, I2 = 0%; Figure 2B). The results from sensitivity analyses, which excluded one data set at a time, were consistent (OR: 1.82 95%CI:1.52-2.19, p all <0.0; Figure 3B).

Higher blood glucose levels increase the morality at 90 days

Three cohort studies including 2144 stroke patients who received intravenous tissue plasminogen activator evaluated the association

TABLE 2 Quality evaluation of the included cohort studies *via* the NOS.

Study	Representativeness of the exposed cohort	Selection of the non- exposed cohort	Ascertainment of exposure	Outcome not present at baseline	Control for age and sex	Control for other confounding factors	Assessment of outcome	Enough long follow- up duration	Adequacy of follow-up of cohort	Total
Alvarez- Sabín, 2003	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	8
Poppe, 2009	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	8
Putaala, 2011	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	9
Yaghi, 2012	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	9
Saqqur, 2015	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	9

NOS: Newcastle-Ottawa Scale.

A:association betwee	n high	bloo	d glucose le	vels	and sICH			
	HighGlu Events		Non-highGluc Events T		Odds Ratio	OR	95%-CI	Weight
Yaghi 2012 Poppe 2009 Putaala 2011 Saqqur 2015 Alvarez-Sabín 2003 Common effect model Heterogeneity: / ² = 0%, ?	2 20 27 16 2 = 0, <i>p</i> = 0	60 296 196 138 31 721 .66	54 12 5	135 802 655 210 42 844		1.93 1.78 2.16 0.51	[0.32; 16.68] [1.07; 3.47] [1.09; 2.91] [0.99; 4.73] [0.09; 2.82] [1.30; 2.50]	29.4% 43.2% 17.0% 8.0%
B: association betwee	•	ucose	Non-highGlu	cose	and poor clinical outcom Odds Ratio	ie at 9 OR	-	Weight
Yaghi 2012 Poppe 2009 Putaala 2011 Saqqur 2015 Common effect model Heterogeneity: / ² = 0%, 2	32 214 97 78	60 296 196 138 690	50 50 5 481 5 248 5 72	135 802 655 210 1802		- 1.94 1.74 1.61 - 2.49	[1.05; 3.60] [1.30; 2.33] [1.17; 2.22] [1.60; 3.87] [1.52; 2.19]	8.5% 42.6% 34.2% 14.7%



	HighGluco		•								
Study	Events To	tal	Events	Total		Odd	ls Ratio		OR	95%-CI	Weight
Yaghi 2012	20	60	14	135			+		4.32	[2.00; 9.34]	19.9%
Poppe 2009	89 2	96	148	802					1.90	[1.40; 2.58]	46.2%
Putaala 2011	33 1	96	46	655					2.68	[1.66; 4.33]	34.0%
Random effects mode Heterogeneity: $l^2 = 55\%$,		52 = 0	.11	1592				>	2.51	[1.65; 3.82]	100.0%
					0.2	0.5	1 2	5			

FIGURE 2

Forest plots for the meta-analyses of the outcomes between high glucose and non-high glucose groups. (A): Association between hyperglycemia and symptomatic intracranial hemorrhage (sICH) (B): Association between hyperglycemia and poor clinical outcome at 90 days (C): Association between hyperglycemia and all-cause mortality at 90 days.

between hyperglycemia and all-cause morality. A total of 350 patients died during the follow-up period. The results from the meta-analysis indicated that blood glucose level at admission was independently associated with a higher risk of death (High Glucose *vs* Non-high Glucose, OR: 2.51, 95% CI:1.65-3.82, I2 = 55%; Figure 2C). The results from sensitivity analyses, which excluded one data set at a time, were consistent. (OR: 2.51 95%CI:1.65-3.82; Figure 3C).

Publication bias

These funnel plots show the association between blood glucose level and poor clinical outcomes in AIS patients receiving intravenous tissue plasminogen activator Figure 4. According to visual inspection, the plots were symmetrical, indicating a low risk of publication bias.

Discussion

Currently, IVT is an essential and widely used method of treatment for AIS. In order to illustrate the relationship between

blood glucose level and prognosis of AIS patients who received intravenous thrombolysis, we specifically searched for 5 studies and conducted a meta-analysis on this topic.

The increased risk of sICH after intravenous thrombolysis in high glucose level group compared with non-high glucose level points to an effect of blood glucose levels on the risk of sICH. Previous studies have also shown that admission blood glucose is one of the predictors of sICH (22-24), even after controlling for HbA1c (25). Possible mechanisms include higher blood glucose impairing cellular metabolism, reducing vascular reactivity, increasing blood-brain barrier permeability and exacerbating acidosis in reperfused brain tissue. As well, the prevalence of atherosclerosis is also higher in the diabetic population compared to the non-diabetic population. This can indirectly increase the risk of sICH after thrombolysis. Thirdly, from a pathophysiological point of view, studies have established a rat model of stroke, which proved that alteplase treatment increased cerebral hemorrhage after stroke, and blood-brain barrier (BBB) leakage increased (26, 27). IVT may further aggravate BBB leakage by destroying (28).

Among patients with poor clinical outcomes, the high glucose group also showed a more significant risk than the non-high glucose

Study	Odds Ratio	OF	R 95%-	CI P-valu	ie Tau	ı2 Ta	iu li
Omitting Yaghi 2012	- \$		9 [1.28; 2.4		0.000 > 1	0.001	4 0%
Omitting Poppe 2009			4 [1.18; 2.5			-	0 0%
Omitting Putaala 2011			2 [1.17; 2.8		01 < 0.000		
Omitting Saqqur 2015	· · ·		3 [1.20; 2.4				0 0%
Omitting Alvarez-Sabín 200	3	- 1.9	1 [1.37; 2.6	7] < 0.0)1	0	0 0%
Common effect model		- 1.8	0 [1.30; 2.5	0] < 0.0)1	0	0 0%
B: association between		els and	poor clin	ical outo	come at	90 day	/S
B: association between			poor clin 95%–Cl		come at Tau2	90 day _{Tau}	
	high blood glucose lev	els and OR		P-value		Tau	12
Study Omitting Yaghi 2012 Omitting Poppe 2009	high blood glucose lev	els and OR 1.81 [- 1.88 [95%-Cl 1.49; 2.20] 1.48; 2.39]	P-value < 0.01 < 0.01	Tau2 < 0.0001 0.0211	Tau 0.0009 0.1451	I2 23%
Study Omitting Yaghi 2012 Omitting Poppe 2009 Omitting Putaala 2011	high blood glucose lev	els and OR - 1.81 [- 1.88 [- 1.94 [95%-Cl 1.49; 2.20] 1.48; 2.39] 1.54; 2.43]	P-value < 0.01 < 0.01 < 0.01	Tau2 < 0.0001 0.0211 0.0053	Tau 0.0009 0.1451 0.0730	12 23% 20% 0%
Study Omitting Yaghi 2012 Omitting Poppe 2009	high blood glucose lev	els and OR - 1.81 [- 1.88 [- 1.94 [95%-Cl 1.49; 2.20] 1.48; 2.39]	P-value < 0.01 < 0.01	Tau2 < 0.0001 0.0211	Tau 0.0009 0.1451	12 23% 20% 0%
Study Omitting Yaghi 2012 Omitting Poppe 2009 Omitting Putaala 2011	high blood glucose lev	els and OR - 1.81 [- 1.88 [- 1.94 [1.71 [95%-Cl 1.49; 2.20] 1.48; 2.39] 1.54; 2.43]	P-value < 0.01 < 0.01 < 0.01	Tau2 < 0.0001 0.0211 0.0053	Tau 0.0009 0.1451 0.0730	12 23% 20% 0% 0%



FIGURE 3

Sensitivity analysis graph for the high glucose and non-high glucose groups. (A): Association between hyperglycemia and symptomatic intracranial hemorrhage (sICH) (B): Association between hyperglycemia and poor clinical outcome at 90 days (C): Association between hyperglycemia and all-cause mortality at 90 days.

group. The mRS is a measure of a patient's functional recovery after a stroke and is graded from 0 to 6. Therefore, in this study we defined poor clinical outcome as mRS > 2 (29). There are studies suggesting that high blood glucose level affects the thrombolytic effect of alteplase and its effect on the evolution of cerebral infarction (7). On this issue, studies have also confirmed that the deep hemispheric white matter is part of the clinically relevant penumbra and shown that hyperglycemia exacerbates the appearance of irreversible ischemic damage in this region within 24 hours (30). This may be one of the mechanisms contributing to poor clinical outcomes. In addition, it has also been shown in recent years that higher blood glucose levels stimulate the thrombophilia cascade response, which amplifies Downstream microvascular thrombo-inflammation (DMT) caused by middle cerebral artery occlusion. Then DMT exacerbates the damage to reperfusion and precipitates a range of functional and structural neurological impairments (31, 32). Therefore, irreversible damage to neurological function and structure caused by hyperglycemia can have adverse clinical outcomes. On the clinical side, there are also studies that have statistically shown a high rate of combined hyperglycemia in stroke patients with the potential to affect longterm outcomes (33). Therefore, these may be clinically relevant mechanisms that are hypothesized to explain why hyperglycemia exacerbates adverse clinical outcomes.

As for mortality, it is clear from our analysis that patients with AIS with higher blood glucose levels are also at greater risk of death after receiving intravenous tissue plasminogen activator. In addition to the neurological impairment mentioned above that may lead to death, patients with higher blood glucose levels are also prone to infection, which is a possible cause of death for patients with AIS after intravenous thrombolysis who need to stay in bed for a long time. Therefore, blood glucose levels should be assessed in AIS patients receiving intravenous tissue plasminogen activator for risk stratification and clinical decision-making to reduce mortality.

Furthermore, the higher prevalence of co-morbidities in the high glucose group may be due to older age and a higher proportion of diabetes. When patients were classified according to whether they had admission hyperglycemia, patients with high glucose were more likely to have hypertension, hyperlipidemia, coronary artery disease, and known diabetes. Concerning the covariate factors affecting the prognosis of patients after thrombolysis, our initial study showed that increasing age, history of diabetes, admission glucose ≥ 140 mg/



dL, and early embolism were associated factors of poor clinical outcomes in reperfused patients. However, logistic regression models showed that only admission glucose \geq 140 mg/dL emerged as an independent predictor of poor clinical outcome (6). According to previous studies, the odds of having a sICH increase with increasing blood glucose on admission (34). Therefore, it is reasonable to speculate that extremely high blood glucose would produce a different clinical outcome than moderate high levels of blood glucose.

Although we rigorously conducted data retrieval, screening, and analysis, the following limitations of our study remain. Firstly, three of the studies included in the meta-analysis were retrospective. Data collection in retrospective studies is not subject to investigator control and assessment and may result in some bias. Secondly, regarding cut-off values for the high and non-high glucose groups, we had 2 primary studies defined 140 mg/dl and the other three primary studies defined 144 mg/dl. This may contribute to heterogeneity. Each original study referred to the American

Diabetes Association criteria of hyperglycemia at admission or previous relevant studies to develop cut-off values for the high blood glucose and non-high blood glucose groups (10, 35, 36). The definitions of hyperglycemia are very close between the various studies, and there are further studies that suggest that a glucose level of approximately 140 mol/dl may indicate a watershed level and that patients with glucose above this cut-off have worse clinical outcomes (37, 38). Since there was no significant difference in the cut-off values of blood glucose among the studies, for the purpose of data analysis, we used 140 mg/dl as the cut-off value for the blood glucose group in this meta-analysis. Thirdly, In the analysis regarding mortality, we found heterogeneity between the studies through the test of heterogeneity. Regarding the heterogeneity, in addition to the possible reasons mentioned above, another possible reason is that the sample size of one study is a little small compared to the other 2 studies. Therefore, we used a random effects model to estimate the combined effect size for the data of this outcome to partially correct for meta-analysis heterogeneity in order to improve the precision of the estimated confidence intervals and to increase the test efficacy at the same time. Moreover, our study did not include grey literature such as conference abstracts, which may have led to an incomplete analysis. In addition, we did not observe whether the fluctuation of blood glucose level during hospitalization would have an impact on AIS after intravenous thrombolysis, which may lead to a lack of rigorous analysis. In addition, considering that the original study we included was based only on a single admission randomized glucose value and did not measure glycated hemoglobin in patients, this may have led to less comprehensive monitoring of our blood glucose. This is an issue that needs to be improved in further studies.

Based on the results of 5 studies, we found that higher blood glucose level could have a poor prognosis of AIS patients treated with intravenous tissue plasminogen activator. The results of the sensitivity analysis were consistent one data set at a time. In conclusion, these results suggest that hyperglycemia may be a useful predictor of sICH, poor clinical outcome and all-cause mortality in stroke patients who received intravenous tissue plasminogen activator.

Conclusion

High blood glucose level is an important clinical consideration for prognosis in patients with AIS who receive intravenous thrombolytic therapy. Our meta-analysis showed that high blood

in the article/supplementary materials. Further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding authors.

The original contributions presented in the study are included

glucose levels were closely associated with sICH, poor clinical

outcomes, and mortality following intravenous thrombolysis.

Author contributions

Data availability statement

JHZ, YW and JZ contributed to conception and design of the study. YW organized the database. GJ performed the statistical analysis. YW wrote the first draft of the manuscript. YW, GJ and JZ wrote sections of the manuscript. All authors contributed to manuscript revision, read, and approved the submitted version.

Funding

This work is supported by grants from National Natural Science Foundation of China (No. 8271282), Suzhou Mingsheng Science Technology Project (No. 2020101), Scientific Research Project of Jiangsu Provincial Health and Wellness Committee (No. M2020064) and Health Youth Backbone Project of Suzhou City (Qngg2021003) to JHZ.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

References

^{1.} Rabinstein AA. Update on treatment of acute ischemic stroke. Continuum (Minneap Minn) (2020) 26:268–86. doi: 10.1212/CON.00000000000840

^{2.} Rao NM, Levine SR, Gornbein JA, Saver JL. Defining clinically relevant cerebral hemorrhage after thrombolytic therapy for stroke: analysis of the national institute of neurological disorders and stroke tissue-type plasminogen activator trials. *Stroke* (2014) 45:2728–33. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.114.005135

^{3.} Walter K. What is acute ischemic stroke? JAMA (2022) 327:885. doi: 10.1001/ jama.2022.1420

^{4.} Strbian D, Sairanen T, Meretoja A, Pitkaniemi J, Putaala J, Salonen O, et al. Patient outcomes from symptomatic intracerebral hemorrhage after stroke thrombolysis. *Neurology* (2011) 77:341–8. doi: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e3182267b8c

^{5.} Scott JF, Robinson GM, French JM, O'Connell JE, Alberti KG, Gray CS. Prevalence of admission hyperglycaemia across clinical subtypes of acute stroke. *Lancet* (1999) 353:376-7. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(05)74948-5

^{6.} Alvarez-Sabin J, Molina CA, Montaner J, Arenillas JF, Huertas R, Ribo M, et al. Effects of admission hyperglycemia on stroke outcome in reperfused tissue

plasminogen activator-treated patients. Stroke (2003) 34:1235-41. doi: 10.1161/ 01.STR.0000068406.30514.31

7. De Silva DA, Ebinger M, Christensen S, Parsons MW, Levi C, Butcher K, et al. Baseline diabetic status and admission blood glucose were poor prognostic factors in the EPITHET trial. *Cerebrovasc Dis* (2010) 29:14–21. doi: 10.1159/000255969

8. Poppe AY, Majumdar SR, Jeerakathil T, Ghali W, Buchan AM, Hill MD, et al. Admission hyperglycemia predicts a worse outcome in stroke patients treated with intravenous thrombolysis. *Diabetes Care* (2009) 32:617–22. doi: 10.2337/dc08-1754

9. Bruno A, Biller J, Adams HPJr., Clarke WR, Woolson RF, Williams LS, et al. Acute blood glucose level and outcome from ischemic stroke. trial of ORG 10172 in acute stroke treatment (TOAST) investigators. *Neurology* (1999) 52:280–4. doi: 10.1212/WNL52.2.280

10. Weir CJ, Murray GD, Dyker AG, Lees KR. Is hyperglycaemia an independent predictor of poor outcome after acute stroke? results of a long-term follow up study. *Bmj* (1997) 314:1303–6. doi: 10.1136/bmj.314.7090.1303

11. Lin SF, Chao AC, Hu HH, Lin RT, Chen CH, Chan L, et al. Hyperglycemia predicts unfavorable outcomes in acute ischemic stroke patients treated with intravenous thrombolysis among a Chinese population: A prospective cohort study. *J Neurol Sci* (2018) 388:195–202. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2018.03.022

12. Masrur S, Cox M, Bhatt DL, Smith EE, Ellrodt G, Fonarow GC, et al. Association of acute and chronic hyperglycemia with acute ischemic stroke outcomes post-thrombolysis: Findings from get with the guidelines-stroke. *J Am Heart Assoc* (2015) 4:e002193. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.115.002193

13. Nordt TK, Klassen KJ, Schneider DJ, Sobel BE. Augmentation of synthesis of plasminogen activator inhibitor type-1 in arterial endothelial cells by glucose and its implications for local fibrinolysis. *Arterioscler Thromb* (1993) 13:1822–8. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.13.12.1822

14. Page MJ, Moher D, Bossuyt PM, Boutron I, Hoffmann TC, Mulrow CD, et al. PRISMA 2020 explanation and elaboration: updated guidance and exemplars for reporting systematic reviews. *BMJ* (2021) 372:n160. doi: 10.1136/bmj.n160

15. Page MJ, McKenzie JE, Bossuyt PM, Boutron I, Hoffmann TC, Mulrow CD, et al. The PRISMA 2020 statement: an updated guideline for reporting systematic reviews. *BMJ* (2021) 372:n71. doi: 10.1136/bmj.n71

16. Wang S, Lv Y, Zheng X, Qiu J, Chen HS. The impact of cerebral microbleeds on intracerebral hemorrhage and poor functional outcome of acute ischemic stroke patients treated with intravenous thrombolysis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Neurol* (2017) 264:1309–19. doi: 10.1007/s00415-016-8339-1

17. Wells G, Shea B, O'Connell D, Peterson J, Welch V. The Newcastle-Ottawa scale (NOS) for assessing the quality of case-control studies in meta-analyses. *Eur J Epidemiol* (2011) 25:603–5. Available at: http://www.ohri.ca/programs/clinical_epidemiology/oxford.asp.

18. Deeks JJ, Higgins J, Altman D. Cochrane handbook: General methods for cochrane reviews: Ch 9: Analysing data and undertaking meta-analyses. (2011). Available at: www.training.cochrane.org/handbook.

19. Putaala J, Sairanen T, Meretoja A, Lindsberg PJ, Tiainen M, Liebkind R, et al. Post-thrombolytic hyperglycemia and 3-month outcome in acute ischemic stroke. *Cerebrovasc Dis* (2011) 31:83–92. doi: 10.1159/000321332

20. Saqqur M, Shuaib A, Alexandrov AV, Sebastian J, Khan K, Uchino K. The correlation between admission blood glucose and intravenous rt-PA-induced arterial recanalization in acute ischemic stroke: a multi-centre TCD study. *Int J Stroke* (2015) 10:1087–92. doi: 10.1111/ijs.12517

21. Yaghi S, Hinduja A, Bianchi N. The effect of admission hyperglycemia in stroke patients treated with thrombolysis. *Int J Neurosci* (2012) 122:637–40. doi: 10.3109/00207454.2012.702820

22. Chenna V, Kaul S, Tandra S, Yareeda S, Mathukumalli N, Kohat AK, et al. Predictors of intracerebral hemorrhage in acute stroke patients receiving intravenous

recombinant tissue plasminogen activator. Ann Indian Acad Neurol (2018) 21:214–9. doi: 10.4103/aian.AIAN_228_17

23. Tanne D, Kasner SE, Demchuk AM, Koren-Morag N, Hanson S, Grond M, et al. Markers of increased risk of intracerebral hemorrhage after intravenous recombinant tissue plasminogen activator therapy for acute ischemic stroke in clinical practice: the multicenter rt-PA stroke survey. *Circulation* (2002) 105:1679–85. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000012747.53592.6A

24. Lansberg MG, Albers GW, Wijman CA. Symptomatic intracerebral hemorrhage following thrombolytic therapy for acute ischemic stroke: a review of the risk factors. *Cerebrovasc Dis* (2007) 24:1–10. doi: 10.1159/000103110

25. Merlino G, Smeralda C, Gigli GL, Lorenzut S, Pez S, Surcinelli A, et al. Stress hyperglycemia is predictive of worse outcome in patients with acute ischemic stroke undergoing intravenous thrombolysis. *J Thromb Thrombolysis* (2021) 51:789–97. doi: 10.1007/s11239-020-02252-y

26. Zhang ZG, Zhang L, Jiang Q, Zhang R, Davies K, Powers C, et al. VEGF enhances angiogenesis and promotes blood-brain barrier leakage in the ischemic brain. *J Clin Invest* (2000) 106:829–38. doi: 10.1172/JCI9369

27. Ning R, Chopp M, Yan T, Zacharek A, Zhang C, Roberts C, et al. Tissue plasminogen activator treatment of stroke in type-1 diabetes rats. *Neuroscience* (2012) 222:326–32. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2012.07.018

28. Hayakawa M. Reperfusion-related intracerebral hemorrhage. Front Neurol Neurosci (2015) 37:62–77. doi: 10.1159/000437114

29. York SN. Modified rankin scale. *Encyclopedia Clin Neuropsychol* (2011) 40:438. doi: 10.1007/978-0-387-79948-3_5080

30. Rosso C, Pires C, Corvol JC, Baronnet F, Crozier S, Leger A, et al. Hyperglycaemia, insulin therapy and critical penumbral regions for prognosis in acute stroke: further insights from the INSULINFARCT trial. *PloS One* (2015) 10: e0120230. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0120230

31. Rom S, Zuluaga-Ramirez V, Gajghate S, Seliga A, Winfield M, Heldt NA, et al. Hyperglycemia-driven neuroinflammation compromises BBB leading to memory loss in both diabetes mellitus (DM) type 1 and type 2 mouse models. *Mol Neurobiol* (2019) 56:1883–96. doi: 10.1007/s12035-018-1195-5

32. Desilles JP, Syvannarath V, Ollivier V, Journe C, Delbosc S, Ducroux C, et al. Exacerbation of thromboinflammation by hyperglycemia precipitates cerebral infarct growth and hemorrhagic transformation. *Stroke* (2017) 48:1932–40. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.117.017080

33. Ortega-Casarrubios MA, Fuentes B, San José B, Martínez P, Diez-Tejedor E. [Influence of previous diagnosis of diabetes mellitus in the stroke severity and inhospital outcome in acute cerebral infarction]. *Neurologia* (2007) 22:426–33. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2982.2007.00979.x

34. Bruno A, Levine SR, Frankel MR, Brott TG, Lin Y, Tilley BC, et al. Admission glucose level and clinical outcomes in the NINDS rt-PA stroke trial. *Neurology* (2002) 59:669–74. doi: 10.1212/WNL.59.5.669

35. American Diabetes Association Professional Practice Committee.2. classification and diagnosis of diabetes: Standards of medical care in diabetes-2022. *Diabetes Care* (2022) 45:S17-s38. doi: 10.2337/dc22-S002

36. Uyttenboogaart M, Koch MW, Stewart RE, Vroomen PC, Luijckx GJ, De Keyser J. Moderate hyperglycaemia is associated with favourable outcome in acute lacunar stroke. *Brain* (2007) 130:1626–30. doi: 10.1093/brain/awm087

37. Fuentes B, Castillo J, San José B, Leira R, Serena J, Vivancos J, et al. The prognostic value of capillary glucose levels in acute stroke: the GLycemia in acute stroke (GLIAS) study. *Stroke* (2009) 40:562–8. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.108.519926

38. Yong M, Kaste M. Dynamic of hyperglycemia as a predictor of stroke outcome in the ECASS-II trial. *Stroke* (2008) 39:2749-55. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.108.514307

Frontiers in Endocrinology

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Åke Sjöholm, Gävle Hospital, Sweden

REVIEWED BY Prashilla Soma, University of Pretoria, South Africa Kabelo Mokgalaboni, University of South Africa, South Africa

*CORRESPONDENCE

Zhong-Ze Fang ⊠ fangzhongze@tmu.edu.cn Xiang-Yu Zhang ⊠ xzhang04@tmu.edu.cn

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

SPECIALTY SECTION This article was submitted to Clinical Diabetes,

a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

RECEIVED 11 November 2022 ACCEPTED 10 March 2023 PUBLISHED 12 April 2023

CITATION

Li R-T, Li Y, Wang B-W, Gao X-Q, Zhang J-X, Li F, Zhang X-Y and Fang Z-Z (2023) Relationship between plasma glutamate and cardiovascular disease risk in Chinese patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus by gender. *Front. Endocrinol.* 14:1095550. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2023.1095550

COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Li, Li, Wang, Gao, Zhang, Li, Zhang and Fang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Relationship between plasma glutamate and cardiovascular disease risk in Chinese patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus by gender

Ru-Tao Li^{1†}, Yang Li^{2†}, Bo-Wen Wang², Xiao-Qian Gao², Jing-Xi Zhang¹, Fan Li¹, Xiang-Yu Zhang^{1*} and Zhong-Ze Fang^{2*}

¹School and Hospital of Stomatology, Tianjin Medical University, Tianjin, China, ²Department of Toxicology and Sanitary Chemistry, School of Public Health, Tianjin Medical University, Tianjin, China

Objectives: This study aimed to assess the association between plasma glutamate (Glu) and the risk of cardiovascular disease (CVD) in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) and whether this association differs by gender.

Material and methods: We retrieved clinical information on 1032 consecutive patients with T2DM from a same tertiary care center from May 2015 to August 2016. Glu was quantified by liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry analysis. Glu was converted into a categorical variable based on the median concentration in the whole population, while logistic regression was used to obtain the odds ratio (OR) and 95% confidence interval (CI), and the correlation between Glu and various biochemical indices was analyzed.

Results: We found that Glu was positively associated with the risk of CVD in patients with T2DM. This correlation was more significant in women. In T2DM patients, the higher the age, body mass index (BMI), weight and systolic blood pressure (SBP), the lower the glycosylated hemoglobin (HbA1C) concentration and the higher the Glu. In female patients, the correlation between age, weight, BMI, SBP, and plasma Triglycerides (TG), and Glu was also statistically significant.

Conclusion: In conclusion, female T2DM patients with high levels of Glu have a higher risk of developing CVD.

KEYWORDS

cardiovascular disease, metabolomics, glutamate, type 2 diabetes mellitus, gender

1 Introduction

Cardiovascular disease (CVD) is one of the most serious complications of type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM), accounting for more than 20% of all-cause deaths in T2DM patients in China (1). In turn, diabetes mellitus patients are also at high risk for CVD (2). Notably, many studies have found that the burden of diabetes varies by gender. For example, 51% of women in Europe have been reported to die from CVD compared to 42% of men (3), with a significant difference between the sexes in this regard. One possible speculation is that men and women may differ in terms of CVD pathology and predictors.

With the development of metabolomics, we have been able to explore the role of a range of metabolites in diseases, including CVD, from a new perspective (4). Metabolomics, the comprehensive analysis of small molecule metabolites in cells, tissues, or whole organisms, has undergone rapid technological advances in the last two decades (5).

Glu homeostasis is essential for various functions such as insulin fraction, gluconeogenesis and glutathione synthesis (6). The role of Glu in metabolic disorders and certain diseases has been explored in several epidemiological studies. The early Framingham Heart Study revealed a positive correlation between Glu levels and insulin resistance in the general population (7).

Previous studies have shown that more than 75% of patients with high Glu levels, especially those with T2DM, die from the cardiovascular-related disease, a figure twice as high as that of Nondiabetes mellitus (8). A German cross-sectional study found an association between Glu levels and higher CVD (9). A case-control study in China also suggests this idea (10).Although several studies have described the relationship between glutamate and CVD, it is still lacking whether there is some association between CVD and Glu in patients with type 2 diabetes.

In this study, we established a cross-sectional study in a Chinese population with the aim of exploring the relationship between plasma Glu and CVD risk in patients with type 2 diabetes and to examine whether this relationship differs by gender.

2 Methods

2.1 Study populations

The First Affiliated Hospital of Liaoning Medical University in Jinzhou, Liaoning Province, a tertiary care center, established a metabolomics laboratory in 2013 to provide metabolomics testing to outpatients and inpatients or individuals who agreed to pay for a physical examination.

Inclusion criteria were 1. Diagnosed with T2DM according to the 1999 World Health Organization criteria (11). 2. On diabetes medication. The exclusion criteria were: 1. Under the age of 18 years. 2. Living in the hospital's service area as a local resident for less than six months prior to the start of the study. 3. Diabetes secondary to other diseases. 4. Having a mental illness that makes it difficult to cooperate with health screening. Among consecutive patients aged 18 years or older with complete data on height, weight, and blood pressure, 1032 cases were diagnosed with T2DM, of whom those suffering from stroke or myocardial infarction, or both, we designated them as the case group, and the rest of the T2DM patients we designated as the control group.

The Clinical Research Committee of the First Affiliated Hospital of Liaoning Medical University approved the ethical nature of this study, and informed consent was waived due to the retrospective nature of this study, following the Declaration of Helsinki.

2.2 Data collection and definitions

Retrieved data for these cases included demographic and anthropometric information, as well as current clinical parameters, medications, and complications of diabetes. Clinical parameters included glycated hemoglobin, blood pressure and lipids. Diabetic complications included coronary heart disease, cerebrovascular disease, diabetic retinopathy, and diabetic nephropathy. We documented detailed medication use, including oral antidiabetic drugs (OADs) and insulin, angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors (ACEIs), angiotensin receptor blockers (ARBs), and other antihypertensives, statins, and other lipid-lowering drugs.

CVD was defined as a history of coronary heart disease or stroke. Coronary heart disease was defined as a history of angina pectoris, abnormal ECG or stress test, myocardial infarction, angina pectoris, coronary artery bypass grafting, or angioplasty; stroke was defined as non-fatal subarachnoid hemorrhage, cerebral hemorrhage or other unspecified intracranial hemorrhage and ischemic stroke. Body mass index (BMI) was calculated as weight in kilograms divided by height in meters squared.

2.3 Laboratory tests

Capillary whole blood was collected after fasting for at least 8 hours and preserved as dried blood spots for metabolomic analysis. Metabolites in dried blood spots were determined by direct infusion mass spectrometry using an AB Sciex 4000 QTrap system (AB Sciex, Framingham, MA, USA). High-purity water and acetonitrile from Thermo Fisher (Waltham, MA, USA) were used as diluent and mobile phases. 1-Butanol and acetyl chloride from Sigma-Aldrich (StLouis, MO, USA) were used to obtain samples. Isotopically labeled internal standard samples of 12 amino acids (NSK-A) were purchased from Cambridge Isotope Laboratories (Tewksbury, MA, USA), while standard samples of amino acids were purchased from Chrom Systems (Grafelfing, Germany).

2.4 Statistical analysis

For missing CVD, case deletion was performed. And for missing other biochemical indices, multiple interpolation was used to fill in the missing values. Normality was tested by Q-Q plots or P-P plots. The quantitative data for normal distributions were expressed as mean \pm standard deviation (SD), and the data that did not obey the normal distribution were expressed as the median interquartile range (IQR). The continuous variable was judged by student's t-test or Wilcox-W test when appropriate.

Categorical data were expressed as n (%), and X^2 tests (or Fisher test, if applicable) were used to compare the differences in categorical variables between the CVD and non-CVD groups.

Binary logistic regression models were used to obtain the odd ratio (OR) and 95% confidence interval (CI). A multivariable model was used to adjust for the confounding effects of other variables. The unadjusted OR was first obtained, and then a multivariable analysis was performed to include confounding factors including age, BMI, smoking, alcohol consumption, systolic blood pressure (SBP), glycated hemoglobin (HbA1C), high-density lipoprotein cholesterol(HDL-C), low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C), Triglyceride(TG), and medication use to obtain a structured adjusted OR.

To explore a possible nonlinear association between Glu and CVD, we used the median as the cutoff point in logistic regressions. The Glu was divided into two segments according to the median, and the relationship between Glu and CVD in different gender groups was analyzed in the T2DM patient population to obtain the corresponding OR and 95% CI.

Pearson or Spearman correlations were used to calculate the correlation coefficients within Glu and clinical biochemical parameters, namely age, SBP, DBP, BMI, height, weight, TG, HbA1, HDL-C, and LDL-C.

IBM SPSS Statistics was used for statistical analysis, and linear plots for correlation analysis were drawn using RStudio 4.0.5. All P values were two-tailed, and P < 0.05 was considered a statistically significant difference.

3 Results

3.1 Characteristics of the study population

Table 1 demonstrates the basic characteristics of the all people as well as the different gender groups. In all people, patients with CVD were older, had higher SBP, higher glutamate concentrations,

TABLE 1 Clinical and biocher	nical characteristics of particip	pants according to the occurrence of CVD.
------------------------------	-----------------------------------	---

Variables	All p	eople (N=103	2)	Wo	omen (N=483)	1	Ν	1en (N=549)	
	CVD	Non-CVD	P-Value	CVD	Non-CVD	P-Value	CVD	Non-CVD	P-Value
Numbers	350 (33.9%)	682 (66.1%)		160 (33.1%)	323 (66.9%)		190 (34.6%)	359 (65.4%)	
Smoking	104 (10.1%)	227 (22.0%)	0.245	10 (2.1%)	23 (4.8%)	0.721	94 (17.1%)	204 (37.2%)	0.100
Drinking	88 (8.5%)	202 (19.6%)	0.130	11 (2.3%)	4 (0.8%)	0.589	84 (16.0%)	191 (34.8%)	0.045
Age (years)	64.78 ± 11	53.37 ± 13.52	<0.001	65.21 ± 9.79	56.56 ± 12.42	< 0.001	64.42 ± 11.94	50.49 ± 13.83	<0.001
Weight (kg)	69.326 ± 11.8	70.862 ± 13.8	0.062	63.94 ± 10.12	64.48 ± 11.69	0.617	73.86 ± 11.20	76.60 ± 13.02	0.010
Height (cm)	166 (160, 172)	167 (160, 173)	0.177	160 (156, 163)	160 (158, 164)	0.118	171.34 ± 5.98	172.38 ± 5.66	0.045
BMI (kg/m2)	25.16 ± 3.74	25.36 ± 3.91	0.423	25.17 ± 3.89	24.96 ± 3.98	0.59	25.15 ± 3.61	25.722 ± 3.82	0.090
SBP,mmHg	145.79 ± 25.45	137.65 ± 22.73	<0.001	145.12 ± 27.02	139.94 ± 24.71	0.036	146.35 ± 20.62	135.60 ± 20.62	<0.001
DBP,mmHg	83.21 ± 15.48	82.07 ± 12.37	0.231	82.29 ± 15.33	80.74 ± 12.28	0.268	83.99 ± 15.60	83.26 ± 12.38	0.577
Glu,µmol/L	103.63 ± 33.34	105.85 ± 39.43	0.012	109.17 ± 37.11	104.20 ± 40.48	0.193	108.20 ± 34.02	101.21 ± 32.76	0.019
HbA1c,%	9.28 ± 2.38	9.78 ± 2.35	0.001	9.38 ± 2.50	9.75 ± 2.42	0.097	9.21 ± 2.28	9.82 ± 2.28	0.003
TG,mmol/L	1.65 (1.13,2.22)	1.73 (1.15,2.48)	0.065	1.71 (1.14,2.36)	1.73 (1.20, 2.47)	0.528	1.58 (1.10,2.16)	1.70 (1.13,2.50)	0.060
HDL-C,mmol/L	1.02 (0.83,1.26)	1.01 (0.85,1.24)	0.999	1.10 (0.91,1.28)	1.06 (0.87, 1.26)	0.413	0.94 (0.80,1.20)	0.96 (0.83,1.23)	0.495
LDL-C,mmol/L	2.77 (2.13,3.31)	2.84 (2.32,3.44)	0.022	2.87 (2.34,3.40)	2.92 (2.31, 3.49)	0.376	2.71 (2.06,3.19)	2.78 (2.33,3.35)	0.020
Insulin	237 (23.0%)	535 (51.8%)	<0.001	115 (23.8%)	245 (50.7%)	0.345	122 (22.2%)	290 (52.8%)	<0.001
Other hypoglycemic drugs	182 (17.6%)	387 (37.5%)	0.147	92 (19.0%)	179 (37.1%)	0.664	90 (16.4%)	208 (37.9%)	0.018
Statins	184 (17.8%)	186 (18.0%)	< 0.001	88(18.2%)	88(18.2%)	<0.001	96(17.5%)	98(17.9%)	< 0.001
Other lipid-lowering drugs	5 (0.5%)	18 (1.7%)	0.212	3(0.6%)	4(0.8%)	0.582	2(0.4%)	14(2.6%)	0.059

(Continued)

TABLE 1 Continued

Variables	All people (N=1032)			Women (N=483)			Men (N=549)		
	CVD	Non-CVD	P-Value	CVD	Non-CVD	P-Value	CVD	Non-CVD	P-Value
ACEIs	68 (6.6%)	67 (6.5%)	<0.001	30 (6.2%)	34 (7.0%)	0.012	38 (6.9%)	33 (6.0%)	<0.001
ARBs	64 (6.2%)	70 (6.8%)	<0.001	34 (7.0%)	45 (9.3%)	0.041	30 (5.5%)	25 (4.6%)	0.001
Other antihypertensives	178 (17.2%)	131 12.7%)	<0.001	77 (15.9%)	75 (15.5%)	<0.001	101 (18.4%)	56 (10.2%)	<0.001

BMI, body mass index; SBP, systolic blood pressure, DBP, diastolic blood pressure; Glu, glutamate;HbA1c, glycated hemoglobin; TG, Triglyceride; HDL-C, high density lipoprotein cholesterol; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; ACEIs,angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors; ARBs angiotensin receptor blockers.

Data are mean \pm standard deviation, median (IQR), or n (%).

P values were derived from the t-test for normally distributed variables, Mann-Whitney U test for skewed distributions, Chi-square test for categorical variables. P < 0.05 was defined as statistically significant.

lower HbA1C, lower LDL-C concentrations, less use of insulin, statins, ARBs, and more use of ACEI drugs than those without CVD. In women, patients with CVD were older than those without CVD, had higher systolic blood pressure, used statins more often, and other antihypertensive drugs, used ACEI and ARB drugs less often, and whether they smoked and drank alcohol, used insulin, other hypoglycemic drugs, other lipid-lowering drugs, weight, height, BMI, DBP, Glu, TG, HDL-C, or LDL-C were no significant difference. In men, patients with CVD were older, heavier, and lower in height, had higher Glu, lower HbA1C, lower LDL-C, used ACEI and other antihypertensive drugs more often, used insulin, other hypoglycemic drugs, statins less often, had alcohol habits, smoked or not, used or not other lipid-lowering drugs, BMI, diastolic blood pressure, TG, HDL-C, and LDL-C than patients without CVD. TG, HDL-C were not significantly different.

3.2 Association of Glu with CVD risk in patients with T2DM

In all patients, after standardization of Glu, unadjusted OR=1.176, p=0.012 was obtained using univariable model binary logistic regression. Glu was positively associated with the risk of CVD prevalence (OR=1.176,95% CI:1.036,1.334).

Age, BMI, smoking, alcohol consumption, SBP, HbA1C, HDL-C, LDL-C, TG, and medication use were included as confounders in a multivariable model for analysis, and this correlation was found to be no longer statistically significant, yielding an adjusted OR=1.003, p=0.105. The adjusted positive correlation was attenuated (OR=1.003, 95% CI:0.999,1.008). In the male group, using univariable model, an unadjusted OR=1.006, p=0.021; adjusted OR=1.005, p=0.139. In the female group, using univariable model, an unadjusted OR=1.003, p=0.318. The relationship between Glu and CVD was not statistically significantly different in the multivariable model in both men and women. The results are shown in Table 2.

3.3 Interaction between Glu and gender

Logistic regression was performed by converting Glu to categorical variables according to the median. Higher Glu increased the risk of CVD in patients with T2DM (OR: 1.657, 95% CI, 1.277-2.150, P<0.001, adjusted OR: 1.539, 95% CI, 1.156-2.050, P=0.003).

In the male group, the unadjusted OR= 1.580 (95% CI, 1.107-2.253), P=0.012, and the adjusted OR= 1.552 (95% CI, 0.989-2.433), P=0.056, with no significant correlation between Glu and risk of CVD. In the female group, the unadjusted OR= 1.747, (95% CI 1.191-2.563), P=0.004, and the adjusted OR = 1.591, (95% CI 1.024-2.471), P=0.039, higher Glu was associated with increased risk values for CVD in patients with T2DM. The results are shown in Table 3.

3.4 Correlation of Glu with clinical biochemical parameters

Correlations between Glu and various biochemical parameters were calculated using Pearson correlation coefficients. Among all patients with T2DM, the relationship between them is shown in Figure 1.The older the age, the higher the BMI, the higher the SBP, the heavier the weight, the lower the HbA1C, and the higher the Glu. In the female group, the relationship between them is shown in Figure 2, the older the age, the higher the BMI, the higher the SBP and the heavier the weight, the higher the Glu. Correlations with other biochemical indicators are plotted in the Supplementary Material.

4 Discussion

In this study, we found that plasma Glu levels above the population median concentration increased the risk of CVD in

TABLE 2 Relationship between Glu and CVD in patients with type 2 diabetes.

Glu (μmol/L)	OR	95%CI	P Value
Univariable model			
All people	1.176	1.036-1.334	0.012
Men	1.006	1.001-1.012	0.021
Women	1.003	0.998-1.008	0.194
Multivariable model ^a			
All people	1.003	0.999-1.008	0.105
Men	1.005	0.998-1.012	0.139
Women	1.003	0.997-1.008	0.318

Glu, glutamate; OR: odds ratio; CI, confidence interval.

^aModel adjusted for age, BMI, smoking, alcohol consumption, SBP, HbA1C, HDL-C, LDL-C, TG, and medication use.

TABLE 3 Association between dichotomized Glu and CVD risk in patients with type 2 diabetes.

Glu≥97.9vsGlu<97.9 (µmol/L)	OR	95%Cl	P Value
Univariable model			
All people	1.657	1.277-2.150	< 0.001
Men	1.580	1.107-2.253	0.012
Women	1.747	1.191-2.563	0.004
Multivariable model ^a			
All people	1.539	1.156-2.050	0.003
Men	1.552	0.989-2.433	0.056
Women	1.591	1.024-2.471	0.039

Glu, glutamate; OR: odds ratio; CI, confidence interval.

^aModel adjusted for age, BMI, smoking, alcohol consumption, SBP, HbA1C, HDL-C, LDL-C, TG, and medication use.

patients with type 2 diabetes, and this relationship remained significant in women with type 2 diabetes.

Some data analyzing the correlation between Glu receptor genes and angiogenic genes suggest that Glu receptors have anti-vascular effects, that the expression of genes controlling the production of this receptor is negatively correlated with angiogenic genes, and that changes in Glu receptor activity may affect the formation of microvascular networks (12). Glu ionotropic receptors are present in the center and periphery, and peripheral ones are also present in pancreatic islet cells (13). It was demonstrated that the activation of the receptor by elevated Glu and its dual action on islet cells may exacerbate the destruction of vascular endothelial cells, leading to an increased likelihood of CVD in diabetic patients. It has also been shown that such receptors are also present in the heart and blood vessels (14). Activation of the receptor promotes calcium inward flow, which in the cardiovascular system determines excitation-contraction coupling, and increasing Glu may lead to excessive activation of these





FIGURE 1

Correlation between Glu and each biochemical index in all people. BMI, body mass index; HbA1c, glycated hemoglobin; SBP, systolic blood pressure; Glu, glutamate.



receptors, resulting in intracellular calcium overload in cardiac myocytes, which in turn leads to apoptosis, which may be one of the pathogenic mechanisms (15). Also some studies on glutamate proved that it can stimulate the release of glucagon in pancreatic alpha cells (16) and increase the transamination of pyruvate to alanine, a powerful promoter of the abundant gluconeogenesis in obese patients (17).Glutamate is also known as a direct precursor of alpha-ketoglutarate, an intermediate in the Krebs cycle, which acts as an anabolic and anti-catabolic source of energy for many cell types (18). In our study, higher levels of Glu in plasma increased the risk of CVD in women with type 2 diabetes, but not in men. Although women's estrogen levels are higher than men's, which is important for maintaining vascular health and promoting blood vessel growth (19), the decline in estrogen levels in women after menopause greatly weakens this protective effect, and the average age of female participants in this study is higher than the age at which women develop menopause. Therefore, we hypothesized that in the presence of elevated Glu, which tend to destroy the vascular endothelium, women with T2DM are more susceptible to its negative effects, thus increasing the risk of CVD.

When Glu was used as a continuous variable, no significant relationship was found with CVD in T2DM, while when Glu was transformed into a categorical variable according to median concentration, higher levels of plasma Glu were positively associated with CVD in all T2DM patients and in female T2DM patients. Once Glu is elevated to a certain threshold, it will cause cardiovascular abnormalities in the body. For example, it has been found that glutamate has a positive correlation with BMI, waist circumference, glucose, insulin, insulin resistance index, systolic blood pressure, diastolic blood pressure and triglycerides, and a negative correlation with HDL-C (7).

Our study has important implications for public health. The diabetes epidemic poses a major health and economic threat to the world, including China. Early management of its important co-morbidities with lifestyle and medical interventions is essential. Our findings provide new predictive ideas for myocardial infarction and ischemic stroke prevention in T2DM patients, especially for female patients. This provides a new direction for further research into the possible role of Glu in T2DM patients suffering from CVD.

There are some limitations of this study. First, due to the nature of retrospective cross-sectional studies, these findings cannot determine the causal relationship between Glu and diabetic CVD, and a larger study in a population is needed. Also, this study was limited to Chinese patients and is not representative of other countries and ethnicities. In addition, the exact level of Glu above which it significantly increases the risk of CVD in female patients with T2DM needs to be studied in more depth. Finally, although some of the confounding factors were screened and taken into account in this study, the effect of other potential confounding factors on the results cannot yet be completely eliminated. In conclusion, we found that higher plasma concentrations of Glu were associated with an increased risk of CVD in patients with T2DM and that this association remained significant in female patients, but not in male patients. Therefore, this result is derived from a cross-sectional study, so further prospective studies and mechanistic studies are needed to further validate this conclusion.

Data availability statement

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

Author contributions

R-TL wrote the article. YL and B-WW analyzed the data for this article. X-QG and J-XZ collected and collated the data. FL reviewed the relevant literature. Z-ZF and X-YZ conceived the project and designed the experiments. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Funding

This study was supported byNational Key Research and Development Program of China (2021YFA1301202), national natural science foundation of China (82273676), liaoning province scientific and technological project (2021JH2/10300039)

References

1. Yang X, So WY, Tong PC, Ma RC, Kong AP, Lam CW, et al. Development and validation of an all-cause mortality risk score in type 2 diabetes. *Arch Intern Med* (2008) 168(5):451–7. doi: 10.1001/archinte.168.5.451

2. Rotondi M, Magri F, Chiovato L. Risk of coronary heart disease and mortality for adults with subclinical hypothyroidism. *Jama* (2010) 304(22):2481; author reply 2482. doi: 10.1001/jama.2010.1786

3. Nichols M, Townsend N, Scarborough P, Rayner M. Cardiovascular disease in Europe 2014: epidemiological update. Eur Heart J (2014) 35(42):2950–9. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehu299

4. Ussher JR, Elmariah S, Gerszten RE, Dyck JR. The emerging role of metabolomics in the diagnosis and prognosis of cardiovascular disease. *J Am Coll Cardiol* (2016) 68 (25):2850–70. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2016.09.972

5. Newgard CB. Metabolomics and metabolic diseases: Where do we stand? *Cell Metab* (2017) 25(1):43–56. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2016.09.018

 Newsholme P, Procopio J, Lima MM, Pithon-Curi TC, Curi R. Glutamine and glutamate-their central role in cell metabolism and function. *Cell Biochem Funct* (2003) 21(1):1–9. doi: 10.1002/cbf.1003

7. Cheng S, Rhee EP, Larson MG, Lewis GD, McCabe EL, Shen D, et al. Metabolite profiling identifies pathways associated with metabolic risk in humans. *Circulation* (2012) 125(18):2222–31. doi: 10.1161/circulationaha.111.067827

8. Jones PH, Bays HE, Chaudhari U, Pordy R, Lorenzato C, Miller K, et al. Safety of alirocumab (A PCSK9 monoclonal antibody) from 14 randomized trials. *Am J Cardiol* (2016) 118(12):1805–11. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2016.08.072

9. Lehn-Stefan A, Peter A, Machann J, Schick F, Randrianarisoa E, Heni M, et al. Elevated circulating glutamate is associated with subclinical atherosclerosis independently of established risk markers: A cross-sectional study. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (2021) 106(2):e982–9. doi: 10.1210/clinem/dgaa898

10. Yao H, Hou C, Liu W, Yi J, Su W, Hou Q. Associations of multiple serum biomarkers and the risk of cardiovascular disease in China. *BMC Cardiovasc Disord* (2020) 20(1):426. doi: 10.1186/s12872-020-01696-7

Acknowledgments

The authors thank doctors, nurses and research staff at the Liaoning Medical University in Jinzhou, for their participation in this study.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fendo.2023. 1095550/full#supplementary-material

11. Alberti KG, Zimmet PZ. Definition, diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus and its complications. part 1: diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus provisional report of a WHO consultation. *Diabetes Med* (1998) 15(7):539–53. doi: 10.1002/(sici)1096-9136(199807)15:7<539:Aid-dia668>3.0.Co;2-s

12. Sailem HZ, Al Haj Zen A. Morphological landscape of endothelial cell networks reveals a functional role of glutamate receptors in angiogenesis. *Sci Rep* (2020) 10 (1):13829. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-70440-0

13. Inagaki N, Kuromi H, Gonoi T, Okamoto Y, Ishida H, Seino Y, et al. Expression and role of ionotropic glutamate receptors in pancreatic islet cells. *FASEB J* (1995) 9 (8):686–91.

14. Hinoi E, Takarada T, Ueshima T, Tsuchihashi Y, Yoneda Y. Glutamate signaling in peripheral tissues. *Eur J Biochem* (2004) 271(1):1–13. doi: 10.1046/j.1432-1033.2003.03907.x

15. McGee MA, Abdel-Rahman AA. N-Methyl-D-Aspartate receptor signaling and function in cardiovascular tissues. *J Cardiovasc Pharmacol* (2016) 68(2):97–105. doi: 10.1097/fjc.00000000000398

16. Cabrera O, Jacques-Silva MC, Speier S, Yang SN, Köhler M, Fachado A, et al. Glutamate is a positive autocrine signal for glucagon release. *Cell Metab* (2008) 7 (6):545–54. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2008.03.004

17. Newgard CB, An J, Bain JR, Muehlbauer MJ, Stevens RD, Lien LF, et al. A branched-chain amino acid-related metabolic signature that differentiates obese and lean humans and contributes to insulin resistance. *Cell Metab* (2009) 9(4):311–26. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2009.02.002

18. Cynober LA. The use of alpha-ketoglutarate salts in clinical nutrition and metabolic care. *Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care* (1999) 2(1):33–7. doi: 10.1097/00075197-199901000-00007

19. Burke AP, Farb A, Malcom G, Virmani R. Effect of menopause on plaque morphologic characteristics in coronary atherosclerosis. *Am Heart J* (2001) 141(2 Suppl):S58–62. doi: 10.1067/mhj.2001.109946

Frontiers in Endocrinology

Explores the endocrine system to find new therapies for key health issues

The second most-cited endocrinology and metabolism journal, which advances our understanding of the endocrine system. It uncovers new therapies for prevalent health issues such as obesity, diabetes, reproduction, and aging.

Discover the latest Research Topics



Frontiers

Avenue du Tribunal-Fédéral 34 1005 Lausanne, Switzerland frontiersin.org

Contact us

+41 (0)21 510 17 00 frontiersin.org/about/contact



